

Perspectives on Critical Issues

Vol. 4

An Anthology of Research Papers written by Graduate Students in the MBA and MAPA Programs At Saint Mary's University, Minneapolis, MN

Summer Semester 2021

Dr. R. Don Keysser, editor Professor, Saint Mary's University

Introduction

The research papers collected in this Anthology were written by graduate students in the Master of Business Administration (MBA) and Master of Public Administration (MAPA) programs at Saint Mary's University, in Minneapolis, MN, for the Summer semester of 2021. Students were participating in MBA 643 (Corporate Finance), MBA 642 (International Finance) and MAPA 620 (Government Finance).

In general, students in these courses are required, among other assignments, to write a semester-long (eight weeks) research paper. The topic is usually up to them, so long as it reflects the application of the topics discussed in our course to their company and industry. For the Summer 2021 semester, the students enrolled in MBA 643 (Corporate Finance) were assigned a more specific topic, this time reflecting on the impact of major social issues on corporate America. Below is an excerpt from the syllabus presented to them:

There are two major areas of existential concern that are increasingly a central focus for the business community: **climate change**, and **inequality**.

1) Climate change is settled science. It is no longer an area that can be debated intelligently, other than on ideological left versus right grounds. While we can differ on specific policies to address it (e.g., carbon taxes, subsidizing renewable energy), the fact of climate change is objective reality. The question now, within the business community, is how to deal with it. Consider that two sectors of our society which are especially focused on the issue of climate change are the property/casualty insurance industry (since they have to pay for environmentally caused damage and need to price that risk) and the US military (which is developing contingency plans for dealing with the consequence of climate change, including handling mass migrations, redeploying bases, and defending against military conflicts over diminishing natural resources). If it is a serious matter for them, then it is a serious matter for your industry.

The question for you is: how can and should your company, and industry or profession, learn to accommodate, adapt to, change policies because of, and price the risks inherent in, climate change? As a senior manager within your

field, and young enough to have a long career ahead of you, what are your thoughts about this issue, and the appropriate responses? What can your specific profession do to help in addressing this? Express your ideas within the context of our course, using the finance concepts we are learning here to outline your ideas and policies.

2) Inequality (in the sense of economic, racial, income, asset wealth, and knowledge inequality) is also a settled fact. Extensive research data shows that the gap between the highest income and lowest income, the wealthiest and the poorest, the best educated and the worst educated, continues to grow, and in fact has been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Further, these gaps alarmingly parallel racial and gender lines. Approaching this problem from an objective business perspective, not an ideological left versus right perspective, there is a role for the business community to lead in addressing these issues. Higher inequality leads to greater social and civil unrest, lower creativity and productivity growth (since many parts of our society are marginalized), lower purchasing power, and reduced economic growth. Aside from all of the ethical and moral reasons for finding inequality unacceptable, there are sound economic reasons to find this unacceptable.

The question for you is: how can and should your company, and industry or profession, learn to deal with, change policies because of, and assist in reducing, situations of inequality? As a senior manager within your field, and young enough to have a long career ahead of you, what are your thoughts about this issue, and the appropriate responses? What can your specific profession do to help in addressing this? Express your ideas within the context of our course, using the finance concepts we are learning here to outline your ideas and policies.

The students were informed that the best papers would be collected into an Anthology and made available within the Saint Mary's and the general professional community. This is the fourth Volume in the series of Anthologies. The first Volume was produced from the papers of the Summer semester of 2020, the second from the Fall semester of 2020, and the third from the Spring Semester of 2021.

This Anthology is available as a PDF download at no charge to the St. Mary's and the professional community. Recipients are welcome and encouraged to forward this on to any of their colleagues.

For further information about Saint Mary's graduate programs, please go to <u>www.SMUMN.edu</u>, or contact Dr. Michelle Wieser, Dean of the Graduate School, at <u>mwieser@smumn.edu</u>. For further information about this Anthology, please contact me at: <u>rkeysser@smumn.edu</u>

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1)	Energy, Climate Change and Finance	7
	by Joshua Hebert	
2)	The Impact of Climate on the Automotive Industry	19
	by Garrett Grunke	
3)	Assessing Climate Change's Impact on Agriculture	31
	by Nathan Augustine	
4)	Climate Change and Health Care – Tumultuous Bedfellows: An Examination	
	Of the Impact of the Health Care Industry on Climate	45
	by Audrey Caseltine	
5)	The Art of Corporate Greening in a Dying Fashion Industry	62
	by Hannah Ewing	
6)	How Oil Companies Will Finance the Transition to Clean Energy Strategically	75
	by Robert Head	
7)	Early Adoption of Environmental Regulatory Changes in the HVAC Industry	87
	by Becky Gjerde	
8)	Corporate Response to Climate Change and Potential Regulations	102
	by Garrett O. Garness	
9)	Recommended Climate Change Practices in Health Care	113
	by Igor Seremet	
10)	Inequality in Corporate Finance	132
	by Patrick Coghlan	
11)	Correlation Between Income Inequality, Healthcare Inequality and How	
	It Affects Business	143
	by Laura Dykstal	
12)	Impact of Gender Inequality on Firms' Profitability	154
	by Darcey L. Holloway	
13)	Business and Community Colleges: Partners to Create an Equitable Society	166
	by Sunny J. Ainley	

American Inequality: Paid Family Leave – Keeping Employees Engaged and	
Productive and the Firm Profitable	184
by Elliott Jenneman	
Salary Inequality Among Genders Within the Information Technology Sector	204
by Corey Tedder	
Gender Inequality in the Tech Industry Workplace	215
by Katie Bloyer	
Achieving Long-Term Recovery Outcomes for Substance Use Disorders	225
by Dawn Bacon	
Funding of Local Police Departments	238
by Michael J. Fulton	
The Implications of Good versus Bad Forecasting and the Potential Impact	
Housing and Urban Development	251
by Crystal Von Ende	
The Impact of COVID-19 on International Trade	262
by Harman Mundian	
Foreign Direct Investment and Political Risk in the Ukraine	273
by Kevin Coughlan	
	Productive and the Firm Profitable by Elliott Jenneman Salary Inequality Among Genders Within the Information Technology Sector by Corey Tedder Gender Inequality in the Tech Industry Workplace by Katie Bloyer Achieving Long-Term Recovery Outcomes for Substance Use Disorders by Dawn Bacon Funding of Local Police Departments by Michael J. Fulton The Implications of Good versus Bad Forecasting and the Potential Impact Housing and Urban Development by Crystal Von Ende The Impact of COVID-19 on International Trade by Harman Mundian Foreign Direct Investment and Political Risk in the Ukraine

Energy, Climate Change and Finance

By Joshua Hebert

Introduction

Climate change has been established as one of the most defining challenges of our time. How we as a planet, meet and challenge climate change will have massive implications for economies, the energy system and our planet. Most individuals have heard of climate change and understand the effects it is having on the planet. Typically, with one astounding data point or statistic guided towards the effect of the energy industry and the climate change crisis. Energy plays a critical role in many facets of our lives such as for cooling and lighting. We also use sources of fuels for transportation and cooking. There sources are all interconnected in many ways such as water consumption, use of goods and services, transportation, economic growth etc. Most of these sources come from fossil fuels which have been linked as a key contributor to climate change and accounts for roughly 84% of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions (EPA, 2015).

Climate change is a likely to increase electricity demand to cool homes and businesses in the summer while simultaneously decreasing electricity usage for natural gas, heating oil, and wood to heat in the winter. This change in consumer behavior is forcing investments in new infrastructure equipment to meet the increased demand, especially during heat waves. The adverse effect of climate change also affects water availability that is used to produce electricity and extract fuels (Concerned Scientists, 2017). The main concern is areas where water is already scarce, the competition and cost of water between energy sectors could increase. Studies also indicate that sea level rise with frequent intense storms have been linked to disruption the electrical interconnection by damaging fuel delivery, equipment, power plants, etc., (EPA, 2015).

Electrical Grid Past and Present

While it is obvious electricity production has an adverse effect on climate change, a major question of "How do we change the issue?" derives. Many scholars, CEOs of energy utilities, and government officials have had highly warranted discussions to implement a fix. One of the most highly regarded implementation plans calls out renewable energy (photovoltaic, wind, etc.,) to provide energy to the consumer in lieu of fossil fuels. Of course, this is far more complicated than simply installing generation resources. Questions surrounding funding,

stability, infrastructure, etc., are major components that are highly regarded, discussed and naturally all fall under the funding criteria. The current infrastructure is vastly outdated but has been able to sustain itself due to the decades old practice of centralized fossil fuel sources with little concern to CO2 and NOx emissions until recently.

While knowing the components that can contribute to decarbonizing the electrical grid is useful, one of the most prominent questions is how will the projects be funded? The financial aspect may be the key contributor to decarbonization. The availability to attain greenhouse gas emission targets is critical as it relates to clean energy. The project scope surrounding the work required to reach clean energy is massive and represented as the largest building project ever undertaken (Schub, 2019). The components surrounding the funding this project must be understood for the concepts to turn into reality.

Over the last decade, green banks – which are defined as "public or nonprofit financial institutions purpose-built to develop, facilitate, and scale investment in greenhouse-gas reducing projects," are a common site and are said to be the "pioneer" of financing solutions (Inderst, Kaminker, Stewart, 2012). As of 2020, fourteen green banks have opened within the United States, with several more being planned and approved. These banks have turned each dollar of public funds into \$3.40 of private co-investment, creating \$3.67 billion of clean energy investment through 2018. There is also a bill that legislation passed twice in 2020 that leverages \$35 billion capitalization from public funds into \$1 trillion in greenhouse-gas-reducing investment (Schub, 2019).

Climate Action

In order to address climate change, the financial resources and informed investments are needed to reduce emissions and adapt to the changes that are already in place. The world will need to make significant investments in the electrical infrastructure over the next 15 years, estimated around \$90 trillion dollars by 2030 (World Bank, 2019). While that is a massive amount of money, there is a high possibility that these investments can be recouped. The transition to a green economy can open new economic opportunities and jobs. An investment of \$1 has been found to yield \$4 in benefits (World Bank, 2019). In addition, an immediate and determined action towards renewable energy, could bring an economic gain of \$26 trillion

dollars by 2030 conservatively, as compared to the current practice of fossil fuel production (New Climate Economy Report, 2018).

The impact of COVID-19 did provide a drop in emissions; however, this drop was temporary, and emissions have resurfaced back to where they were pre-pandemic and far in excess of the Paris Agreement goal, which would have proven devastating impacts. Multiple reports have inherently made it clear the world cannot afford to burn fossil fuel if we are to succeed in limiting climate change (Proctor, 2020). United Nations Secretary-General Antonio Guterres has recently set six priority areas for climate change in response to recovering from COVID-19 including: investing in decent jobs; no bail-outs for polluting companies; abandoning fossil fuel subsidies; ending investment in and construction of coal fired power plants; taking climate risks and opportunities into account in all financial and policy decisions; increasing international cooperation; and ensuring the transition that is fair and leaves nobody behind (Herz, 2020). One pitfall viewed by energy utilities are the assets that will be abolished prior to their intended retirement which will not develop their full potential of expected returns. Specifically, coal mines have already began closing as the price of renewable energy sources are far below those of coal. Replacing the most expensive 500 gigawatts of coal capacity with solar and wind would cut annual costs by up to \$23 billion per year and yield a stimulus worth \$940 billion, or around 1% of global gross domestic product (Elias, 2018).

Renewables investment based on corporate power purchase agreements by technology, 2010-2020





The Paris Agreement calls for "making finance flows consistent with a pathway towards low greenhouse gas emissions and climate resilient development." While reducing emissions is a key component, building the resiliency of the infrastructure to avoid expensive repairs and to minimize the aftereffects of natural disasters on people, businesses and economies (Jones, 2021). This change to low carbon could create over 65 million new jobs globally by 2030 (U.N., 2020). Of particular importance is the emphasis the Paris Agreement places on transparency and the enhanced predictability of financial support. Fixing the climate crisis cannot be done alone, but instead must take a collective response from all countries, financial actors, businesses, and citizens. Developed countries have committed to jointly initiate the use of \$100 billion per year which began in 2020, to address mitigation and adaptation needs of the more developed

C

countries (Carney, 2019). Worldwide governments came to an agreement that a major share of multilateral, multibillion-dollar funding should be channeled through the Green Climate Fund. The Fund also is indicative of essential mandates to establish a clear balance between adaptation and mitigation within its designated portfolio, and to encourage the engagement with the private sector through its Private Sector Facility to initiate the private finance towards renewable energy resource investments. The Global Commission on Adaptation estimates that the investment of \$1.8 trillion from 2020 to 2030 has the possibility of generating \$7.1 trillion in total net benefits with the five areas that include: early warning systems, climate resilient infrastructure, improved agriculture production, mangrove protection and a more robust supply of water resources (Elias, 2018). Multilateral development banks (MDBs) and developed finance institutions (DFIs) are taking urgent measures toward decarbonization and unlocking investments in adaptation and resilience and are proactively helping align their portfolios with the Paris Agreement (Yergin, 2020).





The investors, banks and companies continue to underestimate the risks of climate change because of short sighted decisions towards investments into renewable energy (Kessler, 2018). Changing the energy supply mix, which is the inception of renewable energy sources in lieu of fossil fuels for energy is a primary way to combine the urgency of declining greenhouse gas emissions and the economic activity. The Task Force for Climate-Related Disclosures (TCFD), provides the framework and climate risk disclosures for financial parties and organizations to address climate risks and benefit from opportunities during the low carbon, climate resilient economy (Gross, 2020). Currently, new and sustainable financial systems are being built for funding the initiatives towards the private sector, which has a high possibility to amplify the climate policies of governments. Government officials are making it a point to avoid the development of standards and are rather pushing financial regulators and authorities to ensure cohesive and easy to follow regulation. The possibility of stranded assets would result in losses that would cause financial instability (Gross, 2020).

Repricing of risks due to recent events have had an immediate effect to the energy sector, specifically towards investments. These risks include: funding, such as how well revenues and earnings can support new expenditures on corporate balance sheets and also the financing perspective which is how well debt and equity can be raised to supplement corporate and government funds (IEA, 2020). There are concerns over the declines in revenues facing oil and gas throughout 2020, which includes equipment and goods suppliers. The financial market volatility and slow project finance transactions and almost obsolete acquisitions and mergers. Near term liquidity constraints and an astounding risk of defaults within the economy cause uncertainty, where many organizations and investors are choosing capital discipline instead of financing new transactions (Herz, 2020). Due to the short-term market volatility and the only semi-recently researched renewable energy field, there is question surrounding the investment options. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, top companies experienced declines in market capitalization steeper than those of equity benchmarks. Typically, falling share prices have a direct impact on investors, they subsequently provide a line of expectations for possibility of profitability and increase the cost of issuing equity (Proctor, 2020). Looking near term, many challenges are regarded towards liquidity and sufficient cash flow to keep these businesses operating while still meeting specific obligations with customers and suppliers. Future funding capacity is shaped by the shifting market and uncertainty surrounding the nature of economic recovery that is pressuring profitability (Jones, 2021).

There has been a decline in power demand, the unclear phenomenon towards pricing for market generators and the exposure to gas distribution sees business models raising new funding challenges. The costs associated with borrowing have risen and many utilities face risks of non-payment by customers under financial stress (Proctor, 2020). During both the down times and

better times, financial markets will play a very important role in energy investments (Eccles, 2020). Near term investments are proven to be uncertain but the long-term condition towards refinancing and acquisitions may play a large part to lower the cost and improve the developers to invest because they will be able to recover their capital.



Acquisitions and refinancing of energy assets, 2010-2019

Private investors are dependent on how the current crisis and how the government handles the crisis towards supporting markets. An example is that investors have increased their attention towards sustainable finance or renewable energy, however there are not consolidated or set definitions surrounding energy policy signals or how to align financial policies for real sustainable assets (EPA, 2016). With that said, investment risks are still relatively high, which leads to the ideology towards how important the public finance institutions will play for future development (Pierpoint, 2020). It is estimated that the transition to a low carbon, resource efficient, and climate resilient economy over the years towards 2030, is going to require a significant number of investments and private sources of capital (Irena, 2019). There is an estimated \$71 trillion in assets that institutional investors have and how these are used will play a critical role in financing green growth initiatives. There is especially an importance because



traditional sources of capital are constrained due to bank deleveraging, financial turbulence and new regulations (Stanley, 2018).

The potential role of pension funds in financing green growth initiatives, from electric vehicles availability and other green institutional investor initiatives finds that despite the growing interest, institutional investors; asset allocation towards these investments is relatively low (Pierpoint, 2020). Institutional investors face two main levels of investment decision making:

- Strategic decisions taken by a board of directors or trustees, an investment committee or CIO (Environmental Social and Governance, SRI (Socially Responsible Investment).
- Implementation decisions taken by internal or external fund managers and green analysts.

These options both involve targeted solutions. When solutions are standardized and made a common practice markets grow. The involvement surrounding standardized solutions involve the board making a set decision for the rule setting body involving a simple checking of assets against the standard decisions (Worland, 2020).

Conclusion

The energy industry is under immense pressure to produce results to lower the impact of climate change. Most studies suggest or lean towards photovoltaic, wind, and other renewable sources that produce little to no emissions. As consumers push legislation to create mandates or a standard and formality for energy utilities to follow, energy utilities are faced with the decision of how to produce the funds in order to invest in new generation and new components of the infrastructure. Many are using debt to help finance this new adventure and that seems to be the strategy that will protect utilities the best. Private investors, green growth initiatives, green banks and green bonds are the major components which will help utilities raise enough capital in order to fund these massive projects.

The struggle to initiate clean energy does not solely fall on the United States as the Paris Agreement involves multiple countries who are all eager and willing to reduce their carbon footprint by innovating clean energy initiatives. The availability of manufacturers to produce these components are of major concern because complete retrofits, product redesign, and financial considerations to remain competitive will all play an important role in how these initiatives will shape our future infrastructure. Private investors find it difficult to decide on investment in green energy production because of the unstable markets and current state of emergency with the COVID-19 pandemic. The future of electricity is green and government, energy utilities and citizens are all ready for the transformation to take place. Financial funding is thought to be the most important piece that needs to fall into place for it to be deemed successful.

References

- Carney, M. (2019). Climate finance. Retrieved May 30, 2021, from https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/raising-ambition/climate-finance
- Concerned Scientists, U. (2017, December 20). Benefits of renewable energy use. Retrieved May 23, 2021, from https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/benefits-renewable-energy-use
- Creuheras, S. (2018, October 09). The role of energy efficiency in long-term climate change planning. Retrieved May 17, 2021, from <u>https://www.wri.org/climate/expert-perspective/role-energy-efficiency-long-term-climate-change-planning</u>
- Eccles, R. (2020, November 24). Shareholders are getting serious about sustainability. Retrieved June 07, 2021, from https://hbr.org/2019/05/the-investor-revolution
- Elias, S. (2018). Energy and climate change. Retrieved May 17, 2021, from https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/earth-and-planetary-sciences/energy-and-climatechange
- EPA. (2016, December 22). Climate impacts on energy. Retrieved May 17, 2021, from https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/climate-impacts/climate-impacts-energy_.html
- Finkelstein, J., Rogers, M., & Kane, S. (2019, November 21). Redefining the power industry. Retrieved May 23, 2021, from https://www.mckinsey.com/businessfunctions/sustainability/our-insights/redefining-the-power-industry#
- Gross, S. (2020, June 10). The United States can take climate change seriously while leading the world in oil and gas production. Retrieved May 17, 2021, from https://www.brookings.edu/policy2020/bigideas/the-united-states-can-take-climate-change-seriously-while-leading-the-world-in-oil-and-gas-production/
- Herz, J. (2020, February 11). The financial sector is waking up to climate change. Retrieved May 30, 2021, from <u>https://www.eesi.org/articles/view/the-financial-sector-is-waking-up-toclimate-change</u>
- Inderst, G., Kaminker, Ch., Stewart, F. (2012), "Defining and Measuring Green Investments: Implications for Institutional Investors" Asset Allocations", OECD Working Papers on Finance, Insurance and Private Pensions, No.24, OECD Publishing.
- Irena. (2019, February/March). Renewable energy: A key climate solution. Retrieved May 23, 2021, from <u>https://www.irena.org/climatechange/Renewable-Energy-Key-climate-</u>

solution#:~:text=Renewable%20power%20could%20cover%20up,renewables%2C%20s
olar%20and%20wind%20energy.

- Jones, B. (2021, March 3). The rise of esg bonds in corporate financing. Retrieved June 07, 2021, from https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/the-rise-of-esg-bonds-in-corporate-1488561/
- Liu, C., & Urpelainen, J. (2021, January 07). Why the United States should compete with China on global clean energy finance. Retrieved May 30, 2021, from https://www.brookings.edu/research/why-the-united-states-should-compete-with-chinaon-global-clean-energy-finance/
- Long, N., & Steinberger, K. (2016, December 15). Renewable energy is key to fighting climate change. Retrieved May 23, 2021, from https://www.nrdc.org/experts/noahlong/renewable-energy-key-fighting-climate-change
- Nunez, C. (2021, May 03). Renewable energy, facts and information. Retrieved May 23, 2021, from https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/article/renewable-energy
- Pierpont, N. (2020). Energy financing and funding world energy investment 2020 analysis. Retrieved May 30, 2021, from https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-investment-2020/energy-financing-and-funding
- Proctor, D. (2020, November 02). Follow the MONEY-CONSIDERING climate in energy investment. Retrieved May 30, 2021, from https://www.powermag.com/follow-the-money-considering-climate-in-energy-investment/
- Sachs, J. (n.d.). Clean energy a solution to climate change Tri Global ENERGY, LLC. Retrieved May 17, 2021, from https://www.triglobalenergy.com/climate_change
- Stanley, M. (2018, September 18). Energy and climate change: A story in 11 Charts. Retrieved May 30, 2021, from https://www.morganstanley.com/ideas/energy-economies-climatechange-infographic
- Worland, J. (2020, January 16). Why fossil fuel companies are reckoning with climate change. Retrieved May 23, 2021, from <u>https://time.com/5766188/shell-oil-companies-fossil-fuels-climate-change/</u>

Yergin, D. (2020). NEW MAP: Energy, climate, and the clash of nations. S.I.: Penguin Books.

The Impact of Climate on the Automotive Industry

by Garrett Grunke

Introduction

Climate change is a controversial topic that has been debated by the ideological left and right for the past decade. However, science has proven that climate change is real and that there will be detrimental consequences if changes are not made to the way corporations and humans operate. A variety of factors, both human and natural can influence the earth's climate. The atmosphere and oceans are arguably the two environmental elements that have been affected the most by climate change. In further detail, the atmosphere has seen increases in surface temperature and the ocean's water levels are rising (Smerdon 2018).

Many industries have been under scrutiny for their impact on climate change, but none more than the transportation industry. The transportation industry is under the magnifying glass for their contributions to the total global CO2 emissions (AIP Conference Proceedings 2017). The amount of vehicles across the world are continuing to increase resulting in higher emissions of CO2 and equivalent gases, despite all of the measures planned to be taken by manufactures for cleaner vehicles. Commercials and advertisements portray the story that vehicle manufactures are a part of the solution to climate change through hybrid, smaller and electric vehicles. However, in reality consumer demand trends show an increased demand for sport-utility vehicles, which are larger in size (AIP Conference Proceedings 2017). The demand for larger vehicles will remain high until fuel prices are reflective of the vehicle size. For example, if fuel costs \$7 dollars per gallon, less people would purchase large trucks as they get lower miles per gallon.

Many studies have highlighted the obstacles in increasing consumer adoption of electric vehicles, including high purchase price, low max range on a full charge, prolonged charging time, and lack of related infrastructure (Choi et al 2018). Charging time can take up to 30-45 minutes to fully charge, which will allow the user to travel up to 300 miles per charge. Due to the previous reasons electric vehicles share in most consumer automobile markets remain negligible. Electric vehicles are not 100% carbon-neutral, due to the electric energy needed to recharge the batteries. The transition to electric vehicles will increase waste and require government regulations surrounding the disposal of batteries.

Climate change will affect the automotive aftermarket, as electric vehicles have less automotive parts that companies are able to sell in the aftermarket. Inventory levels will have to decrease for all parts and completely sold through for parts specific to combustion motor vehicles. My current company's strategy relies on large inventory purchases that result in large rebates leading to income for the company. As inventory lowers, they will have to pivot their strategy and consider other forms of financing as the company's line of credit is relies on inventory levels.

Climate Change

Natural climate variability to earth's climate short term and long term has always occurred, but not to the extreme circumstances that scientists are seeing today. Earth's climate is changing faster than at any point in the history of modern civilization, largely because of human activities (GlobalChange 2021). Global climate change has negatively influenced a wide range of environmental factors across every region of the country and many sectors of the economy with the expectation to grow in the coming decades. Two environmental factors that have seen major effects due to climate change are the atmosphere and the oceans.

The earth's atmosphere is the protective blanket that makes it possible for humans and all other organisms to live on earth. The atmosphere protects life on earth's surface from the ultraviolet rays, and regulates its surface temperature so liquid water exists (Smerdon 2018). When the earth absorbs the sun's energy, or when atmospheric gases prevent heat released by the earth from radiating into space, the planet warms (Denchak 2017). Earth's climate revolves around solar radiation, and the change in solar radiation has the potential to significantly change the climate system (Wong 2016).

The climate has seen a warming trend over recent years at an alarming rate. One of the basic ways to prove that there has been a change in our climate is to compare the average temperatures of the land and oceans over the years. The northernmost latitudes have experienced the largest increase in temperature from 2000 to 2009 (Wong 2016). Temperatures for land surfaces have increased more than that of the ocean surfaces. It is important to note that 90% percent of the extra stored energy since 1971 can be traced to shallow ocean regions due to water having a large heat capacity. Although it is more difficult to heat up the oceans, the bodies of water are much more difficult to cool down once they have absorbed energy (Wong 2016).

The preservation of oceans is crucial to mitigating climate change as they make up about seventy-one percent of earth's surface. The buildup of greenhouse gasses in the atmosphere will depend on what happens with the oceans because the ocean absorbs a lot of solar energy and transports it around the globe. The ocean transports approximately one-third of the transport energy from the equator to the poles (Smerdon 2018). The temperature of the ocean does not vary by location as much as the atmosphere, despite the amount of energy and heat the ocean holds. Land gains more water through precipitation than it loses from evaporation and the oceans lose more water through evaporation than they gain through precipitation keeping a balance between land and oceans (Smerdon 2018).

If the sea levels continue to rise by nine meters per year, glamorous cities such as Dubai and Abu Dhabi will be under water as early as 2100 (Wong 2016). Modern day electrical infrastructure is at ground level or below the ground, which would mean that it would not be possible to inhibit a building that is flooded on the first and second floor. There are multiple strategies that countries can take in attempt to reduce the rising sea levels using hydrology such as, creating containment areas, building walls or barriers, and municipal solid waste from the community, as in a sanitary landfill.

The Netherlands was able to build a reservoir between a river, the river's mouth, and the harbor to create a large fresh water containment area in their country (Wong 2016). This is a creative approach to water management and may be essential to mitigate climate change moving forward. As the world population continues to grow, the need for food and resources grows as well. Fresh water containment areas such as the one created in this situation could serve as fish farms to produce extra food.

Automotive Industry Impact on Climate Change

Automotive manufactures have successfully been able to sell consumers the dream of happiness and personal freedom through transportation. As climate change has become a more prevalent issue amongst world leaders, the automotive industry has aimed to make the general population think they are a part of the solution. They have done this through marketing and advertising lighter vehicles, hybrid vehicles and electric vehicles (Reid 2019). While this is great marketing, it does not tell the story of what is actually occurring in the transportation sector.

Sales of bigger diesel and petrol vehicles have increased and the technological advancements auto manufacture's promise in commercials has not come to fruition yet.

One important contributor to rising temperatures on our planet is the emission of manmade CO2 through electricity and heat, industry, and agriculture, forestry and other land use, which are the largest contributors. The transportation sector contributes with 14% to the total global CO2 emissions (AIP Conference Proceedings 2017). The transportation sector includes road, rail, air and marine transportation. The transportation sector is a large contributor to the CO2 emissions because ninety five percent of the world's transportation energy involves burning fossil fuels, largely gasoline and diesel (AIP Conference Proceedings 2017). Although the overall sector only accounts for seven percent of the global CO2 emissions, there is a strong focus to reduce the emissions of this sector.

The number of vehicles in the world has been increasing and will continue to increase. This has been due to vehicles fleet in countries showing a very fast development, like China, India and other Asian, Latin American and African countries (Mamalis et. al, 2013). Scientists expect the emission of CO2 and equivalent gases are to increase despite all of the measures in place by manufactures, whereas other sectors, like energy, industry, agriculture and waste, are projected to decrease. The ageing of vehicles varies between countries with the less fluent countries having older vehicles that have much higher emission levels. The growth in transportation will likely outweigh the actions being undertook to mitigate climate change through energy efficiencies.

The transportation sector like other forms of energy consumption is essential for human well-being and satisfaction of basic needs (Mattioli et al. 2020). Human well-being from transportation differs by world region, but humans have grown to be dependent on the ability to transport via motorized vehicles. In large cities, people are able to walk or bike to work, the grocery store and other stores to get essential goods, while people in suburbs and other rural areas rely on the ability to transport locations via an automobile. Over the past few years, there has been an increase in online sales leading to increase shipping since the product needs to be delivered to the consumer's location. The majority of delivery service companies have fleets of large vehicles that are not very fuel efficient, but the larger vehicles are need to haul more products. Amazon vans are an example of a more efficient delivery vehicle in comparison to UPS box trucks. The situation between mitigating climate change from the transportation sector

and ensuring human well-being reflects a broader issue (Mattioli et al. 2020). The politicaleconomic factors behind connecting human needs satisfaction and energy use are likely to be challenging barriers to decoupling efforts, and hence climate change mitigation, yet to date they have drawn only limited attention (Mattioli et al. 2020).

From 2010 to 2019, the demand for sport utility vehicles (SUVs) skyrocketed, with almost all automakers recording substantial growth in the mid-to-large SUV class (Calvert 2020). This transition in demand known as "truckification" within the auto industry and came with increased profits for auto manufactures. Truckification has been the most prevalent in China and the United States. The big six countries (China, USA, Europe, Japan, Russia, India) have set ambitious reduction targets for the CO2 emissions of vehicles in the upcoming years. Since electric vehicles do not have tailpipe emissions they are considered as the only solution and as a key enabler to reach the stringent CO2 targets in the countries mentioned above (AIP Conference Proceedings 2017). The increased sales of SUVs complicated auto manufactures decarbonization strategies and introduced a multitude of consequences for emissions and climate change initiatives within the industry. As the new decade begins the sector has continued to see consumer demand for larger vehicles remain strong, which will make it harder for vehicle manufactures to obtain the ambitious CO2 reduction targets.

Fuel Economy

President Obama announced stricter fuel economy standards for the U.S. auto fleet in 2009. The standards were similar to those previously required for the year 2020 by rules adopted in 2007 during the George W. Bush administration (Yandle 2009). While the standards were similar between administrations, the driving concern was different. The Bush administration was concerned about Middle East turmoil and energy security and the Obama administration was motivated by the pursuit of climate change mitigation. The U.S. fuel economy regulatory problem has never been about technology or auto engineering (Yandle 2019). The issue is that consumers have the freedom to choose what they want rather than what authority wants them to buy. If gas prices are cheap, it enables consumers to purchase larger vehicle that are less fuel-efficient.

All along, the political economy has favored mileage standards that often do not correlate with the price of gasoline at the pump and therefore make it almost impossible for fullline producers of automobiles and trucks to respond effectively to market-driven demand (Yandle 2019). Critics of U.S. automotive producer's failure to meet fuel efficiency objectives point to the success seen in Japan and Europe. Japan's current fuel efficiency standard is 42.6 mpg, and the price of gasoline is about \$5 per gallon. The European fuel efficiency standard is 43.3 mpg, and gasoline prices range from \$6.50 to \$7 per gallon (Yandle 2019). This would not be realistic in America unless they were able to implement a command and control economy, which would not be realistic as it hinders consumer's freedom. Consumer's freedom is difficult to calculate/measure and is not about the cost of barrels of oil rather the happiness realized from the freedom to pick out their vehicle.

Roadblocks to Transitioning to all Electric Vehicles

The travel/mileage range of electric vehicles must increase similar to that of today's combustion engines in order to be accepted by customers. Charging infrastructure for electric vehicles must grow into the same order of magnitude as todays fuel gas stations. Currently there are nowhere close to enough electric charging stations to meet the demand if a majority of cars became electric in the next year. In addition to the need of more infrastructure, the charging time needs to be significantly reduced (Choi et al 2018). Most electric vehicles take about 30-45 minutes to fully charge, which will allow the user to travel up to 300 mile per charge. The mileage is dependent on the type of battery and car so it will vary similar to that of the different types of combustion motor vehicles.

The cost of the battery and fuel cell systems must come down significantly, so that the overall cost and therefore price to pay comes closer to today's combustion engine vehicles (AIP Conference Proceedings 2017). Creation of a more ecology friendly production technique for producing hydrogen will be crucial to reduce CO2 and overall energy consumption.

In addition, electric vehicles require a considerable amount of rare-earth minerals, which are environmentally toxic to process, and mine and difficult to recycle. The rapidly growing use of electric vehicles worldwide will generate a large amount of end-of-life products in the coming decades and, in consequence, there will be an accumulation of waste electrical and electronic equipment to be disposed of (Alfaro-Algaba & Ramirez 2020). Reusing electric vehicle batteries could be a serious problem in the future if procedures for reusing, remanufacturing, and recycling the batteries are not established. Without firm policies in place the reuse of electric batteries could lead to a significant environmental problem itself. Batteries are hazardous and have to be disposed of in a specific way due to the materials within the battery. Optimization of disassembling batteries will be instrumental in limiting the environmental impact of the transition to electric vehicles. Government legislation in terms of recyclability issues will have to be developed to hold companies and individuals responsible for the disposal of vehicles and their parts.

The Change in the Aftermarket Automotive Distribution Sector

A lot fewer parts can be sold in the aftermarket for electric vehicles in comparison to combustion vehicles. My company will need to begin developing a strategy now in order to still be in business once electric cars make up the majority of vehicles on the road. The vice president of merchandising will have to develop a strategy to get vendors to lift slow moving parts and parts that do not apply to electric cars. Utilizing Manhattan, our inventory management system, along with other data accessible through the company's ERP this transition can be successful with sincere focus and attention to detail.

Inventory levels for combustion engine parts will have to be run down before they become obsolete. Obsolete inventory, also called "excess" or "dead" inventory, is inventory a business doesn't believe it can use or sell due to a lack of demand. Inventory usually becomes obsolete after a certain amount of time passes and it reaches the end of its life cycle (McCue 2020). Once inventory becomes obsolete, a decision will have to be made on whether to keep the inventory and take up warehouse space that could be used for parts that have higher demand or write off the inventory. Writing off most or all of those goods as a loss at once could represent the breaking point for a struggling organization. However the longer you store the unprofitable inventory, the more money it will end up costing in the end (McCue 2020). Both options negatively affect the company's financial health, which are visible in their financials leading to concern from investors.

Currently the company receives large rebates for purchasing high volumes of inventory and it is a large part of the overall strategy. Most of the company's cash is consumed by inventory purchases, which is typical for product-based businesses. Without rebates associated with large inventory purchases, the company may struggle to achieve a positive net income consistently month over month. The rebates provide a large amount of backside gross profit dollars that are currently relied on. The extra cash that would be available due to smaller inventory purchase should be allocated towards automation within the warehouses to propel the businesses future success. Currently employees have to pick every part on every order and carry them to the front of the warehouse. Once the parts are placed in the front of the warehouse, they have to be sorted for distribution. In the distribution centers it can take a considerable amount of time to walk all of the parts to the front, which is inefficient. Investing in conveyer belts that bring to the parts to the font reduces the pick time and increases efficiency. Conveyer belts would also allow the company to reduce its headcount resulting in lower expenses and a higher net income.

The high inventory levels provide the company the ability to borrow more money on the line of credit. If the inventory decreases a substantial amount, it will hinder the company's ability to purchase other companies or equipment. The line of credit is currently used to finance a majority of business operations that are too much to finance through cash. This would result in the company needing to apply for business loans or some other form of financing for large projects or acquisitions. Another option for raising capital would be to go public or allow private investors to help fund the business in return for ownership in the company. Currently the shareholders are all family members that support the decision to finance the company through debt as it allows them to maintain a larger percent of ownership. If the company were to go public it would probably be costly and cause issues between current shareholders, which could lead to a larger problem than transitioning to service the smaller combustion motor vehicle market.

Conclusion

Climate change is a topic that needs to be addressed by all levels of society in order to increase the chances of civilization on earth for eternity. Climate change is not an issue that can

be handled overnight, but with the conjoined effort of corporations and individuals to develop strategies that reduce man made emissions and the willingness of corporations to change this can be reduced and potentially achieved. Successfully handling climate change would result in a world where businesses and humans can operate without harming the earth's atmosphere and oceans to the extent that is endangering human and animal lives.

One important enabler of keeping the global warming limited is the need to reduce CO2 emissions from vehicles. This can only happen via the transition from combustion to electric vehicles, which has become more prevalent over the past five years. However, it is important to note that electric vehicles are not completely carbon neutral as they require energy to recharge and are made of rare materials. There are many roadblocks to fully transitioning to electric vehicles that have to be addressed such as increased charging stations, decreasing charge time and reducing the cost of electric vehicles.

The automotive aftermarket will see major changes as the number of parts on an electric vehicle that can be sold through an aftermarket distributor. As a result, companies will be forced to revisit inventory strategies and reduce inventory for combustion motor specific car parts. If inventory is not reduced by the time electric vehicles make up the majority of vehicles on the road, companies will see increases to obsolete inventory. They also will have slower turns as the parts will have a lower demand due to combustion motor cars accounting for a lower percentage of all vehicles.

References

AIP Conference Proceedings 1871, 060001 (2017); <u>https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4996530</u> Published Online: 16 August 2017

Alfaro-Algaba, M., & Ramirez, F. J. (2020). Techno-economic and environmental disassembly planning of lithium-ion electric vehicle battery packs for remanufacturing. Resources, Conservation & Recycling, 154. <u>https://doi-org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1016/j.resconrec.2019.104461</u>

- Calvert, L. (2020, December 8). Climate risk and the auto sector: The impact of changing consumer demand. Refinitiv Perspectives. <u>https://www.refinitiv.com/perspectives/future-of-investing-trading/climate-risk-and-the-auto-sector-the-impact-of-changing-consumer-demand/.</u>
- Choi, H., Shin, J., & Woo, J. (2018). Effect of electricity generation mix on battery electric vehicle adoption and its environmental impact. Energy Policy, 121, 13–24. <u>https://doi-org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1016/j.enpol.2018.06.013</u>
- Denchak, M. (2017, February 23). Global Climate Change: What You Need to Know. NRDC. https://www.nrdc.org/stories/global-climate-change-what-you-need-know.
- GlobalChange. (2021). Understand. Understand Climate Change. <u>https://www.globalchange.gov/climate-change.</u>
- Jason Smerdon. (2018). Climate Change : The Science of Global Warming and Our Energy Future: Vol. Second edition. Columbia University Press.
- Mamalis, A., Spentzas, K., & Mamali, A. (2013). The impact of automotive industry and its supply chain to climate change: Somme techno-economic aspects. European Transport Research Review, 5(1), 1–10.
- Mattioli, G., Roberts, C., Steinberger, J. K., & Brown, A. (2020). The political economy of car dependence: A systems of provision approach. Energy Research & Social Science, 66. https://doi-org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1016/j.erss.2020.101486

McCue, I. (2020, October 15). *How to Avoid Dead Stock*. Oracle NetSuite. https://www.netsuite.com/portal/resource/articles/inventory-management/obsolete-inventory.shtml.

- Reid, L. (2019, August 28). How car companies are speeding us towards a climate
 crash (and what

 we can do to stop them). Greenpeace International.
 are-speeding

 <u>https://www.greenpeace.org/international/story/23992/how-car- companies-</u>
 are-speeding

 us-towards-a-climate-crash-and-what-we-can-do-to-stop-them.
 are-speeding
- Wong, K. V. (2016). Climate Change. Momentum Press.

Yandle, B. (2009). America's New Fuel Economy Cartel. Regulation, 32(3), 6-9.

Assessing Climate Change's Impact on Agriculture

by Nathan Augustine

Introduction

Climate change is impacting our entire planet in many ways. The change in climate impacts how we and businesses live, work, and function. Governments are working to reduce green house gas emissions to slow global warming, and to do that the government is putting pressure on companies to reduce their greenhouse gas emission or carbon footprint. This will challenge firms to look at how to handle the expenses and reduce the impact on their captial costs. Carbon credits are a way that firms are looking at utilizing as a way to cover their emissions goals at a lower cost of capital. They will accomplish this by purchasing credits from farmers who are or will implement practices known to sequester carbon and at a lower cost than making expensive changes at production facilities.

Climate change has become the agreed upon principle that the actions of humans are altering the climate of earth. Global temperatures have been collected since the 1880's, and these records provide a trend of increasing average global temperatures (Climate.gov,2021). While initially this was termed global warming, some parts of the globe may actually cool, and the resulting impact of changing temperature on rainfall, snow, ice melt, and weather pattern led to the name change to reflect the change of the overall climate. Past evaluations of climate are done through samples of ice from glaciers to evaluate carbon dioxide levels, and those levels have been found to be increasing (World Book, 2016). Carbon dioxide is an essential compound for green plants. Plants take in carbon dioxide and through photosynthesis, create energy for the plant, use the carbon for building cells, and give off oxygen. This tying up of carbon is termed carbon sequestration. Animals and humans take in food (like plants), oxygen, and break that down to produce energy and release carbon dioxide through respiration. This is the carbon cycle (World Book 2016). While this natural process may stay in balance, the burning of fossil fuels since the industrial revolution in the 40's has greatly increased the emission of carbon dioxide faster than plants can sequester it.

Carbon Dioxide is one of several compounds that are termed greenhouse gasses. The other main greenhouse gasses are Methane, Nitrous Oxide, and Fluorinated gases. Carbon Dioxide accounts for 80% of the total US emissions for 2019, methane accounts for 10%, Nitrous Oxide is 7% and Fluorinated gases are 3% (EPA, 2021). Each gas has a been evaluated

for their Global Warming Potential (GWP). Carbon dioxide is the reference point and has a score of 1 and remains in the atmosphere for thousands of years. Methane has a GWP of 28-36 over 100 years equivalent as methane generally last about ten years in the atmosphere. Nitrous Oxide has a GWP of 265-298 for a hundred-year period and remains in the atmosphere for more than 100 years. Fluorinated gases (CFC) and related compounds have a GWP in the thousands or tens of thousands (EPA,2021). All of these gasses lead to the Greenhouse Effect which is the trapping of heat received from the sun in the earth's atmosphere. The trapping of heat results in warmer nights, which is leading to our overall global temperature increase and resulting change in climate (World Book, 2016).

Carbon dioxide is the gas that is produced in the largest amount by human activity, leading many companies and governments to try to reduce the overall impact from the burning of fossil fuels. This will be accomplished in two ways: Reduction of carbon dioxide emissions and through increasing carbon sequestration. Agriculture is positioned as one player in this equation, both in fossil fuel use from the production and transportation of products, but also by altering practices that lead to higher levels of carbon sequestration. In this paper, the focus will be on agriculture's role and opportunity to impact climate change.

Methods

A literature review will be conducted to evaluate climate change, financial impacts of climate change, and the role that agriculture is playing in the carbon sequestration side of the carbon cycle. In recent years, multiple companies like Bayer, Yara, and Truterra by Land O'Lakes are launching reward programs for farmers performing practices that have been shown to increase carbon sequestration either in the past few years or into the future. These programs will be evaluated for reporting and verification needs. Once those needs are identified, an analysis will be conducted to the cost and potential revenue for Northern Country Coop. On the other side of the equation, Northern Country Coop needs to evaluate how it is transporting goods to its customers and what carbon emissions that the company needs to prepare to meet into the future.

Discussion and Analysis

Impact of Climate Change on Agriculture – Production

As climate changes it will impact the crops being grown and the crops that could be grown. Higher temperatures will help some areas and hurt others, as will changes in rainfall patterns. Crop growing areas further north in latitude will benefit from warmer weather and possibly a longer growing season which will allow them to grow different varieties of crops. Colin Polsky (2004) stated that as the climate changes in a way to allow for higher value crops to be grown, the farmers will adapt and plant those crops. Of course, there are some limitations for that theory as there needs to be a support infrastructure of inputs as well as access to a market to sell the crop. Making changes between different annual crops would also be easier to execute versus planting a long-term perennial crop like fruit trees that may take several years before they produce a crop (Polsky, 2004).

A huge player in the climate change discussion will be water rights. Dryland areas in western plains states are already dry, and reducing any water or higher temperatures may prevent those areas from growing any crops unless they have irrigation. This will impact the value of the land. It is estimated that land in the counties further west in states like Kansas and Nebraska will drop in value by one third with water restrictions, while the counties to the eastern side of those states could see land values double (Polsky, 2004). The change in climate will affect growing regions around the world. In China, crops like wheat and maize have shown a negative yield to higher temperature and reduced rainfall. Rice on the other hand was showing a positive yield to higher temps (Wang, 2014). The increase in carbon dioxide in the atmosphere is beneficial to these crops. There is a believed carbon dioxide (CO2) fertilization effect on crops that realize increased productivity from higher levels of CO2. That is as long as there is enough water. Farmers can adapt by adding irrigation systems to meet the crops water needs. With sufficient water, crops like corn and sorghum can produce at a high yield level. Systems will need to be designed to be highly efficient to prolong ground water supply for both the crops and for the population (Wang, 2014). Water concerns are making the news in 2021 as the drought in the western part of the US has caused the Colorado River to drop as there is less snow to melt to feed it from the mountains. The Colorado River provides water to multiple cities as well as

agriculture. If irrigation water is restricted by 25%, then 25% of the land will not be farmed. Another measure of the drought is that Lake Mead, which was created by the Hoover Dam to create electricity, has dropped to just 37% of capacity (CBS News, 2021).

Impact on agricultural inputs and outputs

The impact of climate change on inputs for agriculture will center around transportation and production that uses fossil fuels. Anytime product is moved on a truck, whether from the factory, to distribution warehouses, at the retail level, or from the farm to market fossil fuels are burned. It is estimated that farming accounts for 26% of global greenhouse gas production (Neom, 2020). Finding ways to increase the efficiency of delivery as well as the fuel efficiency of vehicles or the use of alternative power sources used will help reduce greenhouse gases emissions. There is a movement to reduce transportation of product to markets by processing locally. Some companies are building vertical greenhouses to produce fresh produce year-round in climates that could not support annual production. Not only can this method produce high quality products, but the transportation is also greatly reduced, and freshness is preserved (Day, 2020).

Impacts on future farming practices

As mentioned earlier, the carbon cycle is the sequestering of carbon by plants through photosynthesis and then the release of carbon through respiration of animals and microbes. Agriculture is viewed as having a great opportunity to increase carbon sequestration by changing farming techniques and practices. It has been learned over the years that tillage has led to the decrease of soil organic matter by mixing the plant residue on the surface into the soil where microbes can break the residue down and release organic matter. Intensive tillage has been shown to result in more than double the release of carbon as carbon dioxide during the first 3 weeks after tillage (Iowa State Extension, 2005). Conversely, studies have shown that changing to no-till in the Clarion-Nicollet-Webster soil series can increase soil organic matter by 1 ton per acres per year (Iowa State Extension, 2005). The increase in organic matter has several benefits. Soil is made up of billions upon billions of a small structure called colloids. Organic matter is a

binding agent that helps hold these colloids together. By holding them together, the soil becomes more resilient and less likely to have water and wind erosion issues. Soils that have been mined of nutrients, like many in Africa, have a hard time producing crops or plant material of any type. With reduced plant growth, comes less organic matter. As that cycle continues the soils become less productive and more prone to erosion. Improving fertility practices and the increased use of no-till practices can reverse that trend. By reducing the disturbance of soil, the soil organic carbon levels begin to increase, the organic matter starts holding the soil colloids together to improve the structure. That structure allows water to move into the soil quicker and to absorb more of the rain before it begins to run off the soil creating erosion. Soils with poor structure have reduced water infiltration rates meaning it takes longer for rain water to soak into the soil and move deeper into the soil profile. Sithole (2019) found that water took 50 minutes to move 150 mm in soil worked with highly intense tillage, soils with reduced tillage took 20 minutes for moisture to move 150 mm, and no-till soils only took 5 minutes. Being able to absorb more rainfall will play a major factor in crop productivity in areas with limited rainfall and prone to draught conditions.

As mentioned earlier, organic matter holds the soil colloids together. These larger clumps are called macroaggregates. These macroaggregates result in better soil structure and the benefits just list previously, but they are also a source for increased carbon retention in soils. In a study in African soils, no-till practices increased these macroaggregates and increased soil sequestered carbon in the top 10 cm of soil, but the study also found that even after 12 years, the level of soil carbon had not increased. This study was done under a continuous maize monocrop system in soils that were highly degraded in soil health and structure. (Sithole, 2019). It is possible that these soils need more time for that trend to improve. The study does not indicate the fertility program that the continuous maize system was receiving. In work done with the Natural Resource Conservation Service (NRCS) of the US in utilizing their soil erosion software, the level of nitrogen used plays a role in the building or organic matter over time and I have observed that myself over the years as a consultant for many growers. By providing sufficient fertility to maximize crop health and production, and providing enough nutrients to support the soil microbes in the form of nitrogen either from manure or commercial forms, the levels of organic matter will increase. But it does take time, Ahmad (2019) found that it can take over 10 years to see significant increase in soil organic carbon levels if only using no-till practices. He
did find that the use of cover crops can accelerate that increase, but that is also dependent on the length of growing season available. Shorter growing seasons in the northern latitudes have a harder time getting a cover crop to establish and grow to a significant amount to add to soil organic carbon than areas to the south that may be able to grow crops year-round. Climate change will have an impact on this as it increases the growing season further north. As equipment and practices get researched and improved, the use of cover crops along with no-till have the potential to increase carbon sequestration to improve soil quality and water infiltration due to better soil structure.

This concept is being tested at various research trials around the Midwest. One site that I have had personal interaction with is located just north of Austin, MN. Sustainable Answer Acre (SAA) is a collaborative effort between private industry (Northern Country Coop and local famers) and public entities (University of Minnesota, Riverland Community College, and Mower Country Soil Conservation District), a research trial is being conducted to measure the difference between a no-till and cover crop system to a conservation tillage system in a sandy loam soil. The plot has three different nitrogen treatments on corn either through different timing of application and through the use of stabilizers that are to reduce the loss of nitrogen. These plots are taken to yield to see which system provides the best financial return for the grower based on revenue for the crop produced less the expense of growing it. In addition to that, there are observation wells that are in the plots to measure the amount of nitrogen that is lost through leaching. The goal is to coordinate above ground practices of amounts, technology, and timing to maximize yields and financial return for the grower while minimizing the loss through leaching through the soil. Along with monitoring that, we are comparing the soil structure and change over 10 years to see the impact of no-till and cover crops versus conventional tillage (Mower SWCD, 2021). When the SAA plot scenario was run through the COMET- farm program provided by the NRCS and the University of Colorado I get the following results as seen in Chart 1:





The baseline practices are generating 4.6 equivalent tons of CO2 emissions per year. By switching to no-till we decrease our net emissions to 2.6 tons of CO2 per year for a net reduction of 2 tons per year. By adding a cover crop to our no-till system the emissions decrease to 0.9 equivalent tons of CO2 per year or a 3.7 ton per year reduction (Colorado State University, 2021).

Everything described above relates to the potential impact no-till can have on soils and farming practices and the benefits a farmer can see. A recent development in the past few years, and more so now in 2021, is the focus on industry purchasing carbon credits from growers to reduce their firms carbon footprint. Firms can change some practices to reduce the use and burning of fossil fuels, but it is difficult at the current time to eliminate all sources of carbon emissions. There is governmental pressure to decrease greenhouse gas emissions and it is a costly endeavor. Behrens (2009) reports that it is estimated that the cost to limit global temperature increase to 2-degree Celsius is \$35-\$999 billion. About 50% would need to be spent in developing countries, but the economic burden would be carried by developed countries using the Polluter-Pays-Principal. The public sector is estimated to burden 4-30% of the cost and the rest by the private sector. With that potentially high added cost to businesses, several companies are working at ways to address that. Companies like Truterra from Land O'Lakes and Agoro by Yara international look to pool grower acres together and then sell the carbon credits generated to a firm. Some firms like Bayer, are working at purchasing Carbon credits direct from the

grower. Bayer is offering growers who sign up for a 10-year contract (with an additional 10-year retention) \$3/A for no-till and strip till practices and an additional \$6/A for utilizing cover crops. A grower can earn both for a maximum payment of \$9/A. The grower must link their farm with Bayer through their digital platform Fieldview by Climate (Bayer 2021). The practices of the growers must be validated through a third-party service to be able to qualify for payment.

Opportunities in a Carbon Market

Northern Country Coop (NCC) is an agricultural retailer that provides inputs and services for growing crops and purchases grains from local farmers. NCC employs several agronomists that consult and sell inputs to growers. NCC encourages its Agronomist to become Certified Crop Advisor (CCA) to encourage continuing education on the latest technology and practices. An additional certification that can be earned is to become a Technical Service Provider (TSP) for the NRCS. This allows an individual to do contract work for the NRCS to facilitate programs. Both of these designations provide opportunity to act and charge for consulting services to help farms complete programs that are established by the NRCS. These programs help cost share with growers to change and adopt new practices like no-till and utilizing cover crops as they work toward fulfilling their direction to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, increase carbon sequestering, and facilitate climate change adaption (USDA, 2020). Obtaining these certifications and maintaining them costs an estimated \$300-\$500 a year. That expense can be quickly made up when providing contract labor at \$100 per hour to facilitate programs. The challenge is the inconsistent opportunity to earn that fee. Once growers are established in their practices, they no longer need assistance. Contracts with the NRCS are typically for one to three years, and once the funds run out, the consultant is no longer needed. With the increase in interest in carbon credits, I expect there to be an increase in need for third party consultants. How those third-party consultants are selected and the needed requirements is still being learned, but as the need and opportunity for carbon credit validation grows, so will the opportunity for NCC to provide that service.

Some other opportunities for NCC are to provide a service to help a smaller grower change to strip till. NCC can invest in a machine that only tills 30% of the soil and places needed fertilizer in that area for the grower to plant his crop. As the equipment is expensive and cost

prohibitive for a smaller grower to purchase, NCC can pool the needs of multiple growers to provide that service for a fee. NCC can invest in equipment that allows for the application of cover crop seed into standing corn to improve the growth potential of the cover crop. NCC can provide educational opportunities for its patrons to help them understand the contracts and what is involved so they don't sign an agreement that is not in their best interest. NCC also plans to utilize the results learned over time from the SAA plot as we work to quantify the results of notill and cover crops.

NCC and other firms need to evaluate its own fleet of vehicles and look for the most costeffective method of transportation. Should NCC consider switching to electric trucks and semi's when they become available? With a significant amount of corn used to make ethanol, would it be wise for a coop to switch to electric vehicles and not burn fossil fuels and/or ethanol? Government regulation will drive some of those decisions, public perception and pressure may also influence the process, but in the end the most economical method must be used to maximize company wealth and the equity of the coop's patrons.

How firms address the looming impact of reducing carbon emissions or offset those emissions by purchasing carbon credits will impact a firm's overall value. Those who act to reduce emissions in economical ways may or may not increase their firm's expenses. There may be a short-term increase in expense as buildings are converted to more energy efficient light fixtures or vehicles upgraded to more fuel-efficient or electric models, but the longer-term benefit of lower expenses should help offset that investment resulting in a positive effect on the company's free cash flow. Those firms who need to purchase carbon credits may be able to take advantage of a new market and purchase up credits at a lower cost as supply will be greater earlier in the process of establishing a carbon market. A firm like Bayer is purchasing credits for \$3 an acre and in our SAA plot example for the change to no-till, the firm would get a two-ton equivalent credit for CO2 emissions, or \$1.50 per ton. Let's say for an example that Bayer is able to purchase two million acres and acquires four million tons of carbon credits. Bayer may need one million tons of carbon credit for its own operation to reach desired emission levels, the remaining one million tons may be sold on the carbon market for a profit. If Bayer was able to sell those credits for \$3 a ton or more, Bayer would not only cover their initial expense, but make a profit, turning the investment to reach a carbon emissions level into a profitable investment increasing the companies free cash flow and value (Brigham, 2020). Another way to look at it is

if a firm like Bayer can purchase four million tons of carbon credit for six million dollars, that may be a cheaper option than retrofitting a factory or transportation fleet to meet the same greenhouse gas emission reduction. Finding a lower cost helps reduce a firm's expenses and increases free cash flow.

If the carbon market fails to develop or there proves to be an excess supply of carbon credits available, that will drive down the price of the carbon credit or possibly eliminate the value completely. This seems unlikely at this time, but is a possibility. How companies will deal with growers who change practices away from the carbon sequestering tactics that they signed a contract to purchase remains to be seen. Potential lawsuits could drive growers away from any agreements and impact the carbon market's ability to help with climate change.

Conclusion

Agriculture is poised to take advantage of the coming carbon market and impact on climate change. Farmers look to benefit from a new source of income by being paid for existing practices that increase carbon sequestration, and NCC plans to work to facilitate what its patrons need help with. The early stages of this process will be about locking up existing growers and acres that are already employing practices leading to reduced greenhouse gas emissions. The firms that work quickly at the beginning stand to cover their carbon footprint needs at the lowest cost as the supply is the greatest at the beginning. Those firms who wait and don't act before the current supply of no-till acres is all designated, will find it much more difficult and far more expensive to get growers to convert to no-till or to effectively utilize cover crops. To convert a grower from a tillage system to a no-till system will not happen for \$3 due to the cost of equipment needed for a grower to change practices. Firms that purchase early may be able to resell excess credits and realize a profit or loss depending on the carbon marketplace. Those who invest early may have a lower cost basis, giving them an advantage in their industry with a lower operating cost. How the contracts are enforced and what exceptions will be allowed is not known yet. Weather still dictates what a grower can and can not accomplish in a year. There are times when some tillage will be needed to smooth rough areas caused from erosion or equipment tracks. Farmers in general are an independent minded group, that's why they work for themselves as a farmer. Some will not be interested in restrictions placed on them by a third

party or have any desire for a third party to verify what they are doing, unless the price is worth the expense or inconvenience.

Climate change is occurring, average temperatures are increasing, rainfall patterns are changing. Governments are concerned about the potential impact of climate change. Agriculture is being looked at for its potential to contribute to the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions by minimizing the emissions from production and increasing the amount of carbon sequestered through no-till and cover crop practices. Through those practices, farmers' stand to reap the benefits of their ability to sequester carbon. Farmers can then sell that credit on a newly forming carbon market, to a firm at a lower cost than making emission lowering changes in production and transportation.

References

- Ahmad, R., & Zulfiqar, M. (2019). Climate Change-Farmers' Perception, Adaptation and Impact on Agriculture in the Lakki Marwat District of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. Sarhad Journal of Agriculture, 35(3), 880–889. <u>https://doi-</u> org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.17582/journal.sja/2019/35.3.880.889
- Bayer. (2021). Earn Rewards for the Way you Farm. Retrieved from <u>https://www.cropscience.bayer.com/who-we-are/farmer-partner-resources/carbon-program/united-states</u>
- Behrens, A. (2009). Financial Impacts of Climate Change Mitigation: Global Resource
 Requirements and Proposals for International Burden Sharing. *Carbon & Climate Law Review*, 2009(2), 179–187.

Brigham, E. F., & Ehrhardt, M. C. (2020). Corporate finance: a focused approach. Cengage.

CBS News. (June 2021). "Mega-drought" takes dramatic toll on Colorado River system that provides water to 40 million people. Retrieved from

https://www.cbsnews.com/news/mega-drought-colorado-river-system-water-system/

- Certified Crop Advisor (2021), *Sustainability Specialty (SSP)*, Retrieved from <u>https://www.certifiedcropadviser.org/ssp</u>
- Climate.gov (March, 2021), *Climate Change: Global Temperature*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.climate.gov/news-features/understanding-climate/climate-change-global-temperature</u>
- Colin Polsky. (2004). Putting Space and Time in Ricardian Climate Change Impact Studies: Agriculture in the U.S. Great Plains, 1969-1992. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*, 94(3), 549–564.
- Colorado State University. (June 2021). COMET Farm. Retrieved from http://comet-farm.com/
- Day, S. & Rosenheim, B. (Dec 2020. Delivering the goods: Food supply chain tech market map & predictions for 2021. Retrieved from <u>https://agfundernews.com/delivering-the-goods-food-supply-chain-tech-market-map-predictions-for-2021.html</u>
- EPA. (April 2021). Overview of Greenhouse Gases. Retrieved from https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases
- Iowa State Extension. (April 2005). Tillage Management and Soil Organic Matter. Retrieved from <u>file:///C:/Users/Nathan/Downloads/PM1901I.pdf</u>

Mower SWCD (Jan 2021), *Sustainable Answer Acre*, Retrieved from <u>https://mowerswcd.org/research/</u>

- Neom, (2020). The Official 2020 Foodtech 500. Retrieved from https://forwardfooding.com/foodtech500/
- Sithole, N. J., Magwaza, L. S., & Thibaud, G. R. (2019). Long-term impact of no-till conservation agriculture and N-fertilizer on soil aggregate stability, infiltration and distribution of C in different size fractions. *Soil & Tillage Research*, *190*, 147–156. https://doi-org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1016/j.still.2019.03.004
- Tinard Pierre, Wang Zi-Xiang, Moncoulon David, Veysseire Martine, Regimbeau Fabienne, & Déqué Michel. (2016). Coupling a global climatic model with insurance impact models for flood and drought: an estimation of the financial impact of climate change. *E3S Web of Conferences*, 7, 02003. https://doi-

org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1051/e3sconf/20160702003

- USDA. (May 2020). Climate-Smart Agriculture and Forestry Strategy: 90-Day Progress Report. Retrieved from <u>https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/climate-smart-ag-forestry-strategy-90-day-progress-report.pdf</u>
- WANG, J., HUANG, J., & YANG, J. (2014). Overview of Impacts of Climate Change and Adaptation in China's Agriculture. *Journal of Integrative Agriculture*, 13(1), 1–17. <u>https://doi-org.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1016/S2095-3119(13)60588-2</u>

World Book. (2016). Understanding Climate Change. Chicago. World Book a Scott Fetzer Co.

Climate Change and Health Care: Tumultuous Bedfellows An Examination of the Impact of the Health Care Industry on Climate

By Audrey I. Caseltine

The American Health Care System has been a tumultuous topic for many people for years; universal health care, rising prices of pharmaceuticals, and the availability for high risk, low-income people. In the decade since the Affordable Care Act (ACA) was passed it can seem almost as if nothing has changed, especially in the last year with COVID-19 putting a spotlight on America's healthcare deficiencies (Shrank et al., 2021). Healthcare advocates and experts have significant challenges ahead of them as they attempt to improve the affordability of drugs, expand insurance coverages, and create a system of "value-based care" (Shrank et al., 2021). During COVID-19 another interesting spotlight was shown on our living situations as we sheltered in place. Multiple news outlets and social media sites showed the pictures of Mother Nature taking back the planet; the less cars on the road and LA's smog cleared, the less boats on Venice's waterways the water became clear for the first time in years, and for the first time in decades people in Kathmandu could see Mt. Everest 200km away.

In November 2020 NASA released a report that showed since February 2020, with pandemic restrictions, the Earth's global nitrogen dioxide concentrations had reduced by almost 20 percent (Gray & Streiff, 2020). The lead author on the paper Christoph Keller, noted that in looking at the data and following the drop of nitrogen dioxide, they lined up "shockingly well" to the decreased numbers in the exports of gross domestic products for those same areas included in his study (Gray & Streiff, 2020). Positively, Keller also noted after life began returning to normal for some of these areas, nitrogen dioxide levels continued to stay low (Gray & Streiff, 2020). It's growing hard to ignore the impact that humans have on the climate and the impact climate has on humans once one examines these sorts of findings that come out of a pandemic year. The question remains, how do we build more sustainability into our own lives and into our healthcare system?

Health Care and the Climate

American Health Care is not the only system under the microscope, healthcare across the world is one of the largest producers of greenhouse gases (Mercer, 2019). From 2009-2015, Canadian health care was responsible for 4.6-percent of national greenhouse gas emissions, previous studies present the United Kingdom and Australia 3-4 percent of greenhouse emissions and the United States ranks closer to 10 percent (Mercer, 2019). Greenhouse gases can be

attributed to not only the heating and cooling systems for a hospital, but also the impact of medical waste and anesthetics used in surgery (Mercer, 2019).

In 2018, with a Gross Domestic Product (GDP) of \$3.3 trillion, the American Health Care system was considered the fifth largest economy in the world and was the world's seventhlargest producer of carbon-dioxide (Blumenthal & Seervai, 2018). As of 2011, that level of carbon dioxide was measured at around 655 million metric tons, which was approximate 10 percent of the carbon dioxide generated in the States that year (Blumenthal & Seervai, 2018). As greenhouse gases rise, so do climate conditions and with it natural disasters, which can also adversely affect the ability for a health care system to take care of its patients (Blumenthal & Seervai, 2018). Many cannot forget the news reports and stories that come from natural disasters such as Hurricanes Katrina or Sandy – where weaknesses of a hospital were shown as power was lost and systems failed (Blumenthal & Seervai, 2018).

Meeting the Challenges of the Unexpected

Climate events can be a disrupter for the area of impact but also for the downstream areas of the supply chain. Unexpected weather events, natural disasters like earthquakes, or wildfires can leave an impact on the health care supply chain that one may not realize could happen (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

A disruption to the supply chain happened in 2017 when Hurricane Maria hit Puerto Rico (Chen & Murthy, 2019). In addition to the devastation it caused on Puerto Rico and her people, it also disrupted the supply chain. Puerto Rico is a chief manufacture of IV bags for the United States, and suddenly hospitals found themselves with a shortage of critical intravenous fluids and medications (Chen & Murthy, 2019). For a long time after the storm, as Puerto Rico slowly got back on its feet, nurses stateside had to inject medications manually and slowly by syringe instead of letting them drip in from an IV bag (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

When wildfires forced Kaiser Permanente in California to close their Santa Rosa Medical Center for two weeks to clean and restock, people in the area struggled to find care with their smoke-related illness (Chen & Murthy, 2019). Kathy Gerwigh, the Vice President of Employee Safety, Health, and Wellness and Environmental Stewardship Officer of Kaiser Permanente noted, *"The people who suffer the most from climate impacts are low income, very young, very* old, and people with chronic conditions," she said. "in a healthcare setting, we have a responsibility to think about that" (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

As new climate issues arise or natural disasters occur, health facilities learn different ways to solve problems that they themselves or that others have underwent. Developing "hazard mitigation plans" have helped mitigate lack of preparedness and limit the amount of downtime an institution spends after a disaster, having less of an impact upon the bottom line (Blumenthal & Seervai, 2018). Many institutions, including Texas Medical Center, New York City's Bellevue Hospital, and Kaiser Permanente, have developed alternative power sources to eliminate or reduce the dependance on their respective city's electric grids (Blumenthal & Seervai, 2018). Mayo Clinic in Rochester, Minnesota also has multiple power systems in place, including solar panels and independent steam plants.

Waste from Surgical and Operating Rooms – A Mayo Clinic Survey

As the spotlight began shining brightly on recycling programs and sustainability options, some barriers were also brought forward. In a report published in 2012, it was estimated that the hospitals within the United States produced 6 billion tons of waste and was estimated to reach costs of \$3.2 billion for medical waste disposal by 2017 (Azouz et al., 2019). The operating room can contribute 20-30 percent of this and can be quite costly to dispose of (Azouz et al., 2019). In 2019, a study was done at Mayo Clinic across four campuses: Rochester, Arizona, Jacksonville, and Eau Claire to try and find a solution to increase recycling out of operating rooms (Azouz et al., 2019).

To fully understand the amount of waste that can potentially come out of the operating theatre, a study in Canada among orthopedics subspecialties examined 55 procedures over a one-month period (Kooner et al., 2020). Out of the 55 procedures, a total of 341.0 kilograms of waste was collected; an average of 6.2 kilograms per case (Kooner et al., 2020). The study found that arthroplasty (joint replacement) was the leader in recyclable materials being produced per case with 2,955.7 grams (Kooner et al., 2020). The researchers found that most of the recyclable materials for all the procedures occurred during the preoperative period (Kooner et al., 2020).

Back at Mayo Clinic, researchers wanted to examine the costs benefits for recycling from the operating room. At the time of the study prior reports state the clear benefits for sharps recycling, but at that time there had been not a clear study to examine the potential cost savings of proper sharps disposal (Azouz et al., 2019). Sharps disposal can be an expensive item in a hospital's budget. Sharps disposal (\$2.00/pound) can drastically overtake a recycling budget, as plastic recyclables are 200 times cheaper (\$0.01/pound) (Azouz et al., 2019). If sharps are separated from the rest of the plastic overtime sharp disposal costs can reduce (Azouz et al., 2019).

From data collected, it was clear that a lack of knowledge over what is correct "red bag" waste, as 90 percent of items do not meet the "red bag" waste criteria (Azouz et al., 2019). Other studies showed that up to 40 percent of items bagged as medical waste (and the most expensive to dispose of) from operating rooms is packaging material (Azouz et al., 2019). A further study showed that with





better training and better safeguards in place, up to 60 percent of mishandled waste items could be recycled (Azouz et al., 2019).

Unlike household plastic items that are clearly marked with what type of plastic it is so consumers know how to properly recycle it, medical plastic, which is at least 20 percent of medical waste, is not labeled with the recycling classification symbol (Azouz et al., 2019).

Examining sharps disposal across the four Mayo Clinic campuses included in the study would measure respondents' attitudes towards medical recycling and their knowledge (Azouz et al., 2019). Researchers sent 1,082



Of waste produced from your hospital's ORs,

surveys and received 524 responses (Azouz et al., 2019). Most respondents (56.7 percent) listed that it was unclear which items are recyclable, and 39.1 percent said that they never recycled or only sometimes recycled in the OR (Fig 2). Many said that proper training and labeling of

recyclable materials would be the most effective in improving recycling from operating rooms, and 88.7 percent said they were concerned about the amount of waste that preceded from their respective hospitals (Azouz et al., 2019). Interestingly while most said they were unsure what to recycle while at work, 89.6 percent and 80.6 percent said they were active recyclers at home and in their communities, respectively (Azouz et al., 2019).

To guarantee impartial results, the outcome of the survey was initiated at an external surgical site by staff who had not taken the survey, to guarantee impartial (Azouz et al., 2019) Pre-survey, the daily average sharps waste weight per month from all operating rooms was 237.6 pounds (Azouz et al., 2019). Post-survey, the monthly sharps waste weight decreased to 213.1 pounds (Azouz et al., 2019). At the surgery center, the cost for sharp disposal was \$2.80 per pound, which amounted to \$665.28 pre and \$596.66 post, (\$68.62 difference) which is a 10.3% savings for the month (Fig 3) (Azouz et al., 2019). Over the course of a year, \$68.62 is a savings of \$825.84 for three surgical areas; take into account that Mayo Clinic has 122 operating rooms, the savings would be noticeable – especially when you then factor in other procedural areas not

classified as operating rooms but still have sharp disposal (Azouz et al., 2019).

The conclusion of the study was that the biggest hurdle to operating room recycling was the lack of knowledge for staff and the need for proper educational materials (Azouz et al., 2019). Figure 3 The cost of monthly sharps waste disposal decreased from \$665.28 to \$596.66 (p = 0.004), amounting to a 10.3% in cost savings after the recycling improvement program was implemented at the three-OR surgery center outside of the (Mayo Clinic system (Azouz et al., 2019).



Cost of Sharps Waste Disposal

Recycling Improvement Program

Laboratories: Discovery and Sustainability

While Mayo Clinic is a traditional hospital and care facility treating patients with serious and complex illness, they are also a teaching and research facility (About Mayo Clinic, 2021). In the laboratories, vital specimens, years of research and scientific testing, and vaccines are stored in ultra-cold freezers – and these freezers are huge energy consumers (Practice Greenhealth, 2021). These freezers are specialized as they can operate between minus 40 and minus 86 degrees Celsius (Holloway & Hill, 2021). Ultracold freezers consume the same amount of energy that the average U.S. home uses per day, roughly 30 kwh per day (Holloway & Hill, 2021). The cost may be a few dollars a day but multiply that by the 1,600 ultracold freezers in service at the Mayo laboratories, and now there are savings for the budget to discuss (Holloway & Hill, 2021).

In 2018 Supply Chain Management led an initiative to replace the 1,600 ultracold freezers across Mayo Clinic laboratories and research areas (Holloway & Hill, 2021). The team took a unique approach, and much like patient care takes a multidisciplinary team approach, the freezer replacement project took a similar path (Holloway & Hill, 2021). Supply Chain Management joined with Department of Laboratory Medicine and Pathology, and Sustainability and Facilities Management and set a "total cost of ownership" approach, to look at both the initial purchase price and the operating costs of the new ultracold freezers (Holloway & Hill, 2021). The team recognized that even if a freezer had the lowest purchase price, that didn't mean in the long run it would cost less to operate.

The team selected a group of freezers based upon selected criteria, and conducted sideby-side blind trials, to have an unbiased understanding of the performance of each freezer against both the criteria and its competitors (Holloway & Hill, 2021).



Figure 4 Cost of ownership in year 1. (Practice Greenhealth, 2021).

The total cost of ownership (Fig. 4) included the purchase price, battery considerations, and the costs associated with the energy usage each freezer required and calculated it out over the span of 10 years. (Practice Greenhealth, 2021). At the end of the first year, even though Product B had the initial lowest cost of ownership, it was not the most energy-efficient (Practice Greenhealth, 2021)., Product A was shown to be the smart choice, even though it was the second-lowest price, it was the most energy-efficient during the calculated 10 years of ownership (Practice Greenhealth, 2021).

In addition to looking at the cost of ownership for each freezer, the team also calculated the annual average cost of ownership over 10 years (Practice Greenhealth, 2021). This demonstrated the cost of acquisition against the cost of the energy to operate the freezer (Practice Greenhealth, 2021). In the Figure 5, the graph shows again that Product A is the second-lowest price and has the smallest operational costs (Practice Greenhealth, 2021). Over a 10-year period each Product A freezer would save an average of \$616 in electricity and operational costs; factoring 1,000 freezers over a 10-year period meant a savings of \$6 million for Mayo Clinic (Practice Greenhealth, 2021).



Figure 5 Annual average cost of ownership over 10 years. (Practice Greenhealth, 2021).

Capital budgeting is allowing for a slow transition over time to the new energy efficient ultracold freezer, current plans are allowing for the converting of 120 freezers each year over an extended period (Practice Greenhealth, 2021). An unplanned benefit of the new freezers are the usages of more ozone-friendly and sustainable refrigerants (Practice Greenhealth, 2021).

Sustainability Projects: LED, ROI, Oh My!

While large projects such as the freezer replacement can make financial changes over a longer time-period, some health care institutions have looked for smaller ways to get more bang for their buck. Surprisingly, though the institutions vary in size, specialties, and location across the United States, common energy issues resulted in similar sustainability changes.

I n Cleveland, Ohio, when Jon Utech, Senior Director of the Office for a Healthy Environment at the Cleveland Clinic, started looking for ways to help his institution save money and conserve energy, he found two small things that could make a big difference: lightbulbs and computers (Chen & Murthy, 2019). While investigating the energy consumed by the 50,000 medical grade computers in use at Cleveland Clinic, Utech installed software that would put the computers to sleep but keep essential software on standby when they weren't in use (Chen & Murthy, 2019). This small software upgrade created a savings of \$400,000 per year (Chen & Murthy, 2019). Then Utech moved on to the lights. By making the switch from fluorescent lights to lower-energy LEDs, Utech was able to save \$2.5 million a year with a short 4-year payback on the energy costs (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

Similarly, Mayo Clinic has been working on a retrofit for converting the lighting in 20 million square feet of buildings and parking ramps over to LED (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). Currently, two employee ramps have been upgraded to LED lighting by the inhouse maintenance staff by replacing old or failed fixtures and proactively replacing old bulbs with the LED (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). Within the buildings, LED switch with the old fluorescent bulbs has begun (Gorden & Holloway, 2021).

As Brett Gorden noted in the online meeting presentation February 2021, "...in just replacing the lights in the upper half of the Gonda building alone has reduced demand by 300kW. To put that in perspective, the solar array on top of the Damon [parking] ramp produces 150kW." (Gorden & Holloway, 2021).

Amanda Holloway, in a personal correspondence, added additional detail for the return on investment (ROI) for the LED replacements, "*LED lightbulbs are a good example of a great return on investment. Depending on the project, we've seen an ROI of anywhere from* 2-6*years. If we do not need to contract labor, LED projects typically have an ROI of* 2-3 *years (sometimes even faster).*"

One of the largest energy draws is also invisible: air. Mayo Clinic has been working on a retro commissioning project working thru all the buildings on the Rochester campus (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). Retro commissioning is a systematic process to improve an existing buildings performance of its heating and cooling systems (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). In this process that started in 2011, over 9.3 million square feet of building space has been covered as of February 2021 at Mayo Clinic Rochester. (Gorden & Holloway, 2021).

The Office of Sustainability contracts with a local consultant to determine how the systems are designed to operate and then identify any deficiencies in the system or where energy savings could be found (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). Once the facilities teams meet with the consultant, they receive the to-do list of things to fix or sequence of operation to modify and then go thru and begin to implement those corrections (Gorden & Holloway, 2021).

On average, Mayo Clinic has seen an energy reduction of about 16% after the easier changes on the to-do list of a retro commission have been completed on a building. One of the easier changes has been air duct sealing. Air ducts and vents develop leaks over time, and it has

been a huge issue especially in buildings built in the 1990s (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). Since implementing technology that seals the ducts from within, Facilities has reduced leakage by 95% (Gorden & Holloway, 2021).

The changes that are more capital-intensive require more planning and funding, but those changes have a longer payback ultimately (Gorden & Holloway, 2021). The Office of Sustainability and Facilities has prioritized the list based on the impact and the payback that will be received. (Gorden & Holloway, 2021).

At Cleveland Clinic, Utech's energy assessment also uncovered unnecessary air exchanges in the operating rooms (Chen & Murthy, 2019). For infection control, patient rooms are required to have 6 complete air exchanges per hour, and operating rooms need 15 to 20 per hour (Chen & Murthy, 2019). An air exchange involves filtering, humidifying or dehumidifying, and heating or cooling the air (Chen & Murthy, 2019). Utech found that the operating rooms were doing more then 30 an hour without any benefit – including operating rooms that were not in use (Chen & Murthy, 2019). By installing a timing system that adjusts for use and only uses the air that is necessary, Utech was able to save energy costs by \$2 million a year (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

Health care institutions aren't just trying to fix what is already there, but also building for the future – planning sustainability and incorporating renewable energy (Chen & Murthy, 2019). As Kaiser Permanente was building their new San Diego Medical Center, they had a goal to set a new standard for a patient experience with a small carbon footprint (Chen & Murthy, 2019). At their new hospital, they have 1,500 solar panels to supplement the high efficient generator, all LED lights, and outdoor walking paths with native plants watered by reclaimed rainwater (Chen & Murthy, 2019). The hospital achieved platinum certification by Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

Boston Medical Center learned that the best way to both reduce their heating and cooling costs and increase the longevity of their roof, was to introduce a rooftop farm (Chen & Murthy, 2019). In just 2,568 square feet of growing space, the rooftop farm produces 6,000 pounds of fresh produce every year for the BMC cafeteria, and preventive food pantry (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

Recycling Programs – Beneficial for climate and the bottom line

Mayo Clinic has a robust recycling program, traditional items like office paper, plastics, and cardboard are all shipped to various recycling plants. Non-traditional items with more hazardous limitations like x-ray films, batteries, and fluorescent bulbs, also make the list for recycling.

Much like the stock market, recycling programs' success and profit can fluctuate based how the market has priced the product, usually by pound. Based on this it can be difficult to plan ahead for future projects and budgets, per Glen Goodsell the Recycling Coordinator in the Waste Management office of Mayo Clinic Rochester, in a private communication June 2021, "We just react to what comes in every day. It's hard to plan when there are so many changes. Month to month prices go up and down. We just steer the course and it evens out."

In examining Mayo Clinic's recycling numbers, both pounds shipped and the dollars generated, trends are noticed by the years as market prices fluctuate. In 2019, Mayo Clinic Recycling program generated \$937,325 in revenue with shipping 13.2 million pounds of recyclable materials (Goodsell, 2021). In a private communication regarding the 2020 Mayo Clinic Recycling Report it was noted in an email by Goodsell, "We recycled 11,002,438lbs of material. We had a positive revenue of \$559,065 with a cost avoidance of \$1,062,901. 2020 was a down year and the prices we received were quite poor. Prices have rebounded well so far in 2021. If you notice the revenue on the scrap metal of \$386,299 and \$2,565. We donate half of that revenue to the Sisters of St. Francis Assisi – Poverello Fund. This fund helps the poor and needy patients pay for their medical care here at Mayo. 2020 a down year we donated \$184,632. In 2019 we donated \$298,667 to that fund."

Cost avoidance is the term used for referring to what it would have cost Mayo Clinic to simply throw the item away instead of recycling; avoidance is only counted on the items that could be put in the trash (Goodsell, 2021). Items such as scrap metals, used oil, yard waste, and appliances that cannot be thrown away are not factored into the cost avoidance. Keeping track of the dollars generated compared to cost avoidances demonstrates how recycling can save an institution money (Fig 6) (Goodsell, 2021).



Figure 6 This graph shows the dollars generated (left column) to the cost avoidance (right column) for each year 2017-2020. From the Combined Recycling reported generated by 2017-2020 individual recycling reports (Goodsell, 2021).

Planning for the Future

Finding the funding for sustainable energy projects can be difficult. However, as projects are completed and long-term results are successful, institutions become more open to change. Local energy companies offer incentives or rebates to help encourage fluorescent light replacement. Rebates can be found with also replacing outdated and nonenergy efficient equipment. For Boston Medical Center (BMC) and Kaiser Permanente's hospital projects, investors "clamored" for the green bonds that were issued; BMC was three to four times oversubscribed (Chen & Murthy, 2019). Since 2007, more than \$600 billion in these green bonds have been issued to investors (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

While internal projects help, health institutions are also looking externally into their communities to see what can be done to encourage healthy living, recycling, and climate resiliences. To encourage and strengthen clean energy, Cleveland Clinic regularly partners locally to increase tree coverage with the city and other companies within the state of Ohio (Chen & Murthy, 2019). BMC is part of the programs "Climate Ready Boston" and "Carbon Free Boston" that is an inclusive group working to make the city carbon neutral by 2050 (Chen & Murthy, 2019). To increase the demand to local and sustainable food sources, Kaiser

Permanente is partnering with food distributors, schools, and others (Chen & Murthy, 2019). All these efforts were supported through a national program called "Health Care Without Harm," a collaborative group created to help more than 500 U.S. hospitals address climate change (Chen & Murthy, 2019).

Health care as an industry is becoming self-aware of the impact it has on the climate and their communities. Health care institutions realize they are only as strong as the communities they are in and as healthy as the people that are in them.

Sources

- Gorden, B. & Holloway, A. (2021). 'Sustainability and Energy Updates,' Enterprise Department Update Meeting. 12 February, 2021. Mayo Clinic Facilities and Systems Support Department. Online meeting.
- About Mayo Clinic. (2021). *About Mayo Clinic About Us*. Mayo Clinic. https://www.mayoclinic.org/about-mayo-clinic.
- Azouz, S., Boyll, P., Swanson, M., Castel, N., Maffi, T., & Rebecca, A. M. (2019). Managing barriers to recycling in the operating room. *The American Journal of Surgery*, 217(4), 634–638. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjsurg.2018.06.020
- Babcock, L., Van den Berghe, A. J., Hill, J., & Stiegler, K. (2013, April 9). Unwrapping environmental benefits: Assessing the life-cycle of sterilization containers. Greenbiz. https://www.greenbiz.com/article/unwrapping-environmental-benefits-assessing-lifecycle-sterilization-containers.
- Blumenthal, D., & Seervai, S. (2018, April 18). To Be High Performing, the U.S. Health System Will Need to Adapt to Climate Change. U.S. Health System Will Need to Adapt to Climate Change. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2018/be-high-performing-ushealth-system-will-need-adapt-climate-change?force_isolation=true.
- Bryant, A. (2017, May 22). Case Study: Recycling at Mayo Clinic. Healthcare Plastics Recycling Council. https://www.hprc.org/single-post/2017/05/22/case-study-recycling-at-mayoclinic?force_isolation=true.
- Chen, A., & Murthy, V. (2019, September 19). How Health Systems Are Meeting the Challenge of Climate Change. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2019/09/how-healthsystems-are-meeting-the-challenge-of-climate-change?force_isolation=true.
- GFOA. (2010, March 31). Environmentally Responsible Practices in Capital Planning. https://www.gfoa.org/materials/environmentally-responsible-practices-in-capitalplanning.
- Gilmore, E. A., & St. Clair, T. (2017). Budgeting for climate change: obstacles and opportunities at the US state level. *Climate Policy*, 18(6), 729–741. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2017.1366891

Goodsell, G. (2021, June). Recycling Reports.

- Gorden, B. & Holloway, A. (2021, February 12). 'Sustainability and Energy Updates,' EnterpriseDepartment Update Meeting. Mayo Clinic Facilities and Systems Support Department.Online meeting.
- Holloway, A., & Hill, B. (2021, April 16). Stewardship in action: Collaborating to conserve energy. Advancing the Science.
 https://advancingthescience.mayo.edu/2021/04/16/stewardship-in-action-collaborating-to-conserve-energy/.
- Kooner, S., Hewison, C., Sridharan, S., Lui, J., Matthewson, G., Johal, H., & Clark, M. (2020).
 Waste and recycling among orthopedic subspecialties. *Canadian Journal of Surgery*, 63(3). https://doi.org/10.1503/cjs.018018
- Kunkel, N. (2020, November 20). Broken down by each domain of waste. Mayo Clinic Intranet News. http://intranet.mayo.edu/charlie/waste-management-recycling-rst/2020/11/20/ourvolumes/?force_isolation=true.
- Mayo Clinic News Staff. (2018, January 4). \$26 million in Rochester energy savings in 10 pictures. Mayo Clinic News Center. https://newscenter.mayo.edu/2018/01/04/26-millionin-rochester-energy-savings-in-10-pictures/?force_isolation=true.
- Mayo Clinic News Staff. (2018, September 26). Mayo's plastic recycling comes full circle in Rochester. Mayo Clinic News Center. https://newscenter.mayo.edu/2018/09/26/mayosplastic-recycling-comes-full-circle-in-

rochester/?utm_campaign=search&force_isolation=true.

- Mayo Clinic News Staff. (2019, April 16). *Mayo Clinic campuses recognized for sustainability efforts*. Mayo Clinic News Center. https://newscenter.mayo.edu/2019/04/16/mayo-cliniccampuses-recognized-by-practice-greenhealth-for-sustainabilityefforts/?force_isolation=true.
- Mayo Clinic News Staff. (2020, February 20). 'Smart salting' saves money, easier on environment in Rochester. Mayo Clinic News Network. https://newscenter.mayo.edu/2020/02/20/smart-salting-saves-money-environment-inrochester/?force_isolation=true.
- Mercer, C. (2019). How health care contributes to climate change. *CMAJ*, *191*(14), E403–E404. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.109-5722

- Practice Greenhealth. (2021). *Mayo Clinic: Replacing freezers leads to energy and cost savings*. Practice Greenhealth. https://practicegreenhealth.org/tools-and-resources/mayo-clinic-replacing-freezers-leads-energy-and-cost-savings.
- Shankar, D., & Ahsanuddin, S. (2019, October 16). It's Time For The Health Care System To Reckon With The Human Costs Of Climate Change: Health Affairs Blog. Health Affairs. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20191011.432819/full/.
- Shrank, W. H., DeParle, N.-A., Gottlieb, S., Jain, S. H., Orszag, P., Powers, B. W., & Wilensky,
 G. R. (2021). *Health Costs And Financing: Challenges And Strategies For A New Administration.* Health Affairs, 40(2), 235–242.
 https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01560
- Streiff, L. (2020, November 16). Model Shows Extent COVID-related Pollution Levels Deviated from Norm. NASA. https://www.nasa.gov/feature/goddard/2020/nasa-model-revealshow-much-covid-related-pollution-levels-deviated-from-the-norm.

The Art of Corporate Greening in a Dying Fashion Industry

by Hannah Ewing

Introduction

The amount of clothing tossed away in the United States has doubled in the last 20 years and if we do not shift towards more renewable practices, this number is predicted to triple (Brown, 2021). As of 2021, we are up to 14 million tons of textile waste yearly and it takes over 200 years for textile waste to decompose (Brown, 2021). To make matters worse, according to the World Resources Institute, it requires 2,700 liters of water to create one single cotton shirt and, as many are unaware, about 84 percent of clothing is thrown away or burned (Brown, 2021). According to the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA), cotton as a crop accounts for a quarter of all pesticides used in the United States and polyester is made with petroleum (Claudio, 2007). This all contributes to landfills, water shortages, and greenhouse gases. Why? One broad concept is to blame: fast fashion (Brown, 2021).

Fashion is a profitable industry. Most large players find cheap materials, low paid labor, and then sell their pieces at a premium price. The profit margins are good, but the cost to the environment, and in some cases, human rights, that pairs with this frivolous trend is not worth the payout (Denisova, 2021).

Corporate finance is a subcategory of finance within an organization which centers around sources of funding, financial decisions, how to configure capital, and where to place investments (Kenton, 2019). Commonly thought as those who maintain the bottom line, and, in many organizations, this bottom line is what matters most (Brigham & Ehrhardt, 2020). Understandably so, when the issue is viewed through a short-term financial lens, however what about long term?

Environmental issues are arising due to various industries. Materials are going to waste, climate change is on the rise, and emissions continue to surge. With fast fashion, unethical disposal practices, and the repression of thrift and refurbishment, there is Hell to pay (Denisova, 2021).

Thesis

In order to combat big fashion's vast ecological impact, they must adapt to the arising issue of environmental damage, modify their corporate policies, discuss the ability to recycle materials, consider refurbishment of materials and garments, edit toxic manufacturing practices, deliberate ethics, as well as explore the growing world of thrift. This piece will explore how some players are already moving towards this practical future, while others lag behind, continuing their frolicsome fast fashion business schemes.

The Media

As outlined previously, a consequence of fast fashion is textile waste (Brown, 2021). Fast fashion is the clothing equivalent to fast food (Claudio, 2007). People see it as cheap, easy, and disposable (Claudio, 2007). A large portion of the media encourages fast fashion and unsustainable buying practices (Claudio, 2007). Many sources of influence we look to today are sponsored by companies that reap profits from the continuance of fast fashion (Denisova, 2021). That is a part of the issue, but also, humans are simply trendier today than they ever have been (Denisova, 2021). The large companies cannot take all the blame, when we as consumers continue to feed into the wasteful nature of the industry.

The psychological side of things says this is not merely due to corporate corruption. Today, people use shopping as therapy, a symbol of status, and as a reward system (Denisova, 2021). Again, a lot of this upsurge of materialism and waste has arose through social media. Many influencers sponsor unsustainable clothing brands and for example, feature a new piece of clothing with each post (Denisova, 2021). On the contrary, there are influencers who feature thrift hauls, clothing refurbishment, and other environmentally conscious practices. Ashley, known for the YouTube channel, bestdressed, is a prime example of an influencer who uses their powers for good. She is consistently sharing her thrifting experiences and recommending ecological clothing brands (Youtube.com, 2021). Not all social media is bad news, there are diamonds in the rough.

We may not be able to change every company and every consumer overnight, however we can as individuals, business students, and as consumers encourage sustainable brands, thrift, refurbishment, and green shopping practices. If enough people and businesses make the shift, the market will follow suit. The consumers control the market after all.

Human Rights

We have covered the environmental impacts of fast fashion and this topic is the primary focus of this piece. We will also be pondering how corporate practices can shift to modify these issues. However, we should also touch on the human rights issues that surround the manufacturing sector, which are paired with the environmental impacts.

About 97% of clothing is made in counties other than the U.S, so it is easy as Americans to put the origin of our clothing out of sight and out of mind (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). However, we must remember that the individuals who make our clothing often do not observe all of the same rights we do here in the western world (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). In order for the fast fashion business model to be successful, the supply chain needs to be short and everything including the raw materials and production process must be tightly coordinated (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). Due to this, many garment creators slip through the cracks and are exploited (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019).

In Cambodia, 94% of factories that were inspected defied overtime regulations (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). There are reports of workers in Bangladesh and other countries being beaten for falling under target production goals (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). Many children are enslaved in factories, forced to work and buildings that are condemned continue to be used for textile production with the consequence of injured and sometimes deceased employees (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). Women are particularly discriminated against and abused in this industry, as women make up a majority of the garment industry's workforce (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019).

In a study conducted on female garment workers in Bangalore, 14% of women reported being raped or sexually harassed in the workplace, 60% reported being threatened with violence, and about 45% experienced humiliation and verbal abuse on a regular basis (Marketing the Conscious Club, 2019). This must change, and much like with the environmental issues, we as consumers must use our buying power to make that change a reality. As touched on beforehand, the root of change will begin in the consumer sector, but the change will be executed in the corporate world. Large companies will need to follow the market trends and will be forced to change their practices to satisfy their customers (Morgan, 2020). This is starting to happen as companies are uncovering the benefits of greening (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020).

Corporate Greening

There are several advantages when going green, or greening as they say (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). Changing corporate policies and, in the fashion industry's case, investing in ethical sourcing, can seem daunting. However, not only is greening beneficial to the environment, but it can also open new market opportunities, inspire employees, push a company ahead of the curve, attract exterior stakeholders, and surge efficiency (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). In fact, some experts say that going green is a perfect COVID-19 recovery strategy (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020).

Marketing Benefits

Incorporating green corporate policies, adding green products or modifying current products to be greener attracts a broader consumer base (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). People like a sustainable niche (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). Some examples include: Frugalpac's recycled paper coffee cup and wine bottle, D'Light's nonelectric lighting solutions, and \$\phirtsetd's green energy (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). Many of the companies that discover ecological niches, do not start out with a sustainability focus (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). Customers want to feel good about their purchases and investors want to invest in companies who share their values (LaMarco, 2019). In 2015, a study was done on 30,000 consumers from various countries, and they found that 66 percent of the participants were willing to pay more for sustainable products (LaMarco, 2019). Among millennials, it was 77 percent (LaMarco, 2019). It seems generation may be a more significant factor than income (Lumos Business, 2021). Experts say this percentage is likely even more plentiful in the Generation Z age group (Brown, 2021). Now it is 2021 and going green is becoming more popular as time goes by (Brown, 2021). Being

eco conscious is also a great way to stand out in your industry, especially in fashion, where being sustainable is rare (Molderez & Elst, 2015). It is becoming a status symbol to be green in the corporate realm (LaMarco, 2019). For example, Dell and Honda, they are both particularly popular brands partly due to their heightened eco consciousness when compared to their competitors (LaMarco, 2019).

Employee Morale

When it comes to profits, which are very imperative in the corporate finance space, motivated, productive employees are crucial. In fact, companies that follow eco-conscious practices experience about 16 percent more productivity (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). Going green can attract new talent and creativity. Likely, if employees share the values of their company, they will be more energized in their work and more committed to their work goals (LaMarco, 2019). Employees want to feel positive about the work they are doing and the company they work under (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). When a company demonstrates that they care about the environment and the health of their employees, morale increases (LaMarco, 2019). In our case, most employees do not feel good about contributing to the growing issue of textile waste and the breach of human rights that unfortunately exists in the clothing supply chain (Denisova, 2021). What going green entails depends on the industry (LaMarco, 2019). However, no matter which industry, incentives for sustainability can be offered to employees (LaMarco, 2019). For example, Bank of America offered up to \$3,000 in reimbursement for employees who purchased an eco-friendly car (LaMarco, 2019). For a fashion company, perhaps employees who go thrift shopping will receive a perk of some kind.

Ahead of the Curve

In most countries and states, there are sustainability regulations, guidelines, and laws that companies must follow in order to avoid fines and legal penalties (LaMarco, 2019). Each year, more are passed. As the years go by, these regulations become increasingly expansive and strict due to more sustainability awareness and ecological destruction (LaMarco, 2019). If a company changes their ways now, they can avoid heavy fines and expenses later (LaMarco, 2019). The

Environmental Protection Agency presented its 2020 Action Agenda, and it is quite strict and progressive regarding carbon emissions (LaMarco, 2019). The consequences are dire and there are plenty of benefits being offered for green companies (LaMarco, 2019). It seems getting ahead of the curve, in the long term, is financially wise.

Stakeholders

With the spreading environmental awareness, investors see that green companies are lucrative, and they are interested. Becoming greener can attract new investors and increase one's stock price (LaMarco, 2019). A study that followed stock performance from 1993 through 2009 found that highly sustainable companies have an advantage in the stock market over companies that do not emphasize greenness (LaMarco, 2019). For example, Polysolar, a company that created electricity generating windows, received double its sought amount on Crowdcube (LaMarco, 2019). As time goes by, the general public and potential investors are becoming more concerned about the environment (Staci, 2018). Today, investors appreciate good ethics, ecological consciousness, and creativity (LaMarco, 2019).

Efficiency

Reducing energy usage and reusing materials can save money, while also benefitting the environment (LaMarco, 2019). Not only should fashion companies seek ethical and sustainable sourcing, but they should also reduce energy consumption and carbon footprints. Green tax credits can be obtained (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). For example, 75 percent of companies in the UK that took advantage of green technologies such as solar panels and windmills received commercial benefits. In certain companies, billions of dollars can be saved in the long run (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020).

ThredUp

The company, ThredUp, is a perfect example of a fashion company that has adapted to its environment and industry. ThredUp is an online clothing consignment store, so everything they sell is secondhand. They sell clothing for both women and children and mail their items in recyclable packaging (ThredUp, 2021). They have millions of items from hundreds of brands, so

there is quite a wide variety of styles to choose from (ThredUp, 2021). They are dedicated to extending the life of clothing, reducing carbon and water footprints, preventing textile waste, and modernizing thrift (ThredUp, 2021). They strive to recirculate clothing, educate and influence the public, and elevate the practice of thrifting (ThredUp, 2021). They accomplish these goals through collaborating with other brands and celebrities as well as through customers' word of mouth and social media.

Collaboration

ThredUp collaborates with a wide array of ecological fashion companies to spread the word about their services and the effects of textile waste (ThredUp, 2021). They are not simply an online store, but a platform. They have a cooperation with Zero Waste Daniel, a company that creates upcycled clothing from secondhand garments and fabrics (ThredUp, 2021). They have partnered with Olivia Wilde and launched a secondhand t-shirt collection intended to destigmatize used apparel (ThredUp, 2021). They also have partnered with numerous other celebrities as well, who consigned their own items of clothing. These items are available for the public to peruse and purchase on ThredUp's website (ThredUp, 2021).

ThredUp has their website, but they also started a resale-as-a-service campaign (Lumos Business, 2021). This campaign allows companies such as Walmart, Madewell, Athleta, and Reformation to sell used clothing at their locations through ThredUp kiosks (ThredUp, 2021). ThredUp also maintains a Circular Fashion Fund, a non-profit fund for small, green businesses (ThredUp, 2021).

ThredUp challenges companies who maintain wasteful practices, such as Burberry, who was caught burning \$37.8 million worth of excess inventory (Prant, 2018). ThredUp invited Burberry to send their excess inventory to ThredUp next time (Prant, 2018). If they were to do so, ThredUp pledged to donate 100 percent of the proceeds to a green charity (Prant, 2018). Whether or not they sent anything over to ThredUp after receiving the letter is unclear. Either way, ThredUp has processed 100 million garments from consumers and stores throughout the U.S and Canada and they have displaced one billion pounds of carbon dioxide emissions in the process (ThredUp, 2021). They are an authentic example of a responsible corporate citizen.

Figure 1

A Letter from ThredUp to Burberry



Note. Image retrieved from ThredUp's Instagram page (Prant, 2018)

Business Modeling

ThredUp recently released their initial public offering (IPO) to the stock market this year. They sought to raise \$100 million (ThredUp, 2021). They have been doing well so far. Their gross profit margin is 69% and this profit is obtained from their consignment sales as well as their Resale-as-a-Service platform (Lumos Business, 2021). Resale is expected to surpass fast fashion by 2029 due to the generational shift in the market towards resale (Lumos Business, 2021). With this in mind, ThredUp appears to be a winner. Figure 2 below, retrieved from ThredUp's S-1 Form from the Securities and Exchange Commission demonstrates this generational shift.

Figure 2



Secondhand Purchases Over Generations

Note. Chart retrieved from ThredUp S-1 page 130 (Lumos Business, 2021)

ThredUp has seen a recent burst of success. In 2018, their active buyers went up 48 percent (Securities & Exchange Commission, 2021). Then in 2019, they went up another 24 percent (Securities & Exchange Commission, 2021). ThredUp may be a tough act to follow, however various companies are starting to green (Morgan, 2020). Some include Rothy's, DePop, Tentree, Everlane, Pact, Patagonia, Levi's, H&M Conscious, Reformation, Amour Vert, Eileen Fisher, and People Tree. Some of them are centered around resale and others are retail but use recycled materials (Morgan, 2020).

Conclusion

Thrift is on the rise, consumers and investors want sustainable options, and the market is reflecting this shift (Lumos Business, 2021). There are severe environmental and ethical issues due to the fashion industry's fast fashion trends and the younger generations are taking notice (Morgan, 2020). Fast fashion is predicted to dissolve, and thrift is expected to become the norm (Lumos Business, 2021). Prominent brands are starting to change their ways to accommodate this, but also reap the benefits of corporate greening (LaMarco, 2019). Corporate greening can lead to more market niches, better employee morale, attracted investors, amplified efficiency, and a company ahead of the curve (Tamvada & Shrivastava, 2020). We as consumers can use our buying power to push forward, and those who exist in the corporate realm will acknowledge that inkling (Denisova, 2021). As the corporate domain adapts and evolves, optimistically, the effects of fast fashion will be remedied, and style will come with fewer consequences (Fletcher, 2015).
References

- Brigham, E. F., & Ehrhardt, M. C. (2020). *Corporate finance: A focused approach* (7th ed.).Boston, MA: Cengage.
- Brown, R. (2021, January 8). *The Environmental crisis caused by textile waste*. RoadRunner Recycling. https://www.roadrunnerwm.com/blog/textile-waste-environmental-crisis.
- Claudio, L. (2007). Waste couture: Environmental impact of the clothing industry. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *115*(9). doi:10.1289/ehp.115-a449
- Denisova, A. (2021). Fashion media and Sustainability: Encouraging ethical consumption VIA journalism and influencers. *Research Evidence*, 9-27. doi:10.16997/book50
- Denisova, A. (2021). Fashion media and Sustainability: Encouraging ethical consumption VIA journalism and influencers. *Review of Policy Options*, 28-29. doi:10.16997/book50
- Denisova, A. (2021). Fashion media and Sustainability: Encouraging ethical consumption VIA journalism and influencers. *Policy Recommendations*, 30-31. doi:10.16997/book50
- Denisova, A. (2021). Fashion media and Sustainability: Encouraging ethical consumption VIA journalism and influencers. *What's the Issue?* 6-8. doi:10.16997/book50
- Denisova, A. (2021). Fashion media and Sustainability: Encouraging ethical consumption VIA journalism and influencers. *Key Messages*, 4-5. doi:10.16997/book50
- Fletcher, K. (2015). Sustainability in style. *Alternatives Journal: The Fashion Issue*, *41*(3), 16-18.
- Kenton, W. (2021, June 6). *Understanding corporate finance*. Investopedia. https://www.investopedia.com/terms/c/corporatefinance.asp.
- LaMarco, N. (2019, February 06). *Benefits of Going Green for a Business?* Small Business Chron.com. https://smallbusiness.chron.com/businesses-should-green-766.html.
- Lumos Business. (2021, March 10). *Finance ThredUp IPO*. Strategy Innovation. http://lumosbusiness.com/finance-thredup-ipo/.
- Marketing the Conscious Club. (2019, June 6). *Clothing & human rights*. The Conscious Challenge.

https://www.theconsciouschallenge.org/ecologicalfootprintbibleoverview/clothing-human-rights.

- Molderez, I., & Elst, B. V. (2015). Barriers towards a systemic change in the clothing industry: How do sustainable fashion enterprises influence their sector? *Journal of Corporate Citizenship*, 2015(57), 99-114. doi:10.9774/gleaf.4700.2015.ma.00008
- Morgan, B. (2020, February 25). 11 Fashion Companies Leading the Way in Sustainability. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/blakemorgan/2020/02/24/11-fashion-companiesleading-the-way-in-sustainability/?sh=6ada8ff76dba.
- Prant, D. (2018, July 26). Burberry Under Attack for Burning \$37.8 Million Worth of Unsold Products. Fashionista. https://fashionista.com/2018/07/burberry-burning-clothes-thredupresale.
- Securities and Exchange Commission. (2021, March 3). *Thred Up S-1*. Document. https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1484778/000162828021003857/thredups-1.htm.
- Staci, K. (2018, October 10). Top 5 Reasons Why Eco Investing Is Smart Investing. Blue and Green Tomorrow. https://blueandgreentomorrow.com/invest/5-reasons-why-ecoinvesting-is-smart-investing/.
- Tamvada, J. P., & Shrivastava, M. (2020). Why Businesses Should Go Green. Environment Journal. https://environmentjournal.online/articles/why-businesses-should-go-green/.

ThredUp. (2021). Our Impact. thredUP. https://www.thredup.com/impact.

Youtube.com. (2021). bestdressed. YouTube.

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCnQhwPVwcP-DnbUZtIMrupw.

How Oil Companies Will Finance the Transition to

Clean Energy Strategically

by Robert Head

Introduction

This paper aims to research an efficient way to transform a traditional oil and gas business model into a more environmentally sustainable business model. An organization must maintain profitability and market dominance that brings shareholders maximum value. In the current landscape, oil companies are faced with the dual challenge of meeting global demand that is currently 100 million barrels of oil per day for the world's 7.7 billion people while rapidly reducing carbon emissions (P.R. Newswire, 2021). Companies that attempt to minimize barrels per day dramatically will only shift demand and profits to other companies, which will weaken revenue and the ability to fund a sustainable transition. The transition to clean energy must occur systematically and strategically, maintaining profits and driving innovation. As countries progress through a shift to clean energy, it is imperative to root that transition in economic, political, and social factors to ensure progress is irreversible (World Economic Forum, 2021). Oil and gas companies with significant fossil fuel assets that pursue a sudden transition to clean energy, whether intentionally or forced, are destined to fail. Long-term sustainable change must be rooted in sound economics where all stakeholders benefit, including stockholders, consumers, suppliers, and the public. If energy companies do not transition strategically, a catalyst like the next economic downturn will reverse much of the progress to clean energy as economies turn back to cheaper, more abundant fossil fuels to help generate and preserve wealth. This selfpreservation makes it imperative for oil and gas companies to transition in a profitable, systematic, and strategic way. The role of corporate finance to help fund such projects has never been more vital and is a significant success.

A strategic plan to transition to clean energy is not a one size fits all process. Large, entrenched oil giants like Exxon Mobile and British Petroleum, among others, have a massive undertaking with many current and future variables. A change framework will differ drastically among oil and gas companies, with size being the most differentiating variable. Investments from giants in the oil and gas industry will be critical for some key capital-intensive clean energy technologies (International Energy Agency, 2020). While a profitable and successful transition of entrenched oil giants is paramount to the global success of clean energy, the complexity of such undertaking is outside of the boundaries of this research. Instead, the investigation will focus on the current and future success of small and medium market capitalization energy companies in the United States. The study will focus on the corporate financial structure required for successful transition and agile operations.

Company Sizes and Market Capitalization United Sates

A corporation is a group created under state laws that act as a single legal entity and is separate from owners and managers, and employees (Brigham, & Ehrhardt, 2020). All corporations must have a corporate charter. A corporate charter sets the framework such as corporate name, activities, number of directors, and stock shares (Brigham, & Ehrhardt, 2020). Stocks are small portions of the company that a corporate structure of the entity. As a corporation matures, it reaches a point where it becomes difficult to secure enough funding to raise large amounts of capital required to expand. Corporate shares on the open market to raise money. Their process of seeking support from the SECF is called taking a corporation public. Public corporations are generally group based on size, called market capitalization, as indicated by the chart below.\

	Market Value in
Size	Millions
Large Cap Companies	10000 and over
Medium Cap Companies	2000 to 10000
Small Cap Companies	300 to 2000

Current Oil and Gas Industry in the United Sates

There are approximately 8,000 oil and gas companies in the United States responsible for providing about 85% of domestic oil and gas (Marketline, 2020). Most of the U.S. oil and gas industry players are small to medium cap public traded companies. Renewables, notably wind and solar, are taking a role of accelerated importance in the energy industry. According to B.P.'s 2018 Energy Outlook, renewable energy will be the fastest-growing energy source, providing

around 14% of global primary energy at this future point in time (Pickl ,2019). The 8,000 US oil and gas companies will either need to innovate or consolidate. One such company that has chosen to adjust operations to a business model that supports cleaner energy is Denbury Resources Inc.

Denbury Resources Inc.

Denbury Resources Inc. is a publicly traded oil and gas company located in Plano, Texas. Denbury has a market capitalization of 3.52 B (Advameg, Inc., 2021). Oil and gas companies are beginning to incur more significant business risks as governments aggressively reduce carbon emissions. Business risk is the risk a firm's common stockholders face if the firm had no debt and is incurred from the firm's operations, which arises from uncertainty about future operating profits and capital requirements (Ehrhardt & Brigham, 2016). The acceleration of green energy places a traditional oil and gas company at risk due to stranded assets. Stranded assets are assets that have lost all value from a premature price loss. The recent Paris agreement two °C objectives requires that more than 80% of all proven fossil fuel reserves become stranded resources, and investments in such resources may become stranded assets for industrialized and developing countries (Bos & Gupta, 2019). The Paris agreement, coupled with political pressure and changing social sentiment, places economic force and an extensive incentive for oil and gas companies to either pressure cleaner energy sources as a source of a review or innovate and use technology to solve the clean energy problem. Denbury's solution has been to focus on advanced oil recovery and carbon capture.

Three Phases of Oil Extraction

The extraction of oil in the United States may contain three phases. The three phases are primary extraction, secondary extraction, and tertiary extraction. Tertiary extraction is often referred to as advanced recovery. Natural ground pressure forces oil to the top with the first extraction, but only about 10% of the oil is forced out (U.S. Department of Energy, 2020). During secondary recovery, water is injected into the well, forcing more oil out and draining to about 20 to 40 percent of the oil in place. Almost all oil fields in the United States have

undergone secondary extraction. Most oil companies that currently operate in the U.S. focus on advanced tertiary extraction. There are three types of tertiary extraction, thermal extraction, gas injection, and chemical injection. Of the three enhanced oil recovery techniques, gas injection using carbon dioxide shows the most promise for the future. There are about 114 active commercial CO2 injection projects that together inject over 2 billion cubic feet of CO2 and produce over 280,000 BOPD (U.S. Department of Energy, 2020). The reason that carbon capture shows so much promise is not because of the amount of oil it extracts but that it uses carbon dioxide as the injection gas. When the carbon dioxide is injected into the old well, it displaces the oil and is trapped in the reservoir. Carbon dioxide is the primary gas responsible for climate change. Denbury has positioned itself for the future by investing in CO2 enhanced oil recovery. CO2 enhanced oil recovery indeed has an environmental benefit. Yet, Denbury must partake in large-scale, capital-intensive CO2 enhanced oil recovery projects to remain profitable. Funding sources for such projects will depend on Danbury's capital structure.



U.S. Department of Energy, 2020

Synopsis:

- There are approximately 8,000 oil and gas companies in the United States that are responsible for providing about 85% of domestic all oil and gas

- Most of the U.S. oil and gas industry players are small to medium cap public traded companies.

- Company value will come from advanced tertiary extraction that reduces carbon emissions

- Advanced oil recovery and carbon capture hold the most significant promise to fulfill climate challenges and remain profitable.

Capital Structure

Capital structure is the mixture of debt and equity applied by an organization to finance projects, operations, and growth. Equity investment comes from the sale of shares in the company, which also secures claims on future earnings. Debt comes from loans, bonds, and short-term debt, which must be paid within a year. Shorth-term debt is stated as current liabilities on a balance sheet. Debt is usually considered less of a risk because debt is a contractual obligation to repay a loan. In bankruptcy, the debt is paid before owners (stockholders). A balance sheet shows a quick look at a company's capital structure by showing the amount owed and the amount invested by shareholders. Denbury is distinguished by its focus on CO2 enhanced oil recovery (EOR) and the emerging carbon capture, use, and storage (CCUS) industry, supported by the Company's CO2 EOR technical and operational expertise and its extensive CO2 pipeline infrastructure (Denbury Resources Inc., 2021). Denbury has invested heavily in projects that use EOR along with CCUS. Exon Mobile, one of the world's largest oil companies, has two active EOPR projects compared to Denbury's thirteen projects. A significant majority of Danbury's portfolio is dedicated to EOR and CCUS projects designed to reduce carbon emissions.

Company	Miscible Projects	locations	
Occidental	29	TX, NM	90.2
Hess	6	ТХ	25.3
Kinder Morgan	1	ТХ	24.2
Chevron	4	CO, TX, NM	21.3
Denbury Resources	13	MS, LA	17.8
Merit Energy	7	WY, OK	13.6
ExxonMobil	2	TX, UT	11.7
Anadarko	4	WY	9.0
Whiting Petroleum	3	TX, OK	6.9
ConocoPhillips	2	TX, NM	5.5
12 other independents	28	TX, OK. UT, KS, MI	14.9
Total	99		240.4

Major U.S. CO₂ Operators (OGJ Biennial EOR Survey 2008)

U.S. Department of Energy, 2020

Denbury Balance Sheet Assets

Assets All numbers in millions of US Dollars					
	2021 (03/31 - 12/31)	2020 (12/31 - 09/30)	2020 (09/30 - 06/30)	2020 (06/30 - 03/31)	2020 (03/31 - 12/31)
Current Assets					
Cash and Short-Term Investments – Total	6	2	33	209	7
Receivables – Total	146	111	109	112	114
Inventories – Total	0	0	0	0	(
Current Assets – Other – Total	9	14	39	68	130
Current Assets Total	162	127	180	389	257
Non-Current Assets					
Property Plant and Equipment – Total (Net)	1,368	1,324	1,310	3,565	4,249
Intangible Assets – Total					-
Non-Current Assets – Other – Total	191	184	188	103	101
Non-Current Assets Total	1,559	1,508	1,498	3,669	4,350
ASSETS TOTAL	1,721	1,635	1,678	4,058	4,607

Denbury Balance Sheet Liabilities

2021 (03/31 - 2020 (12/31 - 2020 (09/30 - 2020 (06/30 - 2020 (03/30					
	12/31)	09/30)	06/30)	03/31)	12/31)
Liabilites					
Current Liabilities					
Debt in Current Liabilities	54	69	74	2,374	105
Account Payable/Creditors – Trade	180	68	211	201	73
Income Taxes Payable		17			10
Current Liabilities – Other	129	131	6	8	70
Current Liabilities Total	363	285	291	2,583	259
Long–Term Liabilities					
Long-Term Debt Total	94	89	103	185	2,226
Deferred Taxes and Investment Tax Credit	1	1	4	306	406
Liabilities (Other)	261	205	182	180	227
Long-Term Liabilities Total	356	296	288	670	2,859
Liabilities Total	719	581	580	3,254	3,118
Minority Interest – Balance Sheet	0	0	0	0	C
Shareholders' Equity					
Preferred/Preference Stock (Capital) – Total	0	0	0	0	C
Common/Ordinary Equity – Total					
Shareholders' Equity Total	1,002	1,054	1,098	804	1,489
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY TOTAL	1,721	1,635	1,678	4,058	4,607
	2021 (03/31 - 12/31)	2020 (12/31 - 09/30)	2020 (09/30 - 06/30)	2020 (06/30 - 03/31)	2020 (03/31 - 12/31)
Common Shares Outstanding	50.006.000	50.000.000	50.000.000	507.726.000	506,587,000

Denbury Inc. NYSE: DEN

DEN went public within the last year. This will significantly effect the amount of historical data available in this report.

Price Performance	
Price on 6/25/21	\$79.96
52-Week High/Low	\$81.37 / 15.43
Volume on 6/25/21	7,368,534
10-Day Avg. Volume	2,173,798
Price 1 Month Ago	\$67.02
1 Month Price Performance	19.3%
Price 3 Months Ago	\$45.42
3 Month Price Performance	76.0%
Price 6 Months Ago	\$24.99
6 Month Price Performance	220.0%
Price 12 Months Ago	NA
12 Month Price Performance	NA
Market Capitalization	\$4.0 Billion
Beta	-285.66

Key Statistics (Latest 4 Quarters)
EPS Growth	NA
EPS Growth 3 Year, annualized	NA
EPS Growth 5 Year, annualized	18.7%
Sales Growth	3.9%
Asset Turnover	0.3x
Inventory Turnover	NA
Receivables Turnover	6.2x
Effective Tax Rate	20.1%
Total Debt to Equity	76.9x
Interest Coverage	-33.3x
Quick Ratio	0.2x
Current Ratio	0.2x
Payout Ratio	NA
Debt to Capital	0.1x

Business Description

Denbury Resources Inc. operates as an independent oil and natural gas company in the United States. Denbury Inc. 5320 Legacy Drive Plano, TX 75024 972 673 2000 www.denbury.com

Company to Industry Comparisons (Using S&P GICS Groupings)



Benchmark Price Performance Inductor

Duration	Group	Industry
1 Month	7.8%	12.0%
3 Month	14.6%	23.3%
6 Month	45.1%	88.4%
12 Month	58.7%	126.3%

Sub.

Table of Contents

\$273.7 8

\$320.5 8

582.7 B

DEN

Overview	1
Historical Trend Data	2
Peer Analysis	3
Fundamental Ratios	4
Industry Overview	5
Earnings & Dividends	6
Annual Income Statement	7
Annual Balance Sheet	9
Annual Cash Flow	11
Quarterly Income Statement	12

(Denbury Resources Inc., 2021).

Conclusion

The purpose of this research was to research an efficient way to transform a traditional oil and gas business model into a more environmentally sustainable business model.

In the current landscape, oil companies are faced with the dual challenge of meeting global demand that is currently 100 million barrels of oil per day for the world's 7.7 billion people while rapidly reducing carbon emissions (P.R. Newswire, 2021). Denbury has taken the starlet steps to

create value for shareholders by transforming its business model to one that is more conducive to the threat of climate change. Over the past year, Denbury stock has risen from \$20.00 to around \$80.00. While many energy companies have seen the same stock increase due to oil demand post-pandemic, Denbury has taken steps to secure long-term value using advanced oil recovery and carbon capture from wells that that once had little valuer. It is this type of innovation that will make increase long-term value.

References

- Advameg, Inc. (2021). Denbury Resources, Inc. Company Profile, Information, Business Description, History, Background Information on Denbury Resources, Inc. Reference for Business. https://www.referenceforbusiness.com/history2/95/Denbury-Resources-Inc.html
- Brigham, E. F., & Ehrhardt, M. C. (2020). Corporate finance: a focused approach (7th ed.). Cengage.
- Bos, K., & Gupta, J. (2019). Stranded assets and stranded resources: Implications for climate change mitigation and global sustainable development. Energy Research & Social Science, 56, 101215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.05.025
- Denbury Resources Inc. (2021). Denbury Inc Enhanced Oil Recovery Carbon Dioxide CO2 EOR. https://www.denbury.com/Home/default.aspx
- Ehrhardt, M. C., & Brigham, E. F. (2016). Corporate Finance: A Focused Approach. Cengage Learning.
- International Energy Agency. (2020, December). The Oil and Gas Industry in Energy Transitions – Analysis. IEA. https://www.iea.org/reports/the-oil-and-gas-industry-in-energytransitions
- MarketLine Company Profile: Denbury Resources Inc. (2021). In Denbury Resources Inc. MarketLine Company Profile (pp. 1–25).
- Pickl, M. J. (2019). The renewable energy strategies of oil majors From oil to energy? Energy Strategy Reviews, 26.
- U.S. Department of Energy. (2020). Enhanced Oil Recovery. Energy.Gov. https://www.energy.gov/fe/science-innovation/oil-gas-research/enhanced-oil-recovery
- World Economic Forum. (2021). Energy Transition Index Report 2021. https://www.weforum.org/reports/fostering-effective-energy-transition-2021
- World Oil Statistics Worldometer. (2021). Oil Left in the World. https://www.worldometers.info/oil/#oil-consumption

Early Adoption of Environmental Regulatory Changes in the HVAC Industry

by Becky Gjerde

Introduction

New regulations regarding climate change mean that companies in the HVAC industry have to change their business practices soon and aim to achieve a more sustainable business that consumes less energy. In this essay, I will look at the impact of regulations, the risk of profitability while trying to practice sustainable business practices, the financial metrics of Johnson Controls, and the effect of adapting proactively to climate change in other industries, drawing from journals and newspaper articles. Finally, the essay will end with a discussion about the way forward, highlighting the advantages and disadvantages of an early adopter and late adopter strategy for Johnson Controls.

Importance of Climate Change

In recent times, the earth has seen increased incidences of natural disasters such as floods and storms. These incidences result in massive damage to property, rob people of their livelihoods, and result in many people dying. The increase in the rate of floods, storms, and other natural disasters is not only down to forces of nature; it is a byproduct of human activity (EPA, 2020). In particular, an increase in carbon emissions has resulted in the depletion of the Ozone layer, which affects climate change in the form of erratic weather patterns that contribute to these storms and floods (EPA, 2020).

Climate change has also increased the incidences of famine globally, especially in global south countries. According to the United States Environmental Protection Agency reports, the high levels of emission in terms of carbon dioxide have resulted in more acidic rain falling. Acidic rain is harmful to crops and plants and means that harvest yield per acre has decreased worldwide (EPA, 2020). Besides acid rain, rainfall patterns have become more erratic, affecting countries that do not have advanced weather systems that help detect rain, leading to poorly planned planting seasons and a more significant impact on aquatic environments (EPA, 2020). As a result, the average rainfall globally has also decreased. Countries with no secondary water source and reliance on small farmers have resulted in smaller harvests, contributing to food insecurity within these countries (EPA, 2020).

For the HVAC industry, climate change also plays an important role when carrying out risk analysis and strategic management interventions for the future. For example, research was done by De Rebuis et al. (2020), focusing on HVAC systems and heating performance. This research indicated that buildings would eventually need less heat for the winter due to climate change due to climate change and building structures. This research influences companies such as Johnson Controls to produce heating systems and environmentally sustainable practices, they can carry out to ensure that heating systems anticipate the lower load they are expected to handle in the coming years.

Corporate Responsibility for Sustainability

As the world has gone green, there has been more pressure on the HVAC industry to make products that align with the policies globally that aim to reduce energy consumption overall. In addition, HVAC units within buildings are responsible for consuming 40% of the energy in that building (Yousef & Hamid, 2015). This consumption has required innovation within the industry. As a result, there is now a heavy focus on making more compact products and help save on energy for less energy consumption and carbon emissions from the HVAC industry (Yousef & Hamid, 2015).

Corporate responsibility for sustainability is not only limited to the HVAC industry. For example, a study carried out by Grayson (2011) showed that after surviving a hostile takeover, Marks and Spencer, a global retailer based out of London, decided to embark upon plan A, a strategy primarily driven by corporate responsibility in terms of environmentally sustainable practices and sustainability. They decided to do this because consumers demanded more of this aspect, and the competition had also started doing more regarding this facet of their business (Grayson, 2011).

The change did not only extend to them, but the CEO reached out to the suppliers about plan A and received an overwhelming response (Grayson, 2011). Over 1,500 suppliers committed to the idea and agreed to meet up regularly to exchange information (Grayson, 2011). This initiative also heavily involved the employees and the customers as well. As a result, Marks and Spencer put £200 million into this initiative for the first five years, and not only was this initiative environmentally sound, but it also led to reduced costs (Grayson, 2011). Marks and Spencer recorded a £50 million decline in operating expenses, showing that environmentally sound practices in the long run also help with saving money (Grayson, 2011).

Johnson Controls HVAC Overview

Johnson Controls manufactures commercial and residential HVAC equipment and provides building monitoring services and high-end security systems, including AI-guided security and high-end surveillance systems. The company is aware of its corporate social responsibility and, with that in mind, has committed to having zero net carbon emissions by the year 2040 (Johnson Controls, 2021). It has created the Open Blue platform to optimize the energy buildings used for HVAC through data analytics (Johnson Controls, 2021). The company wants to cut its energy consumption in its office buildings by 55% and cut out the amount of carbon emissions by customers by creating more energy-efficient systems (Johnson Controls, 2021).

Johnson Controls is not the only company committed to cutting out carbon emissions in the HVAC industry; essentially, every player within this business drives this commitment. There have been several innovations in the industry over the years, all done to reduce carbon emissions. For example, a zoned HVAC system saves energy by ensuring that the space you occupy has optimal temperatures while keeping other zones in the house or room at different temperatures to help conserve energy (White, 2021).

Additionally, there has been innovation in the form of the creation of geothermal cooling and heating. Geothermal cooling and heating make use of the earth's resources to heat and cool the house. It taps into the earth's underground during the summer to take up air and provide a cool atmosphere in the household (EPA, 2020). The inverse happens in the summer as it again uses the earth's resources to take up heat and provide heat in the house. This method helps save massive energy on the PowerGrid for HVAC systems known for the sheer volume of energy consumed within households (EPA, 2020).

Johnson Controls Financial Snapshot

Liquidity ratios provide a measure of the company's ability to generate cash to meet its current obligations or needs (Brigham & Ehrhardt, 2020). As shown in Table 1, the comparative financial ratios show that Johnson Controls' existing assets could pay its current liabilities better than in 2017 (Johnson Controls, 2020). The networking capital to sales ratio indicates that in 2018, the liquidity was 2.3% after meeting its immediate needs and rising from 1.8% in 2017. The quick ratio shown in both 2018 and 2017 indicates that Johnson Controls cannot fully meet its current liabilities as it can only meet 76% and 77% of the current liabilities, respectively.

Table 1

Liquidity Ratios	2018	2017
Current ratio	11823/ 11250	12292/11854
	= 1,05	= 1,037
Quick ratio	11823 - 3224 / 11250	12292 - 3209 / 11854
	= 0,76	= 0,77
Net working	11823-11250/ 25332	12292 - 11854/ 24099
capital to sales	= 0.023	= 0,018

Comparative ratio analysis

The profitability ratios measure an organization's income in proportion to its sales or revenue (Brigham et al., 2020). Johnson Controls' gross profit margins, shown in Table 2, for both 2017 and 2018 are slightly different, where 2017 has a margin of 39%, and 2018 has a margin of 37% (Johnson Controls, 2020). The decline in 2018 could be due to a higher cost of sales as the gross profit and sales were higher than in 2017. However, the net profit margin increased by 0,019%, potentially resulting from lower operating expenses.

Table 2

Profitability Ratios

	2018	2017
Gross profit	9380/ 25332	9339/ 24099
margin	= 0,37	= 0,39
Net profit margin	2383/ 25332	1819/ 24099
	= 0,094	= 0,075

The financial leverage ratios assess the financial risk a company has taken (Brigham et al., 2020). In this case, Table 3 shows the total debts to total assets ratio shows that debt financed 54% of the assets in 2018, a decrease from 58% in 2018, which is a positive change as it's a lesser risk on the company (Johnson Controls, 2020). The long-term debt to total assets ratio shows that Johnson Controls' long-term debt financed 20% of the assets in 2018, a positive decline from 23% in 2017 (Johnson Controls, 2020). The debt-to-equity ratio shows the use of debt and equity as capital to finance the assets of a company (Brigham et al., 2020). In this case, the debt-to-equity ratio has decreased from 1,42 in 2017 to 1,17 in 2017. The decrease is good as it shows that the company depends less on debt and shareholder's equity (Brigham et al., 2020).

Table 3

	2018	2017
Total debt to assets ratio	11250 + 15089 / 48797	11854 + 18452 / 51884
	= 0,54	= 0,58
Long term debt to assets	9654/48797	11964/51884
ratio,	= 0,20	= 0,23
Debt to equity ratio	11250 + 15089 / 22458	11854 + 18452 / 21367
Total debt/ total	= 1,17	=1,42
shareholder's equity		

Financial leverage ratio analysis

Industry Regulations and How They Relate to Climate Change

In the USA, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is the legislative body that regulates the HVAC industry regarding climate change issues. A primary concern has been refrigerants and what they emit into the atmosphere. Several legislations have been enacted over the years to regulate this concern, including removing R140A and R134a from use in chillers and air conditioners (U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2019). However, this mandate was challenged in court, and companies got a temporary reprieve as the court ruled in favor of the plaintiff (C. Forth, personal communication, June 9, 2021).

Individual states have also proactively put in place regulations that help control environmental pollution from HVAC organizations. For example, California has legislation that aims to reduce gas emissions by 40 percent (Department of Energy, 2017). Also, it requires new air conditioning equipment that is environmentally sustainable by 2023 (U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2019). California has been an early adopter of proactively managing regulations that impact climate change, and 24 other states within the United States are following in adopting these regulatory mandates (De Rubeis et al., 2020).

Question and Hypotheses

Maintaining Profitability While Mainstreaming Climate Change Sustainability Goals

There are many examples of organizations that have achieved profits while implementing climate change sustainability goals into their operations. Donato and Nascimento (2006) looked at one such company. Their study was a case study that looked at Natura, a Brazilian cosmetics company that emphasizes sustainability and profitability. The case study found that the organization has increased production by 25%, with a simultaneous decrease of 8.5 percent in power usage and 5% water usage through sound environmental practices such as recycling. In addition, the company's financial statements indicate that they are highly profitable and have grown into one of the largest cosmetics companies in Brazil and have also been able to expand on their customer base.

Montabon et al. (2015) focused on supply chain management practices within organizations. They argued that current supply chain management practices and theories focus

on benefitting climate change practices instead of focusing on sustainability first. They propose a new model called the ecologically dominant logic, which challenges the current sustainability logic by putting climate change issues first on social and environmental impact. Although their research covers topics theoretically, there is no evidence that these supply chain practices would lead to profitability if implemented. Therefore, people should evaluate the economic impact and create supply chain management practices that do not harm (Montabon et al., 2015).

Haanaes et al. (2013) argued that it is possible to reach profitability and still implement climate change issues while achieving profitability. They give the example of a farmer in Egypt who took up more ecologically friendly cotton farming and produced a high-end product. They also discuss a survey which analyzed 1,000 companies of different sizes and value and concluded that sustainability ended up breeding profitability across the board. However, they do note that profits come in the long run, so when taking up this approach, it is mainly about the end game.

The Value of Sustainability Initiatives

As mentioned by Haanaes *et al.* (2013), proactive sustainability initiatives lead to competitive advantage. For example, the farmer in Egypt created an elite product more elastic than conventional cotton by being proactive. It also has soft factor benefits such as good public perception from customers, resulting in good purchase decisions biased towards your product from customers. Being proactive also allows you to do research on the initiatives taken and be in a place to get discoveries that will enable you to cut costs in terms of production and other supply chain processes.

Should You Be an Early Adopter of Climate Change?

Being an early adopter has several advantages. Legislation on climate change issues will continue to be stricter (Anderson, 2020). Early adoption means that the organization is ahead of the curve. While competitors grapple with meeting new regulations, the organization would be a leader in the HVAC industry and would have already implemented work processes that comply or closer to compliance with new environmental laws.

Early adoption also leads to better work processes. Eweje (2020) highlighted that early adopters in the Japanese SME industry could benefit from early adoption. For example, the investment in clean energy had resulted in them cutting out inefficiencies in production, which meant they could produce the same product at a lower cost. Additionally, most of the participants in the study argued that early adoption had promoted innovation and allowed them to stay ahead of the competition.

Responsibility to Climate Change Upcoming Regulations for 2023 Energy Efficiency in HVAC Equipment

Several regulations will affect HVAC equipment soon. The new requirements include SEER, an acronym for seasonal energy efficiency ratio, which is how cooling systems are measured. A higher SEER means the equipment being made meets the standards of energy efficiency. In addition, heat pumps have also been affected as they are required to have more heating efficiency, and this will be measured through the heating seasonal performance sector (U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2019). These new laws are expected to reduce carbon emissions and save customers billions in electricity bills (Department of Energy, 2017).

Risk and Return of Sustainability Initiatives Cost Savings at Johnson Controls Wichita, KS Plant

Johnson Controls' Wichita plant, which manufactures residential HVAC equipment, is an example of a proactive climate sustainability change that also contributes to the company's profitability. The Wichita plant is completely powered by wind power, a renewable resource drawn from a nearby farm. This move helps reduce the carbon footprint and helps with profitability by saving \$2.5 million in electricity over two years (Johnson Controls, 2021). In terms of transport and logistics, the organization also intends to use electric vehicles in its fleet to reduce its carbon footprint (Johnson Controls, 2021).

Honeywell Project Helps Improve Energy Efficiency in Newark, NJ

The city of Newark contracted Honeywell to improve energy efficiency. The project's main aim is to have upgraded infrastructure in seventeen buildings, which will help with energy savings. For example, energy savings will come by making the city's boiler plant more energy-efficient, lighting will be upgraded with more efficient LED bulbs, and HVAC systems will be upgraded to allow engineers to manage them centrally and, therefore, conserve energy (Honeywell, 2019).

Discussion Positives of Early Adoption

One of the positives of early adoption is that there are profits in the long run. By adopting early, there is time and money that is invested into research. The research usually yields results and allows the organization to gain a competitive advantage over competitors (Grayson, 2011). Therefore, through early adoption, the organization will be able to have more efficient processes and maximize profit in the near future.

Another advantage of early adoption is customer perception. More and more customers have become environmentally conscious. When purchasing products that include HVAC systems, they consider the mechanisms put in place by a supplier to be environmentally conscious (Anderson, 2020). Early adoption would allow Johnson Controls to have a positive perception from customers and potential customers; it would positively influence purchase decisions and ensure that the customers on board have a higher chance of being retained.

Government regulation that is stricter on environmental pollution is inevitable. The changes in environmental law are coming in thick and fast. Early adoption helps the organization stay ahead of the curve and avoid potential massive fines. Even if they don't come in the United States, globally liberal governments are in power, and they want to cut out carbon emissions. Early adoption means that export markets remain viable for Johnson Controls, and they might even take up the market share of late adopters.

Negatives of Early Adoption

As articulated in an interview with the director of tech services,

" It is a more challenging decision in our business right now. The regulatory situation drives everything at the national or state levels. It's gotten worse because the frequency of changes from regulatory bodies (EPA, DOE, ASHRAE, IBC) has accelerated. Before this recent efficiency change, the last one was 2010. Before that, it was 1998. Before that, it was the 80s. The DOE has the mandate to review standards for efficiency every three years and take action every six." (B. Rocky, personal communication, June 3, 2021).

This means that early adoption due to rapid changes in the law might not be enough, and there will still be a need to make changes despite being early adopters.

Additionally, early adoption is capital intensive. The director goes on to say,

"Huge issue in responding to constant changes and shifting budget away from R&D to net new product design and resources to create next-generation products like coils or inverter drives. It's a continual balance across the industry because we need more engineers, more designers, and more test facilities to the cost of \$1.5MM test rooms, and it's all the necessary capital to retool, expand, and pivot processes. It costs \$3-4MM in the factory to update the process for handling a different refrigerant because you can't intermix. There will be a period where we have to build both to accommodate regional specs, both 454B for California, 410A for the rest of the country" (B. Rocky, personal communication, June 3, 2021).

This shows that the cost of early adoption will be hefty. Given that we are just coming out of a global pandemic, the organization is not strictly liquid. Additionally, a focus on proactively innovating strictly to accommodate changing regulatory requirements opens up the potential for disruption from outside the industry (C. Forth, personal communication, June 9, 2021).

Positives and Negatives of Late Followers

The positives of late followers include making use of research by early adopters. While organizations try their best to protect intellectual property, some of which can be protected, and

Johnson Controls could use this to their advantage. They could imitate technology and have saved money on the research they would have carried out if they had been early adopters.

Additionally, another positive of a late follower is that there is no need for massive investment now, so the company can recover from COVID-19 losses without worrying about additional expenses. This action will allow the organization to pay dividends for shareholders and be liquid enough to succeed in the future (Brigham et al., 2020).

Negatives of late followers come from customer perception. First, there is a risk of losing customers, as customers have become very conscious that there is a need for environmental protection. Additionally, even government contracts for sustainable climate development projects are not often given to late followers because they have not shown the requisite range to put in place mechanisms to implement environmental protection issues.

Conclusion

From the above discussed, Johnson Controls and other HVAC industry companies have to put climate change issues in their strategic planning (Johnson Controls, 2020). Regulations will only continue to be stricter. The literature reviewed and the financial statements also indicate that adopting early in climate change is the way to go. Business requires a balance of risk and reward, and while there might be challenges early days, there are massive amounts of money to be made in the long run. The threat comes at the price of being a leader in your field and gaining a competitive advantage over opponents. Historically, Johnson Controls has been a late follower on residential equipment and tends to be a mid-follower on commercial HVAC products (C. Yates, personal communication, June 8, 2021).

A primary challenge will be to innovate to meet regulatory standards while also managing product development to ensure that new consumers are not priced out of the market. We must adopt new technology that performs to meet environmental standards and energy efficiency improvements (C. Yates, personal communication, June 8, 2021).

However, the liquidity ratio at Johnson Controls indicates that the company is an excellent place to invest in clean energy, so there is no reason not to take on this undertaking.

References

- Anderson, L. (September 28, 2020). How is the HVAC Industry Addressing Climate Change and Sustainability? HVACinformed.com. Notting Hill Media Limited (2021). https://www.hvacinformed.com/insights/hvac-industry-addressing-climate-changesustainability-co-1570804656-ga-co-1581682229-ga-co-1592321964-ga-co-1598629327ga-off.1601288089.html.
- Arevalo, J. A. & Grayson, D. (2011). Embedding corporate responsibility and sustainability: Marks & Spencer. *Journal of Management Development*, 30(10), 1017– 1026. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/0262171111182510</u>.
- Brigham, E. & Ehrhardt, M. (2020). Corporate Finance: A focused approach (7th Ed.) Cengage Learning, Inc.
- Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy. (January 6, 2017). *Energy Conservation Program: Energy Conservation Standards for Residential Central Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps*. https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/01/06/2016-29992/energy-

<u>conservation-program-energy-conservation-standards-for-residential-central-air-</u> <u>conditioners.</u>

- de Rubeis, T., Falasca, S., Curci, G., Paoletti, D., & Ambrosini, D. (2020). Sensitivity of heating performance of an energy self-sufficient building to climate zone, climate change and HVAC system solutions. *Sustainable Cities and Society*, *1* (2), 102-300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2020.102300.
- Donato, M., & Nascimento, L. P. (2006). Sustainable and Profitable Business: the case of Natura. *IAMOT*, *1*(8), 1-8.
- EPA (2020). Effects of Acid Rain. https://www.epa.gov/acidrain/effects-acid-rain.
- EPA (2020). Renewable Heating and Cooling. <u>https://www.epa.gov/rhc/geothermal-heating-and-</u> cooling-technologies.

- Eweje, G., (2020). Proactive environmental and social strategies in a small- to medium-sized company: A case study of a Japanese SME. *Business strategy and the environment*, *1*(2),1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2582</u>.
- Haanaes, K., Michael, D., Jurgens, J., & Rangan, S. (2013, March 12). Making Sustainability Profitable, *Harvard Business Review*, <u>https://hbr.org/2013/03/making-sustainability-</u> profitable.
- Honeywell. (April 2, 2019). Honeywell Boosts Energy Efficiency and Sustainability in City of Newark. <u>https://www.honeywell.com/us/en/press/2019/04/honeywell-boosts-energy-</u> efficiency-and-sustainability-in-city-of-newark.
- Johnson Controls (June 15, 2021). Johnson Controls Unveils Ambitious Sustainability Commitments, Accelerates Vision for a Healthy, Sustainable Planet. <u>https://www.johnsoncontrols.com/media-center/news/press-releases/2021/01/29/johnson-controls-unveils-ambitious-sustainability-commitments</u>.
- Johnson Controls International PLC. (2020). 2020 10-K form.

https://otp.tools.investis.com/clients/us/johnson_controls/SEC/secoutline.aspx?FilingId=14504266&Cik=0000833444&PaperOnly=0&HasOriginal=1.

- Johnson Controls (2020). 2021 Sustainability Report. https://www.johnsoncontrols.com/2021sustainability
- Montabon, F., Pagell, M., & Wu, Z. (2016). Making Sustainability Sustainable. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 52(2), 11–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jscm.12103</u>.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (July 23, 2019). Efficiency requirements for residential central AC and heat pumps to rise in 2023. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=40232
- Wang, L., Liu, X., Brown, H. (2017). Prediction of the impacts of climate change on energy consumption for a medium-size office building with two climate models. *Energy and Buildings*, (), S0378778817300312–. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2017.01.007</u>.
- White, G. (January, 14, 2021). HVAC Technologies Offer Solutions for Improved Energy Use in Home. ACHR News. <u>https://www.achrnews.com/articles/144311-hvac-technologies-offer-solutions-for-improved-energy-use-in-home</u>.

Youseff, A. & Hamid, A. (2015). A Systems Approach to Meet Corporate Energy Efficiency Targets: A Case Study for HVAC Replacement Under Extreme Hot and Corrosive Conditions. ASHRAE Winter Conference—Papers.

Corporate Response to Climate Change and Potential Regulations

by Garret O. Garness

Introduction to Climate Change

In this research paper, I will examine the topic of climate change and its relationship to Cintas Corporation. Climate change is certainly a subject matter that has received an exorbitant amount of attention lately, and it is widely debated on how to deal with the problem. Many argue that it is an issue that must be tackled by governments, while others point to the corporations and large companies. Nonetheless, we understand that climate change is occurring, and we have identified that one of the key causes of the issue is greenhouse gas pollution. The responsibility of corporations to reduce and eliminate these greenhouse gas emissions may be wise for corporations like Cintas to consider sooner rather than later, to be proactive if any future governmental regulations come down the pipe in years to come.

Currently, it is expected that the world climate increase will likely reach 1.5 degrees Celsius sometime between 2030 and 2052 (Rochlin, 2021). While the immediate effect of this global warming is up for debate, the truth remains that at some point we cannot continue this same course. Otherwise, the effects of our current greenhouse gas emissions may become irreversible. Therefore, economies around the globe have began to see many corporations and other businesses get on board with the creating an environmental policy for their businesses. While some are more stringent than others, it seems to be a step in the right direction.

In the future it is possible that future governmental and political regulations could force companies to track their carbon footprint to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. In fact, the European Union is already requiring cargo ship captains to monitor, track, and report their carbon emissions while entering European Union ports (Zaman, 2017). One innovation that has come from this regulation has been the institution of "smart ships" that allow for more efficient travel for ships and eliminates some level of human error (Zaman, 2017).

Environmental policies and regulations relating to greenhouse gas emissions may become the norm in the near future. The simple fact that legislation on the Green New Deal is even being debated in the United States is an indication that climate change is being taken seriously by governmental agencies. Despite the Green New Deal being a dramatic shift from current policy, it may resemble a future that businesses must adapt to. Having a proactive approach may be the best way for large corporations, like Cintas, to survive under these potentially new policies and regulations.

Introduction to Cintas Corporation

Cintas Corporation is a business that is headquartered out of Cincinnati, Ohio. They supply over one million businesses on an annual basis with products and services such as "corporate uniforms, entrance and logo mats, restroom supplies, fire protection products, promotional products, cleaning products, first aid and safety products, and training" (Cintas, 2020). I currently work at the Cintas location in Maple Grove, Minnesota. This location operates as a uniform and facility services rental location. The local production facility at this location operates as a laundering facility, which I will use as an example throughout this research paper. However, Cintas certainly has a much larger significant footprint in many other areas, considering the corporation has over 500 facilities in North America and over 40,000 employees overall (Cintas, 2020).

How Climate Change Applies to Cintas Corporation

Cintas Corporation used a total of 4.58 million gigajoules of energy in its 2020 fiscal year at its production facilities (Cintas, 2020). Of this energy, 79 percent of that energy was natural gas consumption. Cintas is acting towards reducing its total energy usage and natural gas consumption, but this is still a significant amount of energy and resources that can be reduced to lower its impact on climate change. As the CEO of Cintas, Scott Farmer once said, "Our company is dedicated to operating to the highest ethical and safety standards, creating a diverse and inclusive workplace, providing sustainable products and services, and caring for our communities. We're committed to doing the right thing and we're excited about the progress we believe we can make in the future" (Cintas, 2020).

Current Cintas Initiatives with Data and Analysis

Cintas clearly has a made a commitment to the climate change initiative in recent years. Between the 2019 and 2020 fiscal year Cintas reduced its overall energy consumption across all plants by 7.4 percent, despite having a 2.8 percent increase in laundry processed in the 2020 fiscal year (Cintas, 2020). They were able to achieve this by reducing the energy required to launder 100 pounds of product by 10% (Cintas, 2020). According to the Textile Rental Services Associate of America, this indicates that Cintas uses 30 percent less energy than the industry average.

Furthermore, through its marketing strategies Cintas has attempted to educate other businesses and create awareness about how they can become part of the solution to climate change. In 2016, Cintas put out a press release that described five easy steps to support the environment through cleaning. The steps described were the following:

- 1. "Ditching disposables in favor of reusable options,
- 2. Installing dilution control systems,
- 3. Switching to smarter paper towel dispensers,
- 4. Using matting to reduce the need to clean, and
- Looking for products and services that support green building certifications" (Cintas, 2016).

All these initiatives in some way can help reduce waste, energy, and pollution which contribute to the climate change problem.

Additionally, Cintas is in the process of converting many of its production facilities' lighting to all LED light bulbs. In the facilities that have already made the transition, results are showing that the energy to produce lighting has been decreased by 50 percent (Cintas, 2020). New washers, boilers, steam tunnels and building heating systems are also being updated to provide more efficient energy solutions. For example, the Cintas location in Maple Grove, Minnesota, uses the washers' hot wastewater to heat its facility. This is a great example of using technological advances to reduce and reuse the amount of energy needed for a facility. According to the book, *The Business of Climate Change: Corporate Responses to Kyoto,* conserving energy in production, transportation and buildings is one of the top suggested methods for corporations to acclimate to the increased awareness on climate change (Begg, Van Der Woerd, & Levy, 2005).

Another initiative of Cintas is lowering the greenhouse gas emissions from its vehicles. Cintas does this in many ways. New technology in vehicles has increased fuel efficiency, which results in lower emissions per vehicle. At the Cintas plant in Maple Grove, they have invested in 24 new vehicles within the last 2 years (Beyer, 2021). With an estimated two miles per gallon better fuel efficiency, the company has reduced its emissions and the fuel consumption by a significant amount. Overall, Cintas lowered its direct scope greenhouse gas emissions by 7.8 percent in the 2020 fiscal year (Cintas, 2020).

Other methods that Cintas is exploring to reduce vehicle emissions are alternative fuels and route optimization. Similar to the example of cargo ships tracking their emissions at European Union ports, Cintas has added "smart truck" vehicle trackers to their trucks. This allows for Cintas to monitor a vehicle's path more carefully while servicing its customers. Ultimately, one of the goals of this new technology is to lead to a more optimized route for the vehicle, which means the truck will not be using as much fuel per trip. Cintas also encourages its drivers to turn off the vehicle while servicing each customer, rather than letting the truck idle. Again, this is another example of saving fuel and reducing emissions from each vehicle.

Continued Focus on Climate Change Initiatives

With so many current initiatives underway at Cintas to reduce greenhouse gas emission and other pollutants, why should a corporation continue to have such a strong focus on the climate change challenge? MarketLine recently conducted a SWOT analysis of Cintas. Two notable items listed as a threat to Cintas were current stringent regulations, and risk of environmental regulations (MarketLine, 2021). This is a significant concern for the corporation, especially considering President Biden recently announced that the United States has a goal of reducing greenhouse gas pollution in the United States by 50-52 percent in the year 2030 compared to levels recorded in 2005 (The White House, 2021). Such a large reduction in greenhouse gas emissions is considered to be a lofty goal that will require action from companies like Cintas for it to be achieved.

According to Wright and Nyberg in their 2017 publication in the Academy of Management Journal, businesses need to be at the forefront of the climate change movement, because they have the ability to create innovative ideas to decarbonize the economy and can have the biggest reduction in greenhouse gas emissions (Wright & Nyberg, 2017). Furthermore, they go on to suggest corporate initiatives are rarely long-lived because they deteriorate over time unless policy and regulations dictate the normal behavior of the business (Wright & Nyberg, 2017). If this theory holds true, this indicates that the United States government and other authorities will likely create policies and regulates to monitor corporate behavior and their actions, or lack thereof, towards reducing emissions. If, and when, these stricter policies come into play, harsh penalties could be put into play for corporations that do not do their part in meeting expectations and reducing greenhouse gases and other pollutants.

While this can be a harsh reality for corporations, it is not all doom-and-gloom. According to the scholarly article, *Climate Change Regulation: Implications for business executives*, in the European Business Review corporations that are proactive in their climate change decisions can create a competitive advantage and create economic opportunities such as reducing costs in the long-term (Polonsky, Miles, & Grau, 2011). For Cintas, this is especially important considering the principal objective of the company is to (in-part) maximize the longterm value for our shareholders and working partners, which is instilled into the employees upon being hired by Cintas.

Identifying potential investments

There are many ways in which a corporation can reduce its impact on the environment to negate climate change. Some simple ways include the following:

- 1. "Measure and analyze greenhouse gas emissions,
- 2. Reduce energy consumption,
- 3. Try renewable energy,
- 4. Reduce waste,
- 5. Optimize employee transportation,
- 6. Choose greener infrastructure and equipment,
- 7. Choose sustainable suppliers,
- 8. Raise awareness among employees, clients, and stakeholders,
- 9. Promote environmentally friendly ways of working, and
- 10. Mobilize for the Climate Change Challenge" by urging climate change action by lawmakers (Fournier, 2017).

These ideas can all be related to a potential investment that Cintas may be considering continuing being a leader on the climate change front. In the next section, I will be analyzing a hypothetical project that Cintas is considering. The hypothetical project is a scenario in which the Cintas location in Maple Grove needs to replace five vehicles in its fleet. It is considering purchasing five EV trucks instead of five gas-fueled vehicles. The company wants to know if the investment will pay off financially considering the amount of money it will save on fuel costs, given that the EV vehicles are a larger initial investment.

Capital Budgeting Process for Potential Project

To determine if these projects should be accepted or rejected, I will be calculating the Net Present Value of each project. However, according to the book, *Corporate Finance: A focused approach (7th Edition),* the net present value of a project is one of the most common measures to determine if a company should move forward with a project (Ehrhardt & Brigham, 2020). Conversely, it is important to note that while these quantitative measures are important in the capital budgeting process, they should not be the sole criteria when determining the validity of a project or making a reject/accept decision (Ehrhardt & Brigham, 2020).

Analysis for Project #1

Pro	ject -	Replacing 5 G	as-Fueled	Vehicles w	vith EV Vel	nicles			
Ass	sumpt	tions							
	Veh	icles drive 30,0	000 miles p	er year					
	Cost	of gas fuel is	\$3/gal						
	Gas-	fuel mileage i	s 10 mpg						
	Cost of electricity for EV is \$10/day								
	250 driving days in a fiscal year								
	Price	e of Gas-Fuele	d vehicle i	s \$30,000/v	vehicle				
	Price	e of EV vehicle	e is \$100,00	0/vehicle					
	EV and Gas-Fueled vehicle maintenance costs are equal								
	EV a	nd Gas-Fueled	l vehicle lif	fespans are	e equal at 1	l0 years			
	r=	6%							
ALCULATI	IONS								
----------	--------------	--------------	-------------	--------------	--------	------	-------------	--------------	-----------
Cost o	f GAS-FUELE	D Vehicle f	for the Yea	ar					
	30,000	miles							
÷	10	mpg							
=	3000	gallons of	gas per ve	hicle					
	3000	gallons of	gas per ve	hicle			Initial In	vestment =	\$130,000
х	5	vehicles					Fuel Cost	t per Year =	\$45,000
x	\$3.00	per gallon	of gas						
=	\$45,000	total fuel o	ost of 5 g	as vehicles					
	5	gas-fueled	vehicles						
	\$30,000	price per v	ehicle						
	\$130,000	total cost o	of new gas	s-fueled ve	hicles				
Cost o	f EV Vehicle	for the Yea	ar						
	250	driving day	ys in a yea	r per vehic	le				
x		electricity							
x		vehicles					Initial In	vestment =	\$500,000
	\$12,500	total elect	ricity cost	s of 5 EV ve	hicles	Elec	tricity Cos	t per Year =	\$12,500
	5	EV Vehicle	25						
	\$100,000	price per v	ehicle						
	\$500,000	total cost o	of new EV	vehicles					

Ar	ALYSIS											
Tł	erefor	e, we know th	e initial inv	vestment o		ehicle is -\$ 500,000 = -\$		ore than th	e gas-fuele	ed vehicles	because \$	130,000 -
V	Ve also	know the cash	n flow is eq	qual to \$45	,000 - \$12,5	500 = \$32,50	00 because	we are say	/ing that m	uch mone	y per year l	by using
					electric v	ehicles ins	tead of ga	s fuel.				
In	outs											
					Initi	al Cost and	Expected	Cash Flow				
	Year	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
roject	EV (1)	-\$370,000	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500	\$32,500
	NPV	-\$130,797.17										
_	INFV	-3130,737.17										
		According to th	e Net Pres	sent Value	of this Pro	iect. Cinta	s should no	ot purchase	the FV ve	hicles bec	ause the N	PV is
						ncially resp						
	_		guille, me	uning it is	more mila	incluiny resp		parenase	inc gus rue	incu verner	cs.	

		However, now let's analyze the same scenario factoring in an additional \$25,000 in new sales per year as a direct result of Cintas's switch to EV, because customers value this green initiative.										
Inj	puts											
					Initi	al Cost and	Expected	Cash Flow				
	Year	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
roject	EV (2)	-\$370,000	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500	\$57,500
	NPV	\$53,205.01										
	Accor	ding to the Ne	et Present	Value of t		incorporat	0. 7		les, the EV	project sh	ould be un	dergone

Conclusion

In conclusion, this research paper has uncovered the importance of battling climate change from a corporate perspective. With the potential for new regulations and policies coming from the United States' lawmakers, it is an important time for corporations to determine the actions they can take to be proactive to this possible change. If done correctly, the actions they take can not only be environmentally friendly, but also financially positive.

Using a hypothetical project for Cintas Corporation as an example, I have briefly presented a small step in the capital budgeting process that would help leaders decide on adding EV vehicles to their fleet. With greenhouse gas emissions from gas-fueled vehicles being one of the biggest concerns of climate change, this is a very real situation that managers and executives may be faced with in the future. However, as I have mentioned previously in this paper, there are several other corporate initiatives and decisions that can also impact climate change. Nonetheless, determining the Net Present Value for every project decision is just as vitally important as the hypothetical project that was presented.

References

- Begg, K. Van Der Woerd, F. & Levy, D. (2005). The Business of Climate Change: Corporate responses to Kyoto. Sheffield, UK: Greenleaf Publishing.
- Beyer, B. (2021, June 3). Personal interview [Personal interview].
- Cintas. (2016, April 12). *Five ways to support the environment through cleaning [Press Release]*. <u>https://www.cintas.com/news/press-releases/five-ways-to-support-the-environment-through-cleaning/</u>
- Cintas. (2020, December). *Cintas 2020 ESG Report*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.cintascares.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2020/12/Cintas_ESG_Summary_2020.pdf</u>
- Ehrhardt, M. & Brigham, E. (2020). Corporate finance: A focused approach, 7th edition. Mason, OH: Cengage Learning.
- Fournier, C. (2017, September 26). *10 Actions Companies Can Adopt to Fight Climate Change*. Retrieved from <u>https://youmatter.world/en/actions-companies-climate-change-environment-sustainability/</u>
- MarketLine. (2021, February 8). Cintas Corporation SWOT Analysis.
- Polonsky, M. Miles, M.P. & Grau, S. L. (2011). Climate change regulation: implications for business executives. *European Business Review 23*(4), 368-383. https://doi.org/10.1108/09555341111145753
- Rochlin, C. (2021). Climate change and the progressive business model. *The Electricity Journal*, 34(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tej.2021.106927</u>

The White House. (2021, April 22). FACT SHEET: President Biden Set's 2030 Greenhouse Gas Pollution Reduction Target Aimed at Creating Good-Paying Union Jobs and Securing U.S. Leadership on Clean Energy Technologies. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/22/fact-sheetpresident-biden-sets-2030-greenhouse-gas-pollution-reduction-target-aimed-at-creatinggood-paying-union-jobs-and-securing-u-s-leadership-on-clean-energy-technologies/

- Wright, C. & Nyberg, D. (2017). An inconvenient truth: How organizations translate climate change into business as usual. Academy of Management Journal, 60(5), 1633-1661. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2015.0718</u>
- Zaman, I. et al. (2017). Challenges and Opportunities of Big Data Analytics for Upcoming Regulations and Future Transformation of the Shipping Industry. *Procedia Engineering*, 2017(194), 537-544. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2017.08.182</u>

Recommended Climate Change Practices in Health Care

by Igor Seremet

Introduction

Climate change is commonly discussed in all modes of media, and it is gaining traction because it is a reality. While some politicians use climate change as the running platform for their political agenda without a genuine intent to take action, the business world is taking matters into its own hands. Businesses across the globe are innovating on how to reduce the impact of their organizations on the environment. They are responding to their customers' demand for sustainable practices and finding ways to remain profitable. Shareholders are also becomingly increasingly active on the issue. They call for better disclosure and transparency related to operational procedures and long-term planning related to climate change. For example, following investor pressure, oil giant Royal Dutch Shell set carbon emission goals and linked them to executive pay, effectively incentivizing executives to prioritize climate change as a part of the future business model (Hodge, 2019).

Climate risk awareness and adaptation across industries and organizations vary. Some organizations that are directly impacted by climate change tend to have a good understanding of the impact on their operations. For example, Pacific Gas & Electric Corp. (PG&E) filed for bankruptcy protection when it was linked to the deadly wildfires caused by the downed powerlines that ignited the nearby vegetation. The destruction of fires was compounded by the drought conditions caused by climate change (Hodge, 2019). Other organizations are taking a more aggressive, proactive approach raising awareness of climate change and causing shock in the stock market. Tesla, for example, recently announced that it would no longer accept Bitcoin payment for its vehicles, citing a sharp increase in energy usage trends caused by bitcoin mining. Bitcoin dropped \$5,000 in value in the hour of trading following the announcement (Vetter, 2021).

Amazon Incorporated, a multinational e-commerce technology company, proves that organizations can be environmentally conscious and remain profitable. Amazon has purchased 100,000 vehicles from an electric vehicle startup Rivian to reach net-zero carbon emissions by 2040 by reducing delivery times from two-day to same-day. Jeff Bezos, the CEO of Amazon, stated that increasing the speed of deliveries decreases carbon emissions because same-day deliveries require local warehouses, therefore, eliminating the need for carbon-heavy planes (Howard, 2019). While counterintuitive at first, this novelty approach helps the environment and Amazon's bottom line. By vertical integration, Amazon is increasing supply chain coordination and decreasing shipping costs.

According to Illya Azaroff, an associate professor in architecture at the City University of New York and founding co-chair of the Design for Risk and Reconstruction Committee, most companies still regard climate change risk as long-term risk. They are not taking action because they see it as a hindrance and a cost, not a value generator. Illya believes that "Climate risk is a long-term financial and operational risk that all organizations need to deal with--it cannot be ignored (Hodge, 2019, para. 28)." He suggests that all managers should look at the short- and long-term financial and risk benefits of being an "early adopter" (Hodge, 2019, para. 25).

Taking Illya Azaroff's advice, we look at the climate effects and risks at Mayo Clinic and propose two recommendations to reduce our organization's impact on climate change while gaining operational efficiencies. First, the paper estimates the Net Present Value (NPV) of a project to replace paper statements with electronic equivalents. The NPV shows that the interest payment savings from reduced Days Sales Outstanding (DSO) would be cash flow positive after the first two years. Second, it suggests a simple option to reduce power consumption of idle devices at Mayo's primary care clinics with the use of smart plugs.

Recommendation 1: Replace paper processing with digital equivalents

According to the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) greenhouse reporting program report from 2019, the pulp and paper sector accounts for 35.2 million metric tons of carbon dioxide (CO2) emissions per year. The industry consists of facilities that manufacture market pulp which is the primary ingredient used to make paper and paper-related products. Facilities with pulping processes emit greenhouse gases from recovery units, lime kilns, and stationary combustion units. In addition, the facilities that produce paper and paper products from pulp emit CO2 from their manufacturing process, coating and laminating processes, printing, etc. Additional emissions result from landfills and waste treatment facilities. However, their effects are reported in the waste sector (GHGRP Emissions by GHG, 2020).

Mayo Clinic suffers from an overabundance of paperwork. Medical organizations use paper products in their everyday interactions with patients and business partners. They use paper for pamphlets, patient registration forms, front desk check-ins, medical records, billing, insurance claims, etc. According to InstaMed's ninth annual Trends in Healthcare Payments Report, 90 percent of healthcare providers still use paper and manual processing for patient billing and collections (LaPointe, 2019).

Given Mayo Clinic's high reliance on paper, our organization is at risk of being impacted by the shortage of paper supply in the future. The supply shortage will drive up prices and affect all our processes, from patient care to administration. An excellent example of supply chain disruption driven by events caused by global warming is the case of Western Digital. After the 2011 flooding in Thailand, this hard-drive supplier had to cut its production by 40% sustaining \$199 million losses due to lost sales. Reduced production and the supply chain issues affected the U.S. computer manufacturers, causing further shortages in the supply of electronics and driving up prices (Hodge, 2019). To mitigate the risk of paper supply shortage due to climate change, Mayo Clinic needs to completely replace all paper processes with digital equivalents.

Paper processing is expensive. The cost includes direct costs such as the paper, ink, printer devices, and the indirect cost such as the labor cost of preparing, sending, receiving, and processing mail. There are also hidden costs such as lost mail and lag time in sending and receiving mail correspondence, error correction, fraud risk, lost productivity, etc. According to the Research firm Sterling Commerce, the average cost of processing an individual paper invoice is between \$12 and \$30. Some firms narrow this gap to between \$12.90 and \$15 and some have it as high as \$40 (Sverrisdóttir, 2020).

Paper use and processing are also environmentally immoral. In today's world of digital interactions and the internet-of-things, it is simply wasteful and irresponsible to continue to use paper when paper processing can be replaced with digital equivalents. As leaders, we need to initiate activities that remove all dependence on paper. This effort will result in a decrease in waste and greenhouse emissions. While it will require a capital expenditure initially, replacing paper will pay dividends in the long term. It will allow us to recoup our expenses in the form of administrative simplification and reduced revenue outstanding. It will also put us better positioned to advance and improve overall patient care and experience through data mining.

To determine the current value of the future cash flows resulting from gained efficiencies, we calculate the Net Present Value (NPV) of replacing paper for revenue cycle and billing activities. Similar analysis should be completed for each department with input from subject matter experts for their respective areas. For illustrational purposes, we assume that all manual paper billing processes are replaced with a digital payment processing platform called InstaMed, which provides fully automated billing and payment collection services. The NPV estimate will consider the upfront one-time investment in the Document Management System (DMS) and staff training. It will also consider the annual costs of providing technology and internet access to the patients who do not have sufficient technology to receive statement notifications. The analysis will then offset the capital expenditure costs with the benefits that result from the complete conversion from paper to electronic invoicing to show a positive NPV after the first two years of the implementation.

Initial Investment

As required by the government and Mayo Clinic's compliance office, all documents and billing transactions must be retained for audit purposes for seven years, so our analysis will show the returns of the switch to digital over seven years. Since digital documents replace physical, there will be a cost of \$1.30 per electronic document (Redard & Leicht, 2010). Storage is only one portion of this cost. The hardware, software, and IT hours required to protect, share, and manage the unstructured data are accounted into the total annual cost (Blanchard, 2018). Still, this storage cost is a decrease compared to the total storage and handling fees of \$3.90 per printed document today (Redard & Leicht, 2010).

With 1,113,000 million patients per year and 123,000 hospital admissions with 4.8 average days of hospital stay, our organization sends approximately 25,730 hospital and 990,000 clinic statements per year, assuming our clinics operate 261 and hospital 365 days a year (Mayo Clinic, 2012). Let's consider that even the simplest of Evaluation and Management (E&M) clinic visits often require labs and other diagnostics procedures. We estimate \$1,200 on average per clinic invoice, and \$13,900 per hospital overnight stay. With an estimated 30 percent of the sum paid by the patient and with an average cost of manual paper invoicing of \$13.95 and \$3.50 for fully automated invoicing plus the 2.99 percent for payment processing per patient transaction (LaPointe, 2019), and the corresponding physical/digital storage costs, the switch to digital would result in an increase in annual costs to over current paper processes (see Appendix A for calculations).

Period(Year)		Additional cost of Electronic Statements
	1	\$539,893
	2	\$567,449
	3	\$596,483
	4	\$626,954
	5	\$658,985
	6	\$692,679
	7	\$728,017

The initial project investment includes a one-time cost of staff training to bill electronically for all services. To provide a conservative estimate, we assume that all 4,500 physicians and scientists (Mayo Clinic, 2012) provide patient care and bill for their services. This is an overestimation given that a portion of our providers works in a non-profit section supporting research activities and does not bill patients. Aside from physicians, an additional 1,150 staff, such as coders, revenue analysts, compliance officers, etc., are involved in billing activities. According to ATD Releases 2016 State of the Industry Report (2016), organizations spend an average of \$1,252 on training and development activities per employee. The total cost of staff training is then \$7,073,800. With an additional 50 percent of the training cost allocated for investments into a Document Management System (DMS) for interacting, searching, indexing, and retrieving digital records, the total first-year investment is \$10,610,700 (see Appendix A for detailed calculation).

Providing Technology and Internet Access to Patients

According to the National Consumer Law Center (NCLC), consumers must have the right to receive statements in the manner that works for them. This means that patients have the right to choose between paper and electronic statements. NCLC states that paper versus electronic should be the result of free choice and not coercion (Wu and Saunders, 2016). This law poses a risk that we can never implement digital invoicing in full. However, this should not scare us from proceeding. This means that we must make electronic statements such an attractive option that our patients will always choose it over paper statements.

NCLC states that over 53 percent of Americans with less than a high school education and 55 percent of those 65 or older do not have a broadband internet connection at home. This lack of Internet access prohibits them from receiving electronic statement notifications. NCLC argues that this digital exclusion will disproportionately harm these groups (Wu and Saunders, 2016). To remove this barrier, Mayo Clinic must provide the technology and internet access to our patients that need it. Mayo Clinic should provide an internet-enabled device to our patients, at our expense, so they have no reason to choose the paper option.

Annual Cost of Technology

On average, Mayo Clinic sees an increase of 5.1 percent of new patients per year (Commins, 2019). According to Wu and Saunders' report from 2016, approximately 55 percent of them do not have sufficient technology and Internet connection. With 3.14 people average family size in the United States (Statista, 2021), there are 9,943 families we must provide with an Internet device and Internet access. A simple internet-enabled device such as Amazon Kindle is currently \$90 (Amazon.com, 2021). It is a one-time cost to us to gift it to our patients upon check-in for their visit. We can connect that device to the Internet by partnering with immerging satellite Internet providers and keeping it connected until the outstanding account balance reaches zero. With an average of 2.78 medical visits per year (Ashman et al., 2019) and 45 - 60 day Days Sales Outstanding (DSO) for the well-performing healthcare organizations (Evans, 2021), we would have a maximum of 139 days a year (about five months) of Internet connectivity per family. The key to delivering the Internet service would be to establish a flat fee per device that includes all connection fees and the ability to control the Internet service on and off remotely.

Reduction in Days Sales Outstanding (DSO)

One way to reduce DSO is to improve invoicing practices by reducing the time it takes to send out an invoice. "Automated invoicing solutions can make it, so your employees don't have to manually create each invoice, significantly speeding up the process" (Kubicki, 2021, para. 15). Reduced DSO improves cash flow. Most healthcare services are performed on credit; the patient doesn't pay upfront unless they are seen for an elective cosmetic procedure. The physician's time, equipment, lab work, supplies, etc., are all expenses until the institution recuperates that

money from the insurance or the patient. Automating invoices will improve DSO and, therefore, directly improve cash flows.

To calculate the potential benefits of reduced DSO, we consider interest payment savings. Assuming that we follow the healthcare industry average and reduce DSO by 14 days annually using electronic invoicing, our daily interest savings are \$75,843 in the first year. After year four, we must maintain a minimum of three days of DSO due to built-in min-wait institutional policies. The min-days allow for any corrections in the documentation and the corresponding charge capture before a statement can be created. For comparison purposes, our model also assumes a 1-day annual reduction in DSO for paper interactions even though that's not likely, but it provides a level of buffer by providing a more conservative estimate.

Offsetting the annual costs of technology by the DSO savings, we conclude that the project would be cash flow positive around year three (See Appendix B).



Figure 1: This diagram shows the effects of providing patients with technology and internet access to view billing notifications affects DSO. DSO savings exceed the technology costs around year three. See Appendix B for detailed calculation.

Administrative Simplification

Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) has adopted a series of administrative transaction standards for health organizations and health plans to communicate with one another electronically. These standards provide tangible benefits for patients by providing real-time insight into their financial liability before undergoing medical care. It helps patients understand their financial obligations upfront. The standards also provide health care organizations and health plans timely sharing of meaningful data while reducing paperwork and promoting efficiency. These efficiencies translate to significant savings when organizations fully implement the standards (Amatayakul & Lazarus, 2016).

Mayo Clinic stands to save significantly by fully embracing all digital interactions and transmissions. This is only possible by eliminating all paper interactions. For example, administrative simplification could reduce our revenue cycle workforce by 15 percent, directly translating to savings and offsetting our project investments (Amatayakul & Lazarus, 2016). Administrative simplification will also reduce the greenhouse effects on the environment and the overall rising of healthcare costs.

Artificial Intelligence (AI)

As important as the savings are, the real value of all-digital processing is in the ability to mine the data. This cannot be done with paper processing; it is only possible with digitized records. With the use of AI, our organization will continue to research and advance patient care. Mayo Clinic will be able to individualize medical treatment; the providers will be able to tailor patient care and treatment based on patient's genetic makeup. AI will also prevent costly errors and find patterns and opportunities for additional revenue. For example, Liberty Mutual Group, a casualty insurer that implemented electronic invoicing with the law firms they work, discovered through AI mining that some attorneys bill them for more than 24 hours a day. They audited two of their case files and found \$28,000 of overcharges due to a prohibited billing formula (Smunt & Sutcliffe, 2014). With the number of commercial and government insurers Mayo Clinic interacts with, compounded by the number and complexity of compliance and billing rules, the opportunity for errors with paper statements is significant. The errors cost us money, time, and resources spent to rebill. Using computers to automate error identification and correction will be a cost savings.

Net Present Value (NPV)

With the considerations mentioned above for the capital investments and the corresponding efficiencies gained from administrative simplification and reduction in DSO, the NPV for the project is positive over the seven-year period. A positive NPV indicates that the

total earnings represented in current dollars exceed the project's anticipated cost (See Appendix A). Therefore, the initial investment of replacing paper for billing and invoicing would be profitable and environmentally conscientious in the long term.

Discount rate	6.00%		
Period	Future Free	Present Value (PV)	Present Value
(Year) 💌	Cash Flows (FFCF) 💌	Factor	Cash Flow 💌
0	-\$10,610,700.00		
1	-\$2,027,381.46	0.943	-\$1,912,624
2	-\$140,940.12	0.890	-\$125,436
3	\$1,692,670.41	0.840	\$1,421,199
4	\$3,516,180.85	0.792	\$2,785,145
5	\$4,162,621.32	0.747	\$3,110,553
6	\$4,645,860.27	0.705	\$3,275,148
7	\$5,070,772.28	0.665	\$3,372,353
		Sum of Discounted	
		Cash Flows	\$11,926,337.20
		Net Present Value (NPV)=	\$1,315,637.20

Figure 2: Net Present Value (NPV) of paper replacement project with electronic equivalents for billing. See Appendix A for detailed information.

Recommendation 2: Reduce Power Consumption

With 1,668 million metric tons, the power plants are the highest contributors to CO2 emissions in the world (GHGRP Emissions by GHG, 2020). The power sector consists of facilities that produce electricity by primarily combusting fossil fuels. As demand for computing grows, so does the need for electricity. To reduce the impact on the environment, we need to adopt technologies across our organization that reduce the power consumption of computing devices.

Virtualization of Servers

One way to reduce power consumption is to virtualize all our physical servers. Server virtualization is splitting a physical server into multiple isolated servers with the use of a software application. A single physical server can host multiple servers, with each running its

operating system independently. With virtualization, we can eliminate the need for dedicated physical servers.

Virtualization reduces the costs of the acquisition and installation of physical servers. Because virtualization is powered by software, adding servers no longer requires purchasing of the hardware components and installation in our data centers. We can acquire an additional virtual machine partition almost instantaneously, saving time and money with a few clicks. It also allows for dynamic expansion of capacity based on the need. In a traditional physical server configuration, we pay for the hardware whether or not we use it. As a result, some physical servers only partially utilize their computing capacity. With virtualization, we can dynamically assign resources based on the need. This ability to scale up and scale down dynamically saves us money by maximizing computing capacity per dollar using a pay-per-use structure.

We no longer need our on-premise physical servers with server virtualization, thus decreasing electricity consumption and heat output. With virtualization, the University of California in Santa Cruz reduced the number of their server from 240 to 54. The remaining 54 servers are hosted on just eight physical machines. Their virtual environment behaves identically to their physical environment proving that there is no loss in operating capability. Their project reduced peak usage by 20 kilowatts and saved \$22,000 in annual energy costs alone (University of California, Santa Cruz, 2007).

Limit Power Consumption with Smart Plugs

While virtualization should be our first choice where possible, we cannot virtualize all our devices. However, we must implement policies and technology to limit their power consumption. For example, our clinic devices, such as the desktop computers in our primary care and specialty offices, are utilized a part of the day. Let's say that our clinic hours are 6 AM to 6 PM. Then those devices are sitting dormant 12 hours a day. Adding weekends and holidays into consideration, the portion of unused time exceeds the time used. If powered on, these devices are unnecessarily wasting energy and contributing to global warming in the form of excess heat.

A simple way to address the problem is to train our providers to power off devices at the end of the day and turn them on at the start of the workday. A more comprehensive solution that eliminates dependency on human behavior is to implement a smart plug system. A smart plug is a device that plugs into any standard outlet transforming it into a smart outlet. What makes it smart is that it can be controlled remotely over the computer network. With a local or enterprisewide centrally controlled power consumption policy, we can utilize smart plugs to turn clinical devices on and off automatically using pre-defined rules.

Benefits of Centrally-Controlled Auto Start/Shutdown policy

For a desktop with an average power consumption of 100 watts and 12 hours of inactive use a day, our annual wasted energy cost amounts to \$43.80, assuming \$.10 per kilowatt-hour (How much power, 2021). Given a price of \$24.99 for a smart plug, our return on investment (ROI) is a whopping 75% within the first year (\$18.81/\$24.99 x 100). Given the insignificant initial costs and return potential, we must immediately implement smart plugs in our clinic settings. They are an easy and inexpensive solution to help the environment and save us money.

The additional benefit of smart plugs is the added network security. A clinical device cannot be compromised if it is powered off. Therefore, smart plugs limit access to our devices, reducing the risk of blackhat vulnerabilities. As good stewards of our patient data, it is our responsibility to act ethically to minimize exposure risk where possible and smart plugs provide that benefit out of the box.

Risk

The risk of enterprise-wide fully automated use of smart plugs is the complexity of rules and exceptions needed to accurately and efficiently control shutdown and startup events. With our clinics located in three different states and the rules such as "*turn off at 6 PM*", our policy must account for three different time zones, at a minimum. The management of those rules then becomes more involved and costly. It requires that information technology (IT) professionals maintain them and, potentially, the input from the clinics' administration and operations staff to understand the rule exceptions and ensure accurate operations fully. This fine-tuning of rules will result in opportunity costs compared to the current outlets, which have no additional cost aside from the power used. Some argue that smart plugs themselves can come with critical security issues that expose them to blackhat events. Theoretically, the hackers could seize control of the plug and therefore control the power of the device. While the risk is there, this does not leave us any more exposed than the current environment. Even if a hacker controls the plug, it does not immediately access the controlled device. Arguably, the risk is still lower given that a malicious attempt would provide access to only one device at a time, whereas the current environment leaves all powered devices exposed.

Conclusion

The world is still not doing enough to keep the global emission increase below the recommended levels; instead, the emission levels are rising. With the current trend, we will likely see more frequent extreme weather events resulting in significant impact to businesses resulting in affected supply chains, operations, and financial losses. In 2019, U.S. federal agencies issued a warning that predicted: "… the damage will knock as much as 10% off the size of the U.S. economy and result in specific costs of \$141 billion from heat-related deaths, \$118 billion from sea-level rise, and \$32 billion from infrastructure damage" (Hodge, 2019, para. 4).

The time to act is now. We need to prioritize risk assessment of the impact of climate change on Mayo Clinic and take steps to adapt immediately. Energy conservation and green initiatives that limit greenhouse gas emissions must be part of our organization's long-term plan.

We can take small steps immediately, such as using smart plugs to control energy use by our clinical desktops, but we must also take bold steps forward and lead the healthcare industry by example. It will not happen magically; we need to invest our time, energy, and capital in bold, systemic changes. We must not see it as a cost but an opportunity to gain efficiencies, an opportunity to do the right thing for our children, our patients, and the planet. Every organization has a role to play to limit the effects of global warming. It is the right thing to do, both ethically and economically. We must do our part to get the climate change mitigation efforts back on track.

Appendix A

NPV input and Calculation

Variables and Input

Line item	Cost/Quantity
Patient responsibility (%)	30%
Total patients (per year)	1,113,000
Hospital Admissions Rate (count)	123,000
Hospital days of patient care	588,000
Average hospital stay (in days)	4.8

Processing Costs (per invoice)	Cost/Quantity
Manual invoice cost	\$13.95
Storage cost (manual)	\$3.90
Automated invoice cost	\$3.50
Per transaction cost (%)	2.99%
Storage cost (automated)	\$1.30

Hospital Admission Information	Cost/Quantity
Hospital days	365
Hospital Invoices (day)	70
Average hospital cost (per day)	\$13,600.00
Patient responsibility (30%)	\$4,080.00
Hospital Invoices (year)	25,730

Clinic Visits Information	Cost/Quantity
Clinic days (per year)	261
Clinic invoices (day)	3,793
Approximate invoice charges (E&M, labs)	\$1,200.00
Patient responsibility (\$)	\$360.00
Clinic invoices (year)	990,000

Cost of Employee Training		
Physicians & scientists	4,500	
Other clinical staff involved in billing	450	
Coders	300	
Revenue Cycle staff	300	
Miscellaneous admin	100	
Total staff invoved in Revenue Cycle activities		5,650
Cost of training (per employee)		\$1,252.00
Total Training Cost		\$7,073,800.00
Additional IT Infrastructure changes		\$3,536,900.00
		\$10,610,700.00

Paper vs. Electronic Statements - Cost vs. Savings

Period	Count of	Count of	Cost of	Cost of	Difference	DSO	
(Year)	Clinic Invoices	Hosptial Invoices	Paper Billing	Electronic Billing	(change in Cost)	Improvement	Overall Cost
1	990,000	25,730	\$18,130,773	\$18,670,666	\$539,893.19	-\$2,567,275	-\$2,027,381
2	1,040,490	27,042	\$19,055,446	\$19,622,896	\$567,449.42	-\$708,390	-\$140,940
3	1,093,555	28,422	\$20,027,289	\$20,623,772	\$596,482.79	\$1,096,188	\$1,692,670
4	1,149,327	29,872	\$21,048,702	\$21,675,656	\$626,953.90	\$2,889,227	\$3,516,181
5	1,207,943	31,396	\$22,122,201	\$22,781,186	\$658,985.33	\$3,503,636	\$4,162,621
6	1,269,549	32,998	\$23,250,464	\$23,943,143	\$692,679.10	\$3,953,181	\$4,645,860
7	1,334,296	34,681	\$24,436,239	\$25,164,256	\$728,016.85	\$4,342,755	\$5,070,772

Net Present Value (NPV)

Discount rate	6.00%	-	
Period (Year)	Future Free Cash Flows (FFCF)	Present Value (PV) Factor	Present Value Cash Flow
0	-\$10,610,700.00		
1	-\$2,027,381.46	0.943	-\$1,912,624
2	-\$140,940.12	0.890	-\$125,436
3	\$1,692,670.41	0.840	\$1,421,199
4	\$3,516,180.85	0.792	\$2,785,145
5	\$4,162,621.32	0.747	\$3,110,553
6	\$4,645,860.27	0.705	\$3,275,148
7	\$5,070,772.28	0.665	\$3,372,353
		Sum of Discounted Cash Flows	\$11,926,337.20
		Net Present Value (NPV	\$1,315,637.20

Appendix B Annual Technology Costs vs. DSO Savings

Inputs - Technology Investments vs. DSO Savings

Per Family Technology Cost	
Amazon Kindle	\$90.00
Internet service	\$55.00
5 months of internet service	\$275.00
Technology Cost reduction (annual)	25%
	\$365.00

Patient/Family Counts	
Estimated new patient growth rate	5.10%
Annual interest rate	6.00%
Patients per year (first year)	1,113,000
New patients per year (first y ear)	56,763
% patients without Internet access	55%
People per family	3.14

echnology Cost effects on Days Revenue Outstanding (DSO) Savings

Year		Count of Hospital Statements	Patient Responsibility Hospital Statements	Count of Clinic Statements	Patient responsibility Clinic Statements	Total Patient Responsibility
	1	25,730	\$104,978,400.00	990,000	\$356,400,000.00	\$461,378,400.00
	2	27,043	\$110,335,440.00	1,040,490	\$374,576,400.00	\$484,911,840.00
	3	28,423	\$115,965,840.00	1,093,555	\$393,679,800.00	\$509,645,640.00
C	4	29,873	\$121,881,840.00	1,149,327	\$413,757,720.00	\$535,639,560.00
	5	31,397	\$128,099,760.00	1,207,943	\$434,859,480.00	\$562,959,240.00
	6	32,999	\$134,635,920.00	1,269,549	\$457,037,640.00	\$591,673,560.00
	7	34,682	\$141,502,560.00	1,334,296	\$480,346,560.00	\$621,849,120.00

Current DSO (days)	New DSO (days)	Daily Interest	Cu	irrent DSO Cost	New DSO Cost	DSO Savings (diff)
6	0	46	\$75,843	\$4,550,581	\$3,488,779	\$1,061,802
5	9	32	\$79,712	\$4,702,981	\$2,550,769	\$2,152,211
5	8	18	\$83,777	\$4,859,087	\$1,507,993	\$3,351,095
5	7	4	\$88,050	\$5,018,869	\$352,201	\$4,666,668
5	6	3	\$92,541	\$5,182,310	\$277,624	\$4,904,686
5	5	3	\$97,261	\$5,349,377	\$291,784	\$5,057,593
5	4	3	\$102,222	\$5,519,976	\$306,665	\$5,213,310

Year	New Patients		Families w/o Technology	Technology Cost (per family)	Total Annual Technology Costs	Savings over Cost	
	1	56763	31220	\$365.00	\$3,629,077	-\$2,567,275	
	2	59658	32812	\$273.75	\$2,860,601	-\$708,390	
	3	62701	34486	\$205.31	\$2,254,907	\$1,096,188	
10.00	4	65899	36245	\$153.98	\$1,777,441	\$2,889,227	
	5	69260	38093	\$115.49	\$1,401,050	\$3,503,636	
0.00	6	72793	40037	\$86.62	\$1,104,412	\$3,953,181	
	7	76506	42079	\$64.96	\$870,555	\$4,342,755	

Visual Depiction of Breakeven Point



References

- ATD Releases 2016 State of the Industry Report. (2016, December 8). Association for Talent Development. https://www.td.org/insights/atd-releases-2016-state-of-the-industry-report
- Amatayakul, M., Lazarus, S. S. (2016). Administrative Simplification Strategies OfferOpportunities to Improve Patient Experience and Reduce Costs. AMERICANHOSPITAL ASSOCIATION.

https://www.aha.org/system/files/research/reports/tw/16jan-tw-adminsimp.pdf

Amazon.com: Kindle - Now with a Built-in Front Light - Black - Ad-Supported: Kindle Store. (2021). Amazon. https://www.amazon.com/Kindle-Now-with-Built-in-Front-Light/dp/B07978J597/ref=sr_1_2?dchild=1&keywords=amazon+kindle&qid=162471130 5&s=amazon-devices&sr=1-2

Ashman, J. J., Rui, P., & Okeyode, T. (2019, January). Products - Data Briefs - Number 331 -January 2019. CDC.

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db331.htm#:%7E:text=During%202016% 2C%20the%20overall%20rate,than%20the%20rate%20for%20males.

- Blanchard, A. (2018, June 11). *Structured Vs. Unstructured Data In The Cloud.* Nasuni. https://www.nasuni.com/sharing-structured-and-unstructured-data-in-the-cloud/
- Commins, J. (2019, February 20). *Health Spending Growth to Average 5.5% Annually Through 2027*. HealthLeaders Media. https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/finance/health-spending-growth-average-55-annually-through-2027
- Cambridge Bitcoin Electricity Consumption Index (CBECI). (2021, May 14). University of Cambridge. https://cbeci.org/
- Dealing with climate change: We must think big and think fast'. (2021, February 2). *Rochester Business Journal*,

NA. https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A651091118/PPSB?u=mnastmaryu&sid=PPSB&xid =bb29f256

Evans, A. (2021, January 24). *Days Sales Outstanding and the Impact on Home Health Agencies*. HealthRev Partners. https://healthrevpartners.com/days-sales-outstanding/

GHGRP Emissions by GHG. (2020, November 9). US EPA.

https://www.epa.gov/ghgreporting/ghgrp-emissions-ghg

- Hodge, Neil. "TAKING ACTION ON CLIMATE CHANGE: With the likelihood and potential impact of climate change-related risk only becoming more pressing, what can risk managers do to help their companies assess their exposure and determine how to respond?" *Risk Management*, vol. 66, no. 2, Mar. 2019, p. 18+. *Gale OneFile: Entrepreneurship*, link.gale.com/apps/doc/A578441146/PPSB?u=mnastmaryu&sid=book mark-PPSB&xid=331b2b4a. Accessed 10 June 2021.
- Howard, B. (2019, September 23). Amazon Buys 100,000 Electric Trucks from Rivian (Total EV SUVs, Pickups Built to Date: 0). ExtremeTech. https://www.extremetech.com/extreme/298729-amazon-buys-100000-electric-trucks-

from-rivian-total-ev-suvs-pickups-built-to-date-0

- How much power does a computer use? And how much CO2 does that represent? (2021). Energuide. https://www.energuide.be/en/questions-answers/how-much-power-does-acomputer-use-and-how-much-co2-does-that-represent/54/
- Kaiser Permanente Analysis Shows Health Information Technology Can Have Environmental Savings. (2011, May 9). Professional Services Close-Up. https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A255814032/PPSB?u=mnastmaryu&sid=PPSB&xid= 0aafb3c8
- Kubicki, F. (2021, August 21). 5 Strategies for Reducing Your DSOs. FEI. https://daily.financialexecutives.org/FEI-Daily/August-2018/Today%E2%80%99s-Best-Strategies-for-Reducing-Your-DSOs.aspx
- LaPointe, J. (2019, April 16). Access denied / revcycleintelligence.com used Cloudflare to restrict access. REVCYCLE INTELLIGENCE. https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/90-of-providers-use-paper-manual-process-forpatient-collections
- Mayo Clinic. (2012). Facts and highlights. https://www.mayoclinic.org/documents/mc2045pdf/doc-20078949
- Redard, J., & Leicht, J. (2010, June 23). U.S. and European Survey Finds Companies Risk Fines for Non-Compliance With Cross-Border Invoicing Regulation / Commissioned Survey Finds E-invoicing Can Reduce Costs by Up to 90 Percent. Marketwired. https://www.finanznachrichten.de/nachrichten-2010-06/17231151-u-s-and-european-

survey-finds-companies-risk-fines-for-non-compliance-with-cross-border-invoicing-regulation-commissioned-survey-finds-e-invoicing-256.htm

- Shead, S. (2021, April 9). China's bitcoin mining is threatening its climate change targets, study says. CNBC. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/08/chinas-bitcoin-mining-is-threatening-itsclimate-change-targets.html
- Siemens Energy Signs Pact to Build Waste Heat-to-Power Facility in Canada. (2021, February 24). Professional Services Close-Up,
 - NA. https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A652847794/PPSB?u=mnastmaryu&sid=PPSB&xid =45360a89
- Smunt, T. L., & Sutcliffe, C. L. (2014, August 1). *There's Gold in Them Bills*. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2004/09/theres-gold-in-them-bills
- Statista. (2021, January 20). Average size of a family in the US 1960–2020. https://www.statista.com/statistics/183657/average-size-of-a-family-in-the-us/
- Sverrisdóttir, E. K. (2020, October 11). *Electronic Invoices vs. Paper Invoices*. Unimaze Software. https://www.unimaze.com/electronic-invoices-vs-paper-invoices/
- U of M, Google to connect health students to Mayo. (2021, February 15). *Finance and Commerce*,
 - NA. https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A652222846/PPSB?u=mnastmaryu&sid=PPSB&xid =213dd8f9
- University of California, Santa Cruz. (2007). *Server Virtualization*. http://greenbuildings.berkeley.edu/pdfs/bp2007_ucsc_virtualization.pdf
- Vetter, D. (2021, May 13). What Elon Musk's Bitcoin Decision Means For The Climate, According To Experts. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidrvetter/2021/05/13/what-elon-musks-bitcoin-decision-

means-for-the-climate-according-to-experts/?sh=6d99a5746d7b

What is Bitcoin Mining? (In Plain English). (2018, July 12). [Video]. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BODyqM-V71E

Wu, C. Chi, Saunders, L. (2016). Paper Statements: An Important Consumer Protection. National Consumer Law Center.

https://www.nclc.org/images/pdf/banking_and_payment_systems/paper-statementsbanking-protections.pdf

Inequality in Corporate Finance

by Patrick Coghlan

Introduction

In the United States, wealth inequality is becoming a major issue of our time. As the wealthiest country in the world, the United States has seen the gap between the rich and the poor become the largest that is has been in decades with the majority of the wealth being held in the top 1% of people. This gap is further shown when looking at racial and social minorities, as well as amongst women. According to the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, growing inequality between 1990 to 2010 removed close to five percentage points off of cumulative GDP per capita. Similar declines in GDP were seen in other developed countries (Ingraham, 2018). This inequality further disrupts and ultimately slows down economic growth, thus suppressing the value of a business. Higher inequality lowers growth by depriving the ability of lower-income households to stay healthy and accumulate physical and human capital (Debla-Norris et al, 2015).

It is crucial to understand the history of wealth inequality in the United States and how it has grown over time. Much of people's wealth is tied up into the stock market, which in the 1980's saw a participation rate of about 20-30%. This wealth grew to around 50% during the 1990's due to many companies offering a 401(k) account to employees, accounting for much of the growth (Chien, 2020). While this growth has led to more Americans having stock investments and thus wealth growing, the other 50% of the population does not work in industries that offer a 401(k) or investment portfolio, thus unable to accumulate wealth. In order to help resolve growing wealth inequality, as well as increasing economic growth, it is in the best interest of corporate America to reflect the populations of the country and expand access to more individuals to participate in a growing and healthy economy.

Who Has the Wealth and Who is Left Behind?

When discussing wealth inequality, it is important to look at who has wealth and what those demographics are. In the United States alone, the top 10% of households held 70% of the country's wealth while the bottom 50% of households held 2% of wealth. This gap between the top 10% and that of the middle class is over 1,000%. This grows another 1,000% when looking

at the top 1% of earners (Yglesias, 2019). In 2019, middle class families had a median portfolio size of \$13,000 and would have gained around \$2,000 during that year's market. Families in wealthier groups had a medium of \$170,000 in their market portfolios and gained roughly \$27,000 during the year. Overall, 14% of individual income went to 1% of the wealthiest American households, a population that is disproportionately white (Gebeloff, 2021). This group of extremely wealthy individuals then tend to hoard their wealth in property assets, such as art, that counts towards their wealth, but is not taxed. Also, many old their wealth in offshore accounts in areas that do not have as many regulations and taxes, with an estimated 4% of US household net financial wealth, or 2% of total US wealth, was held in offshore tax havens, thus not paying back to help build the economy (Saez & Zucman, 2016).

Much of this inequality can be explained by simply looking at how possessing more wealth creates more opportunity to use that money to create more money. Much of this is done through investing into the stock market to produce greater returns on those investments. People living in lower socio-economic households do not have the opportunities to invest and grow their wealth, thus are unable to build similar economic security that the wealthy have. These lower socio-economic households often must then rely on debt in order to get by and after debt payments, they then must spend their remaining income on items that do not increase wealth (Cingano, 2014). By creating larger poor and middle class, communities have a much harder time in reinvesting taxes to help build up the communities. Many of these communities have less investments in ensuring higher quality education, resulting in community members needing to take more debt to obtain more quality education in order to justify higher incomes. This under investment in education can lead to poor children ending up in lower-quality schools, thus less able to go to college and achieve social mobility, leading to lower labor productivity (Debla-Norris et al, 2015).

Inequality by Gender

In the United States, the U.S. Census Report shows that the medium full-time salary for women is 82 cents for every dollar that a man makes. These numbers are not simply indicative of discrimination. Women are often more likely than men to consider factors other than pay, such as negotiating maternity leave, and due to a disproportionate expectation of family and childcare, women are often unable to relocate for possibly higher paying positions (Daugherty, 2021). Due to this wealth inequality and women statistically earning less than their male counterparts, many women report hesitancy in investing, even in lower risk portfolios. Women tend to prefer putting their wealth into real estate, cash, or bonds and avoiding equities (Itkin, 2014). Women occasionally also see their earnings and pension contributions disrupted when they take time out of the workforce to raise children, thus slowing their ability to save money. Due to this, many women prioritize keeping their money safe and not taking risk with investments (Ryan, 2021).

Women also face other issues within the financial industry, such as discrimination in the work force, resulting in less women working in the stock market. Some women also report that the convoluted jargon of investments is a difficult barrier, and they also feel talked down to and patronized by investors and institutions. By focusing on attracting more female investors, asset managers would be able to gain more fees that come from higher-yielding assets. Many businesses have sought to cater to women's financial interests, like online investment app, Robinhood, who has made it their mission to "democratize" the industry, attracting more women in merely months than many traditional brokerages have managed in years (Ryan, 2021).

Inequality by Race

Much like disparities amongst women in the financial sector, people in racial and ethnic minorities also are disproportionately underrepresented in the financial sector and also have less access to building wealth. When examining assets such as savings, investments, retirement and pensions, and homeownership, it is revealed that white families had eight times the wealth of black families and five times the wealth of Hispanic families. When looking at other racial communities, such as Asians, American Indians, and Native Hawaiians, data showed that they had less wealth than white families, but more than Hispanic and black families. Women in these communities hold less wealth than their white counterparts (Mollenkamp, 2021).

There are numerous reasons for this racial wealth gap. Income inequality has historically created this disparity, offering families in these racial and ethnic groups less opportunities to build their wealth through investments and property. While two-thirds of American's wealth comes from homeownership, the United States has a history of enacting policies that have limited or not allowed for minority groups from accessing housing and developing. African

Americans, who already have a disproportionately low share of the nation's wealth, also have much lower levels of assets.

One study examining racial inequality in wealth found that while African Americans they make up 14% of the population surveyed, they only accounted for 8% of 2019 income and 5% of the money in liquid assets and 2% of Wall Street holdings. Another reason is achieving a higher education has many barriers, particularly from communities that already have less access to wealth. The average college graduate earns nearly 75% more than the average high school graduate. Asian Americans have the highest graduation rates, at 74%, while 54% of Hispanics, 40% of African Americans, and 39% of American Indians achieve higher levels of education. This disproportionate graduation rate thus lowers the earning potential for people in these communities and thus do not allow them to invest and grow wealth (Mollenkamp, 2021).

Who Makes Up Corporate America?

By understanding who is disproportionately underrepresented in wealth, it is also worth looking at the demographics that shape corporate America. In 2019, there were only 33 women Fortune 500 CEOs, or only 6.6 %. At that time, there was only one woman of color among that list, as well as four other black and 11 Latino Fortune 500 CEOs. To further add to this inequality, roughly 80% of all board seats were filled by white executives (Beatty, 2019). While these statistics are disappointing, there has been an increasing push for corporations to add more diversity to their boards and executives.

Why Corporate America Should Enact Diversity and Inclusion Initiatives

While there have historically been efforts to have diversity on boards and represented in business, those initiatives often are not given enough attention to really increase diversity amongst a business. Women, racial, and social minorities are often tokenized and are selected from candidates who come from similar backgrounds to those already on the board and seen as a better "fit." This has reduced the effectiveness of bringing in diverse populations to help add new ideas and perspectives (Landaw, 2020). Over the past decade, and particularly the past few years, Corporations have been getting more push to include more diversity in their business from the

top down, as well as to focus their products on those who have disproportionately been ignored. By adding diverse populations to the board and leadership, corporations are able to improve upon cognitive diversity. This cognitive diversity on a board has been shown to significantly enhance the businesses overall performance, particularly when these diverse directors are added with professional backgrounds, skills, and perspectives in areas pertinent to a company's business or strategic plans that were previously lacking in the CEO and other directors. These diverse directors are able to share valuable insights and expand the board's understanding of the company and the strategic and operating issues it faces (Landaw, 2020).

Corporations can also build their own business by investing in recruiting diverse and underrepresented populations into other areas of their business as well. Through this recruitment these populations and investing in their workers, a company can reduce income inequality while also building a stronger company. By not doing so, a company can actually hurt their own growth, and the overall economy, but diminishing worker motivation and reducing the velocity of money. Since the 1970s, productivity has increased over 73%, while the inflation adjusted hourly worker pay has only risen about 11%, while CEO pay has increased by 1,000% (Hopp, 2016). This can lead many workers to not be motivated to work harder when they themselves do not see the benefits of that work, thus working under their potential.

Inequality also slows economic growth by reducing the velocity of money by shifting cash to people who tend to spend it more quickly. Middle and lower socio-economic status individuals have more of a focus stretching their income to get by and are not spending on other "luxury" items. With that, the more money given to a wealthy individual tends to then be saved and reduces the number of times that dollar will be spent in the economy (Hopp, 2016).

Through diversity and inclusion initiatives, companies can create many benefits for them by creating a stronger organizational culture. They are able to have a larger talent pool for recruiting, thus able to recruit the best talent. Two-thirds of job seekers report that they look into a company's commitment to diversity when looking to make employment decisions. As the work force shifts younger, there is more scrutiny amongst the workforce to what a company's policies and reputation are (Beckman, 2020).

Diverse companies also can strengthen their company by retaining their talent, thus reducing turnover and increasing institutional knowledge. Turnover related costs to find, hire, and train employees is incredibly costly with some reports estimating costs up to \$10,000 to

replace a departing employee and \$211,000 to replace an executive. Retaining talent has been tracked to show direct financial correlation due to higher job satisfaction. This leads to 'virtuous cycle' of retention, reduces spending on recruitment, improves in bottom line results, and leading to greater profitability (Beckman, 2020).

Finally, diversity tends to foster greater innovation, creative decision-making, and a willingness among employees to take risks and challenge the status quo. Teams that lack diversity are more likely to simply fall back on older solutions and failing to think outside the box.

How D&I Leads to Greater Stock Performance

In addition to the benefits of recruiting more diverse populations and investing in them, diversity and inclusion initiatives also can lead to greater stock performance for a company and increase their overall performance. In recent years, there has been more of a focus on corporate ethics and how corporations are ethically treating their employees. Human happiness and social progress is better served by bringing down wealth inequality, and also leads to more stable economies (Galbraith, 2012). This question, and scrutiny of how ethical businesses are, are also on the minds of potential investors who scrutinize companies on how they have incorporated gender, social, and racial diversity into their company. As wealth shifts to millennials, investors are seeking higher standards regarding diversity, pay, and overall employee satisfaction for potential companies to invest in. According to Morgan Stanley research in 2016, the more females in the workforce correlates with higher average returns. Their research looked at companies based on their metrics of gender diversity, the top third experience 2% higher average relative return than their peers. Over a six- year period, these gender diverse companies had a 1.1% annual better return on equity than firms with less diversity (American Banker, n.d).

Increased diversity among a business also allows a business to serve a more diverse customer base due to their employees being better able to relate and serve those customers, as of 2019, African American consumers have a buying power of \$1.2 trillion with their buying decisions often influenced in the mainstream. A company that not only appeals to this market but shaped those choices from diversity from the top down, have seen higher profits. Similarly, the LGBTQ community has an estimated buying power of \$917 billion and these consumers report

they pay higher attention to a company's commitment to diversity when deciding what brands to purchase, with three-quarters of LGBTQ buyers saying they have or are willing to switch to LGBTQ-friendly brands (Beckman, 2020).

Women also are often the key to a business's growth and success. Women account for 85% of all consumer purchases and determine 89% of decisions on bank accounts. With that in mind, women also report that they feel misunderstood by investment marketers and cite a lack of respect, poor advice, contradictory policies, and red tape as obstacles when dealing with financial institutions. It behooves companies to value these consumers and by having a workforce that reflects these communities and understands their needs, lifestyle, and culture, they can gain a competitive advantage (Beckman, 2020).

Recommendations and Conclusion

As discussed, there is a drastic and ultimately harmful inequality in wealth between the wealthiest 1% of Americans and the 90% the rest of the population. This inequality is even greater when looking at people of color and women. This inequality has led to a slowing of the United States, as well as global, economy and reduces the potential for growth that businesses could face. Governmental policies at both the state and federal level have been proposed to help alleviate the dramatic wealth gap, such as an annual 2% tax on wealth over \$50 million and another 1% on wealth over a billion. This would eliminate loopholes, such as wealth held in art and real estate, with an estimated 75,000 households, or .1%, having to pay this tax. This would generate roughly \$2.75 trillion over ten years (Saez & Zucman, 2016). While these types of policies are heavily debated amongst governments, businesses can take steps to diversity their companies from the CEO and board level all the way down. Businesses can recruit demographically diverse board and director candidates who have strong business backgrounds and represent communities regularly forgotten. This includes female candidates, candidates of color, and also candidates from other social minorities. Along with diversifying their business, companies should also incorporate regular diversity and inclusion trainings amongst all staff in order to foster a positive, safe, and productive work environment that allows for peak productivity and satisfaction.

By identifying communities regularly ignored, a company can also access communities with massive spending power and who seek brands that understand their needs and do not simply pander to them. By understanding those communities, companies can increase their sales revenue while also attracting new, more socially conscious investors. In an ever more competitive environment, these companies will be able to rise above competitors who fail to incorporate diversity and inclusion into their business while also contributing to the reduction of the wealth inequality gap.

References

- American Banker. (n.d.). *DIVERSITY & INCLUSION YIELDS BETTER FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE*. American Banker. https://www.americanbanker.com/diversity-&inclusion-yields-strongest-returns.
- Beatty, J. (2019, October 29). *Statistics don't lie: Corporate America lacks minorities, women*. The Hill. <u>https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/politics/467809-a-wake-up-call-for-</u> corporate-america-statistics-dont-lie?rl=1.
- Beckman, K. (2020, November 30). 4 ways diversity leads to financial success for businesses. Benefits Pro. https://www.benefitspro.com/2020/11/30/4-ways-diversity-leads-tofinancial-success-for-businesses/.
- Chien, Y. (2020, November 4). *Economic Equity: Inequality and Stock Market Participation*. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis. <u>https://www.stlouisfed.org/timely-topics/economic-equity-inequality-and-stock-market-participation</u>.
- Cingano, F. (2014), "Trends in Income Inequality and Its Impact on Economic Growth", OECD SEM Working Paper No. 163, <u>www.oecd.org/els/workingpapers</u>.
- Dabla-Norris, E., Kochhar, K., Suphaphiphat, N., Ricka, F., & Tsounta, E. (2015). (rep.). Causes and Consequences of Income Inequality: A Global Perspective. International Monetary Fund. Retrieved from https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/sdn/2015/sdn1513.pdf
- Daugherty, G. (2021, February 15). *That women earn less than men remains a sad fact in 2021 America*. https://www.investopedia.com/history-gender-wage-gap-america-5074898.
- Galbraith, J. K. (2012). *Inequality and instability: a study of the world economy just before the Great Crisis*. Oxford University Press.
- Gebeloff, R. (2021, January 26). Who Owns Stocks? Explaining the Rise in Inequality During the Pandemic. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/26/upshot/stockspandemic-inequality.html.
- Hopp, W. (2016, September 20). How corporate America can curb income inequality and make more money too. The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/how-corporate-americacan-curb-income-inequality-and-make-more-money-too-62339.

- Ingraham, C. (2018, February 6). *How rising inequality hurts everyone, even the rich.* The Washington Post. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2018/02/06/how-rising-inequality-hurts-everyone-even-the-rich/</u>.
- Itkin, L. (2014, December 10). *Why Don't More Women Invest In The Stock Market?* Wharton Magazine. <u>https://magazine.wharton.upenn.edu/digital/why-dont-more-women-invest-in-the-stock-market/</u>.
- Landaw, J. (2020). *How Diverse Is Your Board, Really?* Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2020/06/how-diverse-is-your-board-really.
- Levine, S. (2020, January 15). Diversity Confirmed To Boost Innovation And Financial Results. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesinsights/2020/01/15/diversity-confirmed-toboost-innovation-and-financial-results/?sh=193f569cc4a6.
- Mollenkamp, D. T. (2021, February 24). A stark gap exists in the wealth of Americans across race and ethnicity. <u>https://www.investopedia.com/the-racial-wealth-gap-5105010</u>.
- Ryan, C. (2021, February 12). Why Women Investors Won't Embrace Stocks. Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-women-investors-wont-embrace-stocks-11613125802.
- Saez, E., & Zucman, G. (2016). Wealth Inequality in the United States since 1913: Evidence from Capitalized Income Tax Data*. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 131(2), 519– 578. https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjw004
- Yglesias, M. (2019, June 13). New Federal Reserve data shows how the rich have gotten richer. Vox. https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/6/13/18661837/inequality-wealthfederal-reserve-distributional-financial-accounts.

Correlation Between Income Inequality, Healthcare Inequality

and How it Affects Business

by Laura Dykstal

Introduction

Income inequality is defined as how unevenly income is distributed amongst a population and has been a problem in the United States for more than 30 years (Income Inequality, 2021). Research has shown that men and women in the top 1% of income distribution live from 10-15 years longer than those in the bottom 1% (Income Inequality, 2021). Why is this? In the United States, income inequality and health care inequality are correlated, and the higher income, the better your health will be (Amadeo, 2021).

Economists have formed methodologies for calculating the degree of income-related inequality in health care expenditures by using a summary index (Chen et al., 2004). However, it has been extremely challenging to assess the extent of change in inequality over time or variances amongst different subclasses of the population due to a lack of research in the area (Chen et al., 2004). The purpose of this paper is to look at how income inequality influences poor health outcomes, the differences between healthcare access and financing for low-income and high-income populations, how it affects business, and potential recommendations to improve income inequality.

Income Inequality and Poor Health Outcomes

Income is a broad term for the overall revenue an individual acquires. This can comprise savings interest, dividends from owned stock, sales profits, wages, and salaries (Income Inequality, 2021). However, income does not include the monetary value of possessions, such as how much a home is worth or other tangible or intangible assets. According to a data analysis graph from 2018 created by Emmanuel Saez at UC Berkeley shown below, income inequalities are so prominent that it shows the top 10% of wealthy Americans have more than nine times as much income as the bottom 90% of the population (Income Inequality, 2021).


⁽Income Inequality, 2021).

Based on some statistics between 2011 and 2013, 38% of families making less than \$22,500 a year reported being in poor or adequate health, and 12% of families making more than \$47,700 a year reported being in poor to fair health. Even if both populations were covered by health insurance, this still occurred (Amadeo, 2021). Overall, adults who live off a low income are three times more likely to end up with health care issues that interfere with daily life (Amadeo, 2021).

According to Frederick Zimmerman, a lead author and professor at UCLA Fielding School of Public Health, higher-income individuals' health remains steady (Neilson, 2019). At the same time, those in the lower-income bracket have continued to decline significantly over time (Neilson, 2019). A study was conducted to look at the various factors contributing to healthcare disparities, including race, gender, and income (Neilson, 2019). They found that income inequality was the most significant predictor of poor healthcare outcomes (Neilson, 2019). Nevertheless, health care alone only accounts for 10 to 20% (Neilson, 2019). Other things such as living conditions and other societal and environmental factors make up health care disparities.



Fig. 1. Index of health and social problems in relation to income inequality in rich countries. Income inequality is measured by the ratio of incomes among the richest compared with the poorest 20% in each country. The index combines data on: life expectancy, mental illness, obesity, infant mortality, teenage births, homicides, imprisonment, educational attainment, distrust and social mobility. Raw scores for each variable were converted to z-scores and each country given its average z-score (Wilkinson and Pickett, 2009).

This shows the likelihood that the more unequal a population is in a specific area, the more likely there may be residential segregation amongst income inequality, leading to worse health. Overall, most studies provide prodigious confirmation that more considerable income inequality is correlated to worse health in a population. There is a positive linear correlation in the line graph above on income inequality and the index of health and social problems (Pickett et al., 2014).

Causes of Health Care Inequality

We've looked at statistics and data that have proved a correlation between health care inequalities and income inequality, but what are the reasons lower-income families have worse health? Healthcare inequality is a broad term defined as systematic variances in the health status of various populations (Leonard, 2021). The reasons for healthcare inequality may include lack of access, poor health status, poor quality of care, and other various determinants of health.

Income inequality and healthcare inequality are often a double-edged sword because poor health can also lead to lower income. Sometimes one leads to another or vice versa. If individuals have a chronic illness, it is challenging for them to find employment or keep a steady income job. This may also include alcoholism and drug addiction (Amadeo, 2021). A 2013 study showed that high blood pressure affects 38.6% of the poorest fifth compared to 29.9% of the wealthiest fifth in the same research study (Amadeo, 2021). In addition, low-income families in poor health were 15% higher than more affluent families (Amadeo, 2021). Segregated neighborhoods with a much lower income status do not have accessibility to the best medical care at clinics, hospitals, or even the best medical technology, especially in rural locations (Amadeo, 2021).

Age is often a determinant of poor health because elderly individuals are more likely to be poor. For example, in 2016 alone, almost half of the people on Medicare were making less than \$26,200, and 10% of them were below the poverty level (Amadeo, 2021). The other significant contributing factors to healthcare inequalities are the rising cost of health care and the general lack of access to health insurance, especially for those with lower incomes.

A study in 2018 discovered that medical expenses alone moved 7 million people beneath the federal poverty line, and 530,000 people declare medical bankruptcy each year (Amadeo, 2021). Collection agencies' number one job is to collect money for medical bills, and over 530,000 people declare medical bankruptcy every year (Amadeo, 2021). Even if those with low income do receive healthcare coverage, it is challenging to find adequate care in poor city neighborhoods (Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 2014). This is alarming that healthcare is becoming increasingly unaffordable when those in the lower-income brackets are already struggling with poor health; this will only continue to contribute to declining health for those living in poverty.

Inequality in Health Insurance

The United States is the only developed country that relies on private health care insurance (Amadeo, 2021). As a result, individuals who work and have access to corporatesponsored health care plans have much easier access to health care than individuals who do not (Amadeo, 2021). It was estimated that in 2017 about 167 million people under the age of 65 receive corporate-sponsored healthcare (Rook, 2019). An estimated 70% of the uninsured are considered living in poverty (Simon, 2013). Even the working poor have a hard time qualifying for Medicaid, and health insurance companies continue to raise their deductibles. Between 2007 and 2017, medical deductibles doubled, and even employers have reduced the amount they pay, so the average employer-sponsored health plan deductibles have also risen 255% (Amadeo, 2021). Uninsured individuals are more likely to avoid going to clinics for preventative care measures, resulting in waiting until a medical condition gets much worse before getting any care, especially when it is an undetected illness (Simon, 2013).

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) was implemented to decrease the high number of uninsured Americans by increasing affordability and accessibility, financing medical care, and decreasing costs for individuals already insured (Simon, 2013). The ACA required that everyone above a certain income bracket needed to have health insurance. The Medicaid program was stretched to cover individuals who couldn't afford health insurance (Powell, 2019). The Supreme Court created a hurdle for citizens in 20 states because some states decided to opt out of the Medicaid expansion plan, leaving 4 million in poverty ineligible for coverage (Powell, 2019). Research has shown that Medicaid expansion in Oregon showed that adults that went on Medicaid coverage were more likely to seek outpatient treatment and purchase prescriptions and much less likely to have stress or depression than those that didn't receive coverage (Orgera et al., 2020).

Overall, the ACA was a good step in improving health care outcomes and inequality for low-income minority and ethnic groups, individuals with pre-existing health conditions, and it also helped increase access to healthcare coverage. Still, access to health insurance isn't the perfect solution for all healthcare inequality and access issues (Powell, 2019). For example, how does the lower-income population that is uninsured impact others and the economy? It costs the United States billions of dollars a year, raises healthcare costs in the country, increases crime, causes mental health issues, and decreases employed citizens. Under these circumstances, it also negatively affects tax revenue (Leonard, 2021). The economy and society need to recognize the adverse effects of income inequality on healthcare and business in general.

Income Inequalities & Effects on Business

Why should businesses care about income inequality? Because the rich and poor gap continues to grow, those with more wealth will be more able and willing to spend their money. In contrast, those with lower incomes will be inhibited, directly affecting businesses that sell products or services to consumers. Historically before the 1970s, households had an increase in purchasing power as the economy continued to expand, coinciding with the rise of individuals getting college educations (Kalish, 2011). This all flipped in the early 1970s when those with degrees ended up gaining larger incomes and fewer people were acquiring further education (Kalish, 2011). At the same time, those that were much less educated stayed at the same pay rate and skewed the income distribution in the United States. To put this in perspective, between 1949 and 1979, the top 20% had an increase in income of 99%, and from 1979 to 2003, they experienced another income increase of 45.7% (Kalish, 2011).

In comparison, those in the lower 20% saw their income increase by 116% between 1949 and 1979 and only a 3.5% increase between 1979 and 2003 (Kalish, 2011). Over time, the economy started emphasizing hiring more specific skilled labor versus unskilled labor outsourced to other countries to provide cheaper labor. In addition, technology and globalization have caused a need for a more skillful workforce in the United States (Kalish, 2011).

Even though the individuals with lower education faced stagnant pay, it didn't stop them from taking on debt. One example was the numerous housing market crash when banks were overly willing to hand out loans, amounting to a vast increase in consumer debt, the most significant percentage landing on lowest-income households (Kalish, 2011). Unfortunately, the outlook for the upcoming decade is that consumers will not take on considerable debt, and the income distribution gap will only get wider (Kalish, 2011). As a result, it is expected that even the middle-class will dissipate or maybe even disappear. We will be left with only lower and upper-income households, which will create difficulties in companies targeting consumers with the ability to pay. The middle-class elimination could result in a market share battle amongst competitors (Kalish, 2011). Therefore, companies will need to differentiate themselves even more. Firms will need to increase equity or seek other markets such as selling overseas. In that case, they may have difficulty keeping costs low and may need to raise prices on their products and services (Kalish, 2011).

Furthermore, suppose companies start to struggle with selling to current markets in the United States with a limited group of consumers able to spend money, namely high-income households. It could also harm stock prices and dividends to stockholders unless they choose to move to a new market and see how they do, but that would not be a guaranteed success, consequently riskier for investors. Now that we have gone over income inequality, its correlation to healthcare inequalities, and how it affects businesses, some potential actions can be taken to improve income inequalities, which could, in return, improve healthcare outcomes and the economy.

Recommendations to Help Improve Income Inequality

One of the biggest things that can be done to help with income inequality is starting at the root of the problem and creating policies to assist lower-income households. Many channels of socioeconomic status (SES) are independently related to health outcomes from birth to adulthood. For example, view the below diagram that visually displays the correlation with health and other various socioeconomic factors (Simon, 2013).



How SES and Health Affect Each Other over Time

Source: Stephanie Robert, 2012, "Social Policy Is Health Policy."

(Robert, 2012)

The first factor that could help with income inequality would be raising the minimum wage in the United States. Research has shown that higher wages would help almost 4.6 million of the lowest-paid workers get out of debt and put at least \$2 billion back into the nation's

overall income (Powell, 2021). Second, tax reform can help increase earned income tax credit (EITC). As a result, it would provide more funding for single parents and pull more families with children out of poverty because it allows for refundable tax credits to workers that make lower wages (Powell, 2021). Third, financing education for early childhood programs and increasing employment and training programs for adults (Simon, 2013). Both are instrumental for success throughout an individual's lifetime because higher quality early education during childhood can make all the difference in increasing economic mobility, productivity, and a decrease in inequality (Powell, 2021). Fourth, access to employment and training programs can assist individuals with acquiring a job, providing access to affordable and safe housing for lowerincome families, improving infrastructure, and reducing pollution (Powell, 2021). Lastly, ending residential segregation has been an enormous link between upward mobility for residents residing in isolated lower-income areas, including segregation by race (Powell, 2021). There are several different ways that income inequalities can be improved. Still, these social and economic policies could help with a reduction over time. It would be unrealistic to think one overarching solution will improve income inequality. Overall, there needs to be a combination of policy improvements at a federal, state, and local level to ensure that vital improvements occur nationwide.

Bibliography

- Amadeo, K. (2021, April 1). How Health Care Inequality Increases Costs for Everyone. Health Care Inequality in the US Health Care Inequality Correlates With Income Inequality. https://www.thebalance.com/health-care-inequality-facts-types-effect-solution-4174842.
- Chen, A., & Escarce, J. (2004). Quantifying Income-Related Inequality in Healthcare Delivery in the United States. *Medical Care*, 42(1), 38-47. Retrieved May 24, 2021, from <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4640689</u>
- Income Inequality. Inequality.org. (2021, May 25). https://inequality.org/facts/incomeinequality/.
- Kalish, I. (2011, January 2). What business needs to know about income inequality. https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/deloitte-review/issue-9/mind-the-gap-whybusinesses-should-care-about-income-inequality.html.
- Leonard, J. (2021, May 16). *What is health inequity? Definition, examples, and root causes.* Medical News Today. https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/health-inequity.
- Neilson, S. (2019, June 28). The Gap Between Rich And Poor Americans' Health Is Widening. NPR. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2019/06/28/736938334/the-gapbetween-rich-and-poor-americans-health-is-widening.
- Orgera, K., & Garfield, R. (2020, May 13). *The Uninsured and the ACA: A Primer Key Facts about Health Insurance and the Uninsured amidst Changes to the Affordable Care Act -How does lack of insurance affect access to care?* https://www.kff.org/report-section/theuninsured-and-the-aca-a-primer-key-facts-about-health-insurance-and-the-uninsuredamidst-changes-to-the-affordable-care-act-how-does-lack-of-insurance-affect-access-tocare/.
- Pickett, K. E., & Wilkinson, R. G. (2014, December 30). Income inequality and health: A causal review.

http://hauora.co.nz/~hpforum/assets/files/Global/Pickett%20and%20Wilkinson%20causa 1%20link%20between%20inequality%20and%20health.pdf.

Pittsburgh Post-Gazette. (2014, June 14). *Barriers to Health Care for Low-Income America*. Poor Health. https://newsinteractive.post-gazette.com/longform/stories/poorhealth/1/.

- Powell, A. (2019, March 4). *The costs of inequality: Money = quality health care = longer life*. Harvard Gazette. https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2016/02/money-quality-health-care-longer-life/.
- Powell, J. A. (2021, January 28). Six policies to reduce economic inequality. Othering & Belonging Institute. https://belonging.berkeley.edu/six-policies-reduce-economicinequality.
- Robert, S. (2012). Social Policy Is Health Policy: The Importance of Non-Medical Determinants of Health. [Slide presentation.] Institute for Research on Poverty lecture to Morgridge Badger Volunteers. University of Wisconsin–Madison.
- Rook, D. (2020, August 27). A Brief History of Employer-Sponsored Healthcare [From the 1930s to Now]. JP Griffin Group | Employee Benefits Broker. https://www.griffinbenefits.com/blog/history-of-employer-sponsored-healthcare.
- Simon, D. (2013). *Poor and In Poor Health*. https://www.irp.wisc.edu/publications/factsheets/pdfs/PoorInPoorHealth.pdf.

Impact of Gender Inequality on a Firms' Profitability

by Darcey L. Holloway

Introduction

Sustainability is most often defined as meeting the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet theirs. It has three main pillars: economic, environmental, and social (Beattie, 2019). Most international and domestic public companies are being evaluated and rated on their environmental, social, and governance (ESG) performance by various third-party providers of reports and ratings (Huber, Comstock, Polk, & Wardwell, 2017). Institutional investors, asset managers, financial institutions and other stakeholders are increasingly relying on these reports and ratings to assess and measure company ESG performance over time and as compared to peers (Huber, Comstock, Polk, & Wardwell, 2017). This assessment and measurement often form the basis of informal and shareholder proposal-related investor engagement with companies on ESG matters (Huber, Comstock, Polk, & Wardwell, 2017).

Global sustainable investment now tops \$30 trillion – up 68 percent since 2014 and tenfold since 2004. The acceleration has been driven by heightened social, governmental, and consumer attention on the broader impact of corporations, as well as by the investors and executives who realize that a strong ESG proposition can safeguard a company's long-term success (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019). Evidence has shown that improving the status of women is critical to sustainable development and would fall under the pillar of social justice. But is there a business case supporting gender equality in the workplace? My research will focus on answering that question. I will explore the drivers of inequality and gender bias in practice. I will review scholarly research on gender equality and financial performance through a quantitative and qualitative lens, then look at strategies and results of select firm's efforts to combat gender inequality.

Drivers of Inequality Compensation

Gender inequality in pay is so prevalent that Equal Pay Day was originated by the National Committee on Pay Equity (NCPE) in 1996 as a public awareness event to illustrate the gap between men's and women's wages. March 24 symbolizes how far into the year women must work to earn what men earned in the previous year (United States Census Bureau, 2021). On average it is estimated that women make 82 cents for every \$1 earned by men of all races. The gender wage gap is more significant for most women of color where Asian women make 87 cents, White women make 79 cents, Black women make 63 cents, American Indian women make 60 cents and Hispanic or Latino women make 55 cents per \$1 earned by a man (Bleiweis, 2020). It has been found that the gap in earnings is not so much a disparity of equal pay for equal work but rather jobs dominated by women are paid less and the proverbial "glass ceiling" for professional women is real.

Typically gender pay gap explanations fall into one of three processes. First, woman may sort into lower paid jobs and firms than men, known as *allocative inequality* (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). These are the jobs typically lower paying and dominated by women. Second, female-dominated jobs may pay less than male-dominated jobs, known as *valuative inequality*. Fundamentally, valuative inequality suggests despite the requisite skills and other pay-relevant factors being similar, jobs primarily held by women are devalued, and thus, paid less than jobs primarily held by men (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). Third, women may receive lower pay than men in the same job at the same firm, known as *within-job pay inequality*. These gaps in pay raise for various reasons, as when women receive lower initial pay and smaller raises or because "employers consciously or unconsciously discount" the merits and performance of female workers (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). One example of how *within-job pay inequality* occurs would include implications of women that do not negotiate their job offers.

One study of graduating MBA students found that half of the men had negotiated their job offers as compared to only one eighth of the women, a general pattern that has been replicated in survey studies of working adults and in laboratory experiments (Bowles, 2014). The theories investigated included negotiation skills and general confidence. What research found after repeated studies, is the social cost of negotiating for higher pay has been found to be greater for women than it is for men (Bowles, 2014). The research shows that when evaluators see women advocating for themselves in the form of pay negotiations, they are less inclined to want to work with them. The social cost of negotiating for pay is not significant for men, while it is significant for women (Bowles, 2014). In the substantial literature on gender pay inequality, scholars often agree that allocative and valuative inequality continue to be major causes of the pay gap. Some scholars contend within-job pay inequality is small to non-existent and thus no longer an important cause of gender inequality (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). I contend that the gap of equal pay for equal work has narrowed significantly however research shows this applies to traditional forms of pay and performance-based rewards. Research also shows that workers today are also being paid in the form of equity-based awards, where the value is tied to the employing organization's stock (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). Some estimates suggest about 32 million U.S. workers own stock or options in their firms; moreover, such pay can substantially impact workers' wealth. Nonetheless, research on gender inequality in these awards is virtually unexplored (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021).

Wealth

Differences in income play a role in wealth inequality. One important factor contributing to different levels of wealth is people are paid different wages. There are several reasons why some people are paid millions while some merely earn minimum wage but one thing we know for sure is that gender does contribute to a difference in wages in society and hence economic inequality (Leung, 2015). One important aspect of wealth accumulation are retirement savings and the gap between men and women is large. According to the Transamerica Center for Retirement Studies, American women in 2017 held \$42,000 in median retirement savings, compared to \$123,000 for men. Both pension plan and Social Security payouts reflect in part past earnings (Inequality.org, 2021). In addition to a lower accumulation of wealth into retirement, women have longer life expectancies which necessitates women's savings stretch longer.

Domestic Burden

Finely, family gender roles are a driver of inequality. Working women have a double burden in that in addition to holding down a full-time job, they carry a greater responsibility of household chores and childcare. The women in the Workplace 2017 report found that more than half of the women surveyed do all or most of the household work. And women with children and partners are 5.5 times more likely to do all or most of the household work than are men in the same family situation (Devillard, Hunt, & Lareina, 2018). Uneven care responsibilities help explain gender inequality impacts on women at work. Research has shown that gender inequality in unpaid care work is the missing link in the analysis related to gender gaps in labor outcomes such as labor force participation, wages, and job quality (Ferrant, Pesando, & Nowacka, 2014). But how do these drivers of inequality play out in practice?

Gender Bias in Practice Hiring, Development, and Promotion

Women experience gender bias in both hiring and promotions in the workplace and are also impacted by unconscious bias. Research has shown that women face unique obstacles throughout the entire organizational entry-performance-promotion process that contribute to gender stratification in leadership (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). The cause of underrepresentation of women in promotion to leadership positions has been difficult to prove. One study has challenged the idea of "glass ceiling" for women which depicts a topdown barrier to advancement and argues that the obstacle is more of a "bottom-up" phenomenon. Whereas men tend to climb the career ladder, women more often must navigate a career "labyrinth" (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). The research argues that there are two notable barriers deserving intervention and those are leadership development and organizational entry.

Challenging job and project assignments have been used by organizations to develop employee leadership attributes. Research suggests these experiences have numerous positive impacts on employee learning, evaluations, and advancement (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). Diminished access to novel or challenging experiences involving high levels of responsibility (i.e., developmental opportunities) can negatively impact organizational decision-makers' perceptions of an employee's preparedness for leadership (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). For example, it has been found that although men and women reported receiving a similar number of developmental opportunities in their workplace, the prestige and visibility of the opportunities received by females were rated significantly lower than those received by males (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). Without access to developmental growth opportunities not only is equal attainment of leadership preparedness inhibited but lagging skill attainment is real.

Women also report facing barriers to organizational entry leading to inequity in hiring. It has been argued that with a larger proportion of males in leadership positions that applicant pool and hires often remain mostly male (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). Selection biases may be another reason for disproportionate hiring rates of men and women (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). For instance, there is evidence that women are hired less often when selection criteria emphasize stereotypically masculine characteristics (which also tend to be associated with desired leadership qualities) and when men are making the hiring decision (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019).

Another characteristic of the "ground-up" phenomenon is early exit from an organization due to negative experiences of being in the minority. This phenomenon has been referred to as tokenism. Tokens are members of a numerical social minority in which the numerically dominant members control and shape the culture of a group (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019). Token women in work environments often perceive their organizational climate as inequitable to women, and report feeling less satisfied with their job, excluded from important networks, higher levels of job-related depression and lower self-esteem, leading to exit from the organization (Samuelson, Levine, Barth, Wessel, & Grand, 2019).

Unconscious Bias

Women face three interrelated biases that contribute male advantage in the workplace. First, male workers are seen as more capable and are likely to be seen as more "key" or critical to a firm's success and thus, more important to retain and develop (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). Second, building on this idea, employees that are seen as more capable are also likely to be viewed as having a greater quantity and quality of job opportunities motivating employers to retain male workers through development, promotion, and compensation (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). Third, views that women will not want to disrupt their community of friends and family may lead to perceptions that women are less willing to relocate for job opportunities than men (Klein, Hammond, Hill, & Stice-Lusvardi, 2021). These unconscious biases along perception of women's social roles may suggest to managers that at some point women will take on caregiving duties leading to questions of a woman's commitment to their careers.

Covid

When discussing unconscious gender bias in practice we would be remiss not to mention the immediate and heavy toll the global pandemic has on women in the work force. As a female who was impacted by a global reorganization late fall of 2019, I have spent a frustrating 22 months looking for work. I have watched women of school age children juggle working at home, while caring for and tutoring their children. One in four women are considering leaving the workforce or downshifting their careers versus one in five men (McKinsey & Company, 2021). While all women have been impacted, three major groups have experienced some of the largest challenges: working mothers, women in senior management positions, and Black women. This disparity came across as particularly stark with parents of kids under ten: the rate at which women in this group were considering leaving was ten percentage points higher than for men (McKinsey & Company, 2021). The question to be answered by this research is what impact does gender inequality have on a firm's financial performance if any?

Gender equality and a firm's financial performance Quantitative data

Throughout my research I had difficulty in locating quantitative, academic studies that could demonstrate gender inequality at a firm, proving causation of negative financial performance. What I did find is a global study analyzing the macro impact of gender inequality on earnings. Apart from being the right thing to do, eliminating gender inequality makes economic sense. Given that gender inequality effects individuals throughout their life, economic costs are measured in terms of losses in human capital wealth, as opposed to annual losses in income or economic growth (The World Bank, 2018). In the World Bank body of research, they determined that wealth is the assets base that enables countries to produce income (Gross Domestic Product or GDP) (The World Bank, 2018). A country's wealth includes different types of capital. However, the largest component of countries' wealth typically resides in their people and if gender equality in earnings were achieved, countries could increase their human

capital wealth, and thereby their total wealth substantially (The World Bank, 2018). The research found that for the 141 countries included in the analysis, the loss of human capital wealth due to gender inequality is estimated at \$160.2 trillion if we simply assume that women would earn as much as men, this is about twice the value of GDP globally (The World Bank, 2018).

The Peterson Institute for International Economics conducted a study that looked at the correlation of women in corporate leadership positions and improved firm performance. They found a positive correlation specifically in C-suite level and firm profitability. For example, a profitable firm at which 30 percent of leaders are women could expect to add more than 1 percentage point to its net margin compared with an otherwise similar firm with no female leaders (Noland, Moran, & Kotschwar, 2016)

In yet another US study, Fortune 500 companies with the highest representation of women on their top management teams experienced better financial performance on measures of ROE (35.1 percent higher) and Total Return to Shareholders (34 percent higher) than companies with the lowest women's representation (Catalyst.org, 2004) ROE is the return on equity and is a measure of financial performance calculated by dividing net income by shareholders' equity. Because shareholders' equity is equal to a company's assets minus its debt, ROE is considered the return on net assets (Fernando, 2021).

Gender considerations are also important for companies looking to tap into the female consumer base. As primary shoppers for households, they control as much as 70 percent of household purchases and \$20 trillion in global consumer spending (Millennium Challenge Corporation, 2015). Ignoring this powerful consumer base can have steep negative consequences to the corporate bottom line (Millennium Challenge Corporation, 2015). Further, studies show that companies with the highest percentage of woman board directors outperform those with the least on return on invested capital by 26 percent and on return on sales by 16 percent (Millennium Challenge Corporation, 2015). According to the research group Catalyst, more diversity leads to more innovation, independence, and good governance, all of which help improve profits (Millennium Challenge Corporation, 2015). Dicks Sporting Goods improved performance after sitting a female CEO providing credence to this finding.

Qualitative Data

As a female, I took notice of a recent advertising campaign launched by Dick's. The Inside Moves campaign flashed images of a boardroom filled with females, planning, designing, speaking to women and girls' athletes. I needed to know more. On February 1, 2020, Dick's President, Lauren Hobarat was named CEO. Inside Moves featured eight C-Suite female executives and did not mince words. Dick's Sporting Goods are investing in women internally and championing women strategically, a winning combination. When looking at the historical performance of their stock I see that for the three years prior to Hobarat becoming CEO, Dicks was trading for an average of approximately \$40 a share between the years 2017 to 2020. At the beginning of Q2 2020, share price has taken off trading at \$95.19 a share at market close June 19, 2021. Yahoo Finance reports Dick's Sporting Goods shares gained 7.6% over the last one month. The company possesses a Momentum Score of A. Momentum scores are based on the rated companies one-year total returns. Dicks has performed strongly and consistently over the past 12 months and earned the top score.

Discussion

Improvements have been made regarding gender equality in the workforce, including board, C-Suite, and leadership positions however, much more must be done to combat the inequality that still exists. With the absence of causation of female C-suite and leadership to stock performance, we must look to the vast research available demonstrating a strong correlation regarding timing of new female leadership and improving and sustained stock performance at companies.

We have established that globally achieving gender equality in the workplace could deliver an estimated \$160.2 trillion dollars into the GDP globally. Stronger economies, greater wealth, translates to improving and sustained stock performance of corporations. In addition, an emerging zeitgeist, ESG-oriented investing has experienced a meteoric rise. Global sustainable investment now tops \$30 trillion-up 68 percent since 2014 and tenfold since 2004 (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019). The acceleration has been driven by heightened social, governmental, and consumer attention on the broader impact of corporations, as well as by the investors and

executives who realize that a strong ESG proposition can safeguard a company's long-term success (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019). ESG links to cash flow in five important ways: (1) facilitating top-line growth, (2) reducing costs, (3) minimizing regulatory and legal interventions, (4) increasing employee productivity, and (5) optimizing investment and capital expenditures (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019).

If we look at which ESG links apply to gender inequality and profitability, all but reducing costs directly align to improvements found with gender equality. A strong ESG proposition can grow top-line growth by helping companies tap new markets. For example, in a recent, massive public-private infrastructure project in Long Beach, California, the for-profit companies selected to participate were screened based on their prior performance in sustainability (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019). A stronger external-value proposition can enable companies to achieve greater strategic freedom, easing regulatory pressure (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019). With more and more countries enacting laws that address gender inequality, adopting equitable promotion and pay practices for women in the workplace will avoid any enforcement barriers to business. Diversity programs have a positive impact on motivation and productivity. A European Commission study found that 60 percent of companies identified improvement in motivation and efficiency as a key benefit of diversity policies (European Commission, 2003). Finely, foresight flows to the bottom line, and leaning into the tailwinds of sustainability presents new opportunities to enhance investment returns (Henisz, Koller, & Nuttall, 2019).

Conclusion

Is there a business case supporting gender equality in the workplace? My research has uncovered strong correlation to a substantially improved financial performance with females acting in leadership roles on boards and in C-Suites. Gender equality in the workplace is not only the right and just way to conduct business, but it will also improve a firm's profitability.

- Beattie, A. (2019, June 16). The 3 Pillers of Corporate Sustainability. Retrieved from Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/articles/investing/100515/three-pillerscorporate-sustainability.asp
- Bleiweis, R. (2020, March 24). Quick Facts About the Gender Wage Gap. Retrieved from Center for American Progress: https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/03/24/482141/quick-factsgender-wage-gap/
- Bowles, H. R. (2014, June 19). Why Women Don't Negotiate Their Job Offers. *Harvard Business Review*.
- Catalyst.org. (2004). *The Bottom Line: Connecting Corporate Performance and Gender Diversity.* New York: Catalyst.
- Devillard, S., Hunt, V., & Lareina, Y. (2018, Issue 2). Still Looking For Room at the Top: Ten Years of Research on Women in the Workplace. *McKinsey Quarterly*, pp. 106-115.
- European Commission. (2003). *The Costs and Benefits of Diversity*. Kent: European Commission.
- Fernando, J. (2021, April 8). *Return on Equity (ROE)*. Retrieved from Investopedia: www.investopedia.com
- Ferrant, G., Pesando, L. M., & Nowacka, K. (2014, December). Unpaid Care Work: The missing link in the analysis of gender gaps on labour outcomes. Paris: OECD Development Center. Retrieved from OECD Development Center: https://www.oecd.org/dev/development-gender/Unpaid_care_work.pdf
- Henisz, W., Koller, T., & Nuttall, R. (2019). Five ways that ESG creates value. *McKinsey Quarterly*.
- Huber, B. M., Comstock, M., Polk, D., & Wardwell, L. (2017, July 27). ESG Reports and Ratings: What They Are, Why They Matter. Retrieved from Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance: https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2017/07/27/esg-reports-andratings-what-they-are-why-they-matter/
- Inequality.org. (2021). *Economic Inequality Across Gender Diversity*. Retrieved from Inequality.org: https://inequality.org/facts/gender-inequality/#gender-wealth-gaps

Klein, F. B., Hammond, R., Hill, A. D., & Stice-Lusvardi, R. (2021). The Gender Equity Gap: A Multistudy Investigation of Within-Job Inequality in Equity-Based Awards. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 734-753.

Leung, M. (2015). The Causes of Economic Inequality. Kansas City: Seven Pillars Institute.

- McKinsey & Company. (2021, March 8). Seven Charts that show Covid-19's impact on women's employment. *McKinsey & Company*.
- Millennium Challenge Corporation. (2015). Gender Equality: A Smart Proposition for Business. *KIN Journal*.
- Noland, M., Moran, T., & Kotschwar, B. (2016). *Is Gender Diversity Profitable? Evidence from a Global Survey*. NW Washington, DC: Peterson Institute for International Economics.
- Noland, M., Moran, T., & Kotschwar, B. (2016). Is Gender Diversity Profitable? Evidence from a Global Survey. *Peterson Institute for International Economics*.
- Samuelson, H. L., Levine, B. R., Barth, S. E., Wessel, J. L., & Grand, J. A. (2019). Exploring women's leadership labyrinth: Effects of hiring and developmental opportunities on gender stratification. *The Leadership Quarterly*.
- The World Bank. (2018). Unrealized Potential: The High Cost of Gender Inequality in Earnings. Washington, DC: The World Bank.
- United States Census Bureau. (2021, March 24). *Equal Pay Day: March 24, 2021*. Retrieved from Census.gov: https://www.census.gov/newsroom/stories/equal-pay-day.html

Zheng, L. (2020). We're Entering the Age of Coporate Social Justice. Harvard Business Review.

Business and Community Colleges: Partners to Create an Equitable Society

by Sunny J. Ainley

Introduction

Health and social disparities continue to grow in the U.S. side-by-side to income and wealth inequalities (Corak, 2013). Economic mobility—defined as the ability of individuals to increase their income—is key to a strong economy and thus a strong corporate climate. However, economic mobility has become more difficult in part due to rapidly advancing technology innovation and the resulting altered workforce needs, barriers to education and training opportunities, and persistent race and gender biases (Zessoules & Ajilore, 2018).

Although it may be argued that some social and financial inequality is a necessary evil for an incentivized and growing economy, research also shows that countries with more significant economic disparity experience greater social volatility and unrest (Keeley, 2015). Countries with fewer educational opportunities and investment in human capital tend to have larger gaps in income equality (Corak, 2013). An undereducated and poorly skilled labor force affects not only the poor but also society as a whole (Jimenez, 2020). Access to educational opportunities is foundational to both individual and collective economic prosperity (Corak, 2013). As the workforce development engine of our nation (EDC, 2011), can community colleges—partnered with business and industry—improve economic equality for individuals, corporations, and society?

Inequality

Inequality and disparity each have a slightly different definition, but both refer to an imbalance where someone or something has more than the other does. Research indicates certain racial groups experience higher income and wealth inequality, which are inextricably tied to health, educational, and employment disparities (OECD, 2018). This interdependency worsens as our global economy becomes less industrial and more knowledge-dependent (OECD, 2019). Lack of or inadequate education leads to lesser paying or "poor" employment opportunities,

lower incomes, less wealth accumulation, limited access to health services and other critical social services (Corak, 2013).

There are many significant issues related to discrimination and the lack of access to opportunities for people within certain racial and gender groups that contribute to inequality. However, this paper will focus on the relationship between income inequality, education, jobs, and economic prosperity.

Economic Inequality

A country's economic health influences the standard of living and well-being of its population. Economic strength creates societal prosperity in terms of income and wealth, employment prospects, opportunities for advancement, and other more socioeconomic considerations (Murphy et al., 2014). The presence of an ever-increasing rate of income inequality is challenging the simplistic view of prosperity and its impact on economic growth. There is evidence that extreme income and wealth disparities impede economic growth (Keeley, 2015). Global wealth is unequally distributed between North America, Europe, and all other countries. North America and Europe held 67% of total wealth while representing only 20% of the world's population as of 2015 (CrashCourse, 2015). The U.S. has experienced a seismic flip-flop of wealth distribution since the 1950s and continues to demonstrate a widening of the wage, income, and wealth gap. Midcentury, the wealthiest one percent earned only 13% of total U.S. income while the bottom 50% earned just over 20%. The 1990s saw a reversal of income distribution between the top one percent and lower 50% (Time, 2020), and as of 2015, the top 20% accounted for 83% of total national income (CrashCourse, 2015).

Income inequality creates a domino effect that affects an entire society, nation, and the globe regardless of individual wealth. COVID-19 is a contemporary example of how inequality relates to well-being. A recent study published in the Journal of Internal Medicine states that individuals with greater income inequality tended to have higher COVID-19 death rates (Oronce, 2020). Economies rely on a healthy and able workforce to thrive and grow (Keeley, 2015). An important contributing factor to the increasing income and wage gap is the growing digitization and automation of work activities and the need for more advanced, technical, and cognitive thinking abilities (OECD, 2018). Business and industry rely on innovation, quality, productivity,

and higher-level thinking skills to remain competitive in this environment (OECD, 2018). Poor business performance results in lower returns for shareholders and decreased employment opportunities for all. There is a greater need to invest in and strengthen a community ecosystem of schools and local employers that creates educational, training, and career opportunities and pathways to address this growing skills gap (Seramount, n.d.).

It will be equally important to embrace and enable underrepresented populations in these activities. A diverse workforce is a social and well-being concern, and an economic and competitive necessity as our businesses and marketplace globalize, demanding greater creativity of thought, diversity of perspective, and a workforce that reflects the consumer population (Seramount, n.d.). Diverse workplaces produce improved communication, teamwork, cooperation, and customer service results (Seramount, n.d.). Companies are now measuring business value for diversity and inclusion activities, realizing that there can be quantifiable positive business value (Seramount, n.d.).

Building an Ecosystem of Value

Education and skills development are necessary ingredients to improve an individual's income and social and economic mobility. They are also imperative to advance our nation and the world's human capital capabilities and narrow the ever-increasing skills gap. A critical stakeholder is in this formula is business and industry. Companies employ individuals and provide wages and income streams for the workforce. Compensation is directly related to an employee's qualifications, capabilities, working skills, and education attainment level. Income inequality in of itself does not directly suppress economic mobility, barriers to and lack of opportunities to resources and opportunity that support income growth and wealth accumulation do (Corak, 2013).

Community colleges and the business community can collaborate in ways that improve access to opportunities to education and increase a company's productivity, competitiveness, and bottom line. Collaborative education-corporation workforce programs such as tuition reimbursement, internship, and apprenticeship programs offer potential methods to upskill and educate historically underserved populations while improving a sponsoring corporation's competitiveness and expense levels.

Community Colleges

There are approximately 1,044 community colleges that serve more than 41% of all undergraduate students across the entire United States (AACC, n.d.). As indicated by their name, community colleges are educational institutions embedded within a community that serves the local region's population, providing 2-year degrees, credit certificates, and often, 2-4 year degree options (AACC, n.d.). They are also the workforce arm of our country, providing specialized, industry-relevant certifications, and customized dislocated and incumbent worker training programs in partnership with local businesses (EDC, 2016).

Community colleges attract lower-income and diverse, underrepresented populations due to the affordable and accessible education and training options available, compared to most 4-year educational institutions. Yearly tuition is 65% less expensive than that of a 4-year institution. More than half (53%) of the nation's community college student population identify as a race other than White, representing 3.6 million students in total. Many community college students come with additional life challenges: 68% work while attending school, 15% are single parents, 20% report having a disability, and an impressive 29% are first-generation college attendees (AACC, n.d.).

Public-Private Partnerships

Community colleges provide a concentrated pool of richly diverse and underrepresented citizens, all seeking educational opportunities and the prospect of a better life. Deeper development and connectivity to the business community would provide tremendous value to students in the form of real-life work experience and exposure to different careers and industries. Community colleges would gain a richer understanding of the employment, skills, and knowledge requirements to support a thriving economy. Finally, businesses would gain real financial value when engaging with and supporting students to diversify and feed their workforce pipeline (Clark, 2011). Tuition assistance, internships, and apprenticeships are three highly

impactful partnership programs that can enrich the entire community ecosystem of individuals, educational institutions, and businesses.

Partnership Programs

Tuition Assistance. Tuition assistance and reimbursement programs in the U.S. have increased by 26% since 1994. U.S. employers currently spent \$177 billion on formal education, and the spending trend does not look to slow down anytime soon. With good reason. By offering tuition assistance benefits to current and potential employees, companies can realize true return on investment from lower turnover rates, increased retention and engagement, higher worker productivity, talent pipeline development, and an enhanced perception among consumers (Inside Higher Ed, 2018).

Walmart Inc. is one such example. Walmart employs more than 2.2 million workers and generates \$520 billion in annual sales (Walmart, 2020). Many of its employees come from lower-income families with no formal post-secondary education (Inside Higher Ed, 2018). In 2016, the company launched a tuition assistance program that allows employees to register for and attend college courses for \$1 a day. Soon after, it launched "Live Better U," an internal corporate college with outsourced, industry-savvy faculty, for the same low cost of \$1 per day (Inside Higher Ed, 2018; Kline, 2019).

Guild Education currently organizes Walmart's college educational network, sourcing courses and degrees from colleges across the country for its employees. Using the Lumina Foundation's formula, the Guild calculated that for every company dollar invested in tuition reimbursement, employers receive \$208 in return on investment (McKenzie, 2018). Additionally, Walmart has improved its public relations image and is creating an internal management pipeline with targeted degrees aligned to their specific business needs (Inside Higher Ed, 2018). The Guild works with other well-known corporations such as Chipotle, Lyft, Starbucks, and Taco Bell. Their clientele's employees account for 2.7 million American workers, all potential education seekers (Inside Higher Ed, 2018).

In 2016, the Lumina Foundation completed a study for Cigna, a multinational managed healthcare and insurance corporation, assessing the company's tuition reimbursement return on investment. Lumina calculated that the company decreased employee turnover and retention costs by \$1.8 million—a 129% return on investment. Employees who participated in the tuition reimbursement program were 10% more likely to be promoted, 8% more likely to be retained, and, for those in entry-level positions, earned a 57% higher incremental wage over three years (Lumina Foundation, 2016).

Internships. Company-sponsored internships provide students with a professional service experience that relates to or aligns with their career goals. Students are supervised and mentored by practicing professionals and often receive college credit for the experience (NACE, 2020). Internships provide a real-life learning lab where students can apply their coursework to work activities and roles. Internships also facilitate essential professional connections and expose students to a professional setting and common business practices, providing a smoother transition to the workforce (Hora, 2019). Research shows that almost 50% of jobs are found through family connections, and that wealthier families have access to more and higher-powered relationships than those of lower-income families (Corak, 2013). Community college-supported internships can level the playing field for lower-income, less connected individuals, bridging the gap between student and internship sponsor, and potential employer.

Companies that collaborate with community colleges to sponsor interns can produce real measurable value and innumerable intangible benefits. The Society for Human Resource Management (SHRM) estimates that one in three people quit their job annually (2019). Departure costs alone can add up to 33% to 150% of an employee's salary (SHRM, 2019: Lumina Foundation, 2016). More than 50% of all interns are hired upon program completion, and almost 42% of those employed stay five or more years (NACE, 2020). Internships offer a "try before you buy" approach for both the intern and the sponsor, eliminating recruitment efforts and improving retention and turnover rates, thus lowering company administrative costs. Program costs include intern wages, supervisory and recruitment costs, and other considerations (NACE, 2020).

Interns also support work that positively impacts the businesses while participating in a program (Samdahl, 2010), spending 50% of their program time on project management, analytical, and problem-solving work and 30% on logistical and communication activities (NACE, 2020). The Institute for Corporate Productivity's 2020 "ROI of Internship Programs" survey of 331 well-known and multi-industry companies noted five measurable benefits of internship programs: increased labor productivity, decreased workload for other employees,

enriched supervisory experience, enhanced company image, and improved employee retention as (2020). Intangible benefits included the addition of fresh ideas and perspectives, a diverse workforce pipeline, and deeper community goodwill (Samdahl, 2010).

Apprenticeships. Similar to internships, apprenticeships leverage the power of collaboration between business and industry and a potential workforce to provide contextualized training and development that feeds a company's employee pipeline and empowers an apprentice through hands-on learning that leads to good jobs (Zessoules & Ajilore, 2018). A good job not only provides livable wages, benefits, and advancement opportunities, it is also bred within an environment where high-quality employment can thrive and evolve as work changes (Jimenez, 2020).

The community college's role in apprenticeship programs is to recruit program candidates and often manage the training program's development and delivery. Training is frequently creditbased and funded by the state or federal government, providing a debt-free degree (DOL, n.d.c). Registered apprenticeship programs are administered and funded through the U.S. Department of Labor and are often managed at a state level. Apprenticeships differ from internships in formality, structure, and scope. A typical apprenticeship lasts between 1-3 years, requires a training plan that aligns to a targeted occupation, and leads to an industry-recognized certificate or certification (DOL, n.d.b).

Businesses that participate in apprenticeship programs reap similar returns on their investment as tuition assistance and internships through increased workforce productivity of highly-skilled employees, a more diverse workforce, and reduced recruitment, turnover, and retention costs (National Apprenticeship, n.d.; DOL, n.d.a). Retention rates top 91% after nine months of employment. Unlike tuition assistance and internship programs, apprenticeships are heavily subsidized by the federal government, which pays training and instructional costs, up to 75% of an apprentice's wages, supervisory costs, and even costs for recruitment, placement, career services, and supplies (DOL, n.d.b). The National Apprenticeship estimates that for every \$1 invested, a company will receive \$1.47 in return on investment, a 47% return (n.d.). As a publicly funded program, there must be societal value to justify the means. It is estimated that the public receives \$28 of value for every \$1 invested in the program (National Apprenticeship, n.d.).

The Business Case

Current and future workers seek out a community college education to develop their skills and gain knowledge in hopes of landing a good job, developing a career path, and getting financial and personal benefits. Community colleges serve a concentrated and richly diverse workforce pool, with 53% of their students representing minority populations and lower-income groups (AACC, 2020). The mission of a community college is to facilitate and support each student's educational goals, understanding that education is not the means to the end. Partnering with the business community to provide financial assistance, immersive work experience, and potential employment behooves a college and directly supports its goals and mission.

It is more difficult to convince the business community of the intrinsic value that workforce partnerships can bring when collaboration is not directly tied to business outcomes. Although community enrichment and social good are becoming a part of many companies' values and vision, the primary goal for a business is to produce goods and services that meet or exceed customer expectations and provide profits and gains for its employees and shareholders. However, this may be a shortsighted perspective. Lower individual income means less spending power for those individuals, which translates into a smaller market from which to draw consumers, and perpetuates intergenerational social immobility (Corak, 2013; Keeley, 2015). Supporting educational opportunities, work experiences, and career pathways lift up an individual's prospect of economic prosperity and that of the community and society, including business and industry.

Additionally, the U.S. labor market is in crisis and will continue to struggle as millions of baby boomers continue to leave the workforce, labor force participation rates hover at 1970's recession rates, and birth rates drop annually, hitting a 35-year low in 2019 with little to no end in sight (Hetrick et al., 2021). Human capital is at the heart of a business. Scarcity drives up costs. If the workforce is diminishing and the skill levels are inadequate, companies will struggle to stay competitive and even solvent. Joining forces with education to equip and empower students to participate in the workforce of tomorrow is socially responsible and makes good business sense. The cost of recruitment, retention, turnover, and training will only increase as the labor pool diminishes.

Companies like Walmart have glimpsed into the future, believe the business case, and have seen quantifiable business returns on its investment in employee education. As noted, before, for every dollar of tuition assistance invested, Walmart receives \$208 in returns. The table below outlines theoretical return on investment to demonstrate the potential tuition assistance if 1% to 5% of Walmart's current employee base completed two years of community college and attained an associate degree.

|--|

Investment in Employee (expense)					
				Cost of Associate's Degree (\$3,770 x 2 = \$7,540)	
2020 employee base = 2.2 million Annual cost of tuition = \$3,770	 1% of employee base = 22,000 2% of employee base = 44,000 3% of employee base = 66,000 4% of employee base = 88,000 5% of employee base = 110,000 			\$165,880,000 \$331,760,000 \$497,640,000 \$663,520,000 \$829,400,000	
Return on Investmer	nt (ROI)				
		Cost of Associate's	M	ultiplied by Rate of Return =	
		Degree	\$208		
1% of employee base = $22,000$		\$165,880,000	\$34,503,040,000		
2% of employee base = $44,000$		\$331,760,000	\$69,006,080,000		
3% of employee base = $66,000$		\$497,640,000	\$103,509,120,000		
4% of employee base = 88,000		\$663,520,000	\$138,012,160,000		
5% of employee base = $110,000$		\$829,400,000	\$172,515,200,000		

Sources: AACC, 2021; Hora, 2019; SalaryList.com, n.d.; Walmart, 2020

Contractual expenses with the Guild are covered by a revenue share agreement between the participating colleges and the Guild (McKenzie, 2018). It is understood that there are administrative costs associated with operating these educational programs for Walmart. However, above the \$208 return, Walmart experiences many significant intangible benefits that are not easily quantifiable, such as community goodwill, thousands of brand ambassadors, and an improved public image (McKenzie, 2018). If 5% of Walmart's employees completed a 2-year degree on a part-time basis, say three years, Walmart's annualized return would be almost \$58 billion. Per student return would amount to \$1.57 million.

The Guild has set its sights on helping 31 million employees across the country access this tuition assistance program in partnership with other Fortune 1000 companies (McKenzie, 2018). That could produce significant returns for our nation's corporations.

The Institute for Corporate Productivity is a professional association centered on business optimization and productivity through human capital performance (Samdahl, 2010). The Institute surveyed 331 well-known companies regarding their experience with and value gained from sponsoring internships. Among the respondents was Seagate Technology, a data storage production and technology company (Seagate, 2020). As the skills gap continues to burgeon, high-tech corporations like Seagate will most certainly experience a dwindling pool and pipeline of talented, skilled, and work-ready employees. Both Walmart and Seagate's competitive livelihood depends on this talent supply, even though each has markedly different employee segments.

Similar to Walmart, potential collaboration with community colleges could produce real business value. Building a solid pipeline of advanced skilled and educated workers must start from a variety of sources, not exclusively at a bachelor's degree level. Community colleges empower longitudinal educational attainment from 2-4 year degree completion.

Demonstrating the power of workforce development and ROI for Seagate, Table 2 theorizes potential financial outcomes from a collaborative internship program for 1,000 interns.

Table 2

Cost of Turnover and Retention		
2020 employee base = 42,000	Annual employee turnover/retention loss:	
Average employee salary = \$94,577	42,000 x .31 = 13,020 employees	
Estimated employee retention loss rate = 31%		
Administrative cost of turnover and retention =	Annual turnover/retention expense:	
1.5 times employee salary	13,020 x (\$94,577 x 1.5) = \$1.85 billion	

	Annual employee turnover/retention loss:				
	42,000 x .31 = 13,020 employees				
	Annual turnover/retention expense:				
Internship pool = 1,000 Percentage of post-internship hire = 50% Intern retention rate, 1 year = 69% Intern retention rate, 5 + years = 42%	13,020 x (\$94,577 x 1.5) = \$1.85 billion				
	Cost savings per hired/retained intern:				
	(1000 x .50) x .69 = 345 retained 1 year				
	(1000 x .50) x .42 = 210 retained 5 + years 345/13,020 = 2.65% 210/13,020 = 1.61%				
					\$1.8 billion x .0265 = \$47,700,000
					\$1.8 billion x .0161 = \$29,980,000

Sources: Agovino, 2019; Lumina Foundation, 2016; NACE, 2020; SalaryList.com, n.d.; Seagate, 2020

The stakes are high in the information technology sectors when it comes to recruiting, hiring, and retaining skilled employees. Internships, similar to apprenticeships, each resemble an employment experience (albeit shorter than an apprenticeship) and incur similar expenses, as would a normal new hire, including recruitment, salary, supervision and mentorship, training, and supplies and equipment costs (Mueller, 2020). Marginal internship costs compared to hiring and employment costs seem negligible. The Institute for Corporate Productivity's survey respondents noted other valuable qualitative business benefits such as increased team productivity due to decreased workload, enriched mentorship experience for supervisors, and brand improvement as a desirable company for which to work (Samdahl, 2010). Additional noted benefits were a fresh point of view and perspective, a more diverse and creative employee base, an organic, ongoing word-of-mouth recruitment team, community goodwill, and loyal, lifelong customers (Samdahl, 2010). Given the net-zero expense factor, Seagate's potential net

return essentially amounts to almost \$30 million per 1,000 sponsored intern cohort. Seagate currently generates \$10.5 billion in revenues and profits of \$1.46 billion. The ROI of internships would represent a decrease in administrative expenses and an increase in revenues.

Saving \$30 million today may not represent the most impressive financial outcome for a corporation such as Seagate. However, for tomorrow and days to come, corporations countrywide and across the world will be hastily crunching numbers and analyzing the cost impact of a dried-up and inadequately skilled labor force. At the same time, production will suffer, innovation and ingenuity will stagnate, and businesses will scramble and vie for the same scarce pool of human capital. Costs will rise, margins will fall, and competitiveness will diminish. Human capital investments may be the future business priority, regardless of automation, robotics, and artificial intelligence (OECD, 2018).

Rising Tides Lifts All Boats

In a capitalistic economy, income and wealth among workers will vary widely. However, large inequalities in income and wealth significantly affect the workers and businesses, government, and society. Moreover, businesses are considerably impacted in several ways. For example, studies show that rising income and wealth inequality can be linked to declining business and economic growth due to barriers to educational opportunities, reduced demand for goods and services as the middle-class spending power weakens, and decreased outside investments as a result of increased social and political unrest (Keeley, 2015). Therefore, addressing income and wealth inequalities is imperative for long-term business and economic sustainability success.

Low-wage earners—those earning at the bottom of the income scale—are often underskilled and lack any (or enough) post-high school education. This disparity is even more pronounced among certain racial and ethnic groups and people from low-income backgrounds due to a lack of equitable access to opportunities and intergenerational social immobility.

Education is one of the most effective ways to close the income and wealth gaps and increase the lowest earners' upward mobility. Community colleges exist for this very reason. Yet, businesses have long argued that they do not need to invest in post-secondary education for their workers and future workforce because the labor pool seemed sufficient. Unfortunately, today's

labor market is remarkably different. Up to 70% of U.S. businesses now report a talent shortage (Hetrick et al., 2021).

There is untapped potential for businesses to access the workers they will need while improving income inequality. That potential lies in collaborating with community colleges. Three programs have demonstrated a significant return on investment: tuition assistance, internships, and apprenticeships. For example, Walmart's tuition assistance program has shown to have a \$208 return to Walmart for every dollar it invests. Internships and apprenticeships have also proven to produce returns through cost savings and access to a rich and talented employee pipeline.

Moreover, all programs have innumerable intangible benefits that can also contribute to the company's bottom line. Income and wealth equality cannot progress without an incentivized business community motivated to engage in educational and work-readiness programs. Without such, the economy suffers, growth stagnates or declines, and the environment in which companies do business becomes unprofitable. Companies can help alleviate income and wealth inequality AND improve their competitiveness, profitability, and market position.

It would be misleading to ignore the many challenges and barriers to operationalizing a collaborative ecosystem that embraces lower-income workers and the racially discriminated, leverages the strengths of community colleges, and encourages business and industry to help develop the workforce of the future with the understanding that there is financial and economic value in participation.

As are most educational institutions, community colleges are being asked to do more with less (OECD, 2017). Students, parents, and businesses expect increased student support services such as mental health resources and built-in pre-and post- wraparound services to ensure college and post-graduation work readiness. Many publicly funded educational institutions face regular budget cuts and rely on state or federal financial allocation to support student learning and outcomes. Fiscal policy review and advocacy for additional funding streams will be critical to ensure a robust and sustainable workforce partnership with business and industry.

Additionally, disparity of opportunity still exists for underrepresented students who wish to participate in tuition assistance, internship, and apprenticeship programs due to their socioeconomic situation. For example, of those wishing to participate in internships, 64% were unable to due to current work requirements, an already heavy course load, and insufficient internship pay to supplant current wages (Hora, 2019).

The business community expects education to produce "shovel-ready" employees who are emotionally, socially, professionally, and technically prepared. However, until the workforce drought becomes a crisis, there may be little incentive to build a business case around collaborative activities discussed in this paper. Therefore, it is my hope that the business community will demonstrate a deeper commitment to engage in this community ecosystem by supporting not only students that align to a business's specific employment needs, but to help our colleges and communities scale at a universal level, providing outside resources, supportive mentorship, and immersive work experience for many.
References

- Agovino, A. (2019, February 23). *To have and to hold*. Society for Human Resource Management (SHRM). <u>https://www.shrm.org/hr-today/news/all-things-work/pages/to-have-and-to-hold.aspx</u>
- American Association of Community Colleges (AACC). (2021). *Fast facts 2021*. https://www.aacc.nche.edu/research-trends/datapoints/
- Clark, C. (2011). Diversity initiatives in higher education: Just how important "is" diversity in higher education? *Multicultural Education*, *19*(3), 57–59.
- Corak, M. (2013). Income inequality, equality of opportunity, and intergenerational mobility. *The Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 27(3), 79-102. http://www.jstor.org/stable/41955546
- CrashCourse. (2015, December 6). *Income and wealth inequality* [Video]. YouTube. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0xMCWr0O3Hs</u>
- Educational Development Center (EDC). (2011, October 26). *Can community colleges boost the* U.S. economy? <u>https://www.edc.org/can-community-colleges-boost-us-economy</u>
- Hetrick, R., Grieser, H., Sentz, R., Coffey, C., & Burrow, G. (2021). *The demographic drought. How the approaching sansdemic will transform the labor market for the rest of our lives.* Emsi. https://www.economicmodeling.com/demographic-drought/
- Hora, M.T. (2019, September 23). Internships as a high-impact practice? Inside Higher Ed. <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/views/2019/09/23/campuses-should-proceed-caution-when-it-comes-student-internships-opinion</u>
- Keeley, B. (2015). "How does income inequality affect our lives?" in *Income Inequality: The Gap between Rich and Poor*. OECD Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264246010-6-en</u>
- Kline, D. (2019, April 1). *Walmart expands \$1 a day college program.* The Motley Fool. https://www.fool.com/investing/2019/04/01/walmart-expands-1-a-day-collegeprogram.aspx

Jimenez, L. (2020, September 14). *Preparing American students for the workforce of the future*. Center for American Progress.

https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2020/09/11063115/FutureOfWorkbrief.pdf?_ga=2.157604339.815765117.1620957491-1561994769.1620957491

- Lumina Foundation. (2016, April 22). Talent investment pays off. Cigna realizes return on investment from tuition reimbursement. <u>https://www.luminafoundation.org/files/resources/talent-investments-pay-off-cigna-</u> full.pdf
- McCormack, M. & Reeves, J. (2021, April 30). *QuickPoll results: Diversity, equity, and inclusion*. Educause. <u>https://er.educause.edu/articles/2021/4/educause-quickpoll-results-</u> <u>diversity-equity-and-inclusion</u>
- McKenzie, L. (2018, June 12). *Connecting cashiers to degrees*. Inside Higher Ed. <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/06/12/guild-education-creates-business-</u> <u>broker-employer-financed-college-degrees</u>
- Mueller, A. (2020, June 16). *The cost of hiring a new employee*. Investopedia. <u>https://www.investopedia.com/financial-edge/0711/the-cost-of-hiring-a-new-employee.aspx</u>
- National Apprenticeships. (n.d.). *Return on investment (ROI)*. <u>https://nationalapprenticeship.org/roi</u>
- National Association of Colleges and Employers (NACE). (2020, May). 2020 internship and coop survey. <u>https://www.naceweb.org/uploadedfiles/files/2020/publication/executive-</u> <u>summary/2020-nace-internship-and-co-op-survey-executive-summary.pdf</u>
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). (2017). *The funding of school education: Connecting resources and learning.* http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264276147-en
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). (2018, June 12). Global skills trends, training needs and lifelong learning strategies for the future of work. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/--inst/documents/publication/wcms_646038.pdf

- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). (2019). *Future of education and skills 2030*. <u>https://www.oecd.org/education/2030-project/teaching-and-learning/learning/skills/Skills_for_2030_concept_note.pdf</u>
- Oronce, C.I.A., Scannell, C.A., Kawachi, I., & Tsugawa, Y. (2020). Association between statelevel income inequality and COVID-19 cases and mortality in the USA. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, (35), 2791–2793. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-020-05971-3
- SalaryList.com. (n.d.). Seagate Salary. https://www.salarylist.com/company/Seagate-Salary.htm
- Samdahl, E. (2010, May 20). *ROI of internship programs Preliminary results*. Institute for Corporate Productivity. https://www.i4cp.com/file/754/download

Seagate. (2020). Form 10-K 2020. Retrieved from SEC EDGAR

- Seramount. (n.d.) *The ROI of diversity and inclusion*. Diversity Primer. <u>https://www.diversitybestpractices.com/sites/diversitybestpractices.com/files/import/emb</u> <u>edded/anchors/files/diversity_primer_chapter_02.pdf</u>
- Time. (2020, February 20). *Minding the gap. A look at income inequality in the United States* [Video]. YouTube. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qc7g6Uhi1i4</u>
- Walmart. (2020). Form 10-K 2020. Retrieved from SEC EDGAR
- Zessoules, D. & Ajilore, O. (2018, December 12). Wage gaps and outcomes in apprenticeship programs. Center for American Progress. <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/12/12/462019/wage-gaps-outcomes-apprenticeship-programs/</u>
- United States Department of Labor (DOL). (n.d.a). *Diversity, equity, and inclusion*. https://www.apprenticeship.gov/employers/diversity-and-inclusion-apprenticeship
- United States Department of Labor (DOL). (n.d.b). *Employer fact sheet*. Apprenticeship.gov. <u>https://www.apprenticeship.gov/sites/default/files/playbook.pdf</u>
- United States Department of Labor (DOL). (n.d.c). What is the difference between an apprenticeship and an internship? Apprenticeship.gov. <u>https://www.apprenticeship.gov/help/what-difference-between-apprenticeship-and-internship</u>

American Inequality: Paid Family Leave

Keeping Employees Engaged and Productive and the Firm Profitable

by Elliott Jenneman

Introduction and Perspective Background

Perspective Background

In free-market capitalist economies, the invisible hand of self-interest influences market forces to achieve equilibrium between supply and demand. Companies that can meet demand with quality products made from the least amount of resources and highest efficiency with the most perceived value will capture much of the market share. The capturing of market share usually equates to higher profits and more significant returns for equity holders. Equity holders employ managers to act as their agents to run the firm. It is the ultimate responsibility of management to execute the directives of firm ownership.

In 1970 Milton Friedman, arguably the most famous economist of the twentieth century, published his paper defining the Friedman Doctrine on Corporate Social Responsibility and argued that corporate managers have only one job, to make as much money as legally possible for the shareholders. Friedman said, "[A] corporate executive is an employee of the owners of the business. He has direct responsibility to his employers. That responsibility is to conduct the business in accordance with their desires, which generally will be to make as much money as possible while conforming to the basic rules of the society, both those embodied in law and those embodied in ethical custom" (Friedman, 1970, para. 4). The Friedman Doctrine has been an influential force in American business; however, there has been a shift from its rigid adherence to profit above all else since Freidman's publication. For example, BlackRock, the \$7 trillion asset management firm, committed to hastening sustainability investing (Warren, 2020), and Starbucks adopted paid family leave after investors submitted a proposal to the annual shareholder's meeting (Redden, 2017). Although profits and positive investment returns are still the objectives, corporate leadership has an increased call to action in sustainability and equality from shareholder demands.

Introduction

In today's world of seemingly endless litigation, almost every contract has a multitude of fine print. The fine print explains the lesser-known terms and conditions of the agreement in detail, so all parties involved are informed of the obligations and benefits of the contract. Most people do not read all the fine print and can be surprised at the nuances of the agreement. The excitement or fear of seeing a positive pregnancy test for many women and couples can be significant. Having a baby also has lots of "fine print," and many parents are surprised when learning the lesser-known facts, obligations, and challenges of parenthood. Those who have children know what is coming, and first-time parents will experience a crash course in sleep deprivation, exhaustion, mood swings, and, for most in the United States, a substantial increase in financial pressure.

One of these lesser-known facts is that the United States is the only developed nation that does not have a national paid parental leave law on the books. Only eight countries, Marshall Islands, Micronesia, Nauru, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Suriname, Tonga, and the United States, lack such a policy (Sholar, n.d., para. 2). Excluding the United States, the combined Gross Domestic Product of the remaining seven countries is less than the net worth of Jeff Bezos, founder of Amazon.com (The World Bank, 2020b & Forbes, 2021). The inequality all Americans face by not having widespread paid parental leave policies could financially be a threat to families, communities, businesses, and the economy.

Research Intent and Organization

The average cost of having a child is about \$10,000, according to Hoffower and Borden (2019). This cost is associated with only the hospital stay. It does not factor in other expenses like pre- and postnatal care, household purchases like cribs, clothes, diapers, formula, travel expenses, and lost wages. All of the costs mentioned are unavoidable, except for lost wages. Horowitz et al. (2020) of the Pew Research Center conducted a survey that indicated that most workers in the United States support paid family leave policies. From the data collected by Horowitz et al., workers are demanding access to paid family leave benefits, much like when

consumers demand a particular product or service. Can employers meet workers' demands by offering paid parental leave while still maximizing the returns of equity holders?

This paper will analyze and attempt to answer the question using the Friedman Doctrine as a backdrop. Paid family leave is evolving into one of "the basic rules of the society" that is "embodied in ethical custom" as attitudes about the family and work-life balance become more progressive. This paper is organized into two sections. The first section examines two key business financial areas related to paid family leave: costs associated with employee turnover and employer-sponsored health insurance costs. Second, analysis and discussion of the data are presented, followed by concluding remarks.

Research Data

Examination of Employee Retention and Turnover Costs

All businesses must bring a product or service to the market to earn a profit. It is the responsibility of the firm's sales and marketing departments to make known what the product or service the firm is attempting to sell. If a business has the world's best product, but no consumer knows about it, all the firm has is the world's best product or service and a negative bank account. Letting consumers know about a product or service is the first step to a profitable undertaking. Higher valued products and services charge a higher premium due to input values or scarcity. This concept is no different for hiring staff. The firm with the highest perceived value for workers will attract more talented people. A study by Deloitte (2016) found that 77 percent of workers stated that paid parental leave would sway their choice of employees and that millennials are more likely to value paid leave. Secondly, the survey found that half of employees would forego raises to access paid family leave. Like understanding the market conditions of the products a firm sells, management needs to know how to find the best available workers to meet the demands of shareholders.

Realized and Hidden Turnover Costs

Finding high-quality employment candidates can be difficult, but retaining current employees is just as taxing. Turnover costs can devastate a budget, profitability, and investor returns. The inability to retain employees burdens those who continue to work and can create negative company culture. Studies have shown that turnover costs can cost up to 1.2 to two times the exiting worker's annual salary. (Taylor, 1993, p. 20). Costs associated with employee turnover can be classified as realized and hidden costs. Realized costs directly relate to hiring like advertising the position, recruiter fees, training labor hours, pre-employment screenings, and hiring events. Hidden costs are not as obvious and include inefficiency with the outgoing employee, degraded relationships with customers and vendors, and performance reduction for overburdened workers that must fill the gap. The hidden costs can account for up to 80 percent of the overall expense of employee turnover. (Taylor, 1993, p. 20)

A case study by Philips (1990) found that the productivity of the departing employee would start to wane six weeks before the departure, sixty percent of the final month would see close to no productivity, and employment vacancies last around thirteen weeks. The replacement

Cost of Turnover by Type	Cost in 2021 Dollars
The inefficiency of the leaving employee	\$14,985.00
The inefficiency of incoming employee	\$17,760.00
The inefficiency of associated employees	\$3,552.00
Vacant position losses- 6 weeks	\$20,160.00
Average recruitment and direct hiring costs	\$5,550.00
Total realized and hidden costs	\$62,007.00
alary of an example worker	\$33,300.00

Table 1: Cost of Turnover by Type. Taylor, 1993. (Converted to2021 dollars)

employee would not reach maximum efficiency for 13.5 months, and productivity would be near minimum for nearly five months. The outgoing and incoming employee's inefficiency has a double effect on remaining employees that must make up the difference. Philips reports that managers spend about fourteen percent, and co-workers spend about ten percent of their time

assisting the new employee to reach minimum efficiency levels. Lastly, direct hiring costs average around \$4000 per employee but can be higher in some areas. (Society for Human Resource Management, 2017). Table 1 shows each of the turnover costs reported by Taylor using key elements of Philips's study with a property management firm as an example in 2021 dollars.

Work-Life Balance

Work-life balance (WLB) is an area of focus among employers to reduce turnover and increase productivity. Jaharuddin and Zainol (2019) examined WLB and how it relates to employee engagement and turnover. Work-life balance means "an employee is achieving balance between work, home, and other life roles. [Work-life balance] is essential in achieving psychological, emotional and cognitive stability of employees, which promotes organizational effectiveness" (Jaharuddin and Zainol, 2019, p. 106). Their analysis established a link between work-life balance, job engagement, and employee turnover intention. They tested four hypotheses on WLB and job engagement and their respective effects on turnover intention:

- Hypothesis one: there is a positive relationship between WLB and job engagement.
- Hypothesis two: WLB is correlated with turnover intention.
- Hypothesis three: Job engagement is correlated with turnover intention.
- Hypothesis four: Job engagement acts as a mediating factor between work/life balance and turnover intention. (Jaharuddin and Zainol, 2019, p. 109)

They concluded that their finding supported all hypotheses except number four and indicated a correlated relationship between WLB and turnover and engagement and turnover (Sum of Squares 45.235, F-test Value 66.808). An F-test considers the relationship between two variables and their impact on an outcome. In this case, both WLB and engagement are significantly tied to turnover intention. When employees have more control in their professional and personal lives, they can balance both aspects more effectively. The more an employee is engaged with their employer, the less likely they are to develop turnover intentions. Because both WLB and job engagement have a positive relationship and are associated with lowering

turnover, the results cannot conclude an ordered consecutive relationship among WLB, job engagement, and turnover. In other words, job engagement is not a bridge between WLB and turnover. This implies that firms should mitigate disengagement and support WLB initiatives to see lower turnover rates.

From a management perspective, increasing worker productivity lowers variable costs of production. Bellet et al. (2019) concluded that happier employees result in higher customer satisfaction, are better at following guidelines set for them by management, work faster, and are more effective in reaching company goals. Management policy changes that create positive emotions, i.e., happiness, contentment, joy, purpose, etc., can increase production by 13 percent (Bellet et al., 2019, p. 29). For the average non-exempt worker, a 13 percent increase in production equates to 5.2 labor hours for a standard forty-hour workweek. Happy employees can produce the same amount as unhappy employees while avoiding overtime costs. Assuming a \$20 per hour wage, employers who have less happy employees will spend around \$156 extra per week per employee in overtime to match a firm's production with happier employees. Table 2 shows a side-by-side comparison of the overall cost difference between happy and less than happy employees for a 100-worker manufacturer of widgets related to production goals. The increase in production data is confirmed by Ernst & Young in a 2016 study of paid family leave. Their findings indicate that 80 percent of employers who offer paid family leave reported a positive increase in employee morale, and more than 70% reported an increase in productivity.

Labor and Per Unit Costs of Happy Versus Unhappy Employees					
100 workers Ave. \$20/hour	H	Happy Employees	Unhappy Employees		
Production quota units	s/week 4	1,000	4,000		
Labor hour/week	4	1,000	4,520		
Gross wages/week	\$	680,000.00	\$95,600.00		
Total difference	\$15,600.00	Per unit difference	\$ 3.90		

Table 2: Labor and Per Unit Costs of Happy & Unhappy Employees

General Mills Retention, Turnover, and Effectiveness

Companies with strong financial performance usually have strong employee satisfaction, engagement, high work-life balance, and retention rates. According to Jane Harkness (2018, p. 1) of the recruiting firm ForceBrands, General Mills ranks as one of the top places to work. It offers 20 weeks of paid parental leave for the birth parent and 12 weeks for the non-birth parent. The company has been around for almost 100 years, and its employee turnover rate is a meager three percent. General Mills employs about 35,000 full-time employees (General Mills, Inc. (GIS), 2021), and half of them have worked for the food manufacturer for at least a decade, and ten percent have over 20 years of service (Harkness, 2018, p.1).

A metric that can gauge how well a company utilizes its human capital is revenue per employee. General Mills generated over \$500,000 in revenue per employee in the first quarter of 2021 and ranked first in its industry and fifth overall in revenue per employee (CIS Market, 2021b). The firm has consistently ranked high over the years in this analysis. It shows that the employees at General Mills are engaged, motivated, and perform at a high productivity level. Metrics investors use to measure how well management utilizes equity and assets are return on equity (ROE) and return on assets (ROA) ratios. General Mills has a five-year average ROE three times that of industry competitors at 30.91 percent, and its five-year average ROA of 7.19 percent is nearly twice that of competitors (CIS Market, 2021a). Management at General Mills effectively uses equity and assets, including human capital, to generate positive returns for shareholders while combating the inequality of paid family leave through its generous program. Although paid family leave is not the sole reason for asset and equity effectiveness, it is part of a broader benefits package that management uses to extract higher production from workers.

Diversity and Productivity

Paid family leave policies can help promote a more diverse workforce. Labor participation rates for women have decreased over the last two decades (Cannon et al., 2015). The lack of policies that support women's participation is a contributing factor (Blau & Kahn, 2013). Employees with family ties tend to stay anchored to their employer (Rodgers & Rodgers, 1989). Almost all women, 93 percent, who had access to paid leave after the birth of a child were employed with the same company one year postpartum versus women who did not have access to paid leave (Houser & Vartanian, 2012). Workplace diversity at all levels in an organization leads to greater productivity. Productivity is the measure of efficiency and effectiveness. A process that is efficient but not effective or effective but not efficient is not productive. Sexena (2014) lists ways diversity boost productivity:

- Diversity stimulates innovation and productivity and creates a world-class culture that can outperform the competition.
- ✓ Multicultural organizations are found to be better at problem-solving, possess a better ability to extract expanded meanings, and are more likely to display multiple perspectives and interpretations in dealing with complex issues.
- Organizations employing a diverse workforce can supply a greater variety of solutions to problems in service, sourcing, and allocation of resources.
- Employees from diverse backgrounds bring individual talents and experiences in suggesting ideas that are flexible in adapting to fluctuating markets and customer demands (p. 83).
- ✓ A diverse collection of skills and experiences (e.g., languages, cultural understanding) allows a company to provide service to customers on a global basis.
- ✓ A diverse workforce that feels comfortable communicating varying points of view provides a larger pool of ideas and experiences.

Sexena (2014) points out that diversity brings out better innovation because of different perspectives. Diversity among employees promotes efficient and effective exchanges of ideas. Because paid family leave policies suggest lower turnover for employers, employees with family ties add unique problem-solving views, an assortment of talents and aid in meeting demand in a global marketplace. Relationship building in business transactions takes precedence over the lowest-cost approach, and more firms adopt strategic partnerships with suppliers and customers (Achilles, 2019). Firms that possess a workforce with varied backgrounds will achieve more success in creating and managing strategic alliances through relationship building. Paid family leave policies help facilitate a more diverse workforce that leads to higher productivity, improved internal and external relationships, and the tools to meet new challenges in the global marketplace. Ultimately paid family leave equates to higher profits for shareholders.

Employer-Sponsored Group Health Insurance Costs

Health care expenditures continue to rise in the United States, growing 4.6 percent in 2019. As a percentage of Gross Domestic Product, health care costs account for nearly 18 percent of total GDP (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2020). Private employer-sponsored health insurance has become a standard benefits package for employees since the reconstruction period after World War II. It is required by law for employers with 50 or more employees by The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010.

Historical Context

The genesis of employer-provided health insurance resulted from concerns of runaway wages during the war effort. Massive government spending along with many available workers drafted for the war effort caused inflation concerns. In 1942, Congress passed the Stabilization Act that limited how much an employer could raise wages (U.S. Congress, 1946). Companies needed to fill open positions to keep up with production but could not raise wages to attract workers. Instead, employer-sponsored health insurance was marketed as a benefit instead of higher wages. After much of the industrialized world was destroyed from World War II, the United States, virtually untouched by the war, became the economic powerhouse that drove the reconstruction effort. Demand for products was high, and due to the casualties of the war, American businesses were left in great need of workers. This need for workers puts companies in a weaker position when bargaining with labor unions. Nevertheless, the unions successfully negotiated more robust employer-sponsored health insurance that evolved into the plans that are familiar today.

Employer-Sponsored Group Health Insurance Structure

Employers usually contract a health insurance company to manage their employersponsored group health insurance benefit packages offered to employees. Since the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act passage, employers with 50 or more workers must provide a health insurance plan that is affordable and meets minimum coverage requirements. Group plans work by charging premiums for each employee based on the risk pool that the employee is in and at the level of coverage the employee selects. Employees can choose an individual or family plan or opt-out of the employer group plan. In March 2020, employers paid two-thirds of the total premiums for family plans that averaged over a \$13,000 per annum contribution for family coverage (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020). As a general rule, premiums can increase yearly based on the number of claims an employer group makes.

Health Insurance Usage Reduction

Employers must consider the fiscal impact of policies and the effect of those policies on employees' mental, emotional, and physiological well-being. For example, paid family leave is documented to have physical and psychological benefits to mother and child. Parent-child bonding is improved (Knittle, 2017), children are generally healthier (Sparks, 2018), postpartum depression is better managed or negated, and children grow to have a better disposition, emotional intelligence, and cognitive ability (Van Niel et al., 2020). Firms that provide health insurance coverage that, in conjunction, enact healthier policies that aim to reduce the health plan claims will see more stable health insurance costs.

Mental and Emotional Health. Early parent and child bonding plays a crucial role in the foundational construct of the child's long-term emotional health. Knittel (2017) proposes that four out of ten infants do not develop robust bonds with their parents, which causes an emptiness in their psyche. Knittel equates it to going through life with only a cup half full, and the constant search for someone to fill it leads to destructive behaviors. Unconditional love and support from a parent are what cause the cup to be full. Van Niel et al. (2020) confirm that quality interactions between parents and children are linked to better emotional intelligence, properly secure attachments, and eventual higher academic performance. Improved personal life satisfaction will spill over into job performance, adding to the firm's overall productivity.

Depression is a serious public health challenge. About 80 percent of those with depression reported functional impairment, and over 25 percent have severe difficulties at work (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2016). Van Niel et al. (2020) reviewed 280 published journal articles and reports from 1996 to 2019 and analyzed the physical, mental, and economic effects of paid family leave on parents and children. They reported that in a paralleled grouped, controlled, and randomized study of almost 4000 women, participants that did not have access to paid family leave had higher overall maternal depression screening scores and increased severe depressive disorder diagnoses. For women during the postpartum period, 20 percent of the deaths are due to maternal suicide. Among those studied that had access to paid family leave, "every additional week of paid maternity leave was significantly associated with decreased odds of experiencing symptoms of postpartum depression. This effect persisted until they have reached more than 12 weeks" (Van Niel et al., 2020, p. 114). The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2016) estimates that depression causes 200 million lost workdays costing employers \$17 to \$44 billion annually.

Physiological Health. Breastfeeding an infant has been shown to have many short- and long-term benefits that can reduce employer-sponsored health insurance claims. It is linked to better overall health and reduces instances of medical care (Sparks, 2018). In California, where paid family leave is law, breastfeeding rates have increased by ten to twenty percent, and exclusive breastfeeding has increased three to five percent. There is also a significant benefit to breastfeeding for the mother as well. For each year a woman breastfeeds, her risk of breast cancer reduces 4.3 percent from findings of a sizeable 150,000-woman study (Van Deusen & Willets, 2018). This benefit is cumulative across multiple children. For instance, if a mother with three children breastfeed each of them for one year, her likelihood of breast cancer would reduce by 12.9 percent.

Families with access to paid family leave have a significant reduction in the likelihood of rehospitalizations, 46 percent for infants and 51 percent for mothers, respectively (Van Niel et al., 2020). Hoffower and Borden (2019) have established that the average cost of childbirth is \$10,000. Rehospitalization could be even higher depending on the reason, which would add another significant claim to an employer group plan adding to future costs. Vaccinations are a leading reason for the dramatic increase in improved public health since the latter half of the twentieth century. They account for the prevention of many deadly and debilitating childhood diseases, which reduces hospitalizations. Van Niel et al. (2020) found that vaccination rates increase in those with paid family leave. Vaccines prevent or lessen the severity of the illness,

which decreases the burden on the healthcare system, insurance companies, and indirectly firms that sponsor employee health insurance plans.

Analysis of the Data, Recommendations, and Conclusion

The aggregate information from research studies, business surveys, and government reports conclude that paid family leave benefits the families that use it and the firms that adopt it into their benefits package. Companies that offer paid family leave demonstrate to employees that work-life balance is a priority, reducing turnover intention. Similarly, by providing an income while an employee is on leave, employers foster engagement and a sense of gratitude in the employee. Employees who feel gratitude and appreciation will be more loyal to their employer. A Boston College Center for Work and Family (2019, p. 4) survey found that seventy-five percent of those polled "agree that they are more likely to remain with their current employer because their employer offered expanded leave" and "[thirty percent] of respondents reported an increase in loyalty to their employer." Employees that feel loyalty to their employer, happy with their positions, and are engaged will be better, more productive employees. The increased loyalty was more substantial in men (27%) than women (12%).

Considering the current fertility rate in the United States is 1.7 births per woman (The World Bank, 2020), and the cost of replacing workers that leave can be double the position's annual salary; an employee would have to have five to eight separate qualified 12-week family leave events to equal the turnover costs of replacing that employee. For an example, consider a mid-level position in a firm that pays an annual salary of \$60,000, and the sum of the realized and hidden cost of replacement is figured to be 160% of the salary or \$96,000 (the mean of the range of total costs as presented by Taylor). Thus, the replacement costs are equal to eighty-three weeks of pay of the original salary, which translates to just under seven 12-week segments of family leave.

Paying an employee for not working on the surface does not appear to be a good business practice. A paid family leave policy is akin to retained earnings on a balance sheet. It is something that is reinvested back as an asset for the firm. Except the reinvestment is human capital, something many firms say is their most valuable asset. Like any other investment, paid family leave does carry risks. Some employees might not value the policy as it might not pertain to their situation or other work-related circumstances that cause production slowdown, poor morale, or an employment separation. Still, the aggregate data suggests that paid family leave is mutually beneficial for employees and employers. However, the risk seems minimal because the average fertility rate in the United States is less than two children per woman. Turnover costs are a \$1 trillion fixable problem for U.S. employers (McFeely & Wigert, 2021). Ultimately, paid family leave provides a better work-life balance, which improves employee morale and happiness, leading to increases in production and policy adherence. An increase in workers' efficiency, effectiveness, and satisfaction lowers costs and raises profits, yielding greater returns for shareholders.

Adopting policies like paid family leave can positively impact employee diversification that sets the stage for increased production and strategic alliance goals. Paid parental leave policies allow for more women to stay in the workforce and allow men to boost their skills as caretakers (Boston College Center for Work & Family, 2019). Diversity in the workplace creates improved strategies that lead to higher revenues. Homogenous firm goals executed from a diverse platform broadens the swath of capturable markets, leading to improved returns to owners.

The health benefits from paid family leave are astonishing. The health data shows that employees with access to paid family leave are healthier and utilize insurance less. The lack of mental health care is a significant public health concern. Since postpartum depression is costly to the woman herself and her employer, billions of dollars are lost each year from depression. Firms that adopt paid family leave policies will combat mental health decline and concurrently improve productivity and mitigate the risk of lost production from depression symptoms. Because paid leave is associated with improved future academic performance for the new child, firms can invest in future talent by offering their parents paid family leave. Paid leave is linked to higher rates of breastfeeding and vaccinations, both of which play a prominent role in reducing health care expenditures. The cancer reduction benefit women receive by breastfeeding limits the risk of further lost production for employers and fewer claims on insurance policies.

Recommendations

Firms develop short- and long-term plans to market their products and services, support spending on research and development, and make investments to create the highest returns for equity holders. Comparatively, attracting the best-skilled workers available should be part of a business's overall plan to capture as much of the human capital market to create the highest returns for equity holders.

Unlike the German employment relationship style of structured cooperation through codetermination and the Japanese style of familial benevolence, the United States has an adversarial system based on a compromise between employer and employee. Employers hire the best available worker at the lowest cost, and employees agree to sell their time and talent to the employer with the highest perceived net benefit. If an imbalance occurs in this dynamic, employers or workers will adjust to create an equilibrium. For example, suppose unemployment is high, and a surplus of workers is in the market. In that case, employers can be more selective to capture higher talent at lower costs, and workers accept a lower perceived benefit for employment. Conversely, if worker availability decreases while production demands outpace capacity, an increase in labor is needed. Thus, employers either take lower-quality workers, allow opportunities to be missed, or raise the perceived benefit of employment to meet production demand.

Paid family leave aligns the firm with the rest of the world and creates a competitive edge in talent recruitment and retention by creating a higher perceived net benefit. Only 14 percent of workers have access to paid family leave (Stroman et al., 2017). Since more Millennials are entering the professional career market and Baby Boomers are retiring, demand for a paid policy will increase. As current economic conditions improve, firms can gain an advantage in talent acquisition and retention over competitors by offering a paid family leave policy as they fill positions lost due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

The data provided illuminates better overall health for employees and their families with paid family leave, lowering health insurance costs. As companies look for additional ways to manage healthcare premiums, enacting a paid family leave program could assist in keeping costs stable. In addition, paid family leave can be part of a more extensive wellness program that aids in employee work-life balance. Employers have a vested interest in the health of workers because it leads to higher production.

Conclusion

Controlling costs is a core fundamental to profitability. Firms that choose to adopt paid family leave are executing a mutually beneficial policy for employees and shareholders. Managers have a responsibility to make as much money as legally possible for the business owners. When all is accounted for, paid family leave aligns well with the Friedman Doctrine because it increases returns for shareholders. From the aggregate data, firms that do not have a paid leave policy seem to violate that responsibility.

References

- Bellet, C., De Neve, J. E., & Ward, G. (2019). Does Employee Happiness Have an Impact on Productivity? SSRN Electronic Journal. Published. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3470734
- Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2013). Female Labor Supply: Why Is the United States Falling Behind? American Economic Review, 103(3), 251–256. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.103.3.251
- Boston College Center for Work & Family. (2019). *The New Dad Research Series Expanded Paid Parental Leave; Measuring the Impact of Leave on Work & Family.* Boston College.

https://www.bc.edu/content/dam/files/centers/cwf/research/publications/researchreports/E xpanded%20Paid%20Parental%20Leave-%20Study%20Findings%20FINAL%2010-31-19.pdf

- Cannon, M., Fesssenden, H., & Kudlyak, M. (2015, November). *Why Are Women Leaving the Labor Force*? Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond. https://www.richmondfed.org/-/media/richmondfedorg/publications/research/economic_brief/2015/pdf/eb_15-11.pdf
- Views expressed in this article are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond or the Federal Reserve System. (Required for citation).
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2016). *Depression Evaluation Measures / Workplace Health Strategies by Condition / Workplace Health Promotion / CDC.* https://www.cdc.gov/workplacehealthpromotion/health-strategies/depression/evaluationmeasures/index.html
- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2020, December 16). *Historical / CMS*. https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NationalHealthAccountsHistorical
- CIS Market. (2021a). General Mills Inc (GIS) Management Effectiveness Comparisons to Industry Sector and S&P. CISmarket.Com. https://csimarket.com/stocks/GIS-Management-Effectiveness-Comparisons.html

CIS Market. (2021b). General Mills Inc Revenue per Employee (GIS), Sales per Employee, current and historic results, rankings and more, Quarterly Fundamentals - CSIMarket. https://csimarket.com/stocks/GIS-Revenue-per-Employee.html

Deloitte. (2016). Paid Parental Leave Survey.

https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/us/Documents/about-deloitte/us-about-deloitte-paternal-leave-survey.pdf

Forbes. (2021). Jeff Bezos. https://www.forbes.com/profile/jeff-bezos/?sh=142bedd71b23

Friedman, M. (1970, September 13). A Friedman doctrine-- The Social Responsibility of Business Is to Increase Its Profits. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/1970/09/13/archives/a-friedman-doctrine-the-socialresponsibility-of-business-is-to.html

- General Mills, Inc. (GIS). (2021). *Profile, business summary*. Yahoo! Finance. https://finance.yahoo.com/quote/GIS/profile?p=GIS
- Harkness, J. (2018, October 3). 4 Global Food & Beverage Companies That Have Cracked the Code on Employee Retention. ForceBrands Newsroom. https://www.forcebrands.com/blog/global-food-beverage-companies-employee-retention/
- Hoffower, H., & Borden, T. (2019, December 9). How much it costs to have a baby in every state, whether you have health insurance or don't. Business Insider. https://www.businessinsider.nl/how-much-does-it-cost-to-have-a-baby-2018-4?international=true&r=US
- Horowitz, J. M., Parker, K., Graf, N., & Livingston, G. (2020, May 30). Americans Widely Support Paid Family and Medical Leave, but Differ Over Specific Policies. Pew Research Center's Social & Demographic Trends Project. https://www.pewresearch.org/socialtrends/2017/03/23/americans-widely-support-paid-family-and-medical-leave-but-differover-specific-policies/
- Houser, L., & Vartanian, T. P. (2012, January). Pay Matters: The Positive Economic Impacts of Paid Family Leave for Families, Businesses and the Public. Center for Women and Work Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey School of Management and Labor Relations. https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economicjustice/other/pay-matters.pdf

- Jaharuddin, N. S., & Zainol, L. N. (2019). The Impact of Work-Life Balance on Job Engagement and Turnover Intention. *The South East Asian Journal of Management*, 13(1). https://doi.org/10.21002/seam.v13i1.10912
- McFeely, S., & Wigert, B. (2021, June 14). *This Fixable Problem Costs U.S. Businesses \$1 Trillion*. Gallup.Com. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/247391/fixable-problem-costs-businessestrillion.aspx#:%7E:text=The%20cost%20of%20replacing%20an,to%20%242.</u> 6%20million%20per%20year.

Redden, M. (2017, October 3). Starbucks investors press coffee chain for change on unequal family leave. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2017/oct/02/starbucks-investors-coffee-familyparental-birth-leave

- Saxena, A. (2014). Workforce Diversity: A Key to Improve Productivity. *Procedia Economics* and Finance, 11, 76–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2212-5671(14)00178-6
- Sholar, M. (n.d.). The History of Family Leave Policies in the United States. Organization of American Historians. Retrieved June 16, 2021, from https://www.oah.org/tah/issues/2016/november/the-history-of-family-leave-policies-inthe-united-states//
- Society for Human Resource Management. (2017, May 18). Average Cost-per-Hire for Companies Is \$4,129, SHRM Survey Finds. SHRM. https://www.shrm.org/aboutshrm/press-room/press-releases/pages/human-capital-benchmarking-report.aspx
- Sparks, D. (2018). Benefits of breastfeeding are well established. Https://Newsnetwork.Mayoclinic.Org/. https://newsnetwork.mayoclinic.org/discussion/benefits-of-breastfeeding-are-wellestablished/
- Stroman, T., Woods, W., Fitzgerald, G., Unnikrishnan, S., & Bird, L. (2017, February 7). Why Paid Family Leave Is Good Business. Boston Consulting Group. https://www.bcg.com/en-us/publications/2017/human-resources-people-organizationwhy-paid-family-leave-is-good-business
- Taylor, T. (1993). The true cost of turnover and how to prevent it. *The True Cost of Turnover and How to Prevent It*, 58(6), 20+.

The World Bank. (2020a). *Fertility rate, total (births per woman) - United States / Data.* World Bank.

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.TFRT.IN?locations=US&most_recent_valu e_desc=true

- The World Bank. (2020b). World Bank Open Data / Data. https://data.worldbank.org/
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020, October 2). Average employee medical premium \$6,797 for family coverage in 2020 : The Economics Daily: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. https://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2020/average-employee-medical-premium-6797-dollarsfor-family-coverage-in-2020.htm
- U.S. Congress. (1946) United States Code: Stabilization Act of 1942, 50a U.S.C. § 968 Suppl. 1 1946. [Periodical] Retrieved from the Library of Congress, https://www.loc.gov/item/uscode1946-006050a020/.
- Van Deusen, A., & Willets, M. (2018, December 12). Does Breastfeeding Really Reduce Your Risk of Breast Cancer? Parents. https://www.parents.com/baby/all-aboutbabies/breastfeeding-baby-may-help-you-beat-breast-cancer/
- Warren, B. (2020, May 19). Why investors are putting sustainability at the top of the agenda. EY
 US. https://www.ey.com/en_us/power-utilities/why-investors-are-putting-sustainabilityat-the-top-of-the-agenda

Salary Inequality Among Genders Within the Information Technology Sector

by Corey Tedder

Gender Pay Inequality Within the Information Technology Industry

Many are aware of the unfortunate fact that given the same role and responsibilities within an organization, the salary and/or hourly rate of pay is vastly different between genders. Often time the male demographic, in comparison to its female demographic counterpart, earn a higher wage for the same role entailing the exact same responsibilities. The Information Technology (IT) industry is no different with many males working as IT professionals. The unfortunate concern of wage inequality is the topic to be explored with the goal of discussing the following: Would a change in strategy to analyze and compare employee demographic data as well as their corresponding skill set help to alleviate and better balance the unfortunate, yet large inequality in salary between that of males and females within the IT sector? What are the approaches the industry is currently using today and their corresponding pros and cons? Should we as executives always base salary for a new opportunity on their most recent salary in a similar position?

What is Inequality?

Merriam-Webster defines inequality as "the quality of being unequal or uneven: such as social disparity, disparity of distribution of opportunity, lack of evenness, or the condition of being variable" (Merriam-Webster). Joining Merriam-Webster's definition of the vast differences in salary between the male and female demographics and inequality, research will either confirm that industries have recognized the dilemma or have in some cases failed to recognize the dilemma and the consequential effects that has resulted from both. The comparison in the difference of salary amongst male and females within the *same* role is referred to as like-for-like analysis (Smith, 2017).

How is Inequality Applied to Wages and Salaries in the Workplace?

Bleiweis and the professionally written articles displays the imbalance between all women charted in comparison against the Caucasian male. Figure 1 enables the interpretation of

many statistics regarding the pay women, including women of color, receive in comparison to their counterparts and in a wholistic approach:

FIGURE 1 The gender wage gap is more significant for most women of color

Comparing 2018 median earnings of full-time, year-round workers by race/ethnicity and sex



taking the difference. People who have identified their ethnicity as Hispanic or Latino may be of any race. Sources: For all groups except American Indian and Alaska Native women, the Center for American Progress calculated the gender wage gap using data from U.S. Census Bureau, "Current Population Survey: PINC-05. Work Experience-People 15 Years Old and Over, by Total Money Earnings, Age, Race, Hispanic Origin, Sex, and Disability Status: 2018," available at https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/income-poverty/cps-pinc/pinc-05.html (last accessed March 2020). Specific tables used are on file with the author. CAP calculated the gender wage gap for American Indian and Alaska Native women using U.S. Census Bureau, "Table B20017C: American Indian and Alaska Native alone population, non-Hispanic or Latino population 16-years and over with earnings in the past 12 months, 2018 American Community Survey (ACS) 1-Year Estimates," available at https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs/ (last accessed March 2020); U.S. Census Bureau, "Table B20017H: White alone, non-Hispanic or Latino population 16-years and over with earnings in the past 12 months, 2018 American Community Survey (ACS) 1-Year Estimates," available at https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs/ (last accessed March 2020); U.S. Census Bureau, "Table B20017H: White alone, non-Hispanic or Latino population 16-years and over with earnings in the past 12 months, 2018 American Community Survey (ACS) 1-Year Estimates," available at https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs/ (last accessed March 2020).

Derived from the year 2018, one can conclude that for the exact same one U.S dollar earned by a Caucasian male, the maximum potential to be earned of the same U.S dollar is 90 %. Out of all races, the Asian female has the potential to earn the most, specifically 90 cents of the same U.S dollar (Bleiweis, 2020). The Bureau of Labor Statistics, the calculation of how much any given woman earns in comparison to its male counterpart slightly deviates from the male counterpart, ranking in at 82 cents per dollar (Jones, 2021). Thus, studies indicate that the issue of wage inequality has progressively gotten worse as time passes. It is time the imbalance be addressed with the completion of a thorough analysis. More specifically in the IT sector, "*It was found that males were earning more than females. Only 14% of businesses have a median pay*

CAP

⁽Bleiweis, 2020)

gap for women and 8% have no gender pay gap at all. Women earn up to 28% less than their male colleagues in the same tech roles." (The Gender Pay Gap in Tech, 2020). The vast difference in pay described in the previous source affects the buying power of females in the IT industry. Less pay equals less of an income for the female demographic, and in turn, the placement into a different social class than the male demographic counterpart. The placement into a lower social class puts restrictions on livelihood access to the 'finer things in life'. In the next section, we explore a few of the potential reasons as to why the wage inequality amongst males and females exists in the workplace.

Why is Wage Inequality a Factor in the Workplace?

From conducting a substantial amount of research, credible sources claim there are three causes for the inequality in pay between the two demographics with differences in the industries that should be worked by each (assumed roles based on gender norms), differences in years of experience, differences in hours worked, and last, but certainly not least: discrimination. (Bleiweis, 2020). Jasso explains the reasoning from a psychological perspective, implying that individuals are quick to place judgement on certain topics they are passionate about without holding back their bias opinion for the category the individual placing judgement represents. For example, a male may not be as passionate about the subject matter of wages being unequal, with between that of males and females, since the individual now analyzing the problem is male in gender and has the upper hand in the circumstance. (Jasso, 1997). Applying the concept one step further, an entrenched manager that fits the description and acts in the described way previously mentioned may act in such a way, harming the shareholders with an ultimate decline in company performance.

Differences in Company Value vs Performance

Brigham describes company value and the corresponding factor that impacts the value of a company. The factor impacting the value of a company is the amount of income that is generated by the assets owned in a company (Brigham et.al, 2020). The dividends paid and stock prices are not accurate indicators of the *value* of a company. However, the dividends paid in any

given period can be used to calculate the value, in dollars, of the stock being analyzed. Dividing the dividend paid out in any given period by the sum of one and the rate required by investors allows one to calculate the mentioned value of the stock. Looking from an additional perspective, the free cash flow model "...defines the total value of a company as the present value of its expected free cash flows discounted at the weighted average cost of capital (i.e., the value of operations) plus the value of nonoperating assets such as T-bills." (Brigham et.al, 2020). The amount of free cash flow generated by the company and analyzed using the respective model, to be discussed in a later section. Applying the knowledge learned thus far, the increasing price in stock over a substantial amount of time would be a key measurement of an increase in *performance* of a company's financial operations. Contrary to an increase in performance of a company is *performing* at a lower level. Thus, a company's *performance* differs greatly from a company's *value*. The wage inequality problem should not affect the value of a company, should stock prices decline due loss of economic support.

Weighted Average Cost of Capital, Value, and Social Effects

The weighted average cost of capital (WACC) is summarized well from the perspective of investors in a company. An investor views the WACC as the minimum rate of return that the investor needs while from the company perspective, WACC is viewed as a cost (Brigham et.al, 2020). The goal is to maintain the WACC at the lowest level possible, thus also maintaining the company's value. WACC is comprised of components—debt, common, and preferred stock shares (Brigham et.al, 2020). Since there remains an inequality amongst salary between male and female demographics within the IT sector, the potential for devaluation occurs if the problem is brought to light with external factors such as generation of a social movement, both before and post-Covid-19 global pandemic, which changed the way the world interacts. The commonly referenced #BLM, also known as Black Lives Matters, is an example of a national movement that created world attention to improve and eliminate the unnecessary and unfair treatment amongst African Americans from all perspectives including the inequality in wages. Most everyone is aware of #BLM and any comment made from any company's leader presents a risk.

Said comment could easily be interpreted incorrectly and lead to a devasting loss in revenue generation, and in turn company value, resulting from a newly created negative connotation and public perception of the company and its image.

Resolution Approaches

The most direct method is to resolve the difficulty of the inequality in pay is outlined in a well-thought-out manner by Barnard-Bahn. The mentioning of a Pay Equity Audit is the first step toward success and a sufficient resolution to the problem. The brief steps to complete a Pay Equity Audit is listed in Figure 2 below:

Steps Toward Completing a Pay Equity Audit		
Step	Additional Details	
Ensure the accuracy of the salary data being analyzed is in its most up-to-date version.	Clean the data	
Calculate a regression model to factor in variables	Graph a linear regression to illustrate deviations	
to account for the difference	in the data	
Remediation	Evaluate and implement a plan to identify provide an immediate fix (band-aid resolution).	
Identify Operational Gaps	Identify the root cause of inequality	

(Barnard-Bahn, 2020)

Gap, Inc is pioneering the way toward success with equal pay with the following tactics implemented: Female representation from entry-level to leadership roles, principles of equality stemming from its co-founders, the presence of female influencers, an organizational culture fostering mentorship as well as sponsorship with family-friendly policies, and a thorough pay equity process as a final measure to identify any wage inequality attributes before it occurs (Smith, 2017).

In late quarter 3 of the year 2017, the White House reverted the requirement for companies to release salary information that included both the corresponding gender and demographic. Many companies that are larger in size continue to release this information as

means of continuous improvement to act/conduct business in an ethical manner. "At the current rate, women will not see equal pay in the United States until 2059. For women of color, the rate is slower, with black women having to wait until 2124 and Hispanic women having to wait until 2248." (Smith, 2017)

According to Miller, the focus should be placed on the reward structure with the HR function of the organization. Equally as important, there should be a healthy level of communication between the HR function and the employees to assist in the creation of a positive employee outlook/morale in the workplace. The CEO pay ratio has recently been a factor that many employees of companies across the board are utilizing to compare their pay to that of the top-level executive. "That might force some companies to rethink how they compensate their workforce. And the pay ratio disclosure, at least at public companies, could be a good starting point for larger conversations. "Companies have some work to do. They need to make the case to their employees that they are paid fairly," Seelig says." (Miller, 2016). Companies have recognized the dilemma at hand and seemingly are brainstorming/identifying effective ways to mitigate and resolve the issue at large.

Risk Avoidance

Safely assuming, and with exceptions, most businesses operate for at least two reasons: to avoid bankruptcy and generate a net, bottom line, profit. Brigham discusses the bankruptcy aspect in the text, in which, the structure of the company's foundation (structure) helps to mitigate liability associated with decision making-- from the perspective of the company versus the personal interest of the individual making the decision. The foundation of business creation comes in multiple forms: general partnerships, limited liability partnership, and limited liability company (LLP and LLC, respectively) and a corporation (S-Corp). In a general partnership structure, the general partners (a minimum of one) carry full liability for the business operations (Brigham et.al, 2020). The formation of a limited liability partnership or limited liability company helps to lower the risk of losing all investments from one single individual by spreading the risk amongst the partners. The partners in a limited liability partnership are only responsible for the percentage of their investment in the company versus a standard or limited partnership where each partner is held accountable for each other's debts (Brigham et.al, 2020).

Upon the creation of articles of incorporation or a limited liability partnership/company, the personal interest of partners or investors involved in the operations of the business is no longer at risk of loss. The incorporation creates a new entity separate from all individuals and all liability is placed under the entity, removing the personal liability from the executives that founded the corporation (Brigham et.al, 2020). The presence of an unequal pay structure between males and females, especially in the IT industry creates liability and room for questions from governing authorities. To apply the knowledge learned thus far, in most cases, it should be safe to assume that corporations are the safest means for running a company and its operations, alleviating liability from individuals while increasing peace of mind for every day decision making.

Relationship to Portfolio Risk and Diversification

The peace of mind as well as stress of bearing an indefinite amount of individual liability as an executive of a company can be offset in more ways than that of the foundation of its structure. Brigham goes on to explain that a sinking fund in addition to an emergency fund are two separate ways to offset the overall liability of any one individual within the executive management team. Emergency funds are accounts, usually liquid assets, designed to be readily available at any given moment, should a less than desired event take place, such as a natural disaster destroying the company's headquarters (HQ). On the other hand, a sinking fund is designed to ease with the retirement, commonly known as the repayment, of government bonds that are issued to aid in the startup phase of the business (Brigham et.al, 2020). These mentioned concepts are industry accepted ways to recover from financial hardship, if, for example, accounts payable outweighs accounts receivable for an extended amount of time: a possible result of the lack of portfolio diversification amongst demographics, and in turn, pay within the IT industry.

Just in the same manner that a financial portfolio should be diversified in the type of investments that make up mentioned financial portfolio, diversification should be applied to the financial aspect of being a business leader. Harvard Business Review mentions in their article a few questions that align to the portfolio diversification. Company executives should ask themselves how they conduct business in their market better than their competitors as well as all necessary strategic assets instead of a select few strategic assets (Markides, 2014). To apply this concept to the human resources function of the business, specifically talent acquisition, strategic

assets (employees) should be diverse in nature to produce the best combined result of product or service in any given market. Diversification both financially and from a personnel perspective helps to promote a healthy work environment by fostering ideas and approaches from different cultural outlooks all around the globe.

Concluding Statements

Overall, the statistics of growth inequality are being analyzed from a different perspective, between countries as opposed to within countries. While the wage inequality within countries is raising, the same inequality between countries is falling. "Rising inequality and mounting anxiety about jobs have contributed to increased social tensions and political divisiveness. Populism has surged in many countries." (Qureshi, 2020). The widely known and rapid #BLM social movement can be applied here from the viewpoint that African American females are just as important as their Caucasian counter parts as many views the inequality as unjust and discriminatory in nature, despite the toughness to prove in a legal environment.

The wage inequality problem from a financial perspective and its harsh effects on the female demographic, especially those employed the IT industry has been explored. The reasons why companies face this difficulty is explored with a structured way to address the issue as well as various other approaches that a business can take to mitigate the issue. With most any on-going issue, there usually is a recommendation to be made to continue making progress with the issue at hand. In addition to the awareness being made of the issue, the gain of worldwide attention and the inclusion of the wage inequality should allow the person with the most influence and resources to make the necessary change in their organizations while others follow suit.

References

- Barnard-Bahn, A. (2020, November 3). *How to Identify and Fix Pay Inequality at Your Company*. How to Identify and Fix Pay Inequality at Your Company. https://hbr.org/2020/11/how-to-identify-and-fix-pay-inequality-at-your-company.
- Bleiweis, R. (2020). Quick Facts About the Gender Wage Gap. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/03/24/482141/quick-factsgender-wage-gap/.
- Brigham, E. F., & Ehrhardt, M. C. (2020). Corporate Finance: A Focused Approach. Cengage
- Jasso, G., & Webster, M. (1997). Double Standards in Just Earnings for Male and Female Workers. Social Psychology Quarterly, 60(1), 66-78. doi:10.2307/2787012
- Jones, J. (2021, March 19). 5 Facts About the State of the Gender Pay Gap. https://blog.dol.gov/2021/03/19/5-facts-about-the-state-of-the-gender-paygap#:~:text=Women%20earn%2082%20cents%20for,for%20many%20women%20of%2 0color.
- Markides, C. C. (2014, August 1). *To Diversify or Not to Diversify*. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/1997/11/to-diversify-or-not-to-diversify.
- Miller, S. (2019, August 16). How to Counter Employee Perceptions of Income Inequality. SHRM. https://www.shrm.org/hr-today/news/hr-magazine/0516/pages/0516-faircompensation.aspx.
- Qureshi, Z. (2020, February 27). Technology and the future of growth: Challenges of change. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/02/25/technology-and-thefuture-of-growth-challenges-of-change/.
- Smith, G., & McElhaney, K. (2017, October 25). Understanding 'Equal Pay' and how to Achieve It (SSIR). Stanford Social Innovation Review: Informing and Inspiring Leaders of Social Change. https://ssir.org/articles/entry/understanding_equal_pay_and_how_to_achieve_it.
- The Gender Pay Gap in Tech. Diversity in Tech. (2020, January 24). https://www.diversityintech.co.uk/the-gender-pay-gap-intech#:~:text=Around%2078%25%20of%20large%20organisations,gap%20in%20the%20

technology%20sector.&text=Women%20earn%20up%20to%2028,is%20between%2019 %2D20%25.

Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). *Inequality*. Merriam-Webster. https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/inequality.

Gender Inequity in the Tech Industry Workplace

by Katie Bloyer

Introduction

Inequity is defined as "injustice and unfairness" (Meriam-Webster, n.d.). Together as "inequity" those words have power and distinction; however, once broken down and looked at individually, those words express the complexity of the term. Inequity bears the weight of both chronic unfairness *and* the violation of individual rights. It makes sense then, that inequity is often used to describe women's experience in the workplace. Not only have inconsistencies in pay persisted along with disproportionate promotion and consideration for leadership, but hostility and harassment have historically made the workplace experience very different for women than it has for their male counterparts. Across industries, not only does this have an obvious impact on the day-to-day culture of firms, but it also has an impact the talent pipeline, recruitment and even the educational credentials sought by women.

It has been well documented over the past few decades that disparities between men and women at work exist, but unlike many other similar concerns in the United States, the key solutions for overall gender inequity have seemed to live in the private sector and the industries that house such behavior, and not as much in the public realm. While some could argue that well-placed regulations have helped, issues of unequal pay, unequal promotion, and hostile environments have persisted in the workplace. It is disheartening to have to review that such legislation would be necessary, but here goes. In 1938 the Fair Labor Standard Act ensured at least minimum wage pay to both men and women (Spiggle, n.d.). In 1963 the Equal Pay Act stated that a woman could not earn less simple because of her gender. In 1964 Title VII of the Civil Rights Act made it unlawful for a firm to discriminate based on sex, race, religion or national origin(Spiggle, n.d.). In 1973, the Pregnancy Discrimination Act ruled it illegal to discriminate based on pregnancy or related conditions (Spiggle, n.d.). Most recently, in 1993, the Family medical Leave Act regulated that companies with greater than 50 employees must allow female and male employees up to 12 weeks unpaid time off to care for newborn or newly adopted children (Spiggle, n.d.). Even more disheartening is the fact that these legislative actions exist, is the fact that they have not worked. Loopholes in the regulations have allowed for simple inequalities and even more brash, poor behavior, to exist right up to today.
Another factor that makes the case for addressing overall gender inequity in the workplace being a private sector undertaking is that women *are* being educated now at even higher rates than their male counterparts (Day, 2019). 41.7% of female full-time workers under age 60 are likely to have bachelor's degrees as compared to 36.2% of males (Day, 2019). Examining the workforce as a whole, there is not a staggering disparity between men and women entering the workforce, nor clearly is there indication that women are less educated as men, yet a pay gap persists at even higher rates for educated women. According to the US Census Bureau, educated women still only earn 74 cents for every dollar their male counterparts make (Day, 2010). That is compared to reports by the Bureau of Labor Statistics that in 2020 women in the United States earn 82 cents for every dollar made by men, when you remove any focused lens on educational levels (Day, 2010). In addition, the Census Bureau does find that there are occupations and industries who have essentially neutralized the gender gap (for example: positions in health care, skilled trades and social work); it also finds that women and men concentrate toward different occupations, which brings us to the focus of this paper (Day, 2010).

With this general background and data in place, the focus of this paper is on women in the technology industry. This is an industry which will both demonstrate alignment with the evidence outlined above and add layers of complexity based on differentials in popularity between genders that start long before women enter the workplace. It is well documented that gender inequity in the tech industry surpasses that of other major employment industries in the United States (Daley, 2021). This paper will focus on the perceived reasons behind this, the corporate implications of such inequity, and the financial implications involved.

Inequity in the Tech Industry

While other industries have been able to generate some traction in the areas of gender inequity in the workplace over recent years, the technology industry has not made significant progress. Sources acknowledge as little as a 2% increase in the hiring of female software engineers in the past two decades (Daley, 2021). While the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics reports that women make up nearly half of the workforce in the United States, within the tech industry and computing roles nationally, they make up only 25% (White, 2021). This is true while the growth of the tech industry and STEM jobs have surpassed overall employment growth

in the US (White, 2021). As implied above, the roots of these differences begin long before the workplace. While girls perform as well in science and math during grade school as their male classmates, girls are less likely to picture themselves as a mathematician or to draw a female when asked to draw a scientist (Berwick, 2019).

Obviously, this is a stereotype that likely does not simply exist in the minds of the child, it unfortunately must exist in the minds of their teachers and parents – as children do not come to such conclusions in a bubble. Accelerate forward 10 years in those girls' development and only 19% of computer science degrees are pursued by women (White, 2021). That number is down from 27% in 1998 according to data from the National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics (Berman, 2021). This might be the one key area that defies the private versus public sector focus on gender inequity. As it relates to the tech industry (and all STEM related industries as well), it is the public sector (i.e., parents, teachers, communities *and* the educational system) that need to evolve and reverse the unfair stereotypes that limit girls' interest in science, technology, engineering and math in the first place.

Beyond that, there is much well documented work to be done in the private sector within industry firms. As many as 48% of women in STEM jobs have reported some degree of discrimination during the recruitment and hiring processes (Daley, 2021). Once hired, 39% of women have experienced gender bias when being considered for promotions. While articles have reported that tech CEOs prefer employees with liberal arts degrees for their critical and alternative thinking skills, women with such degrees might have even more barriers to speaking up as they are not deemed as technologically savvy (Segran, 2014). While not exclusive to the tech industry, women starting or growing their family experience time away from work - which is often seen as a setback to their career growth – if not actually used against them by their male counterparts. A recent study by Accenture and Girls who Code found that by the age of 35 – 50% of women had left technology careers (Maynard, 2021). Only 21% of women in tech felt they could thrive in the industry (Maynard, 2021) and 78% of women feel they have to work harder than their male counterparts to prove their worth (Sullivan-Hasson, 2021).

An extra layer to all of this which has brought gender inequities even more into the spotlight is the 2020 Covid-19 Pandemic. Across industries, data showing that women were strongly impacted by the extra burdens of lock-down is clear. Dividing time between work, educating their children, keeping their families healthy, and maintaining a level of normalcy

while stuck at home proved to be a lot – especially for those with no escape to the office. While some have thrived in the new work-from-home environment, 57% of women reported feeling burned out by balancing their multiple duties while working from home (White, 2021). While many were "lucky" enough to get to work from home, it is reported that women in the tech industry were two times more likely to be laid of or furloughed then their male colleagues (Daley, 2021). It is estimated that the pandemic caused a 30 year setback in the women's labor force – as of early 2021, the rates of women in the workplace were at 55.8% (Jones, 2021). That is the same rate as 1987 (Jones, 2021).

Financial Implications

A 2020 Report put out by McKinsey titled "Diversity wins: How inclusion matters" found that the likelihood of financial outperformance increased by 25% when companies had gender diversity on their executive teams (McKinsey & Company, 2020). Another study by Catalyst found that firms perform 53% better in regard to return on equity when they have women in leadership positions (Zynczak, 2016). As an investor looking at firms across the industry, it is likely that a >50% better performance in management of revenues, costs, and investment capital would sway the weighted average cost of capital significantly (Ehrhardt & Brigham, 2019). Other reports find that start-up firms in the tech industry are more likely to be acquired if they have more female executives than their competitors (Bailey, 2020). Knowing that many start up firms structure and build their companies with the hope of being acquired, gender equity might rise in importance more quickly for small firms.

Another interesting fact to consider is that statistics show that women out-use men in social media (Zynczak, 2016). This means that products and platforms that women utilize at the highest rates are created by men. At the rate that women contribute to the consumer economy, the financial implications of attention to this detail should not be overlooked. Making small changes across private firms utilizing the above information could have huge impact on the success, profitability and timelessness of consumer-based tech products.

What Can and Should Organizations Do

It is not hard to draw conclusions about some of the actions that leaders at tech industry firms should make in order to promote and ensure gender diversity in the workplace but putting that through a lens that industry leaders appreciate can be more of a challenge. As described above, there are many societal factors that *could* be blamed for the disparities found in organizations, however, they are not the only element of the problem, and they are definitely not the element that executives have power over. Alison Wynn completed a year long case study of a large tech firm in Silicon Valley and found that while interviewing leaders at the firm, the executives most often recognized Individualistic and Societal pathways to changing the workspace but failed to align with Organizational pathways toward change (Wynn, 2019). The Individualistic and Societal pathways acknowledge biases and cultural barriers to gender inequity, while the Organizational pathway focuses exclusively on actions that can be taken by a firm: reviewing org processes, treating men and women equally in the workplace, mitigating bias at the organizational level, and changing hiring and promotion processes (Wynn, 2019). Her research raises questions about whether leaders in the industry truly do not see the Organizational biases or simply think that the biases of society are more powerful. While her case study was only within one specific firm, it is not too much of a leap to expect that this might be the case across other industry firms as well.

It has been observed in the college setting that women were more likely to stick with an engineering degree path if paired with a female mentor than if paired with a male mentor during their first year (Berman, 2021). Paired with Wynn's research of other workplace modifications that should take place in order to address the Organizational Pathways mentioned above, this idea might be one of many mechanisms that firms could utilize. Wynn does also specifically recommend more transparent assignment of compensation, broader recruiting strategies (verses pipeline from current employees), and insuring that measurable and specific evaluation tools and criteria are used both annually and with regards to promotion (Wynn, 2019).

The small changes that have a bit impact (both directly on employees lives, but also on the culture and ideals of a firm) are not truly that difficult to make. Firms such as Patagonia who have implemented practices to promote women in the workplace (such as on-site childcare) have demonstrated the positive financial implications (Bailey, 2020). Patagonia has reported a 100% return rate of women as they transition into motherhood (Bailey, 2020). This is above industry standard. Many other firms have also implemented small changes like this that have positively impacted their workplace (both for female *and* male employees), and have reduced rates of turn over, made stronger decisions, and demonstrated strong success in their product and financials. If you look at the corporate implications of off-boarding, re-hiring, and on-boarding new employees, anyone looking at the bottom line of these firms would recognize the financial risk associated with experiencing up to 50% turnover of a workforce as women choose to leave firms and the industry.

Organizations that are doing gender equity well

While the "top 5" firms in the tech industry (Microsoft, Apple, Facebook, Google and Amazon) are slowly doing better than the industry standard and employ roughly 34.4% women (although not necessarily in tech/STEM roles) there are several companies to note who are well known for seeking and accomplishing gender equity in the workplace (Daley, 2021). A few stand out due to their financial successes in addition to diversity work.

Perhaps most notable for its female employment rates is Bumble, the dating platform app. Founded by a woman (Whitney Wolfe Herd) who had already co-founded another successful dating platform (Tinder), Bumble reports that women make up 85% of employees and 80% of the executive team (Lui, n.d.). Bumble's financials as a private company through Q4 of 2020 were impressive, with Year-over-year revenue increases greater than 45% (Bumble, 2021). Going into their IPO in February of 2021, the company was generating profitable returns and was in good position to leverage the public offering to grow. The company offered 50 million shares – the price of which jumped 63.5% within the first week – not only raising Bumble a cool \$45million but exceeding expectations (Deagon, 2021). On the outside, it certainly seems like Bumble is doing alright, but it is the firm's internal decisions regarding parental leave policies, full coverage health insurance, and flexibility for employees that fosters invested, engaged and dedicated employees (Lui, n.d.).

Etsy is another firm that has done recruitment and hiring well - boasting that 56% of overall employees are women. Even better is that 33% of engineers are women and they are supporting Etsy online storefronts for entrepreneurs – 87% of which are women (Liu, n.d.).

While since going public in 2016 the company has always shown consistent, steady growth, Etsy is a quiet success of the pandemic-forced online boom. Its stock peeked in December 2020 at \$233 per share – almost four times its pre-pandemic average of about \$60 per share (give or take) (YahooFinance, n.d).

Despite the overall industry gloom, the list of companies who *are* getting gender equity right could go on for a while, but the last firm we will discuss is LinkedIn. What makes their accomplishments most interesting is the earlier mentioned fact that most social media sites are used by women more frequently than men (Zynczak, 2016). There is one exception to that: LinkedIn. As the only major social media site utilized more by men than women, it is intriguing to note that LinkedIn has 42.9% female employees, with 21.8% on the tech side of the business (Liu, n.d.). Between 39.1% of firm leaders being women and the initiatives they participate in to widen candidate diversity in the pipelines for employment across industries, their outperformance of industry standards is sure to have an impact outside of the walls of their business.

Conclusion

As United States based workplace industries have grown, morphed and progressed over the past 20 years, there is clearly evidence that in many cases the tech industry has lagged behind. While this paper has focused on the evidence as supported by data and statistics of unfairness and injustice in the workplace as it relates to hiring practices, recruitment processes, pay, and diversity – there are many reports and trends supporting the hostility of the tech industry workspace that this paper has chosen not to address. As a leader in the era following the rising of the #metoo movement, it does not seem as necessary to discuss workplace misconducts that should have never been tolerated, as it does to address the more pervasive and subtle disparities, inequities and injustices that continue to occur. It is those long-standing, individual, societal and organizational pathways of bias and practice that must be uncovered, discussed and amended. The power of chronic bias and discrimination has had an obvious impact on the workplaces of the tech industry, but also likely contributes to underperformance of individual firms and an overall decrease in the industry's health and agility. It is time to double down on correcting these disparities at the organizational level – in order to create a workplace in which women can thrive and succeed. The health of the industry may depend on it.

References

- Berman, J. (June 1, 2021). How to Get More Women into Technology. *The Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved online: https://www.wsj.com/articles/women-in-technology-stem
- Berwick, C. (March 12, 2019). Keeping Girls in STEM: 3 Barriers, 3 Solutions. Edutopia. Retrieved:

https://www.edutopia.org/article/keeping-girls-stem-3-barriers-3-solutions

- Daley, Sam. (May 5, 2021). Women in Tech Statistics Show the Industry Has a Long Way to Go. Built in.Retrieved: <u>https://builtin.com/women-tech/women-in-tech-workplace-statistics</u>
- Day, JC. (May 29, 2019). Among the Educated, Women Earn 74 Cents for Every Dollar Men Make. United State Census Bureau. Retrieved online: <u>https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2019/05/college-degree-widens-gender-</u> earningsgap.html
- Deagon, B. (February 11, 2021). Bumble IPO Brings Home the Honey as Dating App Provider Takes Flight. Investors Business Daily. Retrieved: <u>https://www.investors.com/news/technology/bumble-ipo-initial-public-offering-trades-thursday-bmbl-mtch/</u>
- Jones, J. (March 19. 2021) 5 Facts About the State of the Gender Pay Gap. U.S. Department of Labor Blog. Retrieved online: <u>https://blog.dol.gov/2021/03/19/5-facts-about-the-state-of-the-gender-pay-gap</u>
- Lui, C. (n.d.). 12 Tech Companies with the Best Gender Balance Policies. The Riveter. Retrieved: <u>https://theriveter.co/voice/12-tech-companies-with-the-best-gender-balance-policies/</u>
- Maynard, P. (March 3, 2021). Are We Really Closing the Gender Gap in Tech? Forbes. Retrieved: <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesbusinesscouncil/2021/03/03/are-we-really-closing-the-gender-gap-in-tech/?sh=44bc61d5d718</u>
- McKinsey & Company. Diversity Wins: How inclusion matters. Retrieved: <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/diversity-and-inclusion/diversity-</u> <u>winshowinclusion-matters</u>

Merriam Webster Dictionary. (n.d.) Definition: Inequity

https://www.merriamwebster.com/dictionary/inequity

- Segran, E. (August 28, 2014). Why Top Tech CEOs Want Employees with Liberal Arts Degrees. Retrieved: <u>https://www.monticellocollege.org/FileAssets/liberal-</u> <u>arts/why_top_tech_ceos_want_employees_with_liberal_arts_degrees_fast_company_busi</u> ness_innovation.pdf
- Spiggle Law Firm. (n.d.) The Laws That Did the Most for Gender Equality in the Workplace. The Spiggle Law Firm. Retrieved online June 11, 2021: <u>https://www.spigglelaw.com/employment-blog/the-laws-that-did-the-most-for-gender-equality-in-the-workplace/</u>
- Sullivan-Hasson, E. (2021). Women in Tech Report. Trustradius. Retrieved: https://www.trustradius.com/buyer-blog/women-in-tech-report
- White, SK. (March 8, 2021). Women in tech statistics: The heard truths of an uphill battle. CIO. Retrieved: <u>https://www.cio.com/article/3516012/women-in-tech-statistics-the-hard-truths-of-an-uphill-battle.html</u>
- Wynn, A. (October 9, 2019). Pathways toward Change: Ideologies and Gender Equality in a Silicon Valley Technology Company. Sage Journals / Gender and Society. Vol 34 No. 1,106–130. Retrieved: <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0891243219876271</u>
- Wynn, A. (October 15, 2019). Why Tech's Approach to Fixing Its Gender Inequality Isn't Working. Harvard Business Review. Retrieved: <u>https://hbr.org/2019/10/why-techs-approach-to-fixing-its-gender-inequality-isnt-working</u>
- YahooFinance. (n.d.) Price Quotes by Symbol. Retrieved: https://finance.yahoo.com/
- Zynczak, H. (2016). Why We Need More Women in Tech. Wharton Magazine. Retrieved:<u>https://magazine.wharton.upenn.edu/issues/fall-2016/leaning-up/</u>

Achieving Long-Term Recovery Outcomes for Substance Use Disorders

by Dawn Bacon

Introduction

In my work as a Public Housing Director, I oversee subsidy programs that serve people with some of the most significant barriers. Many live with co-occurring mental illness and substance use disorders (SUD) as well as histories of long-term homelessness. All too often, I see people leave treatment only to go right back to using drugs and/or alcohol. They cycle through detox, incarceration, hospital stays, and treatment. Along the way, they accumulate more complications that make it more difficult to live healthy and productive lives. This can include trauma such as domestic violence or assault. It may also encompass legal issues, employment loss, poor rental history, and worsening health conditions. Failing to interrupt and stop this cycle is costly for the person and for society. Sacks et al. (2015) estimate the direct and indirect costs of substance abuse in 2016 was 442 billion. These costs may even exceed 600 billion annually (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2018). It should be acknowledged that people exiting treatment represent a subgroup of all substance users and also have a greater severity of dependence (Dennis & Scott, 2007). According to Lipari & Struther (2017), only 7.6% of adults with a SUD in 2014 also received treatment in that year. A number of studies have found that moving to less intensive treatment options following inpatient treatment increases recovery results (Dennis & Scott, 2007). Unfortunately, too many people leave more intensive supports without subsequent treatment. Stein et al. (2009) found that half of Medicaid-enrolled adults leaving detoxification or residential treatment services received no follow-up care within 30 days of discharge.

This paper focuses on less intensive treatment options that support long-term recovery maintenance as well as the outcomes and funding of these options. Reflecting on my own observations of people going in and out of treatment, this paper poses the following questions: What options are currently available to support long-term recovery from addiction? How effective are those options? How are they funded?

Before delving further into this topic, it is important to clarify the meaning of substance use disorders. In 2014, approximately 20.2 million adults aged 18 or older had a past year of SUD (Lipari & Van Horn, 2017). Chesire & Piotrowski (2019) note that substance use disorders (SUDs) include substance abuse and dependence for many types of substances, including alcohol, illicit, and prescription drugs. They state, "these disorders are characterized by recurrent problems in everyday life and physical or emotional distress and impairment that are caused or exacerbated by the use of substances of abuse" (p. 1).

Models of Care and Funding

Models of care occur on continuum and consist of short-term stays in a detoxification center, assessment and screening, inpatient treatment, half-way house/sober home, outpatient treatment and aftercare, (hereafter referred to as continuing care). Continuing care is highly individualized and can vary in its intensity based on a person's needs. It may include self-help or 12-step groups, recovery-focused social networks, ongoing monitoring with addiction counselors, and attending outpatient group and/or individual therapy sessions. Historical approaches to SUD treatment have been short-term and episodic in nature (McKay, 2009; MN Department of Human Services, 2018). The assumption is that when a person gets addicted to drugs and/or alcohol they go to treatment, get better, and the process is complete. There is a growing understanding in research and literature that SUD is a chronic, long-term condition where people can experience multiple instances of relapse and remission. (McKay, 2009; National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2018) Approaching it as a chronic condition holds promise for a more efficient system; one that maximizes remission and minimizes relapse and the need for more intensive treatment. Dennis & Scott (2007) wrote "for optimal outcomes, treatment systems and interventions should be able to address the long-term aspects and cyclical dynamics of this disorder" (p. 47).

Although private health plans may provide coverage to treat substance disorders, the majority of SUD treatment is funded with local, state, and federal dollars (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2018). Public policy changes over the last decade have had a huge impact on the treatment of substance use disorders. For years, many private insurance plans limited coverage for SUD treatment while covering other kinds of care (McCabe et al., 2007). The passage of the Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008 followed by the Affordable Care Act (ACA) in 2010 have resulted in more coverage for substance use treatment, and efforts to better integrate SUD treatment within the broader health care context (HHS, 2016). According to a legislative report by the MN Department of Human Services, "treatment admissions covered by managed care organizations increased from 17.1% in 2013 to 24.7% in 2016" (p. 28). For

publicly- funded medical assistance, expansion brought on by the ACA has accompanied major increases in spending on substance abuse treatment (Andrews et al., 2018). This has put pressure on many non-profit providers that have operated primarily with grant funding and fundraising. Boozang et al. (2014) noted that shortly before the passage of the ACA in 2008, 40% of non-profit facilities did not accept private insurance or Medicaid.

Research continually points to the separation that has existed between substance abuse treatment programs and the medical field (Andrews et al., 2018; McCabe et al., 2007; MN Management and Budget, 2017; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). Implications extend well beyond provider capacity to funding structures themselves. Insurance pools that "carve out" SUDs from other medical conditions create a lack of coordination of care that drives up costs and lowers quality of care (American Society of Addiction Medicine, 2020; McCabe et al., 2007). The lack of procedure codes commonly found in the medical field may also make it more difficult to evaluate and make system adjustments to maximize efficiency for treatment of SUDs (MN Management and Budget, 2017).

MN has made significant changes to their overall funding structure for addiction treatment services. In 2020, legislation was passed that changed the rate methodology for payments made by the Chemical Dependency Consolidated Treatment Fund (CCDTF). The CCDTF is the largest source of funding for SUD treatment in the MN, paying for 45% of all admissions (MN Department of Human Services, 2006). Legislation was passed in 2020 to change the CCDTF rate methodology from a county-negotiated system to a statewide standardized system based on need (MN Statutes, 2020). In 2017, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services issued a letter communicating a new direction and reforms of SUD services. Minnesota responded with a request for a five year demonstration project that was approved and is currently underway. The MN Department of Human Services (2018) described the overall aim of the project as follows: moving from an acute, episodic-based system to a client centered model of care, with an emphasis on managing SUD as a chronic disease. These changes remove barriers that have prevented Minnesotans on Medical Assistance from accessing substance abuse treatment. The reform package allows patients to more quickly access services, and adds important services like withdrawal management, care coordination and peer support.

The demonstration project will use universal criteria for assessing levels of care known as the American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM). ASAM provides a standardized way of matching a person to the appropriate level of treatment or intervention (ASAM, n.d.). Over the last year, enrolled demonstration providers delivering these services have received a significant rate enhancement of 15% over the Fee for Service per diem base rate for residential and 10% over the base rate for outpatient services (MN DHS, n.d.).

Despite the expansion and increase in funding nationwide, there remains a great deal of variation from state to state as to what treatment options are covered or not covered under Medicaid (Andrews et al., 2018; McAuliffe & Dunn, 2004). I live in a Minnesota City that borders North Dakota. Minnesota was identified by Andrews et al. (2018) as a state with low restrictions to SUD treatment under Medicaid while North Dakota is considered a state with medium restrictions. At the same time, Minnesota has more people who need treatment that are not receiving it than most other states (MN Department of Human Services, 2006).

Cost Effectiveness

There is ample research showing that substance use treatment is money well spent. The National Institute on Drug Abuse (2018) states that "according to several conservative estimates, every dollar invested in addiction treatment programs yields a return of between \$4 and \$7 in reduced drug-related crime, criminal justice costs, and theft. When savings related to health care are included, total savings can exceed costs by a ratio of 12 to 1" (p. 11). Ettner et al. (2006) reviewed costs and outcomes for services provided by 43 treatment providers across 13 counties in California. They found that the societal benefit far exceeded treatment costs by a ratio of 7:1. The MN Department of Management and Budget (MMB) completed an analysis of sixteen SUD services and found that all but one had benefits that exceed costs including five where taxpayer benefits alone exceed costs (MMB, 2017). A report by the Department of Human Services (2006) notes that "many other human service expenses in other program areas are attributable to alcohol and other drug abuse. A low end estimate for the costs of child out-of-home placements per year attributable to substance abuse is \$28 million" (p. 18).

Current research on cost effectiveness is mostly reflective of traditional inpatient and outpatient treatment programs and looked at from the standpoint of societal costs and benefits

rather than the perspective of the person undergoing treatment. Additional research is needed to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of emerging practices to promote continuing care; services like peer support services and recovery management check-ups (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). If increasing the use of continuing care services will reduce more intensive services, it is logical to surmise that this holds tremendous potential for cost savings. As shown in table 1, a comparison of 2017 rates under the CCDTF program is as follows:

TABLE 1:

SERVICE	COST
Inpatient Hospitalization	\$306 per day
High Intensity Residential	\$177.48 per day
Non Residential Individual Session	\$71.40 per hour
Non Residential Group Session	\$34.68 per hour

Note. Rate reform grid with dollar amounts . Adapted from MN Department of Human Services. (2017, January 18).

Barriers and Emerging Practices in Continuing Care

A persistent question driving my study of this issue is, "What prevents people from participating in continuing care or activities that support long-term recovery"? What I learned is that there is an abundance of offerings of long-term recovery supports nationwide and in my community. However, the barriers to participation are significant and complex. These barriers are being addressed by adding more service options that promote engagement and continuity.

Options currently available include primarily outpatient individual or group treatment as well 12-step community-led programs like Alcoholics Anonymous or Narcotics Anonymous. Weisner et al.(2003) points to the growing body of research suggesting that self-help or 12-step groups have a positive impact on treatment outcomes.

Although there is variation from state to state on the extent of coverage for SUD treatment options, (McAuliffe& Dunn, 2004) public and private insurance plans are far more likely to

cover outpatient services than inpatient care, which is much more costly (McCabe et al., 2007). Support groups are offered with little to no cost and are widely available (Timko et al., 2019).

A search of meetings where I live in Moorhead, MN yielded opportunities every day of the week, with a total of 47 group meeting times for AA and 21 group meeting times for NA within a 10-mile area (Find Recovery, n.d.). Self-Management and Recovery Training (SMART) has also emerged as an alternative to the traditional 12-step program. This is a four-point program led by trained volunteers and has a different philosophical framework. A weekly program is available in Moorhead at the Lost and Found Recovery Center (Smart Recovery, n.d.).

Personal costs impact the extent to which a person engages with long-term recovery supports. Salome et al. (2003) looked specifically at costs and benefits from the perspective of people receiving treatment. They found that individually incurred costs were significant, actually exceeding program specific costs. These costs included things like loss of employment income and leisure time as well as paying for child-care or transportation. This came up in interviews I conducted with two local treatment providers in Moorhead MN. I asked them for their observations about what prevents people from continuing with outpatient and other activities that support sustained recovery. Chris Ferris is the Program Director at Anchorage, an inpatient and outpatient substance abuse treatment center. He stated that many people struggle with schedule conflicts; trying to balance work obligations and taking care of kids. With those challenges, he said that people can slowly fall out of the routine of going to meetings and cutting back on other activities in their recovery plan (personal communication, May 26, 2021).

Reform efforts are underway to expand the menu of options for continuing care services. One example is increasing access to medication monitoring. Evidence has found that people who are recovering from opioid addiction are more successful when they have access to maintenance medications, such as methadone. Under a physicians' supervision, these drugs can help a person's brain chemistry gradually transition out of a state of dependence without the high that comes with it. The treatment can reduce withdrawal and cravings and has been shown to reduce rates of relapse (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 202). In recent years, Minnesota expanded benefits to include care coordination, withdrawal management, and peer recovery supports. (MN Department of Human Services, 2018). A less visible but pervasive barrier to engagement in continuing care activities is stigma around addiction. People can be reluctant to embrace an identity of someone who lives with addiction. This reluctance aligns with the traditional paradigm of seeing addiction as an acute vs. chronic condition. Beth Nelson is the Treatment Director, Clinical Supervisor and Co-Founder of Lotus Center. She shared her observation that it isn't socially acceptable to say the words, "I'm struggling to get high right now". This prevents many people from even walking in the door, much less continuing with a long-term recovery plan. Although it is improving, she knows of many people who have been kicked out of treatment centers and shamed or looked down upon by staff for drug use (personal communication, May 21, 2021). Botticelli (2016) points out that only 1 in 9 people get treatment.

Lack of treatment interventions can lead to death or incarceration. Gruber (2018) notes that the most negative externalities associated with alcohol and drugs include violence and crime. A growing movement has emerged known as harm reduction. Harm reduction focuses less on total abstinence and more on minimizing and reducing use and other high-risk behaviors (National Harm Reduction Coalition, n.d.). The Lotus Center in Moorhead is the newest treatment center in the city and was founded entirely upon the principles of harm reduction (The Lotus Center, 2021). In addition to changing societal views on addiction, the harm reduction approach of meeting people where they are and not seeing relapse as failure holds particular promise for counteracting stigma and managing addiction as a more chronic, long-term condition.

Discussion and Conclusion

In my daily work, I see the personal and system costs associated with substance use disorders. Unfortunately, the rates of SUDs are increasing (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). Research demonstrates that treatment is extremely cost effective (Ettner et al.,2006; National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2018; MN Management and Budget, 2017). Improving and prioritizing continuing care has tremendous potential to maximize and build upon this success. The MN Department of Human Services requires treatment providers to collect data in a variety of areas. One is the assessed potential for relapse or continued use. In 2016, 76.9% were rated as serious or extreme in this area (MN Department of Human Services, 2018, p. 6).

Health policy that provides for parity in substance abuse treatment coupled with Medicaid expansion will likely result in more people being able to access much needed treatment. Changes to access and their impact will need the attention of research. Deck et al. (2006) wrote that "the role of coverage in promoting access to treatment has been largely ignored in substance treatment literature."

As the system expands, reforms will be essential to serving people in a way that minimizes the frequency and duration of relapse. In order to track progress, I recommend the following outcomes be measured: (a) referrals to higher levels of care vs. early interventions when the person may only require a lower intensity service (b) length of stay in treatment and (c) returns to treatment. This won't be achieved through funding cuts and service denials, but through a dual focus on early intervention coupled with more robust and effective continuing care supports. McKay (2009) emphasizes the need for better continuity of care as well as services that people find more attractive and accessible. Having worked in the social services field for decades, I have seen the difference between handing people a list of numbers to call vs. personally introducing someone to a program or service. Given the forces of stigma around addiction, it is hard for a person to initiate and navigate long -term supports without some initial guidance. In Minnesota, new services like care coordination are being introduced and current services are being delivered differently based on promising and evidence-based practices. As this happens, further research will be necessary to measure and understand the quality and costeffectiveness of such strategies.

References:

- American Society of Addiction Medicine (n.d.) *About the ASAM criteria*. <u>https://www.asam.org/asam-criteria/about</u>
- American Society of Addiction Medicine. (2020, April 23). *Public policy statement on third party payment for addiction*. <u>https://www.asam.org/advocacy/find-a-policy-statement/view-policy-statement/public-policy-statements/2020/04/24/third-party-payment-for-addiction-treatment</u>
- Andrews, C.M., Grogan, C.M., Westlake, M.A., Abraham, A.J., Pollack, H.A., D'Aunno, T.A. & Friedman, P.D. (2018). Do benefits restrictions limit Medicaid acceptance in addiction treatment? Results from a national study. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 87, 50-55. <u>https://www-sciencedirect-</u>

com.xxproxy.smumn.edu/science/article/pii/S0740547217304312?

- Boozang, P., Bachrach, D. & Detty, A. (2014, May). Coverage and delivery of adult substance abuse services in Medicaid managed care. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Technical Assistance Brief. (2). <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2019-12/cms-adult-substance-abuse-services-coverage.pdf</u>
- Botticelli, M. (2016, October). Addiction is a disease. We should treat it like one. Ted Talk.<u>https://www.ted.com/talks/michael_botticelli_addiction_is_a_disease_we_should_tr</u> eat_it_like_one#t-624777
- Chesire, R.M., & Piotrowski, N.A. (2019). Substance use disorders. *Salem Press Encyclopedia* of Health. <u>https://bit.ly/3pNI7G6</u>
- Deck, D.D., Wiitala, W.L., & Laws, K.E. (2006). Medicaid Coverage and Access to Publicly Funded Opiate Treatment. *The Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research, 33* (3), 324-334.
- Dennis, M., & Scott, C.K. (2007). Managing addiction as a chronic condition. Addiction Science & Clinical Practice, 4 (1), 45-55. <u>https://www-ncbi-nlm-nih-</u> gov.xxproxy.smumn.edu/pmc/articles/PMC2797101/
- Ettner, S.L., Huang, D., Evans, E., Rose Ash, D., Hardy, M., Jourabchi, M., & Hser, Y. (2006). Benefit-Cost in the California Treatment Outcome Project: Does substance abuse

treatment "Pay for itself"? *Health Services Research*, *41* (1), 192-213. https://bit.ly/3gwZZRj

- Find Recovery: Alcohol & Addiction Recovery Resources. (n.d.) *AA meetings in Moorhead, MN*. <u>https://findrecovery.com/aa_meetings/mn/moorhead/#Monday-AA-Meetings</u>
- Find Recovery: Alcohol & Addiction Recovery Resources. (n.d.) *NA meetings in Fargo, ND*. <u>https://findrecovery.com/na_meetings/nd/fargo/</u>
- Gruber, J. (2016). Public Finance and Public Policy. (5th ed.). NY: Worth Publishers (Macmillan Education Imprint). p. 181.
- Lipari, R.N. & Van Horn, S.L. (2017, August 24). *Children living with parents who have a substance use disorder*. National Survey on Drug Use and Health. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/report_3223/ShortReport-3223.pdf

The Lotus Center. (2021). *Harm reduction*. <u>http://thelotuscenterinc.org/harm-reduction/</u>

- McAuliffe, W.E., & Dunn, R. (2004). Substance abuse treatment needs and access in the USA: interstate variations. *Addiction*, 99 (8), 999-1014. <u>https://bit.ly/3xcVToe</u>
- McCabe, O. Lee, Page Ann, E.K., & Daniels Allen, S. (2007). Improving health care for mental and substance use conditions: A framework for bridging the quality chasm. *International Journal of Mental Health*, *36* (2), 65-79. <u>https://bit.ly/3gubjxB</u>
- McKay, J.R. (2009). Continuing Care Research: What we have learned and where we are going. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 36 (2), 131-145.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2670779/

- Minnesota Department of Human Services. (2006). Analysis report: *The consolidated chemical dependence treatment fund*. <u>https://www.leg.mn.gov/docs/2009/other/090616.pdf</u>
- Minnesota Department of Human Services. (2017, January 18). *Rate reform grid with dollar amounts*. <u>https://mn.gov/dhs/assets/rate-reform-grid_tcm1053-338970.pdf</u>
- Minnesota Department of Human Services (2018, January). Drug and alcohol abuse in Minnesota: A biennial report to the legislature.

https://www.leg.mn.gov/docs/2018/mandated/180168.pdf

Minnesota Department of Human Services. (2018, May). Minnesota substance use disorder system reform. Section 1115 waiver demonstration request

https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/mn/mn-sud-reform-pa.pdf

- Minnesota Department of Human Services. (n.d). *1115 substance use disorder (SUD) system reform federal demonstration project: Overview*. <u>https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-</u> <u>providers/policies-procedures/alcohol-drug-other-addictions/1115-sud/</u>
- Minnesota Management and Budget. (2017, September) *Adult and youth substance use benefitcost analysis* <u>https://mn.gov/mmb-stat/results-first/substance-use-report.pdf</u>
- Minnesota Statutes 2020, section 245B.12 subdivision 1, online. Accessed June 18, 2021. https://www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/cite/254B.12
- National Harm Reduction Coalition. (n.d.). *Principles of harm reduction*. <u>https://harmreduction.org/about-us/principles-of-harm-reduction/</u>
- National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2018, January) *Principles of Drug Addiction Treatment: A Research-based guide* (Third Edition) <u>https://www.drugabuse.gov/download/675/principles-drug-addiction-treatment-research-based-guide-third-edition.pdf?v=74dad603627bab89b93193918330c223</u>
- National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2021, April 13). *How do medications to treat opioid use disorder work?* <u>https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/research-reports/medications-to-</u> <u>treat-opioid-addiction/how-do-medications-to-treat-opioid-addiction-work</u>
- Sacks, J. J., Gonzales, K. R., Bouchery, E. E., Tomedi, L. E., & Brewer, R. D. (2015). 2010 national and state costs of excessive alcohol consumption. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 49(5), e73-e79. <u>https://www-sciencedirect-</u> com.xxproxy.smumn.edu/science/article/pii/S0749379715003542?
- Salome, H.J., French, M.T., Miller, M, & McLellan, T.A. (2003, December). Estimating the client costs of addiction treatment: first findings from the client drug abuse treatment cost analysis program (Client DATCAP). *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 71 (02): 195-206. <u>https://bit.ly/3zp04PJ</u>
- Stein, B.D., Kogan, J.N., & Sorbero, M. (2009). Substance abuse detoxification and residential treatment among Medicaid-enrolled adults: Rates and duration of subsequent treatment. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 104(1), 100-106. <u>https://bit.ly/2TDUto8</u>
- Timko, C., Below, M., Vittorio, L., Taylor, E., Change, G., Lash, S., Festin, F.E.D. & Brief, D. (2019). Randomized controlled trial of enhancing telephone monitoring with

detoxification patients: 3- and 6- month outcomes. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 99, 24-31 <u>https://bit.ly/3gp9uTY</u>

 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Office of the Surgeon General. (2016, November). Facing addiction in America: The surgeon general's report on alcohol, drugs, and health. Washington, DC: HHS,

https://addiction.surgeongeneral.gov/sites/default/files/surgeon-generals-report.pdf

Weisner C, Ray G.T, Mertens J.R., Satre D.D. & Moore C. (September, 2003). Short-term alcohol and drug treatment outcomes predict long-term outcome. *Drug Alcohol Dependence*. Sep 10;71(3):281-94. <u>https://www-sciencedirectcom.xxproxy.smumn.edu/science/article/pii/S0376871603001674?via%3Dihub</u>

Funding of Local Police Departments

by Michael J Fulton

Introduction

While policing has become a steadfast symbol of law and order in a well-structured society, it is a relatively new institution on the World's political stage. In 1829, London Sir Robert Peel founded the first modern police department (Hahn, Jeffries, 2003). American cities quickly followed suit with Boston turning its previous 'night watch' system into a day watch as well, in 1833. Effectively making it the first modern police department in the United States. By 1880, all major American cities had a police force (Potter, 2013). This is a mere 140 years before calls for defunding or abolishing police gripped most major metropolitan areas in the nation. After 140 years of established policing, what is the most efficient method to move funding away from policing while still maintaining public safety?

Funding of the Police

Before the topic of defunding the police can be discussed, it is important to discuss how the police are funded. In the fiscal year of 2017, state and local governments spent \$117 billion on police departments. This accounts for 4% of all direct expenditures. Most police spending originates at the local or local level with 87% originating at that level. This accounts for 1% of all state expenditures and 6% of all local expenditures (Criminal Justice Expenditures: Police, Corrections, and Courts, 2021).

While police spending, as it relates to total expenditures, has remained unchanged since 1977, other services have grown and shrunk. Further, over that time crime has seen peaks and valleys with a trend towards overall drastically lower crime rates in the 1990s (Auxier, 2020). When looking at the total expenditures, it is better to take a look at the whole picture than narrow in on a specific city or region. Local budgets are set up differently and numbers can be misleading as to whether police departments truly take a larger or smaller portion of a locality's budget. New York City seemingly has an on average police budget in terms of percentage of total expenditures. However, one must take into account that New York includes school expenditures in budget numbers, while other jurisdictions do not. When this is factored into the analysis it reflects a much higher percentage dedicated to police spending in New York City. This could make the expenditures be misleading. This is just one example of being aware when comparing local police budgets (Auxier, 2020).

With the phrase 'defund the police' becoming popular, it is imperative to look at what this means, what we demand of law enforcement, how effective law enforcement is and if there are repercussions for these political decisions? To examine these points, the question must first be asked, does a well-funded criminal justice system even have benefits for society?

Purpose of a Well-Funded Criminal Justice System

The overall goal of police agencies is to provide for the public safety of the community which they serve. This simple goal is reflected in mission statements from departments across the nation, like that of Saint Paul, Minnesota which reads, "Protect the peace and maintain public safety through trusted service with respect" (City of Saint Paul, 2020). While police are arguably the most visible aspect, the criminal justice system is also made up of courts and corrections. Police prevent, respond and investigate crime and then taking the suspected offenders into custody. The courts then play a role in determining the guilt of the suspected offenders. Corrections are responsible for restitution and rehabilitation of offenders.

Does the system of holding people accountable under our current system effectively deter crime? This is a very debated question. There are also questions whether or not the deterrence of crime warrants the spending and expansion of police powers. While those are important questions, there is no simple formula to measure them. One thing that can be done is to look at what raw data is available and attempt to measure the effect of a well-funded criminal justice system.

In a study from 2002, data was examined to see if there is a correlation between the adaptation of truth in sentencing (TIS) guidelines and a crime reduction. In short, TIS imposed stiffer penalties on criminal behavior. This took an investment in the criminal justice system and was adopted by 29 jurisdictions. This was a common reform adopted at federal and local levels through the 1990s. The results were longer sentences for violent offenders, which were the targeted crimes in TIS. The results of the study showed the jurisdictions which enacted TIS had a decrease in the amount of crime where the guidelines were used. Further, the crimes which did not have the guidelines saw a general rise in those offenses. This shows a correlation between accountability for the crimes and people choosing to commit them (Shepherd, 2002).

Crime with	Total	Percentage	Crime	Total	Percentag
TIS	Change	Change	without	Change	e Change
			TIS		
Burglary	-35,522	-24%	Larceny	-80,240	-3%
Rape	-3,789	-12%	Burglary	156,66	20%
				9	
Murder	-1,056	-16%	Auto	62,994	15%
			Theft		
Aggravate	-40,179	-12%			
d Assaults					

(Shepherd, 2002)

Cost-Effectiveness of Funding the Criminal Justice System

Being able to protect society from being victims of violent crimes such as rape, murder, and assaults is important in a society of law and order. However, in the real world, there is a finite number of resources available to put into the criminal justice system. TIS costs the federal government \$195.8 million. However, when the amount of money saved from victims of targeted crimes is added with the resulting higher amount of lesser crimes and government costs there is still a net saving of \$4.5 billion. There are additional financial costs to these types of programs, such as the long-term costs for housing more inmates for longer. There is also more to the criminal justice system than arrests, sentencing, and preventing crime.





The cost-effectiveness is not just for the criminal justice system, but specifically for law enforcement as well. There are studies indicating that investing in police officers shows a return of \$8.50 for every \$4 invested in law enforcement (Donohue and Ludwig, 2007).

Guiding Law Enforcement into the 21st Century

While deterring crime is a foundational function and investing money in staffing police officers and funding a criminal justice system is shown to be cost-effective, there are costs to society aside from dollars that must be considered. There is a cost to the communities not just from victims, but from the criminals who are taken out of the community and incarcerated (Shepherd, 2002). There is a level of accountability, transparency, and overall expectations of law enforcement. This has come center stage in the last decade in America. To address some of these issues President Obama implemented a study of law enforcement. This committee put forth recommendations to guide police departments into the 21st century. This study recommended law enforcement be built on 7 pillars. These pillars are identified as:

- Building Trust and Legitimacy
- Policy and Oversight
- Technology and Social Media

- Community Policing and Crime Reduction
- Training and Education
- Officer Wellness and Well Being

(Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, 2015)

Reforms and recommendations come in the form of changes in culture and mindset (Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, 2015). This involves moving away from a warrior mindset and adopting a guardian mentality. Some reforms come with a price tag. These include trust and legitimacy, policy and oversight as well as technology and social media all being improved by programs such as the Body Worn Cameras (BWC).

Body Worn Camera Programs

BWC is an investment in a new technology that can serve to give transparency to law enforcement. It lets the public have access to what police see, encounter, and do from a firsthand perspective. When questions are raised about an officer's actions, BWC footage can be used to shed light on situations. This can serve both to hold officers accountable as well as protect them and gather evidence (Vezner, 2016). This helps build trust and relationships between officers and the community (Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, 2015). While this report touts the effectiveness and needs for BWC, it is not a free technology. For example, the Saint Paul (MN) Police Department started a BWC program in 2016 and immediately warned of the cost. The initial cost of the program is \$1.3 million. While federal grants help offset some of these initial costs, the city is liable for the yearly maintenance costs. These costs are estimated at \$721,000 annually, with most of that going to data storage. Additionally, the department plans on dedicating five employees to a unit strictly dedicated to managing BWC (Vezner, 2016).

Community Oriented Policing

Aside from the accountability, transparency, and technology investments called for, the Department of Justice study also recommended renewing the Community Oriented Policing

(COP) approach for law enforcement. While at times COP approaches and effectiveness have been debated, many experts believe this is a solid approach to amend relationships between officers and their community. In a 2014 study, COP reported an increase in satisfaction with police officers, more positive opinions, as well as more legitimacy to law enforcement. There, however, was no noticeable effect on the crime itself (Bennett et al, 2014). In a 2019 study, it was determined that nonenforcement interactions with the public improved feelings towards officers, especially amongst black residents (Peyton et al, 2019).

One of the important aspects of COP is an emphasis on those informal contacts. Not just interacting with an officer when enforcement is taking place. This can be done through sending officers to community events, foot patrols, bike patrols, and the establishment of police subdivisions in easily accessible public places. This all takes funding and police officers available to engage in these activities. In June 2020, then Presidential Candidate Biden pledged \$300 million to get officers out of their cars and interacting with the public (Norwood, 2020).

Cost of New Legislation

June 2020 was the time when the nation was calling for police reforms in the wake of the George Floyd death in Minneapolis. Proposed legislation bears his name, also known as Police Reform Legislation, H.R. 1280. This bill proposes several police reforms and accountability measures. This includes gathering data on traffic stops, use of deadly force, and other issues of transparency. The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) was tasked with assessing the cost of the proposed legislation. The Honorable Jason Smith wrote the following: "The bill would require all state, local, and tribal law enforcement agencies to report demographic data to the Department of Justice (DOJ) for all parties involved in law enforcement actions—including traffic stops and the use of deadly force. CBO has determined that provision is an intergovernmental mandate as defined in the Unfunded Mandates Reform Act (UMRA) that would exceed the threshold established in UMRA of \$85 million in 2021, adjusted annually for inflation." (Smith, 2021)

Of the approximately 18,000 law enforcement agencies in the United States, it is estimated 6,000 of them would need new or upgraded technology to comply with the proposed reporting standards. It is estimated these upgrades would cost millions of dollars to maintain and even higher first-year investments (Smith, 2021). Taking on the reforms in this proposed legislation would cost hundreds of millions of dollars to law enforcement agencies.

Legislation such as Police Reform Legislation, H.R. 1280, and BWC programs would be in step with the guiding principles of the Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing. These reforms could increase transparency, accountability, legitimacy, and community relations. If you coupled reforms with investments in COP, there is a road map towards improving the quality of policing in the United States. However, these reforms and strategies will cost hundreds of millions of dollars in recurrent expenditures on top of more onetime fees to start the programs. This seems counter to the defunding of the police. Asking more of the police while proposing cutting budgets can seem counter intuitive. It can be seen as opposing forces, those who want to defund the police and those who are in or supportive of more funding to police departments. These are not mutually exclusive, there is common ground that must be pointed out.

Calls to 'Defund' the Police

Defunding means shifting funds from police departments and investing in other areas to improve the quality of life. Very few people are truly seeking to 'abolish' the police altogether. These investments can be in black-owned businesses, recreational centers for at-risk youth, and social services. These social services would be to assist those suffering from being unsheltered, mental health, and substance abuse (Ray, 2020). Most police officers would agree with many of these notions.

In reality, there does not need to be a confrontational tone between those supporting defunding and those who work as or support law enforcement officers. The majority of officers and police leadership voice frustrations for being tasked with societal problems that are not crime-related. Leadership has been concerned with departments being tasked with unsheltered populations, mental health, and drug abuse responses (Jackson, et al, 2020). Police officers frequently get tasked with calls ranging from potholes in the street to cats in a tree (Ray, 2020). This is not only frustrating to officers, but a misallocation of resources that could be utilized in addressing criminal issues. The unburdening of officers of these issues could potentially free up those resources to address criminal issues (Ray, 2020). These free resources could be an

invaluable investment of funds into other aspects to improve the quality of life for many citizens. This is a goal all would like to achieve, but there must be caution when taking resources from police departments to reinvest elsewhere. As a society law enforcement is being tasked with expensive, yet needed, reforms, being tasked with responsibilities outside of a criminal justice scope, being stripped of funds, and having no other entities in place to relieve these non-law enforcement functions. The problem with this combination can be seen playing out in many American cities, including Minneapolis, MN.

Problems with Defunding Police

In June 2020, Minneapolis City Council members stood in front of a sign saying 'defund the police' and 9 members vowed to defund and dismantle the department in its current form. The council had wording in their resolution to not only defund but have no requirement for a police department in the city (Sepic, 2021). The council then proceeded to funnel money away from the police department, ultimately at a much smaller amount than desired. Ultimately, eight million was cut from the budget and after a threat of veto from Mayor Frey, the level of officers remained unchanged (Schneider, 2020). Despite this change of plan from the city council, the city experienced unprecedented violence more than doubling the number of homicides in the first six months of 2021 compared to 2020 (Sepic, 2021). According to Mayor Frey, this is directly tied to the city council's move to defund and dismantle the police department.

In an email exchange between Minneapolis councilmember Phillipe Cunningham and Mayor Jacob Frey; the lack of coordination, a plan, or understanding amongst those who called to defund the police can be seen. Cunningham wrote to Frey concerned about the rise in gun violence in his ward and cited the 200 police officers who left the Minneapolis Police stating his ward cannot wait for new officers to stop the gun violence. Mayor Frey responded in part with, "Your public commitment to defunding and abolishing the police department, your absolute lack of support for adequate police staffing levels...have detracted from the essential work at great cost to the city of Minneapolis" (Flood, 2021). This demonstrates the danger of a lack of leadership and planning when it comes to ultimately investing police funds into other services.

The lack of understanding when it comes to law enforcement can also be seen in a statement from Minnesota ACLU member Munira Mohamed's statements on reforms to the

Minneapolis Police. She stated, "When you don't have police stopping people for such minor traffic enforcement violations such as tinted windows or registration, what you do is you save them time and you have them actually focus on violent crime, and you actually have them solve murders" (Sepic, 2021). The issue arises in part that Minnesota State Statue 169.98 POLICE, PATROL, OR SECURITY GUARD VEHICLE. Subdivision 1b reads:

"Only a person who is licensed as a peace officer or part-time peace officer under sections 626.84 to 626.863 may use a motor vehicle governed by subdivision 1 to stop a vehicle as defined in section 169.011, subdivision 92. In addition, a hazardous materials specialist employed by the Department of Transportation may, in the course of responding to an emergency, use a motor vehicle governed by subdivision 1 to stop a vehicle as defined in section 169.011, subdivision 92."

This is a statutory restriction preventing non-law enforcement officers from conducting traffic stops. This would require more than a city council resolution but would require state legislation to be altered to make this a plausible idea.

Conclusion

Policing has a long history in the United States, it has become a symbol of a stable society. Law enforcement has a history of adapting to society, albeit at times slower than should be. Studies have shown that investing in the criminal justice system is economically sound. Increasing police enforcement and sentencing has been shown to reduce crime in the targeted categories (Donohue and Ludwig, 2007). The reduction in victimization not only saves more victims being harmed but saves on the financial cost to society (Shepherd, 2002).

As we know, enforcing laws and incarcerating offenders does not come without a societal cost (Shepherd, 2002). There is more to law enforcement than simply arresting offenders and providing more services by state and local government than police officers. As society has evolved, so must policing. President Obama commissioned a study guiding law enforcement into the 21st century. Some of these guiding principles include changing the mentality of law enforcement, investing in technology, improving transparency, building legitimacy, and using COP (Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, 2015).

These reforms can come in the way of BWC programs, committing officers to COP events, and upgrading systems to track data. It is estimated that these costs alone would be hundreds of millions of dollars (Smith, 2021). These investments are just some of the recommendations voiced in the Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing. In a time when defunding police has become a popular slogan, the needed reforms for law enforcement can be forgotten.

Officers and activists agree that too much responsibility is placed on law enforcement that is far outside the scope of the criminal justice system. Officers and reformists both cite mental health, substance abuse, and a host of other non-crime functions tasked to law enforcement as a waste of resources (Ray, 2020). As the debate continues with defunding the police and reallocating resources to other social services, the funds needed for reforms cannot be forgotten. Very few are calling for the actual abolishment of the police, despite rhetoric from places such as the Minneapolis City Council (Ray, 2020). Most agree the police need to exist and most agree law enforcement needs reimagining. This is a very complicated issue with much at stake for the community. A plan and leadership are needed. When those do not exist, the present-day challenges we experience in Minneapolis arise.

In the first six months of 2021, the murders in Minneapolis more than doubled compared to 2020. (Sepic, 2021) Further, Mayor Frey laid this directly at the feet of the City Council's calls to defund and abolish the police department. The apparent quarreling transpiring between the city council and the mayor gives at least the appearance of no plan being made to relieve the pressure from the police department while cutting funds (Flood, 2021). There is a need and a desire for reform from both the community and within law enforcement. Minneapolis has been an unfortunate example of how quick actions may not lead to the desired outcomes. However, this does not mean that investments in areas other than law enforcement will negatively affect crime. It is the opinion of law enforcement officers this will indeed lead to safer communities in the long run.

References

- Auxier, R. (June 9, 2020). What Police Spending Data Can (and Cannot) Explain amid Calls to Defund the Police. *Urban Institute*. https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/what-policespending-data-can-and-cannot-explain-amid-calls-defund-police
- Bennett, T., Gill, C., Telep, C., Weisburd, D., Vitter, Z. (2014) Community-oriented policing to reduce crime, disorder and fear and increase satisfaction and legitimacy among citizens: a systematic review. *J Exp Criminal*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11292-014-9210-y

City of Saint Paul. (December 15, 2020). https://www.stpaul.gov/departments/police

- Criminal Justice Expenditures: Police, Corrections, and Courts. (2021). Urban Institute. https://www.urban.org/policy-centers/cross-center-initiatives/state-and-local-financeinitiative/state-and-local-backgrounders/criminal-justice-police-corrections-courtsexpenditures
- Donohue, John, and Jens Ludwig. 2007. More COPS. Policy Brief 158. Washington, DC: *The Brookings Institution*.
- Flood, H. (May 9, 2021) Minneapolis leaders air frustrations over recent crime, residents just want action. KMSP Fox 9. Minneapolis leaders air frustrations over recent crime, residents just want action (fox9.com)
- Hahn, H., & Jeffries, J. L. (2003). Urban America and Its Police: From the Postcolonial Era Through the Turbulent 1960s. *University Press of Colorado*
- Jackson, B, Vermeer, M., and Wood, D. (2020) Would Law Enforcement Leaders Support Defunding the Police? Probably — If Communities Ask Police to Solve Fewer Problems. RAND Corporation. https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PEA108-1.html
- Norwood, C. (September 18, 2020). Calls for reform bring renewed focus to community policing, but does it work? *PBS*. Calls for reform bring renewed focus to community policing, but does it work? | PBS NewsHour
- Peyton, K., Rand, D., Sierra-Arévalo, M. (September 16, 2019). A field experiment on community policing and police legitimacy. *PNAS*. A field experiment on community policing and police legitimacy | PNAS
 - POLICE, PATROL, OR SECURITY GUARD VEHICLE. Minnesota State Statute 169.98 Subdivision 1b. (2015) https://www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/cite/169.98

- Potter, G. (June 25, 2013). *The History of Policing in the United States*. Eastern Kentucky University. The History of Policing In The United States, Part 1 | Police Studies Online | Eastern Kentucky University (eku.edu)
- President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing. (May 2015). *Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing*.

Report.https://digital.library.unt.edu/ark:/67531/metadc948674/

Ray, R. (June 19, 2020). What does 'defund the police' mean and does it have merit? *Fixgov*.https://www.brookings.edu/blog/fixgov/2020/06/19/what-does-defund-the-policemean-and-does-it-have-merit/

Schneider, A. (December, 10, 2020). Minneapolis Shifts \$8 Million In Police Funding, But Keeps Force at Current Level. *NPR*.

https://www.npr.org/2020/12/10/944938471/minneapolis-shifts-8-million-in-policefunding-but-keeps-force-at-current-level

- Sepic, M. (May 25, 2021). A Year After George Floyd's Death, Plans for Minneapolis Police Reform Have Softened. NPR. https://www.npr.org/2021/05/25/1000298293/a-year-aftergeorge-floyds-death-plans-for-minneapolis-police-reform-have-soften
- Shepherd, J. (2002). Police, Prosecutors, Criminals, and Determinate Sentencing: The Truth about Truth-in-Sentencing Laws. The Journal of Law & Economics. doi:10.1086/340644
- Smith, J. (March 9, 2021). H.R. 1280, the George Floyd Justice in Policing Act of 2021. CBO. https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-03/Hon_Jason_Smith_Response_Letter_0.pdf
- Vezner, T. (November 5, 2014). Police Warn of High Costs for Body Cameras. St Paul Pioneer Press. https://www.twincities.com/2016/06/23/st-paul-police-warn-of-high-costs-forbody-cameras/

The Implications of Good versus Bad Forecasting and the Potential Impact on

Housing and Urban Development

by Crystal Von Ende

Introduction

Forecasting is defined as a way "to calculate or predict (some future event or condition) usually as a result of study and analysis of available pertinent data" (2021). Forecasting was created out of necessity during a time of great instability within the nation where there was, "severe economic, social, and scientific turbulence churning at the dawn of the twentieth century" (Silverthorne, 2014). Collectively, "people were eager for any semblance of stability and predictability. From this need for certainty emerged a group of entrepreneurs who promised to apply scientific methods to predict the economic future, and in essence moderate the risk of investing in capitalistic ventures" (Silverthorne, 2014). The idea of forecasting is to help businesses plan better for the future. Forecasting is something that can be tailored to whatever industry it is needed for. A common forecast that individuals may utilize daily and be familiar with is the daily or weekly weather forecast. This information was created for people to be prepared for mother nature. By being prepared this can help you understand how to dress for the day or can help you decide what to pack on a trip. The weather also impacts other industries, such as farming or entertainment for outdoor events. While weather forecasts rarely are 100% accuracy.

While this idea may make some perfectionists cringe, it should be known that typically you should be aiming to find a confidence interval or level for your data that you are comfortable with presenting. A confidence interval indicates, "how sure you can be. It is expressed as a percentage and represents how often the true percentage of the population would pick an answer that lies within the confidence interval. The 95% confidence level means you can be 95% certain; the 99% confidence level means you can be 99% certain. Most researchers work for a 95% confidence level" (Siegle, 2015).

When analyzing the idea of forecasting, one must look at the importance of forecasting itself. The housing market is a relevant and hot topic right now, and within this market forecasting is specifically important. The paper will focus on the role forecasting plays in planning for the future regarding affordable housing. Affordable housing is a public policy issue that is important to address, and forecasting can help plan for these future needs. The paper will also touch on tips for better forecasting methods and highlight how to recognize if your efforts have been effective.
Good vs Bad Forecasting

When thinking about forecasting, understanding that you will never be able to predict the future with 100% accuracy is good to keep in mind. Sometimes in larger organizations or companies, "forecasting can become a trap rooted in bad assumptions that sit on top of years and years of decisions and results that are now clearly outdated and no longer the market standard. Do not fall into this trap; do not tolerate lazy forecasting" (Carroll, 2019).

In my own line of work, I utilize forecasting daily. I am another set of eyes on the data before finalization where we consistently, "adjust forecasts based on refining the process of how raw data is collected" (Cosper, 2017). My organization's process is very manual. A forecast is determined by project managers and there are a variety of factors that go into the creation of a forecast. Some items my technology company analyzes to determine forecasts are previous data, current resources, and the needed budget. While I shared how my company operates, generally a forecast that is deemed as good, is one that is going to help an organization be prepared for the future. If the forecasting was poorly done, then it will amount to a waste of time and resources for the forecaster and parties involved.

Why is Forecasting Needed?

Previously, we had mentioned different scenarios where an individual may have interacted with forecasting in their day-to-day life. Different industries were mentioned that utilize forecasting since it is something that is a versatile idea that helps organizations to be successful for a variety of reasons. In my current position, one of my main jobs is to be a final check for multiple projects and their forecasts. These forecasts help my business plan in a variety of ways. When thinking about the future of housing across the US, forecasting can be useful and help the country stay organized and be prepared. Forecasting assists the US Government in organization and preparedness which helps in budgeting and tracking of progress overall. The paper highlights why forecasting is needed specifically when it comes to affordable housing, and how the government can utilize forecasting in planning for the future.

Organization/Preparedness

The affordable housing need is on the rise and will not go away. The need for affordable housing and housing that overcomes the reputation of affordable housing of the past is more necessary than ever, "although the demand for rental housing is stronger than ever, regulatory barriers, a lack of government subsidies, and local anti-development sentiment have limited developers' ability to meet this demand. Developers and policymakers will need innovative strategies to reduce these constraints" (2017).

Overall, the government can utilize forecasting to see the future trends and needs of units for families and individuals where in 2030, "4.6 million new multifamily units will be needed. More than 1 million of these units will be needed in the top five housing markets of New York, Dallas-Fort Worth, Houston, Miami-Fort Lauderdale, and Atlanta. This demand can be attributed partly to trends in population growth" (2017).

With this expected surge in the need for affordable housing, especially propelled by COVID-19, it was forecasted that there would be,"demand from buyers who delayed purchasing homes because of the pandemic; from existing homeowners who need larger spaces to accommodate parents working from home and children attending school virtually; and from condo owners who are seeking to escape multifamily buildings for single-family houses to mitigate exposure to the virus" (Orton, 2021).

It is important for the US Government to act immediately to prepare for these needs of the country as the population continues to grow and recover from the pandemic as well.

Budgeting

Each year the current administration releases the proposed budgets for the upcoming fiscal year, "On May 28, 2021, the Biden-Harris Administration submitted to Congress the President's Budget for fiscal year 2022. The 2022 President's Budget requests \$68.7 billion for the Department of Housing and Urban Development. This is approximately \$9 billion more than the enacted level for 2021, to meet urgent housing challenges and build 21st century housing infrastructure by strengthening the federal housing safety net, tackling homelessness, increasing

access to affordable housing, advancing equity in our housing policies, and addressing the climate crisis" (HUD, 2021).

Forecasting allows the Government to study and look at past budgets to determine future ones. Budgeting is important because there must be money to cover the needs of the future for housing specifically. By figuring out this part now, the government can avoid spending money elsewhere to make up for any housing needs that are not met. In the budget there is specifically money allocated to help find affordable housing for those in need, "The Budget requests \$15.3 billion for rental assistance programs managed by the Office of Housing, including Project-Based Rental Assistance, Housing for the Elderly (Section 202), and Housing for Persons with Disabilities (Section 811). This funding level provides over 1.3 million low-income households and vulnerable populations with rental assistance, as well as funding the construction of 2,000 additional Section 202 and Section 811 units, giving the Nation's most vulnerable populations access to safe and affordable rental homes" (HUD, 2021).



https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/CFO/documents/2022_Budget_in_Brief_FINAL.pdf.

Note. This graph was created to show the proposed budget for the year 2022 for the Department of Housing and Urban Development in the US. *Budget In Brief*. US Department of Housing and Urban Development. (2021, May 28).

Overall, it is the government's responsibility to plan for these needs as it is getting harder to become a homeowner at an affordable price. A safe space or place to call home should not be unattainable for anyone. For 2022, the President has asked for an increase in funding, which would align with the trends we are seeing as affordable housing will become even more prevalent in the future.

Tracking

Besides monitoring a budget, forecasting can be used by the government to track the overall progress on projects, initiatives, or goals when it comes to housing and the demand that is needed to be met. If your actuals are way off from what was forecast, this is an indicator that there might be a need for re planning or organizing. In my own organization, we typically have an initial forecast that gets updated regularly due to influences that impact the data. Sometimes with the unknown and outside influences, these are variables that can impact your forecasting greatly, but there is no way to really prepare for this. All in all, the tracking of data leads to good organization and allows for an organization to see where they need to focus and where they need to apply appropriate effort. As time passes, the data that is gathered can be used to discover any trends that are forming. Regarding the Department of Housing and Urban Development, forecasting was used to compare data from past years including 2021 against what would be needed in 2022.

By tracking data through forecasting the government can know what is ahead and can try their best to prepare for the increased needs of affordable housing. In this case, "the market is unable to meet housing demand for all income levels, subsidies, a scarce resource, are needed. Panelist Priya Jayachandran, senior vice president for affordable housing development at Volunteers of America, discussed the continued loss of affordable housing despite increasing need. The federal government no longer funds any new rental assistance subsidies, and although the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) program is by far the largest source of new affordable housing, it has not kept pace with population growth and demand" (2017).

From the previous graph, we know that the Biden Administration has requested more funding to keep pace with the growing demand for housing. Only time will tell if the government was prepared enough from the use of forecasting. If it is found that the government was ill prepared it will be necessary to readjust and to fix what is not working.

Housing: How Forecasting Helps Predict the Demand for New Housing Over Time

With COVID-19 many people were seemingly stuck at home during the pandemic. After adapting many organizations have designed work from home models pushing forward, adding to the demand of housing. Currently the supply of housing is not meeting the demand of buying, "The problem is new home construction isn't keeping up with demand. So now you have investors and buyers fighting for fewer homes, which is pushing prices up. Despite the ongoing economic impact of the pandemic, households seeking more space, assisted by low mortgage rates, drove the demand for new homes higher" (Campsi, 2021). Tax incentives were created to encourage homeownership but in the current state of the economy and the housing market it does not allow for individuals to take advantage of it, making it difficult to become a first-time homeowner. Again, this aligns with the idea that affordable housing is needed more than ever, and this is evident from the requested budget that is created from data taken from forecasting.

Where to Improve Methods?

For my own organization, our manual process has worked over the years but now that we are continuing to grow, we have had to re-evaluate our needs especially when it comes to forecasting, "An honest review of forecasting within your organization will help root out the bloat and inefficiencies and create a more nimble, cost-effective organization" (Carroll, 2019). Processes should be continually evaluated to measure the effectiveness and efficiency, and if it is found that some part is not working, this is an indication that change is needed. It is important to readjust when necessary to improve methods across the organization, but especially when using forecasting techniques.

Recommendations/Helpful Tips for Improvement

In my own time forecasting and researching general ways to improve methods, I have learned techniques and practices that would benefit any business or organization that desires to utilize forecasting. Beyond evaluating your processes continually, another general tip is to utilize some sort of checklist to keep one organized as they forecast. In a study focusing on forecasting methods and principles the authors provide a checklist that shows, "accuracy can be improved by using one of 15 relatively simple evidence-based forecasting methods. One of those methods, knowledge models, provides substantial improvements in accuracy when causal knowledge is good" (Armstrong & Green, 2017). The study also provided the checklist that the authors created:

Forecaster:	Date:				
Method	Knowledge needed		Usable method	Variations within components	
	Forecaster*	Respondents/Experts [†]	(🗵)	(Number)	
Judgmental methods					
1. Prediction markets	Survey/market design	Domain; Problem			
2. Multiplicative decomposition	Domain; Structural relationships	Domain			
3. Intentions surveys	Survey design	Own plans/behavior		[]	
Expectations surveys	Survey design	Others' behavior		[]	
5. Expert surveys (Delphi, etc.)	Survey design	Domain		[]	
6. Simulated interaction	Survey/experimental design	Normal human responses		[]]	
7. Structured analogies	Survey design	Analogous events		[]	
8. Experimentation	Experimental design	Normal human responses		[]	
9. Expert systems	Survey design	Domain		[]	
Quantitative methods (Judgmente	al inputs sometimes required)				
10. Extrapolation	Time-series methods; Data	n/a		[]]	
11. Rule-based forecasting	Causality; Time-series methods	Domain		[]	
12. Judgmental bootstrapping	Survey/Experimental design	Domain		[]	
13. Segmentation	Causality; Data	Domain		[]	
14. Simple regression	Causality; Data	Domain		[]	
15. Knowledge models	Cumulative causal knowledge	Domain		[]	

Exhibit 1: For	recasting Methods	Application	Checklist
----------------	-------------------	-------------	-----------

https://faculty.wharton.upenn.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/ForecastingMethods-225-Last-Wk-Paper-1312018.pdf

Note. This checklist was created by J Scott Armstrong and Kesten C Green. Armstrong, J. S., & amp; Green, K. C. (2017, August 1). Forecasting Methods and Principles: Evidence-Based Checklists. The Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia.

It was suggested to analyze the list where, "Exhibit 1 lists 15 individual evidence-based forecasting methods. They are consistent with forecasting principles and have been shown to provide out-of-sample forecasts with superior accuracy. The Exhibit also identifies the knowledge needed to use each method. Combining within and across methods is recommended" (Armstrong & Green, 2017).

This checklist enables businesses to make the forecast entirely their own. In the end there is not a singular correct or wrong way to forecast, as forecasting is something that is created to fit

with an organization's specific needs. Remember as an organization the aim is not for perfection but progress. Forecasting is a tool that can help businesses succeed if taken advantage of to track and stay organized day to day.

It is important to ensure an organization reviews collected data and only utilizes relevant and credible data. A final thought to keep in mind when forecasting, is understanding that personal biases can impact an organization's forecasting methods negatively. It is best to separate ideologies and subjectivity from fact-based forecasting, "Use accuracy percentages to analyze factors that could have contributed to bias, especially where inaccuracy is extreme. Bias can be eliminated only through trial and error. Believing in a foolproof forecasting system is dangerous" (Cosper, 2017).

Conclusion

Overall, when forecasting, data needs to be continuously collected and recorded so a trend can be identified in the gathered data, "Comparing your data against target goals is one of the fundamental tactics of data analysis" (Li, 2017). With this analysis of data, organizations can understand their operations better and are able to note what is ultimately the best move for themselves as they work to be successful. In the end forecasting is technically inaccurate, but the goal is to be able to come up with a margin that is attainable and can be hit.

In the beginning it was emphasized that the methods of forecasting can be tailored to specifically meet the needs of any organization. The paper focused on the importance of forecasting while providing real life examples of everyday use and specifically touched on the idea of its usefulness when it comes to understanding the future needs of affordable housing, specifically in the United States.

To conclude the research, there were recommendations given that organizations can utilize to master the art of forecasting. Without the creation of the method of forecasting it would be difficult to be organized and prepared for the future. Forecasting is a process that can be completed manually, but in today's world it would not be difficult to find technology companies that will try to convince organizations to go to an automated system. The success of an organization depends on careful planning and the ability to utilize forecasting will help these organizations reach their goals while tracking how it was accomplished.

Bibliography

- Apartment Demand for the Next 15 Years: Can We Meet the Need?: HUD USER. Apartment Demand for the Next 15 Years: Can We Meet the Need? | HUD USER. (2017). https://www.huduser.gov/portal/pdredge/pdr-edge-featd-article-092517.html.
- Armstrong, J. S., & Green, K. C. (2017, August 1). Forecasting Methods and Principles: Evidence-Based Checklists. The Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia. https://faculty.wharton.upenn.edu/wpcontent/uploads/2017/11/ForecastingMethods-225-Last-Wk-Paper-1312018.pdf.
- Armstrong, J. S., & Green, K. C. (2017, May 30). Demand Forecasting II: Evidence-Based Methods and Checklists. The Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia. https://faculty.wharton.upenn.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/JSA-Demand-Forecasting-92-KCG-clean.pdf.
- Belsky, E. S., Frew, R. B., & McCue, D. (2007, November). Projecting the Underlying Demand for New Housing Units Inferences from the Past, Assumptions about the Future. Joint Center for Housing Studies Harvard Education. https://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/w07-7.pdf.
- Budget In Brief. US Department of Housing and Urban Development. (2021, May 28). https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/CFO/documents/2022_Budget_in_Brief_FINAL.pdf.
- Campsi, N. (2021, June 7). *3 Tactics for First-Time Homebuyers In An Outrageous Market*. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/advisor/mortgages/tactics-for-first-time-homebuyers/.
- Carroll, R. (2019, August 27). *Council Post: Proper Forecasting: Question Everything*. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesfinancecouncil/2019/08/27/proper-forecastingquestion-everything/?sh=4f0bb2185503.
- Cosper, A. (2017, November 21). *Methods and Techniques of Sales Forecasting*. Small Business
 Chron.com. https://smallbusiness.chron.com/methods-techniques-sales-forecasting-4693.html.
- Miranda Li Design & Visualization Lead. (2017, January 19). *Actual Vs. Budget: Which visualization is most effective?* Microsoft Power BI Blog | Microsoft Power BI. https://powerbi.microsoft.com/en-us/blog/actual-vs-budget-which-chart-is-effective/.

- Merriam-Webster. (2021). *Forecast*. Merriam-Webster. https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/forecast.
- Orton, K. (2021, January 14). *Experts predict what the 2021 housing market will bring*. The Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2021/01/11/2021-housing-market-predictions/.
- Saffo, P. (2014, August 1). *Six Rules for Effective Forecasting*. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2007/07/six-rules-for-effective-forecasting.
- Siegle, D. (2015, May 22). *Confidence Intervals and Levels*. Educational Research Basics by Del Siegle. https://researchbasics.education.uconn.edu/confidence-intervals-and-levels/#.
- Silverthorne, S. (2014, January 9). The Entrepreneurs Who Invented Economic Forecasting. HBS Working Knowledge. https://hbswk.hbs.edu/item/the-entrepreneurs-who-inventedeconomic-forecasting.

The Impact of COVID-19 on International Trade

by Harman Mundian

Introduction

In 2020, the entire world was plagued with a virus known as the coronavirus disease 2019, also commonly known as COVID-19 (World Health Organization, 2020). As a response to help contain the coronavirus disease, and save many lives, many countries and local governments engaged in shelter in place orders (Lempinen, 2020). In addition, borders were closed between countries in order to prevent the spread of coronavirus internationally (Department of Homeland Security, 2020). Due to the closing of borders, the need for workers to shelter at home, and the temporary closing of factories and other workspaces, international trade and finance were impacted. It can be argued that the world depends on international trade now more than it ever has in history. In order to understand how the coronavirus impacted international trade, it is important to ask the questions:

- Were there any changes in trade patterns due to COVID-19?
- Were there any changes in trade volume due to COVID-19?
- What are the implications of changes in trade patterns and trade volume?
- What can be predicted for international trade after the end of the pandemic?

Background on COVID-19 and its Impact

In 2020, the entire world was afflicted with an airborne virus whose origins were unknown (World Health Organization, 2020). This virus was called coronavirus disease 2019, also known across the world as COVID-19. Many can argue that countries were not prepared for worldwide pandemic. In fact, previous pandemics in recent history, such as the 2009 H1N1 virus pandemic were much smaller and contained with very little involvement of the general public (Centers of Disease Control and Prevention, 2021). By March 2020, multiple countries in the world were exposed to the virus (World Health Organization, 2020). It was later discovered that the coronavirus was spread from human-to-human transmission.

In order to combat this virus, governments around the world ordered their citizens to shelter in place (World Health Organization, 2020). By enacting shelter in place orders, the

government hoped to stop person to person transmission. Saving human lives became the first priority, cconomics and other factors came second. As a natural reaction to shelter in place orders, non-essential businesses had to be shuttered and closed down (McPhillips, 2020). By shuttering non-essential businesses, the economy saw less of an input of money and less of an output of goods and services (McPhillips, 2020). For many states and countries, the local shutdowns amounted to a large number of temporary and permanent job losses and businesses permanently closed down.

In addition to shelter-in-place orders and the shutdown of non-essential businesses, international borders were closed down (Mallapaty, 2020). Closing international borders due to COVID-19 was unlike previous pandemics. In the past, only countries with concentrated outbreaks were subject to border closure (Mallapaty, 2020). By closing international borders, international trade between countries was impacted. In order to understand how much a worldwide pandemic can affect the economy, it is important to analyze how international trade was affected during a pandemic.

Impact of COVID-19 on International Trade Changes in Trade Volume

Generally, with the closure of international borders, changes in trade patterns and changes in trade columns can be expected. The COVID-19 virus expectedly brought dramatic changes to trade patterns and trade volume. It should be noted that world trade was already showing signs of contraction prior to the COVID-19 pandemic (International Finance Corporation, 2020). However, during the beginning of the pandemic, China, the world's largest exporter, saw a swift decline in exports (Hildago, 2020). China saw a dramatic decline of approximately \$100 billion in exports in February 2020. The United States and Germany saw declines in April, May and June of 2020. These declines in exports are consistent with the origins of the COVID-19 virus and the subsequent spread into other international countries (Hildago, 2020). Countries such as Australia and Malaysia also saw steep declines in their trading volumes (Verschurr et al., 2021).

The value of global merchandise saw a decrease of approximately 6% (United Nations Conference of Trade and Development, 2020). The decrease in the value of global merchandise was the biggest decrease in the trade of merchandise since the 2009 recession, also known as The Great Recession. Although the decrease of the value of global merchandise was drastic in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, it was still less than the 9% decrease in value predicted by economists (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020).

Although many countries saw a decrease in exports and the overall value of global merchandise declined, some countries were able to see an increase in exports (Hildago, 2020). Brazil, a major exporter of soybeans and beef, saw an increase in their exports. In fact, Brazil saw an increase of approximately \$200 million in beef exports (Hildago, 2020). Vietnam was also successfully able to increase their trade volumes (Verschuur et al., 2021). It is worth noting that these exports can be considered essential.

Non-essential markets, or markets that did not have a large demand due to shelter-inplace orders, such as the delivery market, the transportation market, and the garment market all saw steep declines in exports (Hildago, 2020). In fact, the Chinese garment market saw a massive \$1 billion decline compared to its 2019 levels. China is an exporter of many goods, thus, theoretically, would be able to balance losses in one market with gains in another. However, a decline in non-essential goods would be detrimental to countries that had a comparative advantage, or vastly depended on exporting goods that were considered to be in non-essential markets (Eiteman et al., 2018). This was apparent when the country of Kenya saw a 50% decline in one of their major non-essential exports, flowers (International Finance Corporation, 2020).

Implications of a Decrease in Trade Volumes

In general, the decrease in trade volume is not ideal for countries and their economies. In fact, decrease in trade can lead to an elimination of jobs and lower wages (Scott, 1998). In most cases, a country would like to avoid a decrease in trade at all costs. A decrease in trade volume can also damage trade competition. A decrease in trade can be observed on the balance of payments statement, also known as the BOP, of a country (Kandil, 2009).

A decrease in trade volume can also impede the economic growth of a nation (Blavasciunaite et al., 2020). In addition, a decrease in trade, especially when caused by a pandemic, can also lead to supply and demand shocks in the economy (International Finance Corporation, 2020). Many countries that have the ability to dictate monetary policy, have to engage in monetary policy efforts in order to reverse the effects of a decrease in economic growth (Eiteman et al., 2018). One can hope an increase in trade volume can bring international economies back to pre-pandemic levels.

Changes in Air Cargo Trade Patterns

As previously mentioned, the coronavirus pandemic has also brought changes in trade patterns. International goods have primarily been transported through airline cargo and through shipping cargo. It is worth noting that only an estimated 1% of global trade is transported through air travel (Willis Tower Watson, 2021). According to the International Air Transport Association, international cargo dropped approximately 8% in 2020 (Willis Tower Watson, 2021). However, different geographic regions saw varying levels of decline in air transport. In fact, some countries actually saw an increase in air transport. In November 2020, months after the beginning of the pandemic, Europe was still seeing an approximatel 14% decline in airline cargo demand. In the same time period, Asia saw a decline of approximately 11% and the Middle East saw a decline of 2% (Willis Tower Watson, 2021).

In contrast, North America saw a 5% increase in demand for air cargo. With the increase of e-commerce during the pandemic and the need to transport vaccines in climate-controlled containers, it is possible that airline shipping might increase and be favored as the main method of transporting goods as time goes on (Willis Tower Watson, 2021).

Changes in Shipping and Rail Trade Patterns

Maritime trade accounts for 80% of shipping exports and imports in regions such as the European Union (International Chamber of Shipping, 2020). In 2019, the value of world shipping was estimated around \$14 trillion. The shipping industry internationally ships products such as iron ore and grains, which cannot be shipped through air or road transport (International Chamber of Shipping, 2020). As previously mentioned, it is worth noting that world trade was already facing a slight decline in 2019 (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020).

It is estimated that shipping travel accounts for approximately 11 billion tons of goods per year (International Chamber of Shipping, 2020). However, maritime trade saw a dramatic drop in 2020. In fact, maritime trade dropped approximately 4% in 2020 (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020). This drop in maritime trade was the largest drop in recent history. Prior to this drop, the last time the maritime trade industry saw a drop was during the 2009 recession (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020). The causes for the drop in maritime shipping can be attributed to port closures, a decrease in demand and smaller shipping companies filing for bankruptcy (Sta Law Firm, 2020). In order to combat the decrease in cargo volumes, the shipping industry focused on reducing costs and cutting capacity.

Many argue that the COVID-19 pandemic has illustrated the need of digitalization in the maritime trade industry (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020). Railroad shipping has also seen an approximately 20% drop in shipping (Bhattacharjee et al., 2020).

Predictions on International Trade after the End of the Pandemic

As vaccines are introduced around the world and as more and more countries and economies reopen, world merchandise is expected to increase by approximately 7% in 2021 (World Trade Organization, 2020). This number is still uncertain as of June 2021 because many economies have not fully reopened yet. Although the decline in trade is similar to that during the Great Recession, the increase in trade and GDP cannot easily be predicted due to uncertainties surrounding the virus (World Trade Organization, 2020). However, predictions show that North America can possibly expect an 11% gain in volume of world merchandise trade. In addition, Europe can possibly expect an 8% increase, and Asia can expect a 6% increase in the volume of world merchandise trade (World Trade Organization, 2020).

One can predict that supply of non-essential goods will increase around the world as compared to 2020, due to the reopening on non-essential factories and industries. The increase in e-commerce can also attribute to an increase of supply of non-essential goods. Hopefully, countries such as Kenya, who is a dominate player in exporting flowers to European countries, can see a dramatic increase in their exports (International Finance Corporation. 2020). As previously mentioned, it is unclear how long it will take countries to reach their pre-pandemic levels of trade.

As a direct response to the reopening of economies, it is expected that the value of global merchandise will increase (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020). Many countries can eventually begin to see an increase in economic growth and the reintroduction of certain jobs (Scott, 1998). In addition, many countries will see a growth in their GDP, for example, the United States expects a 4.9% growth in their GDP in 2021 (World Trade Organization, 2009). It is also predicted that Europe can expect a 5% increase and Asia can expect a 6% increase in real GDP at market exchange rates (World Trade Organization, 2020).

It will be interesting to see if there are any changes in trade patterns throughout 2021 and beyond. As previously mentioned, the airline transport of goods can be expected to increase as vaccines and other goods require climate-controlled containers (Willis Tower Watson, 2021). Also, as more and more transport companies have adapted to the pandemic by cutting costs and adopting digitalization in their companies, it will be interesting to see how this impacts trade profitability and efficiency in the future (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020). In addition, as more e-commerce business are introduced, international shipping and trade can see potentially see an increase in the near future.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic caused many countries around the world to engage in shelter-in-place orders in order to preserve human life (World Health Organization, 2020). Many countries did not, and still have not fully reopened their economies. Although shutting down was beneficial to preserving human life, by doing so, international world trade was affected in multiple ways. Due to the closing of borders and other social distancing measures, the normal processes of creating and transporting goods was expectedly disrupted.

In order to understand the impact of COVID-19 on international trade, it was important to research any changes of trade patterns, changes of trade volume, and the implications of these changes. In addition, it was important to make predictions on the changes of international trade after the end of the pandemic. The majority of countries around the world saw a decrease in in

trade and global merchandise (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2020). In addition, there was also a decrease in airline cargo shipping, maritime cargo shipping and rail cargo shipping. One can make a hopeful prediction and hope that trade volumes and GDP increase for countries as more vaccines are introduced and as economies open, preferably sooner rather than later. Although these predictions are still unclear as of June 2021, world economies seem to be heading in the direction of success.

References

- Bhattacharjee, D., Gould, R., Greenberg, E., & Kandel, M. (2020, November 5). US freight after COVID-19: What's next? McKinsey & Company. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/travel-logistics-and-infrastructure/our-insights/usfreight-after-covid-19-whats-next#.
- Blavasciunaite, D., Garsviene, L., & Matuzeviciute, K. (2020). Trade Balance Effects on Economic Growth: Evidence from European Union Countries. *Economies*, 8(3), 54. https://doi.org/10.3390/economies8030054
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2018, August 10). *Past Pandemics*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/basics/past-pandemics.html.
- *COVID-19 cuts global maritime trade, transforms industry.* United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. (2020, November 12). https://unctad.org/news/covid-19-cuts-global-maritime-trade-transforms-industry.
- COVID-19 impact on the air cargo industry. Willis Towers Watson. (2021, January 29). https://www.willistowerswatson.com/en-US/Insights/2021/01/covid-19-impact-on-theair-cargo-industry.
- Eiteman, D. K., Stonehill, A. I., & Moffett, M. H. (2018). *Multinational business finance* (15th ed.). New York, NY: Pearson.
- Fact Sheet: DHS Measures on the Border to Limit the Further Spread of Coronavirus. Department of Homeland Security. (2021, March 8). https://www.dhs.gov/news/2020/10/19/fact-sheet-dhs-measures-border-limit-further-spread-coronavirus.
- Hildago, C. (2020, November 6). How COVID-19 has affected trade, in 8 charts. World Economic Forum. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/11/how-covid-19-hasreshuffled-international-trade/.

- Kandil, M. (2009). Exchange Rate Fluctuations and the Balance of Payments: Channels of Interaction in Developing and Developed Countries. *Journal of Economic Integration*, 24(1), 151–174. https://doi.org/10.11130/jei.2009.24.1.151
- Lempinen, E. (2020, June 10). Shelter-in-place, other emergency COVID-19 measures prevented more than 500 million infections, study finds. University of California. https://www.universityofcalifornia.edu/news/shelter-place-other-emergency-covid-19measures-prevented-more-500-million-infections-study.
- Mallapaty, S. (2020, December 22). *What the data say about border closures and COVID spread*. Nature News. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-03605-6.
- McPhillips, D. (2020, May 18). The Statistical Support for Closing Non-Essential Businesses. U.S. News & World Report. https://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2020-05-18/thestatistical-support-for-closing-non-essential-businesses-during-the-coronaviruspandemic.
- Scott, R. E. (1998, September 29). U.S. Trade Deficits: Causes, Consequences, and Policy Implications. Economic Policy Institute. <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/trade-deficitsconsequences-policy-implications/</u>.
- Shipping and world trade: driving prosperity. International Chamber of Shipping. (2020). https://www.ics-shipping.org/shipping-fact/shipping-and-world-trade-driving-prosperity/.
- Sta Law Firm. (2020). Overview: Impact of COVID-19 on the Shipping and Maritime Industry. Overview: Impact of COVID-19 on the Shipping and Maritime Industry - STA Law Firm. https://www.stalawfirm.com/en/blogs/view/covid-19-on-shipping-and-maritimeindustry?utm_source=Mondaq&utm_medium=syndication&utm_campaign=LinkedInintegration.
- United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. (2020, December 9). *COVID-19 drives large international trade declines in 2020*. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. https://unctad.org/news/covid-19-drives-large-international-trade-declines-2020.
- Verschuur, J., Koks, E. E., & Hall, J. W. (2021, February 25). Observed impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on global trade. Nature News. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41562-021-01060-5.

- When Trade Falls— Effects of COVID-19 and Outlook. International Finance Coporation. (2020, October). https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/78f10cad-7e00-440d-b6fdda210e5a6d1e/20201023-Trade-and-COVID-19-Note-1.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=nllE81b.
- World Health Organization. (2020, April 27). Archived: WHO Timeline COVID-19. World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/news/item/27-04-2020-who-timeline---covid-19.
- World Health Organization. (2020). *Coronavirus*. World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/health-topics/coronavirus#tab=tab_1.
- World Trade Organization. (2020, October 6). Trade shows signs of rebound from COVID-19, recovery still uncertain. World Trade Organization. https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres20_e/pr862_e.htm.

Foreign Direct Investment and Political Risk in the Ukraine

by Kevin Coughlan

Abstract

Foreign direct investment is essential for a country's economic prosperity and an option for a firm to consider when seeking to increase revenue. Ukraine has struggled to attract foreign investment for nearly thirty years since its independence. Many political, economic, and security risks exist for multinational enterprises, and investors are still hesitant about committing to foreign direct investment. In recent years, Ukraine's government has made efforts to improve and enable the investment environment. This paper outlines some areas of consideration firms should address when considering foreign direct investment in Ukraine.

Foreign Direct Investment and Political Risk in Ukraine

Foreign direct investment is essential for a country's economic prosperity and a firm's growth. Foreign direct investment can be made by establishing at least a 10 percent voting power in a foreign firm or expanding a business into a foreign country (Corporate Finance Institute, n.d.). What differentiates direct foreign investment from other types of investment is the element of control, which "represents the intent to actively manage and influence a foreign firm's operations" (Corporate Finance Institute, n.d., para. 3). This paper examines aspects of foreign direct investment decision and political risks, focusing on the foreign direct investment decisions, market decision and entity structures, and political, economic, and security risks in the context of Ukraine.

Since its independence in 1991, Ukraine has struggled to attract foreign investment and has encountered significant economic, political, and security challenges, which have made for a risky investment environment. Despite these challenges, Ukraine is located on the EU's border, giving it favorable logistical access for trade. Ukraine's abundant natural resources include a highly educated and cost-competitive workforce (International Finance Corporation, 2021). In February 2021, the Law of Ukraine No. 1116-IX "On State Support for Investment Projects with Significant Investments in Ukraine", aiming to attract high-value foreign investment, went into force (Government of Ukraine, 2021). Passing this law shows and confirms the government's commitment to foreign investment. Ukraine's natural resources, coupled with the government's recent laws enabling foreign investment and understanding that privatization ability and revenue

are critical pillars for economic prosperity in initiatives to attract foreign investment, make the country an interesting consideration for firms looking to enter a new market (Prokhorov & Yablonovskyy, 2020).

Foreign Direct Investment Decision

Foreign direct investment-friendly policies attract investors but must be supported with consistency and sustainability for investors to have confidence they can execute their strategy and generate forecasted profiles before they commit to investing (Roberts, 2018).

Multinational corporations make foreign direct investments based on their global expansion strategy and from a financial perspective to increase revues and lower costs. OLI Paradigm theory framework of Ownership Advantage, Location Advantage, and Internationalization Advantage frames the factors for multinational corporations to evaluate when deciding on foreign direct investment (Eiteman et al., 2019). These three conditions are a sound foundation for examining Ukraine as a suitable country for foreign direct investment.

Ownership

A firm must exhibit sound and specific competitive advantage in its home market to stave off copies from occurring in foreign markets (Eiteman et al., 2019). Foreign direct investment also allows a multinational corporation to gain more control or operations and marketing strategy versus alternative means of licensing or exporting (Eiteman et al., 2019). The control over these facets of operations and strategy will combat or reduce the risk of competitors copying a firm's specific competitive advantage.

Location

Market imperfections or comparative advantages are typical factors in location advantage (Eiteman et al., 2019). Ukraine has a highly educated and cost-competitive workforce and ample natural resources (U.S. Department of State, 2020). This highly educated and cost-competitive workforce is considered a comparative advantage depending on the industry (International

Finance Corporation, 2021). Ukraine's Association Agreement with the EU also is a promising step to gaining access to the EU market with greater ease.

Internationalization

Internationalization advantage helps a firm maintain its competitive advantage by gaining control of its value chain (Eiteman et al., 2019). The OLI Paradigm states that the key for a multinational corporation to maintain competitive advantage is through control of proprietary information and human capital, especially when its research generates new information or products (Eiteman et al., 2019). From a financial management perspective, minimizing transaction costs is key to success for a firm's internationalization strategy, and owning a foreign direct investment reduces agency costs from asymmetric information and monitoring foreign partners and suppliers to ensure performance and security of the firm's intellectual property Eiteman et al., 2019). If the firm can self-finance using institutional capital, it will lower its global costs by eliminating the need for significant debt or local foreign debt to initiate foreign operations and the need for joint venture with partners (Eiteman et al., 2019).

Financial Strategy

Financial managers must weigh proactive and reactive factors for the above three advantage conditions. Ukraine's economic and financial markets can become segmented due to regulatory changes, lack of transparency, corruption, cronyism, perceived foreign exchange risk, and other market flaws (Eiteman et al., 2019). Foreign exchange exposure is a high risk to be considered, given Ukraine's economic, political, and security volatility. Volatility will affect transactional, translation, and operational exposures. Financial managers must monitor the local currency and economic, political, and security environments closely. If the currency depreciates, it will affect all outstanding and unpaid contracts from the local office with foreign entities and vice versa. Operationally, a short- or long-term currency depreciation will decrease cash flow on realized changes - future sales volume, prices, and costs (Eiteman et al. 2019). Finally, currency rate fluctuations will affect the translation exposure of the firm when consolidating financial performance for reporting purposes, the severity of which depends on the amount invested in the country compared to the firm's other global operations.

Market Decision and Entity Structure

Options

The choice of how to enter the Ukraine market will be firm and industry-specific. From a behavioral approach, including culture, legal and regulatory, and institutional environments, Ukraine shares closest similarities with Russia, Eastern, Baltic, and Southeastern European countries, and countries from the former Soviet Union, with the caveat that any countries included in that group which are European Union members will have significant legal and regulatory environmental differences. A network perspective to market entry will have different benefits and risks depending on the firm's risk appetite, corporate expansion strategy, and industry. Some industries could have minimal network opportunities, given the nature of the industry.

Entity Structure

Entity structure in Ukraine depends on if the owner is an individual or company, and the greater the foreign presence, the greater the investment, capital risk, and level of managerial effort (Eiteman et al., 2019). The most common structure for individuals in Ukraine is a Private Entrepreneur or a Limited Liability Company (Contact Ukraine, n.d.). The most common options for business incorporation are Limited Liability Companies (Subsidiary Company), Joint Stock Company (public or private), Joint Venture, or Representative Office (Contact Ukraine, n.d.). Examples of U.S. and foreign firms' registration in Ukraine are Citibank as a Joint Stock Company, Honeywell as a Foreign Company, Nestle as a Limited Liability Company, and Pepsi as a Limited Liability Company (Youcontrol, n.d.).

Financial impacts

Regardless of entity type, individual or corporate, Ukraine has a flat 18 percent corporate income tax based on their Ukrainian-sourced income (PricewaterhouseCoopers, 2021). Passive income is subject to a 15 percent withholding tax rate, but reduced treaty rates might lower that rate depending on the county (PricewaterhouseCoopers, 2021). For example, in 1994, the U.S. established an income tax treaty with Ukraine titled "Avoidance of Double Taxation and the Prevention of Fiscal Evasion with Respect to Taxes on Income and Capital, with Protocol" for American businesses in Ukraine (Internal Revenue Service, 1994). The treaty's purpose was to increase economic cooperation, facilitate trade and investment, and reduce tax avoidance by entities from both countries (U.S. Congress, 1995).

Ukraine does have a stock market, the PFTS Stock Exchange, where Join Stock Companies can publicly trade shares and raise capital; according to PFTS Stock Exchange's website, there are 114 legal entities (PFTS, n.d.).

Culturally, management for the company considering foreign direct investment must consider if the quality and level of work match what the cultural norms are in the country. Increasing employee pay could improve productivity, but it will not solve a significant cultural difference. Walmart's failure in Germany was partially due to them failing to understand the local culture and forcing employees to do things that were not in line with cultural norms or sensitivities. Failure to address the cultural aspect of foreign operations can lead to employees taking legal action against the firm, which would affect operating profitability and reputation and, if severe enough, cause high financial costs and losses for the firm (Eiteman et al., 2019).

Political, Economic, and Security Risk

Country-specific

"Ukraine is rated Caa1/B/B by Moody's/S&P/Fitch respectively, lower than some emerging markets in Latin America and above those in Africa." (International Trade Administration, 2020, para. 2). Political stability is a concern in Ukraine. Ukraine's efforts to combat and reduce corruption are often stymied by oligarch

Measure	Year	Index/Rank	Website Address
TI Corruption Perceptions Index	2019	126 of 180	<u>http://www.transparency.org/</u> research/cpi/overview
World Bank's Doing Business Report	2019	64 of 190	http://www.doingbusiness.org/ en/rankings
Global Innovation Index	2019	47 of 129	https://www.globalinnovationindex.org analysis-indicator
U.S. FDI in partner country (SM USD, historical stock positions)	2018	\$402	http://apps.bea.gov/international/ factsheet/
World Bank GNI per capita	2018	\$2,660	http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ NY.GNP.PCAP.CD

and the politicians they support (International Trade Administration, 2020.). Further, the country lacks transparency in its tax and customs institutions, including harassment from officials from both institutions. Following the election of a new Ukrainian president in 2019, the government and parliament promoted a reform-based agenda, including passing dozens of laws to improve the current business environment and attract new investment (U.S. Department of State, 2020). COVID-19 has decimated external demand for Ukrainian goods, and government actions to reduce the spread of the virus significantly disrupted domestic production and consumption, spurring the International Monetary Fund (IMF) to forecast the country's GDP to shrink by 7.7 percent in late 2020 (U.S. Department of State, 2020). The IMF released its World Economic Outlook Database in April 2021 and projects 4.04 percent GDP growth in 2021 and 3.4 percent GDP growth in 2022 (International Monetary Fund, 2021).

Department of State, 2020).

Civil unrest and the fighting in the easter part of the country presents significant instability risk, much of which is dictated externally by Russia. The lack of de-escalation and peace continues to deter investors.

Ukraine does have a highly educated and cost-competitive workforce and ample natural resources, giving it significant investment potential (U.S. Department of State, 2020). Geopolitical competition has also benefited Ukraine by securing an Association Agreement with the EU, giving Ukraine preferential market access, and furthering economic integration with the EU, which will improve the business environment if successful.

Firm-specific

Given the security instability due to the fighting in the east, charged national politics, and corruption instability risks are of concern for a foreign multinational looking to invest in Ukraine, especially in the eastern conflict regions if they are in mining.

Government risks are present as well. Corruption in the tax and customs institutions can stall or stop operation, decreasing revenue and strategy implementation. Licensing and registration are lengthy and costly for foreign investors (U.S. Department of State, 2020).

Despite these limitations, the Ukrainian government is making efforts to improve foreign investment. One such change is that the Ukrainian government will appoint a government manager to a foreign firm investing more than \$100 million to help navigate and resolve obstacles to conduct business (U.S. Department of State, 2020).

Financial impacts

A significant risk is that Ukraine has limited financing resources, so a firm must rely on institutional capital or external non-Ukrainian funding (International Trade Administration, 2020). Ukraine also has a costly regulatory environment that could affect tax implications and operations and production, compounding revenue loss (International Trade Administration, 2020).

Categorizing potential financial losses and political risk can be separated into three categories: First, losses in operating profitability; second, restricted transferability and convertibility; and third, financial asset losses from reputation and expropriation (Eiteman et al., 2019). Generally, financial losses grow as they progress from lower losses in the first category of losses in operating profitability – rate of return restrictions – to higher financial cost or losses

in the third category of actual asset loss (Eiteman et al., 2019). Cases may arise when certain category one losses, such as a major breach of contract or regulatory changes, cause higher financial costs or losses than a category three asset seizure (Eiteman et al., 2019).

Based on a one to ten ranking, one being the lowest risk, Ukraine is ranked at a six in the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development's Country Risk Classifications (Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2021). The Country Risk Classifications include transfer and convertibility risk and cases of force majeure, which include expropriation, and war, revolution, and civil disturbance, which are occurring or have occurred within the last five years (Organization for Economic Co-operation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2021).

Expropriation had been common until recently in Ukraine and still presents a risk, but as Ukraine has evolved politically and economically, its government understands privatization revenue is a key objective for a new market economy: private ownership is more efficient than public ownership; privatization of state-owned entities reduces anti-corruption activities within those enterprises; increase in competitiveness and reduces the incentive to grant preferences; and privatization can bring new direct investments (Prokhorov & Yablonovskyy, 2020).

Conclusion

Foreign direct investment gives firms more control of operations, marketing, strategy, and increased revenue opportunity and exposes firms who chose to invest greater risk exposure. Ultimately, it is a firm's strategy and risk appetite that will dictate whether foreign direct investment in Ukraine is an action that will assist in executing their global strategy and meet their financial goals.

Ukraine faces difficult economic, political, and security conditions, and the advent of COVID-19 compounded its challenges for the near future. The conflict in the eastern part of the country has been ongoing since 2014, and there is no clear peace resolution currently and seemingly for the near future. Given the political instability and geopolitical situation, expropriation could occur if political leadership changes, which would cause asset loss. Regulatory changes could occur, increasing costs for foreign firms and reducing or eliminating the financial incentive to operate in the country. Legal entities face limited in-country options to access finance to raise capital. Lack of legal enforcement, transparency, and corruption continue

to be powerful deterrents for foreign investment. Financial managers of any firm operating in or considering foreign direct investment in Ukraine must be attuned to all challenges and constantly monitoring the currency rate to gauge and guard against significant exchange rate risk. These challenges and events are red flags for any firm considering foreign domestic investments into the country.

Despite these challenges, Ukraine's current president, government, and parliament have made positive changes to create an enabling investment environment, including the passage of recent laws promoting investment and attract foreign investments. Ukraine can pose competitive advantages due to its educated and cost-competitive workforce and is making progress with its European integration, albeit slow and with significant challenges ahead. Ukraine offers a variety of entity types to suit the industry-specific needs and risk appetite of a firm. Ukraine is making historic headway with its strongest industry, Agriculture, by adopting land reform, which has not been done since its independence in 1991.

The law goes into effect on July 1, 2021, and the market will only be open to Ukrainian citizens and entities until the government holds a referendum for citizens to vote to allow foreign citizens to purchase agriculture. This law will not allow foreign entities to purchase land but might present foreign firms opportunities for joint ventures or licensing and is seen as a significant step toward economic prosperity. Though the safety in numbers approach can be sometimes misleading, major U.S. and foreign firms are operating in Ukraine, which is an encouraging sign. The U.S. Government also has an established tax treater to eliminate double taxation, which promotes trade with the U.S. While significant foreign direct investment risks remain, Ukraine presents a potential market opportunity for foreign direct investment in the future as the government enacts additional investment-friendly legal improvements and if the conflict is resolved.

References

- Contact Ukraine. (n.d.). Business structures in Ukraine. Retrieved on June 15, 2021, from <u>https://www.contactukraine.com/company-law/business-structures-in-ukraine</u>
- Corporate Finance Institute. (n.d.). Foreign direct investment (FDI). Retrieved on June 23, 2021, from <u>https://corporatefinanceinstitute.com/resources/knowledge/economics/foreign-</u><u>direct-investment-fdi/</u>
- Dentons. (2021, March 2). Ukraine introduces new law to attract significant foreign investment [blog]. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2021/march/2/ukraine-introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons.com/en/introduces-new-law-https://www.dentons-new-law-https://www.dentons-new-law-https://www.dentons

to-attract-significant-foreign-investment

- Eiteman, D., Stonehill, A., & Moffett, M. (2019). Multinational business finance (15th ed.). New York, NY. Pearson Education.
- International Finance Corporation. (2021, January). Creating markets in Ukraine [Report]. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/fbb356dd-8363-42c6-9d72-f609c4f9b9c0/CPSD-Ukraine.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=ns.UNH8</u>
- International Monetary Fund. (2021, April 04). World economic outlook, April 2021 [Database]. Retrieved from <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weo-database/2021/April</u>
- Internal Revenue Service. (1994, March 4). The convention between the government of the United States of America and the government of Ukraine for the avoidance of double taxation and the prevention of fiscal evasion with respect to taxes on income and capital, with protocol. Retrieved from https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-trty/ukrain.pdf
- International Trade Administration. (2020). Ukraine A country commercial guide, market challenges. <u>https://www.trade.gov/knowledge-product/ukraine-market-challenges</u>
- International Trade Administration. (2021). Research by country Ukraine (data). Retrieved from https://www.trade.gov/research-country
- Law №1116-IX "On State Support for Investment Projects with Significant Investments in Ukraine". Government of Ukraine. (2021).

- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2021). Country risk classifications (Data). Retrieved from https://www.oecd.org/trade/topics/export-credits/documents/cre-crc-current-english.pdf
- PFTS Stock Exchange. (n.d.). About PFTS SE. Retrieved on June 21, 2021, from https://pfts.ua/en/1-about-pfts-se
- PricewaterhouseCoopers. (2021, March 31). Ukraine, corporate taxes on corporate income. Retrieved from <u>https://taxsummaries.pwc.com/ukraine/corporate/taxes-on-corporate-income</u>.
- PricewaterhouseCoopers. (2021, March 31). Ukraine, corporate withholding taxes. Retrieved from https://taxsummaries.pwc.com/ukraine/corporate/withholding-taxes
- Prokhorov, B. & Yablonovskyy, D. (2020, March 3). Privatization in Ukraine: high jump after years of crawling? Centre for Economic Strategy. Retrieved from <u>https://ces.org.ua/en/privatization-in-ukraine-high-jump-after-years-of-crawling/</u>
- Roberts, T. (2018). Economic Policy, Political Constraints, and Foreign Direct Investment in Developing Countries. International Interactions, 44(3), 582–602. https://doiorg.xxproxy.smumn.edu/10.1080/03050629.2018.1448806
- U.S. Congress. (1995, August 10). 104-5 Income tax convention with Ukraine [Executive Report]. Retrieved from https://www.congress.gov/congressional-report/104th-congress/executive-report/5/1.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. (2021, March 23). Ukraine International trade and investment country facts. Bureau of Economic Analysis. Retrieved from https://apps.bea.gov/international/factsheet/factsheet.cfm?Area=344&UUID=5cc1f49d-0c8a-4bca-b21e-dbb2b82cbdb2
- U.S. Department of State. (2020). 2020 investment climate statements: Ukraine. Retrieved from https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-investment-climate-statements/ukraine/
- World Bank. (2020). Foreign direct investment, net inflows [Data file]. Retrieved from https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.KLT.DINV.CD.WD?end=2019&locations=UA &most_recent_year_desc=false&start=2004
- Youcontrol. (n.d.). Citibank [Company search]. Retrieved June 23, 2021, from https://youcontrol.com.ua/en/catalog/company_details/21685485/

Youcontrol. (n.d.). Honeywell [Company search]. Retrieved June 23, 2021, from https://youcontrol.com.ua/en/catalog/company_details/14345719/

Youcontrol. (n.d.). Nestle [Company search]. Retrieved June 23, 2021, from https://youcontrol.com.ua/en/catalog/company_details/32531437/

Youcontrol. (n.d.). Pepsi [Company search]. Retrieved June 23, 2021, from https://youcontrol.com.ua/en/catalog/company_details/31108750/